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IMMIGRATION AND NATURALIZATION
HOUSEKEEPING AMENDMENTS ACT OF 1992
WEDNESDAY, MAY 20, 1992
HousE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON INTERNATIONAL LAW,
IMMIGRATION, AND REFUGEES,
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,

Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:35 a.m., in room

2237, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Romano L. Mazzoli
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.
Present: Representatives Romano L. Mazzoli, Charles E.
Schumer, Bill McCollum, and Lamar S. Smith.
__Also present: Eugene Pugliese, counsel; Kevin Anderson, assistant counsel, Judy
6tt clerk; and Canmel Fisk, minority counsel.
OPENING STATEMENT OF CHtAIRMAN MAZZOLI

Mr. MATzOII. The subcommittee will come to order.

I invite our colleague, Barney, and Congressman Abercrombie
and
Mink, who are welcome to come forward. I'd
just Congresswoman
ask staff, as Members
do come in-we have several who are
isted-just ask them to join the others at the table.
My comments will be very brief and then I'll yield to the gentleman from Texas and the gentleman from New York, if they have
opening statements.
We have had a very busy year or so, and we found, as we worked
on many things like the 0 and P's, the judicial naturalization, the
technical amendments package, and other matters, that we probably should get into what we would call a housekeeping bill, just
a series of changes, some administrative and technical, some substantive, and try to put them together in a package, discuss them,
and then hopefully move something like that. So that's why we're
here today.
There will be a series of witnesses. We have several distinguished members, colleagues, as well as three separate panels, constituted in each case of four or five witnesses. So we'll have to be
very brief today to get our work done.
But it will, at the end of this day, give us an opportunity to have
surveyed a number of different suggestions made by our colleagues,

made by staff members of our committees, made by agencies of government made by outside groups that monitor immigration legislation, and we'll then at least have before us all the data, and then
we can decide what to do.
With that, Ill yield to my friend from Texas.
(1)

Mr. SMfrH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to make a

brief opening statement.
First of all, I'd like to thank you for including amendments, some
of which we're going to be hearing about today from panelists on
a bill that I introduced and a similar bill which was introduceA by
our colleague, Mr. Mineta. That's in regard to granting citizenship
to individuals who were born to American mothers outside the
United States.
Incredible as it may seem, and I know you're aware of this, prior
to 1934, if a child was born to a father who was the citizen ond
they were born outside the United States, that child was deemed
to be an American citizen. If the child was born to a mother who
was a citizen but whose father was not, the child was not deemed
to be a U.S. citizen--clearly, a discrimination against the American
mother. And we're trying to rectify that in this bill. I appreciate
your doing that.
Also, I want to mention that, unfortunately, I have another hearing that begins at 10 o'clock and I will have to excuse myself, but
I will be back, I hope in time for the first panel.
Speaking of that first panel, one reason to come back is to give
a special welcome to a personal friend of mine, Chase Untermeyer
from USIA. If I'm not here at the beginning of that panel, I'll make
this my special welcome, Chase, and we're glad you're here.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. MAZZOLL Very nice. Thank you very much, Lamar.
The gentleman from New York.
Mr. SCijUMER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Let me add my thanks
to you for putting together this markup and dealing with so many
issues that are outstanding.
I am particularly pleased about sections 109 and 110 of the draft
bill. As you know, we have been working together on these sections
which deal with two serious problems. No. 1 is the illegal immigration through the airports, and second is the ]ong waiting time for
arriving international air passengers. I.introduced H.R. 4556 which
contained a bunch of these provisions aimed at these problems, and
I want to thank you for including them in the omnibus bill.
Just to be a little brief but just to give a little synopsisMr. MAZZOLI. Certainly.
Mr. SCHUMER [continuing]. Of those two provisions, illegal immi-

gration at the airports is very urgent. American airports, particularly Kennedy Airport in my area, have become open borders for
illegal aliens arriving with fraudulent documents, and because the
INS lacks detention space, the aliens are released into the community and they simply disappear. Two-thirds never come back for
any adjudication, and of the ones who do come back, 85 percent are
found not to be legitimate asylees. This is because in asylum you
declare it here and you get your hearing 14 or 15 months later.
What the bill would do would be to establish INS preinspection stations at overseas airports, so undocumented aliens are identified
before they come to the United States.
The second problem is that waiting time for legitimate passengers is increasing, in part because or the undocumented arrivals
clogging the INS processing facilities, but in part because the INS
system has become in some ways outmoded. I'm concerned that

during the summer, which, as you know, is peak travel season,
lines at the airport will become intolerably long, the way they were
a few years back. People had to wait 4,5, sometimes even 6 or 7
hours. That's a very bad way to greet business travelers and foreign tourists when you consider that international travel reduces
the trade deficit by $5 billion a year. So the bill would speed the
inspection process by permitting the INS to take full advantage of
new technologies.
I hope both of these parts of the bill will be considered favorably.
Once again, I thank you, Mr. Chairman. I, too, have another hearing, but I will be back for questions as well, and I want to apologize.
Mr. MAzzoI. Well, I was talking to the gentleman from New
York earlier today; it looks like we really picked maybe the worst
da . We have a Democratic Caucus underway now, and the energy
bill, and the gentleman from Texas has a markup or a meeting; the
gentleman from New York also has one; in our committee, Chairman Brooks has a subcommittee hearing. This is really going to be
some kind of a day.
But, anyway, having said that, I very much welcome our colleagues. In the order in which we've signed up, but it's only in that
order, we'll call on the gentleman from Massachusetts, Mr. Frank.
STATEMENT OF HON. BARNEY FRANK, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF MASSACIUSEITS
Mr. FRANK. Thank you. Mr. Chairman. It's a little strange for me
to be on this side of the bench, having spent so many years on the
committee, but I very much appreciate the chance to work with
you.
I would just like to follow my leader, the gentleman from Texas,
in welcoming Mr. Untermeyer, because it's always nice to have a
former student who's made good show up. Mr. Untermeyer was one
of [Laughter.]
my students, so it's nice to have him back.
Mr. FRANK. I want to speak about two matters which are small

in the overall scheme of things, but very important to people. One,
I have a bill that I think Mr. Bilirakis has also sponsored, which
says ' if you're old enough and you've lived here long enough as a
good citizen, as a good resident, you can become a citizen without
passing a test which many people in this room would have a hard
time passing if they didn't do a lot of study.
The citizenship tests, as members here know because we have
more experience with immigration than the average individual, the
citizenship tests are serious tests. They are things that many
Americans would have a hard time passing without study. I do not
object to them in general. I think they are a useful tool, but when
we're dealing with people who came here when the were younger,
have lived here for a long time, and have reached the age-I think
we say 55--and English was not their native language. They are
people who probably, through economic circumstances weren't
given
the chance
for much
a formal education, either in their
ome country
or here.
I don'tof think
that we do any harm whatsoever to this country by waiving for them a fairly difficult test. It's
a controlled kind of a point. I think we are explicitly proposing it

as an exception to the general policy, and I would hope that we
could accept it.
I have spoken to people who are in their sixties and seventies
and have lived here for a while end now want to become citizens.
There are a variety of reasons why people don't apply for citizenship earlier. Obviously, I think all of us think that people should.
There may be some familial connection back home. There are a
whole number of reasons. I don't see why we want to put obstacles
in the way of very decent, very hard-working, older people who
have lived very good lives in this country and deny them the right
to citizenship.
The second bill has to do with those international civil servants
who are in Washington who have spent many, many years living
in Washington, whether they were working for the World Bank or
the IMF or other international agencies, and who-and I guess
we're talking about their dependents-have lived here for a very
long time, really have a lessened connection with back home, and
we allowed a few years ago legislation that would have authorized
them to stay here. There was a sunset, and it seems to me that
we should remove the sunset. To my knowledge, no one has ever
reported any problems from these people. They tend, in fact, to be
people who on the whole kind of contribute to the economy, and
we're not talking about vast numbers. It seems to me that in this
case compassion argues in favor of letting them stay. We're talking
about people where there may have been a death in the family and
we're talking about avoiding uprooting. I think this is a perfectly
reasonable way to go.
I understand weave this problem. I think it's useful, let me just
say in closing, as we contemplate our own societal problems which
we are collectively dedicated to fixing, to remember that to much
of the rest of the world this looks like a pretty nice place to be. We
ought to keep that in balance. It's a place that we want to improve,
but we continue to be pressed with people who want to come here.
I understand why they want to come here, but we can't accommoBut I-thinkin -.these two cases we
date everybody who wants
are making very reasonable accommodations qt no cost whatsoever
to ourselves.
I thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. MAzzou. Barney, thank you very much. Let me just ask a
couple of very brief questions.
Essentially, since we can waive under existing law the English
language requirement for people who are of an age of 50 or older,
the question here is: Should we also provide a waivable situation
for the history and the civics exam?
Mr. FRANK. For the test.
Mr. MAzoLJ. Exactly. Would you have any idea how many waivers are today exercised under the English languageMr. FRANK. Under the English language?
Mr. MAZZOLI. Yes.
Mr. FRANK. I don't know.
Mr. MA LL. I just wondered.
Mr. FRANm . I don't know.
Mr. MAzzOLI. Well, we'll ask the question. I just wondered.

And are you familiar at all, perhaps in doing the research, how
the exam is today given?
Mr. FRANK. How the exam is what?

Mr. MAZZOLI. How the exam is propounded on history and American Government to people who may have language difficulties, or
do you have any idea?
Mr. FRANK. Well, I just assume they just give it to them in their
own language.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Their own language?

Mr. FRANK. But I've seen the test and I know it's a significant
test. I know that the average citizen would probably have to study
for it because it asks for fairly specific knowledge. My assumption
was that they just gave that in the native language.
Mr. MAZZOI. Let me just ask you, do you have any comments
about another waiver in here: In the event a person is developmentally disabled or physically disabled or mentally disabled, should
they also achieve a waiver of their test?
Mr. FRANK. Again, it's waivable; it's not an automatic thing. I
think there are circumstances where that might be appropriate. I
must say in a physical way the fact that someone had lost the use
of his or her limbs would certainly be no reason why they couldn't
pass a test, so I wouldn't apply it there. But there may be some
form of paralysis or other thing that would be a problem.
Again, there is a significant residency requirement, I believe,
here. So we're certainly not going to have a situation where people
might be given an incentive to come here and slip in under the
wire. There is that residency requirement.
Mr. MAZZOLI. And then to the G-4 matter, what you seek to do
here is to simply extend the program beyond 1993, which is currently the sunset or the deadline for the G-4's to apply?
Mr. FRANK. Yes, I don't think we've got a lot of people in that
category. I know we could get the numbers from INS. It doesn't
seem to be a very difficult number. It's probablyMr. MAZZOLI. If I understand correctly, they have to be here at

least 15 years?
Mr. FkANK.- Yes. SO Washington and New York would probably
be the only places affected because it would be the international oranizations here or the U.N., and it's people, as I said who have
een sort of international civil servants. It's unlikely to be the case
with embassies because 15 years is longer than that happens.
Mr. MAZZOL. Are you aware of any of these people becoming
public charges or having any kind of a problem that way?
Mr. FRANK. No, quite the contrary, frankly, my understanding is
the salaries at those places are pretty good. They get tax exemptions and stuff. So my guess is that we are not talking-and I
would say, based on the people who have been representing them,
I don't think we're talking poverty here.
Mr. MAZZOLI. And you would then, if I understand correctly, your
section 102 would just simply take the 1993 date out and they
would just have---Mr. FANK. As usual with legislation of this sort, Mr. Chairman,
you understand that better than the author in most cases because
you've read it more carefully. So whatever you say is probably
right.

Mr. MAzzoL. The gentleman from Texas. Does the gentleman
from Texas have any questions?
Mr. SMITH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman; briefly, yes.
Barney, I'm somewhat sympathetic to the two provisions that
you're talking about. In the case of the first, you're talking about
individuals who have already been exempted from the English language requirement and now you'd exempt them from the history
exam, so to speak. And they're individuals who, depending on
which category they're in, they have either been here 15 years or
20 years, as I understand it as well.
The reason I'm sympathetic is because two summers ago I got or
obtained the two booklets that are required for study and spent a
month with my children reading through those booklets one chapter a day at a time. One book was about 75 pages, and it was pretty detailed and it was pretty tough, I have to concede. It was enlightening to see what immigrants were being asked to study.
I don't think it's insurmountable. I think that they are good provisions in the normal course of events, but maybe not for individuals who have already sort of provc themselves to be worthy. So
I'd appreciate-Mr. FRANK. Well, I appreciate that. As you point out, Mr. Smith,
we are already dealing with people for whom we've waived the
English language provision. So the notion that it's OK in special
circumstances if you can't speak English, but we are, therefore,
going to give you this history test in Hungarian about American
istory to make sure you're a good citizen, seems to be a little
strange.
Mr. SMITH. If you're going to be exempt for one, you probably
ought to exempt ?or the other.
Mr. FRANK. Having exempted the greater, we might as well exempt the less.
Mr. SMITH. We won't get into whether we ought to have exempted the English to begin with, but I think once you've done that, you
may have set the precedent. So thank you, Barney.
Mr. FRANK. Thank you very much. thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. MAzOLI. Thank you, Barney.
And now we welcome our colleagues, Congresswoman Mink and
Congressman Abercrombie. Patsy.
STATEMENT OF HON. PATSY MINK A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF HAWAII
Ms. MINK. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I'm here to express my support and appreciation to the subcommittee for including in section 107 a billthat I had earlier introduced, H.R. 3345.
It's a small matter, but one of extreme concern to a number of constituents in my district, as well as in my colleague's district.
It has to do with an expedited process which is now covered in
section 107, which the Attorney General is to provide so that there
would be a regular process by which families can come into the
United States to attend funerals of blood relatives. There is a process that presumably should operate to make this humanitarian,
compassionate process automatic, but it simply doesn't work, Mr.
Chairman. The humanitarian parole provisions in the current law
have not been applied in any consistent manner with respect to my

constituents. So this is an extremely agonizing situation that is
constantly being brought to my attention. As you know, Members
of Congress have to often intervene, and it is in that process of trying to be of assistance that I came across this problem.
Introduced the bill, and the curious thing is that I discovered
it's not a problem that is unique to my State. Fifteen other Members of Congress, upon knowing about the bill that I introduced,
also indicated that they have experienced problems with reference
to their constituents not just from the Philippines, but from other
Asian countries, anA also from South America. So I submit that
this is a problem that's not confined to one constituency but is one
that is experienced by other communities throughout the country.
It seems to me that in circumstances like this, where a close relative dies, that the process ought to be very automatic. Currently,
I'm told by my staff, that even such things as: "Do you own property in the country where you reside?" is a determinant of whether
a compassionate, humanitarian parole is issued. It should have no
bearing whatsoever, and certainly in the experience that I've had
with respect to the Philippines, most of the people are poor. They
don't have property; they can't meet the requirements which are
being leveled in terms of, 'Well, will you go back?" There's a suspicion that people are going to come to attend funerals and never
return. I submit that there are enough enforcement avenues and
opportunities to make that kind of consequence a rarity, indeed.
So I'm very happy to have the support of this subcommittee, and
hopefully of the Congress itself, in including and retaining section
107, because it means a great deal, not to large numbers of people,
but certainly to the constituents whose loved ones reside in other
places in the world.
Thank you very much.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Thank you, Patsy.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Mink follows:]
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STATEMENT DY U.S. REPRESENTATIVE PATSY T. MINK
BEFORE THE JUDICIARY SUBCOMMITTEE
ON INTERNATIONAL LAW, IMMIGRATION, AND REFUGEES
IMMIGRATION AND NATURALIZATION HOUSEKEEPING AMENDMENTS ACT
MAY 20, 1992
Chairman Mazzoli and members of the subcommittee, I appreciate
this opportunity to come before you today and testify in support
of Sec. 107 of the Immigration and Naturalization Housekeeping
Amendments Act of 1992.
Sec. 107 would provide expedited procedures for alien. to enter
this country to attend the funeral of an immediate family
member. This provision is identical to fl.R. 3345, legislation I
introduceQ in the House on September 15, 1991 to insure a fair
and equitable system of granting parole to family members to be
with loved ones during a time of family loss.
When relatives pass away it is the family that provides strength
and comfort. And I don't think anyone here today would argue
that family members that live outside of the U.S. should
able
to enter this country in a expeditious manner to be with be
loved
ones and properly grieve their loss.
Although this seems to be a fairly simple and reasonable
request, for many it is a nightmare. In addition to the
difficulty in coping with the death of a family member, many
individuals must undergo riqlorous, excessive, red tape Just to
enter the U.S. for a few days to be with their family in time of
need. Delays often cause these individuals to miss the funeral
and in many cases outright denial prevents family members from
being together in times of grief.
Current policy allows aliens t . inter the country for this
purpose under the humanitarian parole provisions of Section
212(d) (5) of the Imigration and Nationality Act. However, there
is no reference or regulations regarding the procedures for this
specific type of parole.
Through my work assisting constituents in this type of
situation, I have found that in practice the procedure to allow
aliens into the country to attend a funeral is often not clear,
it is inconsistent, and the final decision is left to
discretion of the embassy or consulate in a particular the
country,
rather than what is prescribed by law.
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The result is that people from certain nations are denied entry
into the U.S. The experience of the people in my own district
shows that relatives from certain countries, mainly the
Philippines, face far greater difficulty in being granted parole
status to be with their grieving families in the U.S.
Mr. Chairman, this is blatant discrimination against the people
that live in the Philippines and their relatives who live in the
U.S.
While the situation in my district has centered around the
Philippines, I would like to note that 15 other Members of
Congress have cosponsored this legislation and have relayed to me
stories about similar incidents involving constituents in their
districts and their relatives from East Asian and South American
Countries.
In many cases individuals are denied entry into the country
because they have pending applications to immigrate to the U.S.
or because they have no property or assets to prove that they
have a compelling reason to return to their native country.
Mr. Chairman, I understand the need to be cautious in these
situations and to have assurances that aliens will return home,
but we are talking about poor people from poor countries, who do
not own property and sometimes do not even have a job, yet they
are willing to scrape every last penny they have to come to the
U.S. to pay their respects and comfort family members.
This discrimination against individuals from certain countries,
against the pior and the disadvantaged must end. To outright
deny someone the ability to travel to the funeral of a loved one
is cruel and heartless.
Sec. 107 would help to correct this injustice by establishing a
fair and balanced criteria for allowing aliens into this country
to attend the funeral of a family member.
The provision specifies that anyone who wishes to enter the
country to attend a funeral must prove the death of an immediate
blood relative with death certificate. The relative must be the
alien's mother, father, son, daughter, brother, sister or spouse.
Those allowed into the U.S. in accordance with this provision
would be allowed to stay in the U.S. for no more than thirty
days.
Mr. Chairman, our country has a proud tradition of providing
humanitarian solace to those who are suffering. And I urge the
members of this subcommittee to uphold this tradition of
fairness and human compassion in our country and swiftly approve
the Immigration and Naturalization Housekeeping Amendments Act.

Mr. MAzzOLL. Neil.

STATEMENT OF HON. NEIL ABERCROMBIE, A REPRESENTATIVE
IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF HAWAII
Mr. ABERCROMBIE. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I'm
here to speak in support of what is now section 107. I, too, have
in my office experienced the same conditions that Congresswoman
Mink has just outlined.
It sounds strange, Mr. Chairman, that we'd have to come to you
to ask for something like this. Currently policy does allow people
from other countries to enter the United States to attend funerals
of immediate family members, but aliens from certain countriesin our instance in Hawaii, the Philippines, but, as Congresswoman
Mink has pointed out, other Asian countries as well as Latin and
South America are denied entry into this country.
Mr. Chairman, I recall when I was here briefly in 1986 I was
privileged to sit with you through the entire immigration debate.
You managed that very complicated, detailed, comprehensive bill
and did an extraordinary service, I think, to the United States of
America and to the people who would otherwise not have had representation.
I note, Mr. Chairman, that if we look at all of our last names,
every single one of us in this room virtually has had a history, a
legacy. We are the bearers of a legacy, rather, of people who have
had to struggle from elsewhere to come here.
In this particular instance, it has to do with the most profound
circumstances that happen in any family; that is to say, a death.
Mr. Chairman, I'm sorry to say that there appears to be a pattern
here in which, if it's Asian countries or Latin or South American
countries, difficulties seem to get put in the way. If they come from
some other areas of the planet, there seem to be less difficulties.
I think that's why we need the legislation that Congresswoman
Mink has put together.
I had four different incidents myself just recently where families'
pain and suffering were compounded by the fact that immediate
relatives were denied entry to the United States to attend funerals
of their loved ones. This is not an abstraction, Mr. Chairman. This
is something that takes place.
I know these people. It is not just frustrating, but it is shameful.
It gives me a sense of inadequacy to have to say to hard-working
taxpaying, decent people who are working hard in this country and
making a contribution that their blood relatives cannot come to
this country for a funeral, and be unable to explain why it happens;
it offends my whole sense of decency and fair play in America.
It's difficult enough, then, in conclusion, Mr. Chairman, to learn
of a loved one's death, and to be outright denied the opportunity
to pay one's last respects I think is downright cruel. I do not see
how we can possibly continue to deny family members from reuniting to mourn their loss.
We're talking here, to be specific, Mr. Chairman, about an alien's
mother, father, son, daughter, brother, sister, or spouse, and the
stay in the United States is just for 30 days, except in exceptional
circumstances. It comes down, as Congresswoman Mink said I believe, to a question of compassion. We want to be a nation of com-

passion. This is supposed to be a nation of fairness, and what Congresswoman Mink's bill allows is that family members be able to
pay their respects, be briefly reunited to mourn their loss, and I
think we should not deny them this opportunity which they rightly
deserve.
Thank you very much, indeed, for your kind attention.
Mr. MAzzOLI. Thank you very much, Neil.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Abercrombie follows:]
TESTIMONY OF CONGRESSMAN NEIL ABERCROMBIE
TO THE SUBCOMMITTEE
ON INTERNATIONAL LAW, IMMIGRATION, AND

REFUGEES
MAY 20, 1992
TO AMEND THE IMMIGRATION AND NATIONALITY ACT TO
H.R. 3.45
PROVIDE FOR PROMPT PAROLE INTO THE UNITED STATES OF ALIENS IN ORDER
TO ATTEND THE FUNERAL OF AN IMMEDIATE BLOOD RELATIVE IN THE UNITED
STATES

Mr. Chairman and Members of this Committee,
Thank you for this opportunity to testify in favor of H.R. 3345.
I have joined Congresswoman

Mink in cosponsoring

this

legislation which I believe makes immigration law fairer to
people from all countries who wish to enter the United States
in order to attend funerals of immediate family members.

Although current policy allows people from other countries to
enter the U.S. to attend funerals of immediate family members,
aliens from certain nations, mainly the Philippines, are delayed
or denied entry into this country.
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Although some cases go unnoticed, four different incidents were
brought to my attention last year where the families' pain and
suffering were compounded by the fact that immediate relatives
were denied entry into the U.S. to attend the funerals of their
loved ones.

Mr. Chairman and members of this committee, it is difficult
enough to learn of a loved one's death - and to be outright

denied to pay one's last respects is downright cruel! How can
we possibly continue to deny family members from re-uniting to
mourn their loss?
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We must not allow this injustice to continue. H.R. 3345 will
address this unfair policy and grant entry into the U.S. to an
alien who can prove the death of an immediate blood relative
with a death certificate. The relative must be the alien's mother,

father, son, daughter, brother, sister or spouse and can stay in
the U.S.

for up to 30 days except under exceptional

circumstances.

The heart of H.R. 3345 reflects what America is all about - a

nation of compassion. A nation of fairness. This bill allows
family members to pay their respects and be briefly reunited to

mourn their loss.

Let us not deny them of this opportunity

which they rightfully deserve.

Mr. MAZZOL. Patsy, just a couple of very quick questions.
Ms. MINK.Yes.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Later panels this morning will come before us, and
in one case the Immigration Service argues section 107 is too rigid
because it would require a certified death certificate in all cases.
The statement goes on: "Current parole procedures do not insist on
this requirement." And then, at the same time, INS proceeds, "section 107 is too flexible"-in one case too rigid in one case too flexible--by not requiring that the alien provide the INS with evidence
of the immediate blood relationship.
So let me ask both of you to comment a little bit on that. Is it
your understanding that there would have to be a certified death
certificate provided And, second, how about the establishment of
consanguinity or blood relationship?
Ms. MINK. Well, it would seem to me that, since the provision of
107 calls for this process only for immediate blood relatives, that
the person applying for entry would have to establish that fact. I
mean, that's implicit. However they establish it, I did not want to
specify that it must be a certified birth certificate or anything to
that extent because in other aspects, wher%: we're dealing with immigration applications, one of the primary problems that I have encountered, especially applicants from the Philippines, is determining their birth, their date of birth, their parentage, and all of that.
Sometimes all we have is baptismal certificates or affidavits of people. So I didn't want to specify that it had to be a certain kind of
document.
But when we're talking about the State of Hawaii and other
States, and someone has died, we have a death certificate. That is
something which is given, easy to produce. It seemed to me that
that would be all that we would have to have, a death certificate,
and the process would begin.
Mr. MAZZOLI. And some kind of credible proof of blood relationship?
Ms. MINK. That's right.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Something like that. Neil.
Mr. ABERCROMBIE. Yes, that's precisely the point. It's an irony,
Mr. Chairman, that they say, on the one hand, well, it's too rigid
with the death certificate; we thought that that was the easiest
way to show it. You have a death certificate, unless we're speaking
about outright forgeries, in which case there would be a violation
of law which could be prosecuted.
So when you have the death certificate, that allows you the flexibility because then you have something solid upon which to base
the claim of wanting to enter on compassionate parole.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Let me ask one other question, Neil. INS continues
by saying that, 'We oppose any provision that makes a discretionary rant of parole mandatory, particularly in the case of ag-

gravated felons or others whose entry would be deemed contrary to
the national interest."
Are you aware of evidence of where people trying to come into
the country have been convicted of felonies and they're trying to
come in on some
Mr. ABERCROMBIE. Yes, you've had Yacuza, criminals, say in
Japan criminals who have been convicted in Japan but that also

violates the law, if you knowingly conceal past criminal behavior
which would in other circumstances forbid your entry into this
country-

Mr. MAZZOLI. I don't think that kind of person ought to be

cleared to come in.

Mr. ABERCROMBIE. To the best of my knowledge, this bill has

nothing to do with that, and it doesn't abrogate it in any way.
Mr. MAZLI. OK And then the very last commentMr. ABERCROMBIE. By the way, those people are caught and they

are sent-the moment that kind of knowledge is received, those
people have been prosecuted.
Mr. MAZZOLL The last was the FAIR group, the Federation for
American Immigration Reform, suggests that the real problem in
coming in is maybe not even establishing blood relationship, but
just the delay in getting the documentation, the proof of death and
that sort of thing. So are you aware of that, Patsy? Do you think
that this could beMs. MINK. Not in our instance, none whatsoever.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Fine. Thank you all

Ms. MINK. Mr. Chairman may I ask unanimous consent that my
entire statement be inserted in the record?
Mr. MAZZOLI. Thank you very much for making that statement.

It certainly will be made a part of the record, as will all of the
statements earlier given and to be delivered.
Mr. ABERCROMBI.

May I comment very briefly on that last ques-

tion, Mr. Chairman?

Mr. MAZZOLI. Yes.
Mr. ABERCROMBIE. The families that are involved, this is a fam-

ily situation. It's not even distant relatives. So the question of
delay, I think, is one that would only in rare instances be invoked,
because the families stay in close contact with one another.
Mr. MAzzOLI. Thank you very much, Patsy and Neil.
Ms. MiK. Thank you very much.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Cal Dooley, welcome, my friend from California.
STATEMENT OF HON. CALVIN M. DOOLEY, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA

Mr. DOOLEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I'm here to testify in
strong support of section 111 of the committee bill which would
make legalized aliens eligible to receive public assistance during a
national emergency.
The need for this legislation was made abundantly clear in my
district in central California when a deep freeze struck in December 1990. The freeze wiped out the citrus and other cold-sensitive
crops and devastated our farm-based economy in the region. Most
of the 15,000 people put out of work by the freeze were farmworkers, many of whom are aliens legalized under the Immigration
Reform and Control Act of 1986.
In the span of 2 chilling weeks, many of those farmworker families lost their sole means of support. They suddenly were in desperate need of items like food, including infant formula, and required assistance in paying rent and mortgage payments and utility bills. The problem is IRCA prohibits legalized aliens from receiving many forms of public assistance for a 5-year period.

On February 11, 1991, when President Bush declared 15 counties
in California, including almost all of my district a disaster area,
many of these families in the United States legally through IRCA
were not eligible for available emergency assistance. Worst, many
immigrant families did not apply for assistance that they could
have received because they were confused about their status under
IRCA. ofThey
incorrectly assumed that they were ineligible for all
forms
helip. this problem, the Immigration and Naturalization
Compounding
Service has been unwilling or unable to put forward a clear directive on this issue. This lack of a clear signal has had a chilling effect on many farmworkers and their families in need, who for all
intents and purposes have stayed in hiding.
I understand
that theburden
purpose
thetaxpayers
IRCA restrictions
was to
minimize
the financial
on of
U.S.
b guaranteeing
that these aliens would not draw on welfare or oter cash-based
subsistence programs. However, a report drafted by the Congressional Budget Office indicates that the cost of providing assistance
to aliens legalized by IRCA during federally declared emergencies
would have an insignificant budgetary impact. In times of emergency, it's only right that people be allowed to receive help.
In January 1991, I introduced H.R. 2198 to remedy this problem.
The text of my bill has been incorporated into the committee bill
as section 111. It would lift the ban on public assistance in cases
of emergencies declared by the President. Assistance would be
available only for the prescribed length of the emergency and in
the designated emergency area. As I stated earlier, CBO has found
that this section would have a negligible budgetary impact.
I believe that the United States has a moral obligation to assist
within our borders in times of crisis. I think this section provides
us with an opportunity to do that. It tells legal aliens in need that
during times of disaster they can get public assistance with no
strings attached. There will be no reprisal. Their immigration status won't be jeopardized, and their families won't go hungry. They
won't be turned out of their homes.
The legislation is supported by many farmworker assistance
groups, and I ask the committee's permission to submit statements
for the record from the California Rural Legal Assistance and Ola
Raza, Inc.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Without objection, so ordered.
[The prepared statements of the California Rural Legal
Assistance and Ola Raza follow:]
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CALIFORNIA RURAL LEGAL ASSISTANCE

MIGRANT FARMWORKMR PROJECT
PIS Kern , , Su"a 3
P,..sa C. flh
PAX ()44444)

Nay 19,

1992

Congressman Calvin M. Dooley
17th District, California
1022 Longworth Building
Washington, D.C. 20515

RE:

Proposed

Logislation

To

Amend

the

Immigration

and

Nationality Act
Dear Congressman Dooley:
Than

you very much for the opportunity to comment on your

proposed legislation to amend the Immigration and Nationality Act
to make legalized aliens eligible for public assistance during
declared disasters. (See Section 111.) In light of our experience
during the 1990 - 91 arctic freeze, we wholeheartedly support this
legislation.
CRLA's Migrant Farmworker Project provides legal services to
migrant and seasonal farmworkers throughout rural California.
In
the San Joaquin Valley, its service area encompasses the following
counties: Kern, Tulare, Kings, Fresno, and Madera.
As you know, a devastating arctic free in the winter of 1990
- 91 destroyed many crops in the San Joaquin Valley, causing
massive unemployment and displacement of farmworkers. Lindsay, a
citrus center in Tulare County, was especially hard-hit. During
that time, it looked like something out of the depression of the
1920's.
Instead of being on the job in the groves and packing
sheds, citrus workers lined up daily at a local food bank for basic
necessities. Men, women and children suffered through one of the
worst natural disasters to hi* California and perhaps the nation.
Lindsay, however, was not uniyae; virtually every community in the
San Joaquin Valley had a similar experience.
Because the freeze lid not have the "media appeal" of other
natural disasters, many did not fully appreciate the devastation
and utter despair it created. You and your staff responded quickly
and helped literally thousands of families throughout the Valley

and California access assistance from PEMA and other public and
private sources.

I
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Page 2
Letter to Congressman Dooley
May 19, 1992

Inasmuch as many of the farmworkers were newly legalized under
programs.
federal
most
for
ineligible
were
they
IRCA,
Specifically, they risked becoming a "public charge" and being
banned from legalization under IRCA if they applied for and
received assistance from programs that provide basic necessities
for families. Newly legalized farmworkers were ready, willing and
able to work but because the freeze had wiped out their jobs they
were unable to find any work. Consequently, they were unable to
provide their families with basic necessities. Most importantly,
they could also not look to federal programs as an interim measure
until the disaster passed.
Your legislation would enable newly legalized aliens to
receive assistance on basic needs during times of disaster. Had
this legislation been in effect during the freeze, suffering and
displacement would have been minimized and our ability to provide
a full range of services to farmworker families would have been
enhanced. We look forward to working with you on this legislation
and would be happy to provide examples of how this legislation
would have made a difference to many families during the freeze
Thank you for your attention.
disaster.
sincerely,

Valeriano Sa cedo, Esq.
Director - CRLA Migrant Farmworker Project
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INNIGRATION AND NATURALIZATIONI HOUSEKEEPING AMENDMENTS
ACT OF 1992

OLA RAZA, INC.

SUSPENSION

OF BAN ON PUBLIC ASSISTANCE

FOR LEGALIZED

ALIENS DURING FEDERALLY DECLARED NATIONAL EMERGENCIES:
SECTION 111
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Mr. DOOLEY. I urge you, Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, to support the passage of this legislation. I thank you for
the opportunity to come before you, and would be more than willing to provide additional assistance and respond to any questions
that you or members might have.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Cal, thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Dooley follows:]
SUBNITIED BY CONGRESSMAN

CAL DOOLEY

BEFORE THB HOUSE JUDICIARY
SUBCOMMITTEE ON INTERNATIONAL LAW, IMMIGRATION, AND REFUGEES
MAY 20,

1992

(submitted for the record)
Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, I appreciate the
opportunity to express my strong support of Section il1

of the

committee bill, which would make legalized aliens eligible to
receive public assistance during a national emergency.

The need for this legislation was made abundantly clear in my
District in central California when a deep freeze struck in
December of 1990, wiping out citrus and other cold-sensitive
crops and devastating the farm-based economy of the region.

Most of the 15,000 people put out of work by the freeze were farm
workers, many of whom are aliens legalized under the Immigration
Reform and Control Act of 1986 (IRCA).

In a span of two chilling weeks, many of these farm worker
families lost their sole means of support.

They suddenly were in

desperate need of items like food (including infant formula) and
required help in making rent and mortgage payments and paying
utility bills.

The problem is, IRCA prohibits legalized aliens from receiving
many forms of public assistance for a five-year period.
February 11,

On

1991 when President Bush declared fifteen counties

in California, including almost all of my District, a disaster
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area. many of these families
through IRCA --

--

in the United States legally

were not eligible for available emergency

assistance.

Worse, many immigrant families did not apply for assistance that
they could have received because they were confused about their
status under IRCA.

They incorrectly assumed that they were

ineligible for all forms of help.

Compounding this problem, the Immigration and Naturalization
Service has been unwilling or unable to put forward a clear
directive on this issue.

This lack of a clear signal has had a

chilling effect on many farm workers and their families in need
who for all intents and purposes have stayed in hiding.

I understand that the purpose of the IRCA restrictions was to
minimize the financial burden on U.S. taxpayers by guaranteeing
that these aliens would not draw on welfare or other cash-based
subsistence programs.

However, a report drafted by the

Congressional :Budget Office indicated that the cost of providing
assistance to legalized aliens during federally declared
emergencies would have an insignificant budgetary impact.

In

times of emergency it's only right that people be allowed to
receive help.

In January of 1991 I introduced H.R. 2198 to remedy this problem.
The text of my bill has been incorporated into the committee bill
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as Section 111.

It would lift the ban on public assistance in

cases of emergency declared by the president.

Assistance would

be available only for the prescribed length of the emergency, and
in the designated emergency area.

As I stated earlier, CBO has found that Section 111 of this bill
will have a negligible budgetary impact.

We in the United States have a moral obligation to assist people
within our borders in times of crisis.
do that.

Here is an opportunity to

Section 111 of this bill sends a clear signal.

It

tells legal aliens in need that during times of disaster they can
get public assistance with no strings attached.
reprisal.

The:-e will be no

Their immigration status won't be jeopardized.

families won't go hungry.

Their

They won't be turned out of their

homes.

I urge you, Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, to support
the passage of this legislation.

Thank you for the opportunity to come before you.

I will be

happy to answer any questions that you might have, or provide you
with additional information.
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Mr. MAzLz.

I know you and I have talked about this at some

length on the floor at different times. Let me just ask you a couple
of questions.
One is a comment that will be made later today by the Immigration Service with respect to section 111, which says that, "While
the Immigration Service itself has no objections to this provision,
the Office of Management and Budget has advised that the section
would involve direct spending and, therefore, is subject to the payas-you-go provisions of the 1990 Budget Act."
Have you studied that? CBO, apparently, says something different. They say that the budget impact would be minimal or something.
Mr. DOOLEY. Mr. Chairman, we've worked with members of your
committee in requesting that CBO basically score this provision,
and their report, which I think you and your staff have received
a copy of it, did analyze it as being an insignificant impact.
Mr. MAzOLI.When it's insignificant, are those words of art and,
therefore, they don't really run into the 1990Mr. Dooixy. You know, Mr. Chairman, I'll have to check on that
because I don't know.
Mr. MAZZOLI. If you would, please understand that we would cer-

tainly have to check into it.
Mr. Dooimy. The same problem that we are facing in the Central
Valley was faced in the region that Mr. Mineta also represents during the Watsonville earthquake where once again we had a large
number of legal aliens that were facing tremendous financial hardships and suffering tremendous human cost, through no fault of
their own. Even if it does result in some cost, we should find a way
to provide at least minimal assistance.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Thank you. Staff has handed me the CBO report,

and apparently if the budget impact is really insignificant, apparently it doesn't subject itself to the 1990 Budget Act, but we will
look into it. Cal, one other thing. Do you have any idea how many
aliens are still in that 5-year period?
Mr. DOoLEY. I don't have the precise numbers on that, but some
of the agencies or associations serving affected groups can provide
the information. Obviously, this legislation in some respects has an
a built-in sunset to it, because most of these folks are going to be
working through that 5-year period in a short period of time.
Mr. MAZZOL. If you get any kind of credible estimates that you
could forward to us, we would appreciate it.
Mr. DooLEY. Sure.
Mr. MAZZOLI. We'll be asking the other agencies as well.
And, also, you said in your statement--and I'm glad to hear you
say it, though apparently the staff suggests that the bill is a little
bit looser on this-the alien would have to have been personally affected or personally live in the area in which there has been designated the emergency. You seem to feel like they should be, but

the bill

Mr. DooLEY. It was certainly our intention to limit the provisions
of this legislation to areas which have been specifically designated,
and those people who should be eligible should be those that were
personally impacted.

24

Mr. MAZZOLI. Somehow impacted? So you would have no dif-

ficulty if we were to tighten the languageMr. DooLEY. No, they would have to document their hardship as
being disaster related.
Mr. MAZZOLI. So this would be sort of following in that same

scheme?

Mr. DoOLEY. Exactly.

Mr. MAzzou. My very last question would be the issue of what
happened in Los Angeles the other day which has been, I believe,
declared by the President as an emergency, and I don't know
whether they declared a geographical area or just Los Angeles.
Would you speculate as to how that would affectMr. DooLEY. Well, again, this legislation, if passed, would make

those legal aliens who could demonstrate that they suffered from
the disaster, eligible for the public assistance that would be made
available through the disaster declaration.
Mr. MAzzoI2.

And this would be to the

Mr. DoolEY. This is only for those people-

Mr. MAZOLI. This is only for those IRCA people--

Mr. DooIxy. IRCA people, right.
Mr. MAzzoI1 [continuing]. Because other aliens who are in Los
Angeles
Mr. DooLxY. Illegal aliens have basically no status or no eligibility.
Mr. MAzzomI. And these are legal aliens who are here but under
a different standard than the IRCA workersMr. DooYy. This would just pertain to those that are within
that 5-year window.
Mr. MAZ71OI. Cal, thank you, my friend. I appreciate it.

Mr. DooIY. Thank you.

Mr. MAZZOLI. If we have any further questions, we'll send them

to you or get in touch. Thank you.
Your Excellency[Laughter.]

Mr. MAZZoLI [continuing]. I'm sorry, I'm meant "Mr. Chairman."
Mr. MINETA. Is that a bridge or a highway you were referring to?

I'm sorry.

Mr. MAZZOL.

Full committee chairmen so very seldom have a

chance to be in our presence here. The gentleman from California,
Mr. Mineta.
STATEMENT OF HON. NORMAN Y.MINETA, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA

Mr. MINETA. Well, thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I very

much appreciate your arranging for this hearing today and your
continued leadership in matters dealing with immigration.
Mr. Chairman, I'm here today to urge the subcommittee's support for the Equity in Citizenship Act, H.R. 4007, which appears
as section 201 of title II of your proposed Immigration and Naturalization Housekeeping Amendment Act of 1992. Since its introduction, H.R. 4007 has gamered bipartisan support here in the
Congress. Congressman Berman and Congressman Kopetski, members of the subcommittee, are cosponsors. It has been endorsed by
the American Immigration Lawyers Association, and it is my un-
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derstanding that the State Department has no objection to the bill.
I also note that my very good friend from Texas, Mr. Smith, has
introduced legislation that is very similar in intent.
Mr. Chairman, this Equity in Citizenship Act will remove a longstanding discriminatory relief from our immigration code. As you
know, prior to 1934, only men were allowed to transmit their U.S.
citizenship to their foreign-born children. Although the Congress
granted American women the right to transmit.U.S. citizenship to
their children in 1934, that reform was not made retroactive. As a
result, any individual born outside the United States before May
24, 1934, to an American mother and a foreign national father is
not considered to be an American citizen. If it is adopted, the Equity in Citizenship Act will finally grant them U.S. citizenship.
There have been many people affected by the provisions of current law the most famous of them being Winston Churchill. But
I would like to share with the subcommittee the case of one individual, Charles DeWitt of Seattle, WA, and I think his story points
out how necessary this bill is today. Mr. DeWitt was born in Ontario, Canada, in 1932. His mother was American and his father
was Canadian. After his parents divorced in 1936 his mother returned to the United States with her two sons. Sie was assured,
incorrectly as it turns out, that her sons would automatically become citizens when they reached the age of 12.
Mr. DeWitt has lived his entire life as an American citizen. He
has an American passport, served in the Marine Corps, paid taxed,
voted regularly as a Republican, and was granted security clearances. But in 1987, the INS informed Mr. DeWitt that he was not
an American citizen because he had an American mother rather
than an American father. His passport was then invalidated. The
INS suggested that he apply for a green card.
Several individuals like Mr. DeWitt have filed suit in Federal
court. Although the initial ruling was in their favor, the State Department has appealed. Mr. Chairman, Mr. DeWitt is a constituent
of our fine colleague, Mr. Chandler of the State of Washington.
Congressman Chandler is an original cosponsor of H.R. 4007, but
was unable to be here today. He has prepared a statement, and I
would ask unanimous consent that it be placed in the hearing
record.
Mr. MAZZOLL Without objection, so ordered.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Chandler follows:]
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KAY 20, 1992

Mr. Chairman, distinguished Members of the Subcommittee, I would
like to thank you for the opportunity to express my strong
support for

H.R. 4007.

I have cosponsored this legislation

because it provides a reasonable solution to a problem impacting
many Washington state residents and thousands of other Americans.

Mr. ChaiTman, let me provide a real life example of this
inequity.

A Redmond, Washington resident, Charles Dewitt, was

born to an American mother and Canadian father in 1932.

At age

four, following his parent's divorce, he was brought to the
United States by his mother.

Over the last fifty-five years, Mr.

Dewitt attended school in the U.S., graduated from an American
college, served honorably in the U.S. Marine Corps, raised a
family in Washington state and currently is employed by the
Washington State Department of Transportation.

Words cannot

express the shock Mr. Dewitt experienced when told he was not a
U.S. citizen because he was born to an American mother in a
foreign nation prior to 1934.
Legislation to correct this injustice is long overdue. Children
of U.S. citizens born overseas have derived their citizenship
from either their mother or father since 1934.

There is no

reasonable or justifiable argument for the continued
discrimination against the pre-1934 foreign born children of
American mothers. I wholeheartedly support this measure as a
means of correcting this injustice.

H.R. 4007 provides the privilege of citizenship to people who
would be Americans but for the year of their birth.

I urge

Members of the Subcommittee to favorably consider enactment of
this legislation.

X V,

Thank you.

'
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Mr. MLNETA. Mr. Chairman, I know you will agree that discrimination against women in this country is something we cannot ignore. If this policy were simply a relic of the past, we could take
note of it and resolve not to make a similar mistake in the future.
But people like Chuck DeWitt are still being affected today. Individuals who, in all fairness, should be considered American citizens
are spending time and money on costly litigation.
The State Department, on the other hand is also expending taxpayer dollars defending a policy that really has no defense. By
moving expeditiously to pass the Equity in Citizenship Act, either
as a separate bill or as a provision of broader immigration legislation, the Congress can resolve this issue. All indications are that
the support exists in the Congress and the administration to place
the bill into law.
Certainly this will result in ending a chain of costly and timeconsuming litigation. But, more importantly, it will finally grant
American citizenship to a group of people to whom it never should
have been denied.
Once again, Mr. Chairman, thank you for arranging for this
hearing and for your continued leadership. I hope that the subcommittee will move quickly to adcpt this legislation as part of
your larger bill.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Thank you very much, Norm.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Mineta follows:]

#T, 10---
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Testimony of Ncrman Y. Mineta, M.C.
before the Subcomittee on International Law,
Immigration and Refugees
May 20, 1992
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I very much appreciate your
arranging for this hearing today, and for uour continued leadership
in immigration policy.
Mr. Chairman, I was very pleased to see that' you chose to
include my legislation, the Equity in Citizenship Act, H.R. 4007,
as Section 201 of Title II of the prupQsed Immigration and
Naturalization Housekeeping Amendments Act of 1992.
I introduced H.R. 4007 in October of last year, and the bill
now has 29 cosponsors. Mr. Berman and Mr. Kopetski, Members of the
Subcommittee, have joined me as cosponsors, as have Congressman
Moorhead, Congresswoman Schroeder, Congressman Edwards, Congressman
Frank and Congressman James, Members of the Full Committee. I have
also noted that my good friend from Texas, Mr. Smith, has
introduced legislation that is similar in intent.
In addition, my office has received a great deal of assistance
from the State Department in this matter, and it is my
understanding that they have no objections to the bill.
Mr. Chairman, the Equity in Citizenship Act will remove a
long-standing discriminatory relic from our immigration code. As
you know, prior to 1934 only men were allowed to transmit their
U.S. citizenship to their foreicn-born children.
Perhaps the most famous individual affected by this provision
was Winston Churchill. When Prime Minister Churchill was invited
to address a Joint Session of the Congress on December 26, 1941,

he made note of the fact, saying ". . . I cannot help reflecting

that if my father had been an American and my mother British,
instead of the other way round, I might have got here on my own."
Although the Congress granted American women the right to
transmit their U.S. citizenship to their children in 1934, that
reform was not made retroactive. As a result, any individual born
outside the United States before May 24, 1934 to an American mother
and a foreign national father is not considered to be an American
citizen. Although almost 60 years have passed since that time,
this discriminatory practice co-tinues to affect people today.
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If it is adopted, The Equity in Citizenship Act will finally
grant them U.S. citizenship.
I'd like to share with the Subcommittee the story of one
individual whose case points out how necessary this bill is.
Charles DeWitt of Seattle, Washington was born in Ontario,
Canada in 1932 to an American mother and a Canadian father. After
his parents' divorce in 1936, his mother returned to the United
States with her two sons. She was assured, incorrectly it turns
out, that her sons would automatically become citizens when they
reached the age of 12.
Mr. DeWitt lived his entire life as an American citizen. He
held an American passport, served in the Marine Corps, paid taxes,
voted Republican and held security clearances. But in 1987, the
INS informed Mr. DeWitt that he was not a citizen. Because he had
an American mother, rather than an American father, his passport
was invalidated. The INS suggested he apply for a green card.
Mr. Chairman, Mr. DeWitt is a constituent of our colleague Rod
Chandler of Washington state. Congressman Chandler is an original.
cosponsor of H.R. 4007, but was unable to be here today. He has
prepared a statement, and I would ask unanimous consent that it be
placed in the hearing record.
In a 1989 Federal Court ruling in the case of Eliag v, U.S.
Department of State (721 F. Supp. 243 (N.D.Cal. 1989)), Judge
Robert Peckham held that the State Department's denial of a
passport in a case similar to Mr. DeWitt's war unconstitutional.
That case was appealed by the State Department and is currently
before the 9th Circuit Court of Appeals. Several other plaintiffs
have joined the case.
Mr. DeWitt has chosen not to file suit.
He feels
uncomfortable with the idea of suing the federal government, and
hopes that the Congress will act to acknowledge him and those in
similar situations.
Mr. Chairman, I think we all understand that discrimination
against women in this country is something we cannot ignore. If
this provision of our immigration code were simply a relic of the
past, we could take note of it and resolve not to make a similar
mistake in the future.
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But the simple fact of the matter is that people are still
being affected today. Individuals who, in all fairness, should be
considered American citizens are spending time and money on costly
litigation. The State Department is expending taxpayer dollars
defending a policy that really has no defense.
By moving expeditiously to pass the Equity in Citizenship Act,
either as a separate bill, or as a provision of broader immigration
legislation, the Congress can resolve this issue. All indications
are that the support exists in the Congress and the Administration
to place the bill into law.
Certainly, this will result in ending a chain of costly and
time-consuming litigation. But ultimately, it will finally grant
American citizenship to a group of people to. whom it never should
have been denied.
Once again, Mr. Chairman, thank you for arranging for this
hearing and your continued leadership. I hope the Subcommittee
will move quickly to adopt the bill.

31
Mr.section
MAZZOLI. INS will later testify this morning that they support
201, which is your bill, at least subsection 201(a),
which is designed to address the inequity inherent in current law.
However, INS believes that subsections 201(b) and (c) are unnecessary and could create confusion if passed as currently drafted. They
suggest that those be deleted.
This has to do with the parents having to come back to the United States, and so forth. This leads into another question I have:
Whether or not the effect of your bill would be to allow people to
claim U.S. citizenship who have never lived in this country or
whose parents have never lived here. I'm not sure how that plays
out, because you can construct, I guess, all kinds of different scenarios, but staff seems to think that there may possibly be some
arrangement here which would then confer in this retroactive sense
citizenship on people who have really very little, if any, contact
with the UnitedStates.
If you haven't had a chance to think it out, I would be happy to
have your comments even later.
Mr. MINETA. Right. First of all, Mr. Chairman, the State Department did request that we change the language that was introduced
by Mr. Smith in his bill 4139, so that in our bill we used the language, "to outside the limits and jurisdiction of the United States"
as compared to Mr. Smith's language which said, "outside the geographical limits of the United States." This was done by the State
Department, requested by the State Department, which we have
included in our bill in order to conform to the language that was
used in 1934.
We also deal with retroactivity and we also say in our bill that
the State Department is allowed to automatically waive retention
requirements for those affected. I think those requirements would
be waived anyway, but only after a lengthy review process. I'm not
sure whether or not that goes to the issues that you're raising, and
if they are not, then I will respond to you in writingMr. MAZZOLI. I'm not quite sure either, and I would be happy to
have your comments.
Mr. MNETA [continuing]. To your inquiry.
Mr. MAZZOLI. We'll pursue this with the INS when they come forward.
I guess my last question is: Have you any idea, Norm, how many
people we might be talking about? You have the DeWitt case,
which you've worked with very intimately. Is he capable or anybodyel se of giving you some idea of how many might have been
in that zone prior to 1934?
Mr. MINETA. Well, if you take a look at the number of cases that
are filed in Federal court, then I would say that it's probably two,
three, four per year. So the number of cases is really very, very
small.
So, again, I think most of the people who will be impacted by this
bill are those who have already immigrated back here to the United States, rather than to those who areMr. MAZZOLL We also want to be fair to them.
Mr. MINTA. That's right. They have some close and continuing
connection with the United States.

Mr. MAZZOLI. Yes. Let me ask you to read, if you will, at your
leisure the comments delivered by the Federation for American Immigration Reform on section 201. They go on for quite a few pages,
but the comments are essentially that this would open up applications to rampant fraud, using-7perhaps incorrectly-references to
other immigration programs which have been faced with illegal
documentation problems and fraudulent documentation problems,
and that type of thing. Just take a look at that statement, just in
order to see if there is any type of response that you have, either
today or later, to that part of it, which would be that people might
hoke up papers and say that my grandmother was this person or
my grandfather was this person and, you know, that type of thing.
Mr. MINETA. I recognize that, and I think there are safeguards
in terms of the process beyond the legislation through rules and
regulations to implement this piece that would make sure that we
don't have that. On the other hand, Mr. Chairman, from some of
the material that I have seen from FAIR, I'm not sure that they
would allow anybod into the count
a
el
Mr. MAZZOLI. Weil, I thank you. There are times when all groups
on the outside tend to lapse into hyperbole, but every now and then
certain of these things are worth attending to because when we debate these issues-and we hope to bring a ill to the floorMr. MINETA. I recognize that.
Mr. MAZZOLI [continuing]. Any person might adopt those views.
I think to counter them or to respond to them would be useful.
Thank you very much, Norm.
[Mr. Mineta's responses to Department of Justice and FAIR
testimony follows:]
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OF HON. NORMAN

Y. MINETA, A REPRESENTATIVE IN

CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA, TO DEPARTMENT OF
JusTICE AND FAIR TESTIMONY

Thank you very much for the opportunity to testify before
the Subcommittee today. I appreciate your decision to include
the Equity in Citizenship in your legislation.
As you requested, I am writing to respond to the testimony
of the Department of Justice and the Federation for American
Immigration Reform on the Equity in Citizenship Act.
JUSTICE DEPARTMENT
Immigration and Naturalization Service Commissioner Gene
McNarry indicated that the Justice Department supports the Equity
in Citizenship Act, but asks that Subsections (b) and (c) be
deleted. I must object to this request.
Section (b) pertains to the granting of waivers of retention
requirements for individuals affected by the Act. It was drafted
to eliminate an unnecessary administrative burden that might be
placed on the State Department in administering the Act.
The State Department currently grants waivers of retention
requirements in cases where individuals can be demonstrated to
have been ignorant of them. As such, the State Department must
confirm that they themselves have never acted to inform the
applicant. This can require extensive research and
documentation, delaying final determination of a case.
Since individuals affected by this legislation had no
American citizenship to retain, they are by definition ignorant
of the retention requirements. Subsection (b) simply allows the
State Department to proceed without a costly review process that
would be utterly unnecessary in these cases.
I would note that the State Department specifically endorsed
Subsection (b) in the testimony of Deputy Assistant Secretary
John 11.Adams today.
Subsection (c) was drafted to make the bill effective
retroactively. The State Department agrees with the intent of
this subsection, but has requested a minor technical change.
Upon review, I feel their request is reasonable and would not
alter the principle or effects of the provision.
I would not support removing Subsection (c) entirely, as
requested by the Justice Department. It is important %o clarify
both that the effect of Section 201 is retroactive, and that its
enactment should not affect the citizenship of individuals who
have gained it under existing law.
It is my understanding that the State Department will
request that INS and Justice defer to their opinion on both
subsections.
FEDERATION FOR AMERICAN IMMIGRATION REFORM:
I strongly object to the characterization of Section 201 in
the statement provided by FAIR. Calling Section 201 "an open
invitation to rampant fraud" is flatly wrong. FAIR's belief that
"people all over the world will suddenly discover their mothers
or grandmothers were U.S. citizens" grossly misstates the likely
outcome of this bill.
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While the bill may result in some instances of descendants
being granted citizenship under Section 201, FAIR's testimony
overlooks the fact that transmission requirements Arg not waived
under the bill.
Those directly granted citizenship could pass their
if they complied with the
citizenship on to their children o
transmission requirement in place at the time. As you know,
transmission requirements have varied over time but have always
required some period of residency in the United States prior to a
child's birth.
The transmission requirements will represent an increasingly
difficult test for each succeeding generation that remained
abroad. It will be difficult for an individual directly granted
citizenship to pass his or her citizenship to a child, and will
be virtually impossible for it to pass to a third generation.
The only instances where this might occur would be cases where
the family has had such strong, ongoing ties to the United States
that the stringent residency requirements for transmission have
been met.
In light of this, I expect the number of individuals
deriving citizenship from this legislation to be relatively
limited. Many, if not most, will already have imigrated to the
United States through normal channels.
On the question of potential fraud, I believe that the State
Department and the INS are fully capable of verifying the
validity of claims to citizenship under this Act. While there
will. be administrative costs associated with claims under the
Act, we should not overlook the ongoing litigation costs which
the State Department rightly acknowledges as insupportable.
Ultimately, however, I believe this is a question of
principle. I strongly disagree with FAIR's claim that *trying to
go back and correct wrongs that are a minimum of 58 years old is
an absurd proposition." The discriminatory effect of current
law is more than a historical curiosity. It continues to affect
people to this day, and we have an obligation to remedy it as
best we can.
I hope this will serve to clarify some of the issues raised
in the hearing today. If you or your staff have further
questions, please do not hesitate to contact my office. Once
again, thank you for your consideration of the Equity in
Citizenship Act.
Sin

rely yours,

NOANY.MINETA
Member of Congress
NYM:cws
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Mr. MAZZOLI. We welcome the gentlelady-is it from Kentucky or
New York? I haven't quite
Ms. SLAUGHTER. Both.

Mr. MAzzouI. Both?
[Laughter.]
Mr. MAZZOLI. As I've said many times, New York's gain was Kentucky's loss when you left.
Ms. SLAUGHTER. That's very nice of you and very welcoming, Mr.
Chairman.
Mr. MAZZOLI. The gentlewoman from New York, Ms. Slaughter.
STATEMENT OF HON. LOUISE M. SLAUGHTER, A
REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF NEW YORK
Ms. SLAUGHTER. I'm really delighted to be here this morning. I
want to talk about some clarifying amendments to section 701 of
the 1990 Immigration Act, a provision that I originally authored
and one in which I still have a great deal of interest.
That provision, commonly referred to as the "battered spouse
waiver," allows foreign spouses to petition for permanent residency
independently of the citizen or resident spouse in cases of domestic
violence. Your amendment, Mr. Chairman, section 108 of this new
legislation, is of vital importance to the immigrant victims of violence cruelty, and abuse. It will ensure that congressional intent
is followed and the protective nature of the waiver is maintained,
as the Immigration and Naturalization Service acts to implement
the provisions of the 1990 law.
Allow me to present you with some background. I first introduced
the bill that created the battered spouse waiver when a friend in
Rochester NY, brought to my district office a young woman looking
for help. She had been viciously beaten by her American husband,
was afraid even to seek shelter, let alone a divorce, because her
husband threatened to have her deported if she left him. It was so
abhorrent to me that U.S. immigration law was being used as a
tool of control and violence that I committed myself to helping the
victims.
The bill we passed in 1990 waives the joint petition requirement
for permanent residency only where a foreign spouse can demonstrate that he or she entered into marriage with a citizen or resident spouse in good faith, and can establish through credible evidence that he or she was battered or subjected to extreme cruelty
by the American spouse.
Additionally, a foreign. spouse and his or her children, regardless
of their immigration status, would be eligible for a waiver under
section 701, if the child or stepchild is subject to abuse by the resident or the citizen parent.
By enacting section 701 of the Immigration Act, the 101st Congress made its intent very clear. In the committee report and during debate on the floor, the protective nature of the battered
spouse-child waiver was underscored. The House Judiciary Committee found that the existing law did "not go far enough in ensuring the safety and protecting the legal rights of immigrants in situations of domestic violence."
No individual, whether immigrant or resident, adult or child
should be trapped in a situation of domestic violence, abuse, and
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terror. Promulgating regulations for the waiver, however, INS has
made some changes by establishing such restrictive evidentiary requirements that access to the waiver for most victims is effectively
blocked. In its report on the original bill, the House Judiciary Committee gave examples of what it considered to be acceptable and
sufficient evidence to support the claims of abuse. They were affidavits and reports from police, med:.cal personnel, psychologists,
school officials, social service agencies. Furthermore, the committee
directed that waiver denials be limited to rare and exceptional circumstances such as when the alien poses a clear and significant
detriment to the national interest.
Despite the clear direction provided by Congress on this question,
the INS issued restrictive regulations which require applicants filing for a waiver on the basis of extreme cruelty to have such abuse
verified by a licensed mental health professional. As anyone who
works with the immigrant and battered populations will tell you,
it is pure fantasy to expect that a battered foreign woman will have
access to the services of such a licensed professional.
Consider carefully the population which section 701 intends to
protect. It is a group new to the American society, usually speaking
little English. The vast majority of foreign spouses that are abused
are women. They are completely dependent upon the sponsoring
spouse for their immigration status, for their legal status, for their
right to work, and their right to social services. They may have little, if any, working knowledge of our country's public and community services or our legal intricacies; so they tend not to seek out
battered women shelters.
Coming largely from traditional families and cultures, these immigrant spouses tend to rely on the American spouse for food,
clothing, shelter, and health care. Rarely do they have their own
resources to pay for a psychiatrist. The church is often the only
trusted support system to which immigrant women will turn or can
turn. Given this profile, it's easy to see how immigrant spouses are
especially vulnerable to the exploitation, intimidation, and control
inherent to situations of domestic violence. One survey of Korean
immigrant women found that 60 percent had been abused by their
spouses.
It is also easy to recognize the INS evidentiary requirements for
the waivers as unduly restrictive and, indeed, prohibitive. Few
women, immigrant or American, who are victims of domestic violence are fortunate enough to obtain professional psychological or
medical treatment. A 1991 survey of 2,00 domestic violence programs nationwide by the National Battered Women's Law Project
found that not a single shelter-not one-ad a psychiatrist, a psychologist, or a licensed clinical social worker on the staff. To require that battered immigrant women present INS with documentation from such a professional is plainly to deny them the protection from abuse which was guaranteed them by Congress.
In meetings with INS officials, these evidentiary requirements
were justified by the administration's concern that the battered
spouse waiver not be used as a means of fraudulently obtaining immigration status. I submit to the committee, however, that the regulations
implementing the battered
spouse waiver
are
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unprecedentedly stringent and inconsistent with INS practice in
adjudicating marriage fraud waivers pnor to the 1990 act.
Attorneys and advocates have advised me that the INS previously granted waivers to women who submitted as the only supporting documentation copies of restraining orders obtained against
their abusive spouses or letters from women shelters or their own
personal statements. The INS has never before requested that additional collaborative evidence be submitted by licensed professionals in the context of marriage fraud waivers or in any other immigration adjudication.
For example, the INS, the Board of Immigration A ppeals and
the Federal courts have concluded that an applicant for political
asylum may submit as sufficient evidence of a well-founded fear of
persecution his or her own uncorroborated testimony when
unrefuted and credible. The INS routinely accepts personal declarations and letters as credible evidence in other immigration adjudications, and the evidentiary standards for battered spouse waivers should be similarly expansive.
Finally, Mr. Chairman, I would like to raise one other issue critical to the human and civil rights of battered immigrant women and
their children. The INS has recently issued draft regulations relating to the statutory requirement for measures to protect the confidentiality of the information concerning any abused alien or child,
including information regarding the whereabouts of such spouse or
child. This confidentiality provision is critical to the safety of the
victim. It is well documented that the danger of domestic abuse increases, rather than decreases, directly after the battered spouse
escapes, and the batterers consistently use all available means to
continue perpetrating attacks on their victims.
As proposed, the regulations are insufficient to ensure that
batterers will not be able to trace their victims through the INS
records. Interim regulations only provide for closed hearings before
the immigration judge. We need to do more than this to ensure
that the disclosure of information on the waiver application does
not further endanger the victim. We need an absolute enforceable
ban on disclosure of any information provided to the INS by an
abused person.
In closing, I want to thank the chairman personally for his active
interest in and support for my work on these issues. On behalf of
thousands of abused immigrant women and the children who have
no voice, I appreciate the opportunity to testify here today. Thank
yolu.
Mr. MAZZO1.I. Thank you very much, Louise.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Slaughter follows:]
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Thank you, Chairman Mazzoli, for inviting me to testify on
your proposed "Housekeeping Amendments.n

I am gratified that this

legislation includes critical clarifying amendments to Section 701
of the 1990 Immigration Act, a provision I originally authored and
one in which I still have great interest.

That provision,

commonly referred to as the battered spouse waiver, allows foreign
spouses to petition for permanent residency independently of the
citizen or resident spouse in cases of domestic violence.

Your

amendment, Mr. Chairman -. section 108 of this new legislation --

is of vital importance to the immigrant victims of violence,
cruelty and abuse.

It will ensure that Ccngressional intent is

followed and the protective nature of the waiver is maintained as
the immigration and Naturalization Service (INS) acts to implement
the provisions of the 1990 law.

Allow me to present the Committee with some background.

I

first introduced the bill creating the battered spouse waiver when
a friend in Rochester, New York brought to my district office a
young foreign woman looking for help.

She had been viciously

beaten by her American husband but was afraid even to seek shelter

-
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let alone a divorce, because her husband threatened to have her
deported if ever she left him.

It was so abhorrent to me that

United States immigration law was being used as a tool of control
and violence, that I committed myself to helping the victims.

The bill we passed in 1990 waives the joint petition
requirement for permanent residency where a foreign spouse can
demonstrate that he or she entered into marriage with a citizen or
resident spouse in good faith and can establish through credible
evidence that he or she was battered or subjected to extreme
cruelty by the American spouse.

Additionally, a foreign spouse

and his or her child, regardless of the child's immigration
status, would be eligible for a waiver under Section 701 if the
child or stepchild is subject to abuse by the resident or citizen
parent.

By enacting Section 701 of the Immigration Act, the 101st
Congress made its intent clear.

In the Committee Report and

during debate on the floor, the protective nature of this battered
spouse/child waiver was underscored.

The House Judiciary

Committee found that the existing law did not "go far enough in
ensuring the safety and protecting the legal rights of immigrants
in situations of domestic violence."

No individual -- whether

immigrant or resident, adult or child -- should be trapped in a
situation of domestic violence, abuse and terror.

Promulgating regulations for this waiver, however, INS has
undermined Congressional intent by establishing such restrictive
evidentiary requirements that access to the waiver for most
victims is effectively blocked.

In its report on the original
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bill, the Nouse Judiciary Committee gave e

les of what it

considered to be acceptable and sufficient evidence to support
claim* of abuse: affidavits and reports from police, medical
personnel, psychologists, school officials and social service

agencies.*

Furthermore, the Coumittee directed that waiver

4Sala be limited to *rare and exceptional circumstances such a.

when the alien poses a clear and significant detriment to the
national interest.,

Despite the clear direction provided by Congress on this
question, the INS issued restrictive regulations which require
applicants filing for a waiver on the basis of extreme cruelty to
have such abuse verified by a *licensed" mental health
professional.

As anyone who works with the immigrant and battered
populations will tell you, it is pure fantasy to expect that a
battered foreign woman will have access to the services of such a
licensed professional.

Consider carefully the population which

Section 701 intends to protect.

It is a group new to American

society and which, generally, speaks little English.
majority of abused foreign spouses are women.
came to this country and married.

The vast

In good faith, they

They are completely dependent

upon the sponsoring spouse for their immigration status, their
legal status, their right to work, and their right to social
services.

They have little, if any, working knowledge of our

country's public and community services or our legal intricacies,
so they tend not to seek out battered women's shelters.

Coming

largely from traditional families and cultures, these immigrant
spouses tend to rely on the American spouse for food, clothing,

41

A

shelter and health care; they do not have their own resources to
pay for a psychiatrist.

The church is often the only trusted

support system to which immigrant women will turn, can turn.

Given this profile, it's easy to see how immigrant spouses
are especially vulnerable to the exploitation, intimidation and
control inherent to situations of domestic violence.

One survey

of Korean immigrant women found that 60 percent had been abused by
spouses.

It is also easy to recognize the INS evidentiary

requirements for the waiver as unduly restrictive and, indeed,
prohibitive.

Few women -- immigrant or American -- who are the victims of

domestic violence are fortunate enough to obtain professional
psychological or medical treatment.

A 1991 survey of 2000

domestic violence programs nationwide by the National Battered
Women's Law Project found that not a single shelter had a

psychiatrist, psychologist or licensed clinical social worker on
staff.

To require that battered immigrant women present INS with

documentation from such professionals is, plainly, to deny them
the protection from abuse which was guaranteed them by Congress.

In meetings with INS officials, these evidentiary
requirements were justified by the Administration's concern that
the battered spouse waiver not be used as means of fraudulently
obtaining immigration status.

I submit to the Committee, however,

that the regulations implementing the battered spouse waiver are
unprecedentedly stringent and inconsistent with the INS practice
in adjudicating marriage fraud (IMFA) waivers prior to the 1990
Immigration Act.

V
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Attorneys and advocates have advised me that the ENS
previously granted waivers to women who submitted as the only
supporting documentation copies of restraining orders obtained
against their abusive spouses, letters from women's shelters and
their own personal statements.

The INS has never before requested

that additional collaborative evidence be submitted by 'licensed"

professionals in the context of marriage fraud waivers, or in any
other immigration adjudication.

For example, the INS, the Board

of Immigration Appeals, and the federal courts have concluded that
an applicant for political asylum may submit as sufficient
evidence of a "well-founded fear of persecution" his or her own
uncorroborated testimony, when unrefuted and credible.

The INS

routinely accepts personal declarations and letters as credible
evidence in other imigration adjudications and the evidentiary
standards for battered spouse waivers should be similarly
expansive.

Finally, Mr. Chairman, I would like to raise one other issue
critical to the human and civil rights of battered immigrant women
and children.

The INS has recently issued draft regulations

relating to the statutory requirement for "measures to protect the
confidentiality of information concerning any abused alien or
child, including information regarding the whereabouts of such
spouse or child."

This confidentiality provision is critical to

the safety of the victims.

It is well documented that the danger

of domestic abuse increases rather than decreases directly after
the battered spouse escapes; and, the batterers consistently use
all available means to continue perpetrating attacks on their
victims.
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As proposed, the I=S regulations are insufficient to ensure
that batteries will not be able to trace their victims through I=S

records.

Interim regulations only provide for closed hearings

before the immigration judge.

We need to do much more than this

to ensure that the disclosure of information on the waiver
application does not further endanger the victim. We need an
absolute, enforceable ban on the disclosure of any information
provided to the INS by abused persons.

In closing, I want to thank the Chairman personally, for his
active interest in and support for my work on these issues.

On

behalf of thousands of abused immigrant women and children who
have no voice, I appreciate the opportunity to testify here today.

~'1
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Mr. MAZZOU. Let me get right into that, the last statement you
had-and I appreciate the compliment-about the thousands of
battered women. INS will testify later this morning about having
serious concerns about your bill on two grounds really. One is that
they believe that the current system is working OK, citing as a
statement of fact that they've received no complaints from persons
who felt that the professional evaluation prevented their receiving
a waiverMs. SLAUGHTER. From battered spouses?
Mr. MAZZOLI. That's the statement that's made by INS.
Ms. SLAUGHTER. That wouldn't surprise me at al l,Mr. Chairman.
Mr. MAzzOLI. OK
Ms. SLAUGHTER. The battered spouse is very likely to go to complain toMr. MAZZOLI. Because you said in your statement the fact that
these are maybe from countries where that's not permitted, so that
you would not think it's unusual that INS would have no complaints from these people?
Ms. SLAUGHTER. Not at all.

Mr. MAZZOLI. But you would also be pretty clear that there
would be several thousands, as you sort of said in the last sentence
of your statement, that there are that many battered immigrant
spouses?
Ms. SLAUGHTER. Well, the domestic violence in this country, as
you know, is increasing. Three out of our battered spouses who
apply for help are turned away. Of those numbers, very few of
them are the immigrant spouses. These are people who are usually
brought to the attention of shelters by churches, social workers, or
schools. As we pointed out in our testimony, in the past evidence
from these types of sources that has usually been sufficient for the
INS to believe that abuse has taken place.
Mr. MAZZOLI. It's interesting, the data that the staff at least has
provided me here, coming from INS-these are INS data that
gives, starting in 1988 through 1992, applications for spousal waivers. They really number in the several thousand. For example, in
1989, 7,951; 1990, 7,004; 1991, 6,593, almost 6,600; and so far this
year, almost 2,000. The data are certainly there.
The other reason INS would say that they have reservations
aboutMs. SIAUGHTER. Those are under, I assume, the present regulations of having a mental professional certify?
Mr. MAZZOLL I assume that that's the case, but I assume that
that wouldMs. SLAUGHTER. If that is the caseMr. MAZZOLL If these are the applications
Ms. SLAUGHTER [continuing]. If these are the numbersMr. MAZZOLI [continuing]. Now whether they're going to be denied because they don't have that supporting data, I don't know;
we'll find out.
Ms. SLAUGHTER. All right, I'd like to know that.
Mr. MAzz7Or.0 It would be very useful.
Another reason, Louise, that they have serious reservations
about your bill and it is also brought up by the FAIR group later
this morning, regarding the questions of fraud, and standards of
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proof. If you move to credible evidence from something like a verified statement of a licensed worker in this field, you open up potentially to fraud. So let me just ask that question, since it will be
brought up today. How do you deal with that problem?
Ms. SLAUGHTER. Well, I think that the Marriage Fraud Act dealt
with that problem. All we're trying to do is say that within that
act, which obviously had the support of the Congress of the United
States--none of us are trying to bring in citizens fraudulently--but
under that act, we did not believe that Congress intended that that
2-year waiting period be a time of horror for persons who were living in unspeakable conditions and had absolutely no recourse. It
was for that person, male or female, that we were trying to speak
up, believing that the law does not permit that kind of control and
abuse.
Certainly I would imagine that the numbers of people who have
applied-and I have not seen those, and I would like to have some
supporting documentation-probably reflect, without too much
stretch of-imagination, the kind of domestic violence that's taking
place in this country today. But American women don't have to go
through the process of going to the U.S. Government and pleading
for their lives.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Thank you very much.
The gentleman from Florida.
Mr. MCCOLLUM. Thank you very much.
Louise, I certainly support the concept that you've got here, and
I'm, as you know, the original author of the Marriage Fraud Act.
Ms. SLAUGHTER. Yes, indeed.
Mr. MCCOLLUM. We have recognized for some time that the battered spouse situation is important to address. The real question
involved in this is how far we can go in these terms and how loose
they are. And I guess the issue is what is "credible evidence?" And
I'm curious (a) what you think it is and (b) is there any way to better restrict it or define it than just leaving it like it is and what
you've proposed?
Ms. SLAUGHTER. We certainly want to do that, but it seems to
me that the INS itself, as we pointed out before the Marriage
Fraud Act, often accepted as credible evidence uncorroborated
statements. But we feel that adequate evidence has always been in
this country evidence that has been given by people who are working in the field, by teachers at school. We take that for child abuse.
We don't require that every child that claims that he has been
abused has to go to a medical professional, a licensed medical professional, as the statement goes, to try to prove that case. The
same kind of evidence that should apply for abuse for any other
person in this country should certainly not be disallowed for someone because they are not an American citizen.
Mr. McCoLLUM. Well, at one time we were considering other language that would not be as broad as credible evidence. "Included
but not limited to reports and affidavits from police, medical personnel, psychologists, school officials, or social service agencies,"
was the language being used; so I wanted to make that point to
you.
Would language somewhat similar to this, if not that language,
to further refine "credible evidence" be acceptable to you, and if it
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isn't, what problems do you have or what can you do to give us
some better guidance?
SLAUGHTER.
thinkimportant
I'd like to points
work with
on that,
to
that you
I wanted
if Ms.
I may,
because Well,
one ofI the
make a while ago, and I maybe didn't make it strongly enough, is
that we think that evidence from battered shelters or evidence of
bruising, pictures of the spouse brought into the shelter, certainly
ought to be also corroborating evidence. But battered women shelters are run by people who basically are volunteers; some of them
are professionals, but they don't have on staff licensed mental professionals.
Mr. MCCOLLUM. No, I understand why you want to get away
from that.
Ms. SLAUGHTER. Yes.
Mr. McCOLLUM. And I understand that completely. My concern,

and I think probably some of my colleagues would share it, is simply in not making the door too wide. Without any further refinement, a court should interpret "credible evidence" to mean just
about anything. The real concern is not what INS's discretion will
be or the Attorney General's. It's that if a court goes in and reviews
it, they could interpret the language you put into the statute such
that, well, if the spouse herself comes in there and says, "I was
beaten up," and maybe she has her neighbor friend say that, and
that's it. Maybe that is sufficient, but it seems to me that at some
point that's awfully easy to have fraud. The question is: How can
we put it in there so that there can be some other credible evidence. They don't have to go to a mental health professional, but
it seems to me you ought to at least have somebody-school officials, social workers, somebodyMs. SLAUGHTER. There was an intent that this would not be verified by someone else other than complaining spouse. But I have to
say this: It seems to me that because these are mostly women,
there's the same sort of underlying attitude which is present in the
legislation of the United States that we often promulgate-that
women don't know what they're talking about, and somebody else
is going to have to verify it or them. We pass legislation like that;
the gag rule is an example.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Would m friend yield?
Mr. MCCOLLUM. I would be glad to yield-because I can assure
you that's not true from my perspective.
Ms. SLAUGHTER. But let me finish this. These are women in most
cases who have come from societies where to fail here is almost
tantamount to death. I mean, the worst thing in the world for them
is deportation, to be sent back to a society that says you are a failure, an outcast. These are not women who are frivolously going to
risk even aggravating that American spouse. The way the law is
written, after the 2-year waiting period, it takes the cooperation of
the American spouse to apply for the status for the foreign spouse.
We've had a number of cases, Congressman, where they could live
together for years and that American spouse wouldn't go down and
even make that initial application for conditional status, as a way
of iron control. In those abusive conditions, it is deplorable that the
Congress would say that the law we passed allows this. So that's
what we're trying to-
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Mr. McCoyUM. Before I yield to the chairman, Louise, I just
want to make this comment that you're absolutely right. But the
converse of that is also true, where the spouse who's doing the alleged battering, the husband, the male presumably in most of these
cases, is really not wanting to live with the wife. Maybe he didn't
batter her but she is just as desperate as you're saying wanting to
stay here. It is very opportune in some cases for her to gerryrig
that and to claim being battered when she wasn't, since that's her
only option to stay here. So it's a two-edged sword.
I want to address the problem that you perceive women have
Ms. SLAUGHTER. Absolutely.
Mr. MCCOLLUM [continuing]. But I also don't want to make it too
loose, so that somebody can come along and really take advantage
of the situation when they were not battered; that s all.
Ms. SLAUGHTER. And I don't either, but remember that battering

is a physical act which leaves bruising and scars. Some scars and
bruises are physical, but the mental ones remain.
Mr. MAZZLI. If the gentleman would yield

Mr. MCCOLLUM. I would be glad to yield.
Ms. SLAUGHTER. The battering is not that difficult to determine.
Mr. MAZZOLi. This gets to exactly what you're saying, Louise,
and maybe you could help me. And thanks for yielding, Bill.
Mr. MCCOLLUM. Sure.
Mr. MAzzou. And that is, you said prior to 1990 the INS was
routinely accepting certain kind of proofMs. SLAUGHTER. Absolutely.
Mr. MAzz o [continuing]. But since that time not. What were
they accepting prior to 1990, because that may be what the gentleman from Florida and I and you could craft as something more
than just simply the words "credible evidence?" What were they accepting and what do they not now accept? Or are you aware of
what they were accepting prior to 1990?
MS. SLAUGHTER. Well, we met with INS, and of course I testified
to what they had done before 1990. We found them very helpful
and very forthcoming. I have every indication that the people that
we worked with very much want to have this work well.
Another important part of this, in addition to the corroboration,
is the secrecy part of it that we've testified to. It is very important
that somehow we make sure that these records of where the battered spouse is located is not made on a routine basis available to
the batterer.
Mr. MAZUoLI. Let me just ask, are you familiar with what they
were accepting prior to 1990? Maybe it's that kind of information
that we could look at andMs. SLAUGHTER. Let me get back to you, if I could.
Mr. MAzzoLI. Yes, there's no hurry, at whatever point you can
supply that, Louise; there's no hurry. The INS will come forward
and we can ask them the same thing.
Ms. SLAUGHTER. All right, I will get that for you today. Well
work on clarifying it.
Mr. MAzzoLI. Justlike Bill was saying, we could maybe work
something out.
Ms. SLAUGHTER. None of us wants to be used as party to fraud,
but we certainly do want to alleviate that cruel-
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Mr. MAzzLi. The gentleman from Texas.
Mr. SMIrH. I don't have any questions.
Mr. MAOLI. Well thank you very much, Louise.
Ms. SLAUGHTER. Tank you.
Mr. MAZOLI.We appreciate very much your coming
The gentleman from Illinois, Mr. Lipinski. Oh, Arn sorry, and
Bill. Come on forward, Bill. I'm sorry. I apologize, I didn't see you
come in. Actually, Bill got here first. There are two Bills here, but
Bill Lipinski got here first; Bill Alexander is listed first on the witness sheet. But, with your permission, we'll go on with Bill Lipinski. Bill.
Mr. ALEXANDER. I'm glad to know that seniority still counts
around
here.
[Laughter.)
Mr.
MAZZOLI. I was even going to try to figure it out maybe alphabetically, but it doesn't work that way either.
Mr. ALEXANDER. But I would defer to my friend.
Mr. LIPINSKI. Well, the only thing I can say is I did arrive before
you did. That's the only thing I can say.
[Laughter.]
STATEMENT OF HON. WILLIAM 0. LIPINSKI, A REPRESENTATIVE
IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF ILLINOIS
Mr. LIPINSKI. Thank you very much. I appreciate this oppor-

tunity to appear before the committee this morning. I appreciate
your taking your time and giving your interest and attention to
this problem that I'm going to bring before you today.
Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, I thank you for this
opportunity to testify today. I am here on behalf of 832 Polish and
Hungarian immigrants who are seeking permanent residency in
the United States. Through a combination of bad luck and restrictions on their immigration status, they are living legally in the
United States but cannot become residents. I have introduced H.R.
3389 to give them U.S. residency and I am seeking committee approval for its incorporation into the Immigration and Nationality
Act revisions under consideration.
To give you some background, this group of immigrants was paroled into the United States by the Attorney General in 1989. As
you know, Mr. Chairman, parole is a limbo status which gives
them the-right to live in the United States indefinitely, but denies
them the opportunity to acquire permanent residency or citizenship.
When I referred to the parolees' "bad luck," I was referring to the
circumstance of their acceptance into the United States. All of the
parolees were on the verge of gaining refugee status when U.S. refugee policy for those two nations changed. The change occurred on
November 21, 1989, when the INS announced it would sharply reduce the admission of Poles and Hungarians as refugees. The decision was compelled by the fall of communism in those nations,
which means that most refugee applicants no longer had reasons
to fear persecution.
In fairness to those who were well along in the refugee application process, the INS decided to parole some of the applicants.
Those people who had been granted an interview and had family
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connections in the United States received a public interest parole.
Qualifying were the 832 Poles and Hungarians.
The parolees have now been living in the United States for more
than 2 years. They are working and paying taxes. They have made
new homea and adjusted to American life. They have new lives
here in this country.
Unfortunately, tLe parole status places strict limitations on these
new lives. Without residency or citizenship, they lack some of the
rights Americans take for granted. These include the right to vote
and the ability to qualify for instate resident tuition at public universities.
More dramatically, parolees do not have the right to acquire a
passport. The implications of this for them and their families is
staggering. They have no international travel privileges, and if
they travel abroad, cannot return to the United States. They cannot even visit their families in Poland or Hungary.
Parolees also cannot sponsor their families as immigrants into
the United States. U.S. immigration law allows only residents and
citizens to petition for their relatives.
Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, for the last 27
years our immigration laws have placed the highest priority on
family reunification. Yet the parolees suffer the opposite. They face
forced family separation. They can neither visit their families
abroad nor bring them to the United States. I am sure you can
imagine that hardship on families facing man years of-or perhaps even permanent-separation is unbelievable.
The INS is not entirely unsympathetic to their plight. It takes
the position that the family connections of the parolees will allow
them to adjust through normal family reunification channels. Unfortunately, this is not completely accurate.
In many cases it is not possible to apply for adjustment through
family members, and in other cases it could take many years. This
is because U.S. immigration law allows permanent residents to petition only for their spouses and children. Citizens can only petition
for their spouses, children, and siblings. Grandparents and cousins,
regardless of status, can never petition.
Many of the parolees were 1. ought by cousins and other distant
family members. These unlucky individuals will never be residents.
Some of the parolees were brought by brother., and sisters, many
of whom came as refugees and are not yet citizens. In these cases,
a parolee would have to wait 5 years for his or her sibling to become a citizen, then another 9 years for a fourth preference petition
to become current. It would take 14 years for this kind of parolee
to become a resident.
I think this is a terrible injustice. The parolees were fully expecting to become U.S. residents, but current rules do not give them
many opportunities. And those who do have the opportunity should
not be forced to wait 14 years to even visit their spouses and children.
My legislation, H.R. 3389, would give all the parolees the opportunity to become residents in a timely manner. This is not a special
break for one group not available to others. The circumstances are
very unique to these immigrants; no other class of immigrants
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faces these restrictions. The bill simply redresses the obstacles
faced by these immigrants that other immigrants do not face.
I also want to emphasize that this would be a one-time, onegroup adj ustment. There will not be additional Polish and Hungarian parolees seeking adjustment in the future. There is no reason
to fear that this legislation will open the door for additional immigration.
Finally, the bill has long precedence. On many occasions during
the past 20 years, similar adjustments have been made for other
groups of parolees. The most recent example is the 1990 Lautenberg adjustments, which provided residency for Soviet and Indochinese parolees.
To conclude, Mr. Chairman, these 832 Poles and Hungarians are
here to stay. And they are here legally. They deserve the same
rights and opportunities that other immigrants have. We should
not let them fall through the cracks of our immigration system.
Let's give them the residency that they deserve.
Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman and members of the committee.
Mr. MAZZOIw. Thank you very much, Bill.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Lipinski follows:I

of
Rep WMiam 0. Lrpinsd
Subcommittee a Int

Wr. Chairman, memb

onaoma Law, imilgra i n and Rezgees
May 20,1992
o the subcommittee, I thank you for the

tinty to teati today. I am here cm behalfe832 Poll &and
Hungarian Immian who are seeing pem en redecy In the

United States Through a combination ot

dIluck and restic1,ons o

their immiration status, they are living legally in the United States but

CenTmt becWMe residents.
I have introduced HR. 3389 to give them U. residency and am
seeking committee approval for its incorporation into the Immigration
and Nationality Act revisions under consideration.
To give you some background, this group ot immigrants was
'

'irol'into the United States by the Atorey Genea in 1M. Asyou

know, Mr. Chairman, parole isa limbo status which gives them the
right to live in the United States indefinitely, but denies them the
opportunity to acquire permanent residency orctisenship.
When I referred to the parolees' 'bad hack" I was referring to the
of their acceptance In the United States. All ofthe
cru tc
parolees were on the verge of gning refugee status when US refugee
policy for those two nations hanged

The change occurred on November21, 1989, when the INS
aixan
it would sharply reduce the admission of Poles and
HungmrIUI as refugees. TMe decision was compelled by the fil of
Communism in those countries, which meant that most refugee
applicants lnolnger had reason to fear persecution.

In fairness to those who were well-along in the refugee application
process, the INS decided to'*mrold' some of the applicants. Those people
who had been granted an interview and had fairly connections in the
United States received a public interest parole. Qualifying were the 832
Poles and Hungarians.
The parolees have now been living in the United States for more
than two years. They are working and paying taxes. They have made
new homes and adjusted to life in America. They have new lives.
Unfortunately, the parole status places strict limitations on these
new lives. Without residency or citizenship, they lack some of the rights
Americans take for granted. These include the right to vote and the
ability to qualify for in-state resident tuition at public universities.
More dramatically, parolees do not have the right to acquire a
passport. The implications of this for them and their families is
steering. They have no international travel privileges and, if they
travel abroad, cannot return to the United States. They cannot even
visit their families in Poland or Hungary.

W14 44

Parolees also cannot sponsor their families as immigrants into the
United States U

immigration law allows only rsidats anditizens

tD petition
hrtir

rlatve

Mr. Chairman, for the last 27 years our immigration laws have
placed the highest priority on adlyiretnflcation Yet the parolees

suffer the opposite. Tlhey face fasced family seaato.

hycan

neither visit their families abroad nor bring them to the United States.

As rm sure you can imagine, the harship on families acing many
years of- or even permanent - separation is unbearable.
The INS is not entirely unsympathetic to their plight. It takes the
position that the anmly cmnections ithe parolees will allow them to
adjust through normal family reunification channels Unfortunately,
this is not completely accurate.
In many cases it is not possible to apply for adjustment through
family menmrs, and in other cases it could take many years.
This is because US. Immigration law allows permanent residents
to petition only for their spouses and childrm Citizens can only petition

for their spouses, children and slin GUndpa
regardless ofstatus, can never petition

and cousins

Many fthe parolees werebrought by cousin and other distant
faily members. These unlucky individuals will never be residents.

54
Some Mthe pernies wa bnmght by brthen and sister many of
whtm come as refugee and are not yet citizens. In these cases, a
parole would have to wait 5 years for his or her si
to become a
citizen, then another 9 years for a furh p

r

petition to become

current. It would take 14 years for this kind otparolee to become a

resident
I think this is a tenible irjustice. The parolees were fully expected

to become Us.
iien but current rues do not give many the
oppotty. And thse who do have the o
ty should not be
treed to wait 14 years to even visit their spouses and children.

My legislation, HO. 3389, will give all the parolees the opportunity
to become residents in a timely manner. This is not a special break for
one group not available to others. The circumstances are unique to these
immigrants - no other class of immigrants faces these restrictions. The
bill simply redresses the obstacles faced by these immigrants that other

immigrants do not ftme.
I also want to emphasize that this would be a one-time, one-group
adustment. The will not be additional Polish and Hungarian

roles

seeking adjustment in the future. There is no reason to fear that this

letin

would open the door for additional

rant

o , ,,

56
, theblh long
-- On maw
duri
the pst 20 yew, similar a4justmea have been made fr other groups
ap--e- TheM nwt re t eample is tha IWO aut I-g
A
whi
d redenc h Sovt and Iohise

-

To ocmdude. Mr. Chairman, these MA Poles and H arias are
hns to ta. And they are here legal. Tbey deserve the same rights
and opp rtunities that oder immigrants have. We should not let them
AM though the cracks of our immmgato system. Let's give them
the rsdnythey deserve.

Mr. MAou. Obviously, when you have sort of a smaller universe of 800-and-some-odd people here, less than 1,000, that's always an attractive way to solve the problem. The other side of it
is, of course that it may create a precedent and make it very much
more difficult for us in later times to handle an emergency or a refugee or a parole-type situation as correctly as we should. So we're
going to certainly look at this thing. I intend to study it very carefully. It poses some concerns, I guess, to all of us. I haven't really
received any information from te other groups, but we will solicit
their views on this to see just how this thing would work.
But you say there are 833 people?
Mr. LNsKI. Eight hundred and thirty-two.
Mr. Mazzou. Thirty-two, and these are already in the United
States?
Mr. LIPINSKI. They are already in the United States.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Andp aroled into the country?
Mr. LIPENSKI. They are legally here.
Mr. MAZZOLI. And can they go back home, because there's nothinggoing on that's terrible in Poland now or in Hungary?
Mr. LIINSKI. They could go back home to Poland and Hungary,
but these are people who came here legally, who applied for refugee
status-.
Mr. MAZZOL]. I think they failed to make the case that they were
entitled to refugee
Mr. LIPINSKI. I don't know that it's so much that or if it was the
fact that the conditions in their homeland changed. But based upon
the information that I had, these were people who came here legally to ultimately become American citizens and they have estabIished that. Consequently, they have been given this limbo status,
and this has gone on for several years now. These people are working, productive members of the American society.
Mr. MAZZOL. It shows you the problems that we have when we
parole people into the country because once they're here, and
whether or not they ever become refugees, whether they ever pass
the test of having a fear of persecution that's real, they pretty
much stay.
But, in any eventMr. LIPINSKI. I don't think we can make a case that there is persecution that's going to hit them in their homeland if they go back,
but I think it is very unfair of us to have given themMr. MAzzOLI. But haven't they been here since what year, basically, 1988, 1989?
Mr. LIPNSKI. Well, they're 1988, 1989. There are some that may
go back as far as 1987.
Mr. MAzzOLI. Good. Thank you very much.
The gentleman from Florida.
Mr. MCCOLLUM. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Bill, as I understand it, your legislation is truly restricted to just
these individuals?
Mr. LIPINSKI. Absolutely.
Mr. MCCOLLUM. It doesn't have any broader implication?
Mr. LIPINSKI. No, none whatsoever, no.
Mr. McCOLLUM. Well, I think you've made a good argument for
it. Like the chairman, I'd like to digest, not because you don't have
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merit, but just because I haven't thought through the question of
precedent that's involved in it. But, other than that, it is certainly
compelling from a personal standpoint.
Thank you.
Mr. LIPINSKI. I just want to conclude by saying that I really
think it's very unfair of people to have the opportunity to live in
this country for several years legally and not have the opportunity
to become American citizens. If we are going-if we are not going
to give them that opportunity in a reasonable amount of time, we
probably should have never let them stay here in the first place.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Well, we're goin to have the opportunity, Bill, to
follow through on this in tens otrthousands of cases in the not too
distant future, where we're going to have that very same situation
put to us: Is it fair to have let them in this country at all if we
weren't sure they were going to qualify to be a refugee? Maybe, in
fairness to them, we shouldn't have let them come in in the first
place, because then they develop equities and they develop friendships; in some cases they have relationships even maturing into
marriage, and so, anyway, we probably are going to be faced with
that more than once.
But, Bill, thank you very much.
Mr. LIPINSKI. Thank you very, very much for your attention.
Mr. MAZZOLI. The gentleman from Arkansas, Mr. Alexander.
STATEMENT OF HON. BILL ALEXANDER, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF ARKANSAS
Mr. ALEXANDER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the
subcommittee. I appreciate your interest in my cause.
As you all know, several thousand unsuspecting Americans residing outside the United States discover that their unborn children
are not American citizens. Under current law, when an American
citizen marries a foreign national and lives outside the United
States, he or she is eligible to transmit citizenship to the child born
overseas only-only-if the U.S. citizen parent physically resides in
the United States for 5 years, at least 2 of which were after the
age of 14.
Now contrast this situation with the fact that the United States
is one of the most generous nations in the world where it comes
to granting American citizenship to children born within its own
borders. The effects of the current law are discriminatory and
they're unfair, and virtually impossible to counteract once the child
i. born abroad of an American parent. They, in effect, penalize
Americans living and working overseas and do so by withholding
U.S. citizenship from our country's most valuable resource, our
children.
Since 1979, I have reintroduced legislation in every Congress
aimed at correcting this problem, the Overseas American Children's Human Rights Act. Now I am pleased that the provisions
that were previously introduced by my bills have been incorporated
into the Immigration and Naturalization Housekeeping Amendments Act of 1992.
If enacted, title II, section 202, of this bill would make it easier
for Americans abroad to marry persons who are not U.S. citizens
to pass American citizenships on to their children. These amend-
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ments would remedy the problems caused by current section 301
of the Immigration and Nationality Act by, one, reducing the required residency period for transmitting citizenship to children
under section 301(g) to 1 year in the aggregate; two, applying the
change to children age 18 or under at the time of enactment, so
that all minor children in one family can be U.S. citizens; and,
three, protecting any child born abroad of a U.S. citizen from being
stateless.
Also by inserting the term "natural born" into 301 of the Immigration and Nationality Act of 1952, these amendments would clear
up any question as to whether a child born as an American citizen
qualifies under the Constitution to run for President when he or
she grows up. There seems to be a dwindling supply of candidates
for that office, so we want to make available all the resources that
we have.
[Laughter.]
Mr. AUIXANDER. There are unacceptable implications present in
the law as it now reads. One of these has to do with the residency
requirement for American parents of children born abroad. Remember that when an American marries a non-U.S. citizen and lives
outside the United States, a child born abroad to this marriage is
not an American citizen unless the American parent has physically
resided in the United States for 5 years, at least 2 of which were
after the age of 14. Yet, children born out of wedlock to an American abroad now become citizens at birth if the American parent
has physically resided in the United States for only 1 year in the
aggregate.
The law, as it now stands, is antifamily. It discriminates in favor
of those Americans abroad who enter into parenthood with a foreign partner without the benefit of marriage. It discourages marriage, a much valued American institution. The amendments contained in section 202 of the bill would rectify this situation by applying the 1-year residency requirement to all U.S. citizens abroad
who become parents, no matter when the circumstances of the
child's birth.
Also, if these provisions become law, it is important to ensure
that brothers and sisters who are still minors with the same parents are all guaranteed identical privileges of American citizenship.
Therefore, under section 202, these amendments will apply to all
persons born on or after the date of enactment of the legislation
and to persons who have not attained the age of 18 years as of the
date of the enactment of this legislation.
Some U.S. citizen parents who are prevented by section 301(g) of
the Immigration and Nationality Act from transmitting American
citizenship to their child born abroad can be faced with the problem
that their child is stateless. The situation arises if the laws of the
country of a non-U.S. parent preclude that parent from transmitting his or her nationality to the child and/or if the country in
which the child is born does not grant automatic citizenship to persons born on its soil.
Section 202 of this bill would add a safeguard by providing that
all children born to American citizens abroad will automatically be
citizens at birth if they would otherwise be born stateless.
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Over the years, gentlemen of the committee and members of the
staff, I have worked extensively in expanding American exports. In
fact, the first 10 or so years that I was here that was my primary
and preeminent involvement. I have come in contact with citizens
living abroad, and I understand that the overseas Americans living
abroad are the single most vital link in the export chain that must
occur in order for the United States to compete in global markets.
The current laws have discouraged Americans from living abroad
and becoming involved in international trade, as representatives of
our country and economy in foreign lands where the transactions
are negotiated and most frequently consummated.
As an American who decides to take part in this endeavor of living and working abroad, it is difficult enough to uproot one's self
and move to an unfamiliar country where the language, customs,
and economy are oftentimes dramatically different from those in
the United States. It is especially difficult when there is the possibility that your children could be disadvantaged by this decision
and this action.
The amendments considered today will merely guarantee a right
that all of us enjoy as our fellow countrymen living abroad: The
right to transmit our American citizenship on to our children, no
matter where they may be born. I feel that section 202 of the Immi ration and Naturalization Housekeeping Amendments of 1992
by helping Americans living abroad will improve the lives of Americans living abroad and at the same time help to improve the life,
the economic well-being, and the security of our Nation, as well as
guaranteeing the citizenship of our children born abroad.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Thank you very much, Bill.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Alexander follows:]
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STATEMENT BY THE HONORABLE BILL ALEXANDER
TO THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON INTERNATIONAL LAW,

IMMIGRATION AND REFUGEES
OF THE COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY
May 20,

1992

MR. CHAIRMAN and Members of the Subcommittee, thank you for
giving me this opportunity to appear before you today.

My statement

will focus on legislation designed to address a situation that has
been overlooked for quite some time, the citizenship of children born
to American citizens living abroad.

Each year several thousand

unsuspecting Americans residing outside the United States discover
that their newborn children are not American citizens.

Under current law, when an American citizen marries a foreign
national and lives outside the United States, he or she is eligible
to transmit U. S. citizenship to a child born overseas only if the
U. S.-citizen parent physically resided in the United States for five
years, at least two of which were after the age of 14.

Contrast this situation with the fact that the United States is
one of the most generous countries in the world when it comes to
granting American citizenship to children born within its own
borders.

The effects of the current law are discriminatory, unfair and
virtually impossible to counteract once the child is born abroad.
They penalize Americans living and working overseas, and they do so
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by withholding U. S. citizenship from our country's most valuable
resource:

our children.

Since 1979, I have reintroduced legislation in every Congress
aimed at correcting this problem, the "Overseas American Children's
Human Rights Act."

Now I am very pleased that these provisions have

been incorporated into the "Immigration and Naturalization
Housekeeping Amendments Act of 1992."

If enacted, Title II, Section 202 of this bill would make it
easier for Americans abroad who marry persons who are not U. S.
citizens to pass American citizenship on to their children.

These

amendments would remedy the problems caused by current Section 301 of
the Immigration and Nationality Act by:

(1) reducing the required residency period for transmitting
U. S. citizenship to children under Section 301(g) to one
year in the aggregate;

(2) applying the change to children age 18 or under at the time
of enactment so that all minor children in one family can
be U. S. citizens;

(3) protecting any child born abroad of a U. S. citizen from
being stateless.
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Also, by inserting the term "natural born" into section 301 of
the Immigration and Nationality Act of 1952, these amendments would
clear up any question as to whether a child born abroad as an
American citizen qualifies under the Constitution to run for
President when he or she grows up.

There are unacceptable implications present in the law as it now
reads.

One of these has to do with the residency requirement for

American parents of children born abroad.

Remember that when an

American marries a non-U. S. citizen and lives outside the United
States, a child born abroad to this marriage is not an American
citizen unless the American parent has physically resided in the
United States for five years, at least two of which were after the
age of 14.

Yet, children born out of wedlock to an American abroad now
become citizens at birth if the American parent has physically
resided in the United States for only one year in the aggregate.

The law, as it now stands, is-latantly anti-family.

It

discriminates in favor of those Americans abroad who enter into
parenthood with a foreign partner without the benefit of marriage.
It discourages marriage, a much valued American institution.

The

amendments contained in Section 202 of the bill would rectify this
situation by applying the one-year residency requirement to all U. S.
citizens abroad who become parents, no matter what the circumstances
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of the child's birth.

Also, if these provisions become law, it is important to :nsure
that brothers and sisters who are still minors with the same patients
are all granted identical privileges of American citizenship.
Therefore, under Section 202 these amendments will apply to all
persons born on or after the date of enactment of the legislation and
to persons who have not attained the age of 18 years as of the date
of the enactment of this legislation.

Some U. S.-citizen parents who are prevented by Section 301(g)
of the Immigration and Nationality Act from transmitting American
citizenship to their child born abroad can be faced with the problem
that their child is stateless.

The situation arises if the laws of

the country of the non-U. S. parent preclude that parent from
transmitting his or her own nationality to the child and/or if the
country in which the child is born does not grant automatic
citizenship to persons born on its soil.

Section 202 of this bill would add a safeguard by providinci that
all children born to American-citizens abroad will automatically be
citizens at birth if they would otherwise be born stateless.

Over many years of working to expand American exports I have
come to understand that the American citizen living abroad is the
most vital link in the export chain.
ALEXANDER
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take part in this endeavor, it is difficult enough to uproot yourself
and move to an unfamiliar country where the language, the customs,
and the economy are very different from those in the United States.
It is especially difficult when there is the possibility that your
children could be disadvantaged by this decision.

The amendments considered today will merely guarantee a right
that all of us enjoy to our fellow countrymen living abroad, the
right to transmit our American citizenship on to our children, no
matter where they may be born.

I feel that Section 202 of the "Immigration and Naturalization
Housekeeping Amendments of 1992", by helping Americans living abroad,
will improve the lives of Americans living abroad and at the same
time help to improve the life, economic well-being and security of
the United States as well by guaranteeing the citizenship of our
children born abroad.
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Mr. ALEXANDER. Thank you very much.
Mr. MAzou. It would come as no surprise to you, I guess that
the Immigration Service would not approve your language and that
other groups testifying later would not either. I think they set up
the idea of ties to the country. Your bill I think would suggest that
the relationship that a U.S. citizen parent would have to the country would be a 1-year residency sometime after the age of 14.
Mr. ALEXANDER. Yes.

Mr. MAZZOLI. Current law says 5 years, 2 years of which have
to be after the age of 14. Are you concerned that that does suggest
that people could become citizens of the world rather than citizens
of the United States, and confer the benefits of U.S. citizenship, but
really have only peripheral contact with the country, kind of be
more visitors than active citizens?
Mr. ALEXANDER. There may be some possibility of abusing the
law; there always is. I suppose that if you set out to abuse any law,
that you could find a way to do so. But the advantages conferred
by this change in the law, in my judgment, far outweigh any disadvantages, because we as a nation must compete in a global economy. You know, all signs indicate that we now live in an era where
economic power is vastly more important than military power, although there's always a place for both. Our laws and our processes
in the United States are not adjusted to this change in circumstances in the global economy.
We must encourage our citizens to live abroad and to compete in
that global economy. It's up to us, as lawmakers, to try to find
ways to do that, so that will be least abused or least subject toabuse.
Mr. MAzzoLI. Well, I guess we're getting into that. I'm going to
yield because we have to go and vote, and then Mr. McNary has
to leave by 11:30. So we have a very problematical morning.
But your bill also changes the transmittal requirements where
one parent is a U.S. citizen and one is a U.S. national, but not a
citizen? You would change that and you would also provide citizenship to a person who would be stateless otherwise?
Mr. ALEXANDER. Yes. Yes.

Mr. MAZOIZ

I. Well, OK.

Mr. ALEXANDER. Well, that is a terrible situation. I can't even

conceive of it, but we can talk about howMr. MAZZOLI. Of course, the theory that the INS has, is that our
citizenship laws should not be driven by some other country. So if
they decide that that individual is not a citizen of that country,
that shouldn't more or less make it required upon us to grant citizenship.
Mr. ALEXANDER. Well, I would agree in part with the INS. We
should not pass laws for any reason other than our own citizens
and to serve our own foreign policy and economic policies. No, we
should not consider this as a reaction to other nations. We're doing
this because it's good for our citizens and it's good for our country.
Mr. MAZZOLi. I thank you, Bill. Thank you very much.
The gentleman from Florida.
Mr. MCCOLLUM. I have very little to ask, Bill, but a comment
that you're raising a whole area--you may not realize it--of great
debate that we have not yet had over whether citizenship should
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follow our country or follow the person. Then there is the Elton
Gallegly approach your colleague and mine from California, who
wants to restrict the right of citizenship to someone born even here
in the United States to the nationality and citizenship of the mother alone. So we have a policy question of fairly sizable proportions
here which I know you didn't totally intend to get into, but your
legislation certainly does.
Mr. ALEXANDER. Well, I've been getting into it for over a decade.
Mr. McCoLLm. Right.
Mr. ALEXANDER. I specifically intend to raise that public policy
issue for debate, and I add to that the commanding economic need
for our country to adjust our laws in such ways that we can compete in a global economy.
Mr. MCCOLLUM. Thank you.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Thank you very much, Bill.
We'll take a short recess. We'll vote and we'll come back and take
Mr. McNary separately and then give him as much time as he has
for us. We'll stand in recess.
[Recess.]
Mr. MAZZOLY. The subcommittee will come to order.
I want to apologize to the Commissioner of the Immigration
Service for the problem, but you can certainly leave when you feel
like you have to leave and your colleagues will stay on to answer
some of our questions. But you're recognized, Gene, and welcome.
STATEMENT OF GENE McNARY, COMMISSIONER, IMMIGRATION

AND NATURALIZATION SERVICE, ACCOMPANIED BY LAWRENCE
J. WEINIG, DEPUTY ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER, INS ADJUDICATIONS DWISION, AND JAMES A. PULEO, ASSOCIATE COMMISSIONER, EXAMINATIONS

Mr. McNARY. Mr. Chairman, thank you, and I apologize for having to leave, but I'm supposed to go to Laredo to meet with the Border Patrol and look at bridges and all kinds of things, and I just
can't
Mr. MAzzou. Everybody's schedule is tough. There may be some
opportunity for us to ask a question specifically of you later on.
Mr. MCNARY. And I've brought my experts with me.
Mr. Chairman, let me say, first of all, that many of the provisions of the Housekeeping Amendments Act of 1992 are excellent
and we urge that these provisions be passed into law. In the case
of certain provisions we share the goal of the sponsors in introducing the amendments, but we believe that modifications are necessary for the provisions to be fully effective and not create other
problems. Some provisions, however, do not further goal of streamlining or otherwise improving the administration of the Immigration and Nationality Act, and I'l highlight a few of those. Let me
just run through the provisions.
We support section 101. We support section 102(a)(1)(A). We support section 103(a). We support section 103(b). We oppose section
104, and we know what the objective is and would like to work
with the committee in rewriting or improving upon that.
Section 105 deals with adoptions, and we've been through the
wringer on adoptions with regard to the Romania children. We oppose all oI the provisions in 105 because we believe that it will en-
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courage baby buying and selling. I know that there's a penalty attached thereto which is designed to prevent that. We don't be ieve
the penalty will be effective and that actually it will work as a disservice to the child being adopted and to the adopting parents.
Section 106 we support. We oppose 107. We think the law works
now. We oppose 108. We oppose 109, even though our friends from
State are ready to make it permanent. We have added 13 countries
just in the last year. Justice would like to see how that works before it's made permanent.
We oppose all the provisions in 109. Section 110 we oppose.
We're in favor of electronic manifest, but we don't see it as replacing the inspection. We still need to eyeball people to make sure
that this is the person who's claiming to be that person, but we
think that we're making significant progress with ACE and APIS
and now new technology that may enable us to control certain people who are frequent flyers and have been cleared, so that they will
be separated out and we'll have more time to inspect those who are
at risk.
Section 110 we support. That has to do with preinspection stations. We have one that's going up soon in London. We would not
be forced into that. We would not want to be forced into it. It takes
foreign cooperation plus resources, and so that's our reservation in
that regard.
Section 113Mr. MAZZOLT. Do you have 111 in there, Gene?
Mr. McNARY. No, I don't have 111.
Mr. MAZOLI. OK. That's Cal Dooley's bill.
Mr. McNARY. We don't have any position on that.
Mr. MAZZOLI. All right. OK
Mr. McNARY. Section 113 we support. We don't have any objection. Section 114, Mr. Chairman, is probably than housekeeping.
It's very difficult and I appreciate your genuine concern. It's a concern of mine. The administration feels strongly that this is not the
time to change policy, to send a message to Cuba that might be
misconstrued, and that for that reason we oppose the repeal of the
Cuban Adjustment Act at this time.
Section 115 we oppose, and we oppose it vigorously and vehemently, and with all our might, because we're trying to get these
examinations under control. We take a blast, and we took one last
weekend, for people in lines. If we don't have the revenue to complete the data processing, the direct mail, the claims, a program
that is in process, then we're going to have more of this. We hope
that the moratorium would not be put on our examination fees and
we'll be allowed to straighten that out and go into the 21st century.
Mr. MAzzoI. Well, of course, you realize we had talked earlier
about these fees, and the question that I'll ask your colleagues, and
maybe you too is the issue of whether these fee increases are connected to anything, whether they result from increased costs to
you, or whether it's driven by market considerations. That I think
is as much the problem as the actual fee increases. So, anyway,
well talk about that.
Mr. McNARY. Section 201(a) we support, but 201(b), 201(c) we
oppose as being unnecessary. Section 202 we oppose. We don't be-

lieve that you can change the definition of a natural born citizen;
it's in the Constitution.
Section 202(aX2), 202(aX3), we oppose as weakening ties to the
United States necessary for citizenship, and 202(a)(4) we oppose for
the same reasons, as we would also oppose 202(a)(6).
Section 203, we would like to work with the committee. The language does not concern us, somebody who can speak a language,
some language, or has a disability, and we think that there's a genuine concern there. We would not be in favor of reducing the civics
requirement. People need to know the history of this country and
what it stands for, if they're going to be citizens.
We support Representative Lipinski's proposal on adjusting Poles
and Hungarians. We think that there's about 1,000 of those people.
Some of them ma have adjusted already, but that can be justified
in connection with the Lautenberg amendment. So we would support it.
It's always nice not to have to face any questions.
Mr. MAZZOLI. That's right. That's always easy.
Mr. McNARY. I have to leave andMr. MAzom. Make your statement and then leave.
Mr. McNARW [continuing]. My compatriots will respond.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Leave your brave and stalwart counterparts here
to take the heat.
Mr. McNARY. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Thank you. Thank you very much, Gene.
[The prepared statement of Mr. McNary follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF GENE McNARY, COMMISIONER,
IMMIGRATION AND NATURMA
TION SERVICE
Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee:

I appreciate the opportunity to appear before you today to
express the views of the Department of Justice on the Immigration
and Naturalization Housekeeping Amendments-Act of 1992.

The

Department of Justice welcomes any legislation designed to
streamline and improve the implementation of our immigration
laws.

Many of the provisions of the Housekeeping Amendments Act

of 1992 do just that, and we urge that these provisions be passed
into law. In this regard, we would particularly point to the
provisions affording direct admission of refugees as lawful
permanent residents, a nonimmigrant status for spouses and
children of alien members of the Armed Forces, and nonimmigrant
and special immigrant status for certain United States
Information Agency employees.

In the case of certain provisions, we share the goal of the
sponsors in introducing the amendments, but we believe that
modifications are necessary for the provisions to be fully
effective and not create other problems.

Some provisions,

however, do not further the goal of streamlining or otherwise
improving the administration of the Immigration and Nationality
Act.

I will highlight a few of each of these provisions in my

testimony.
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Section 101 of the bill authorizes nonimmigrant entry for spouses
and children of alien mebers of the U.S. Armed Forces.

Almost

without exception, these military personnel and their spouses and
children are natives of the Philippines.
children of aliens serving in

Presently, spouses and

the Armed Forces of the United

States are admitted as 5-2 nonimmigrants for six months.

As a

matter of INS policy, at the end of the six-month period, alien
spouses

and children concede their deportability aP

'voluntary

departure.'

arj granted

This allows alien spouses and children to

remain in the United States, with work authorization, until the
end of the servicemants or servicewoman's military enlistment.
We support the enactment of Section 101.

This section provides

clear statutory direction relating to this limited class of
aliens.

Although the result can be achieved under existing

statutory and regulatory provisions, this section has the
advantage of eliminating the necessity of relying on policy to

achieve the desired result, and the Immigration and
Naturalization Service (INS) supports its enactment.

Section 102 eliminates the sunset provision for certain G-4
special immigrants.

This provision for former and current

officers and employees of international organizations and their
spouses and unmarried sons and daughters has proved beneficial,
and the INS applauds this proposal to make it a permanent part of
the Immigration and Nationality Act.
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Similarly, the INS supports Section 103, which provides special
immigrant status and nonimmigrant status for certain employees of
the United States Information Agency (USIA).

These employees

provide an invaluable service as foreign language broadcasters.
However, we suggest that Section 103 be drafted in generic form,
to allow for the potential needs of other agencies throughout the
government who employ highly specialized foreign nationals.

Section 104 provides for limited nonimmigrant status for alien
spouses of citizens.

The premise for permitting families to be

joined during the petitioning process is an admirable one.
However, the whole immigrant admission system of the Immigration
and Nationality Act is based upon numerical limitations.

Section

104, as currently written, seems to be in conflict with that
premise.

In addition, an alien who is the spouse or child of a

United States citizen is already eligible for Immediate Relative
classification and admission as a non-quota immigrant.

The vast

majority of such aliens are able to immigrate in a very short
period of time, normally in just a few months.

In addition, this

section has no provision for the investigation or adjudication of
the validity of the marriage.

We stand ready to assist this

committee in any effort to achieve the goals of this section,
while at the same time treating all immigrants fairly and
reducing the possibility of marriage fraud.
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etion 105 is designed to address the problem of child buying
and selling.

While we strongly support legislative efforts to

curb thee abuses, this section's proposed liberalization of the
orphan provisions of the Immigration and Nationality Act promises
to be detrimental to adoptive American parents and foreign
children.

This section marks a radical departure from a 44-year

course that Congress has maintained regarding the adoption of
eligible orphans.

Throughout this period, Congress has continued

to refer to the statute as being applicable to homeless children
and has distinguished it from the provisions of the 'adopted
child* under which any child adopted under the age of 16 could be

eligible for immigrant visa benefits pursuant to certain
conditions of physical residence and legal custody.

Except for the penalties for child buying, Section 105 sacrifices
certain protections for the child and his or her natural family
in the name of easier administration by treating children in
functioning families the same as orphans.

By allowing direct

contact between the birth parents and the adopting parents,
subparagraph (a)(1)(A) may encourage the type of meetings which
resulted in children being bought and sold in countries such as
Romania.

Although the bill makes child buying and selling a

criminal offense, these acts are extremely difficult to uncover
and even more difficult to prove.

Moreover, it would appear that

successful prosecutions for such offenses will be particularly
difficult in view of the fact that the jurisdictional element,
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i.e. the intent to establish lawful permanent residence on the
adopted child, is merely an incidental part of the adoption
process.

The INS also has serious reservations about raising the eligible
age to 18.

It is questionable whether many adoptive parents

would adopt a person who in most states would be considered an
adult.

Combined statistics for fiscal years 1989 though 1991

show that 74 percent of orphans admitted into the United States
entered by the age of one; 90.6 percent entered by the age of
six; and 98.5 percent entered by the age of fourteen.

These data

suggest that the previous legislative initiative to raise the age
from 14 to 16 was of minimal value.

We believe that this section

has more potential for encouraging &immigration adoptions," and
thereby circumventing normal visa issuance procedures, than it
does for assisting homeless children.

The INS is currently drafting a proposed revision of the orphan
regulations which would make them more responsive to adoptive
parents without sacrificing safeguards for the children involved.
We would prefer to implement these regulations under the existing
statute.

Further, we will work with the Department of State to

address this issue in any federal legislation implementing the
Hague Convention on International Cooperation and Protection of
Children in respect of Intercountry Adoptions, assuming that the
United States becomes a signatory to that agreement.
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SeCtion 106 would allow persons admitted as refugees to be
granted permanent resident status, eliminating the present oneyear wait for such persons to apply for that status.
this change.

We support

As a matter of practice, the adjustment of status

is time-consuming and serves no enforcement purpose.

Further,

historically there have been virtually no adverse actions.
Assimilation of the alien is
period.

hampered during the one year waiting

Elimination of this work-intensive adjustment

requirement would likely result in savings to the Service of over
$1 million per year.

Section 107 provides that the Attorney General shall provide, on
an expedited basis, for the parole of an alien whose immediate
relative has died and whose funeral will be held in the United
States. Once again, we share tho concern of the sponsors but
believe that the existing practice of the INS
the purpose of this section.

already addresses

The parole contemplated by this

section can be and has been frequently granted under section
212(d) (5) of the Immigrat).on and Nationality Act.

That section

allows for greater flexibility in addressing these emergent
situations.

Section 107 is too rigid by requiring a certified

death certificate in all cases.

Current parole procedures do not

insist on this requirement. At the same time, Section 107 is too
flexible by not requiring that the alien provide the INS with
evidence of the immediate blood relationship.

'V1

Furthermore, this
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section creates practical problems for an alien in securing and
transmitting documents to the IS

in sufficient time to allow a

response by cable to the foreign consulate.

We oppose any

provision that makes the discretionary grant of parole mandatory,
particularly in the case of aggravated felons or others whose
entry would be demed contrary to the national interest.

Section 108 requires the Attorney General to consider any

ardible evidence in spousal waiver applications for battered
spouses,

whether or not that evidence is

supported by an

evaluation of a licensed mental health professional.
serious concerns with this provision.

First,

The INS has

we believe that

the battered spouse provision enacted by the Immigration Act of
1990 haa; been effectively implemented.

In the 11 months that the

interim regulations have been in effect, we have received no
complaints from persons who felt that the professional evaluation
prevented their receiving a waiver.

The current regulations

balance the need to make the evidentiary requirements as simple
as possible against the need to ensure that unscrupulous aliens

do not use the waiver to circumvent the immigration laws.
Second, we

are concerned that the removal of the requirement for

an evaluation by a licensed mental health professional could
increase instances of fraud.

Finally, as most INS officers have

not received training in this area and may not be qualified to
make reliable evaluations of an abused applicant's mental or

76
emotional state, we feel it is preferable to rely on the judgment
of a professional.

Section 109 would make the Visa Waiver Pilot Program a permanent
part of the Immigration and Nationality Act.

The Immigration Act

of 1990 extended the pilot program to September 30, 1994.

There

was insufficient data to evaluate the program's impact as of the
1990 Report to Congress. The Department of Justice feels that the
decision to make this program permanent should be made only after
more data about the effectiveness of the program are captured and
analyzed.

For example, at the time of the 1990 report to

Congress, 6 of the 8 countries in the program had been in the
program for less than one year.

INS is facing a similar

situation at present, since 13 countries were added to the waiver
program in October of 1991.

It is too early to determine whether

removing the overseas screening procedure has resulted in more
violations of immigration laws.

Section 109 (b) and (c) would eliminate the requirement that an
alien execute a form by which they waive their right to an
exclusion hearing.

Such individually executed forms are

essential to establish knowledge that attempting admission to the
United States without a visa under the Visa Waiver Pilot Program
waives the statutory right to an exclusion hearing.
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Section 110 relates to expediting airport immigration processing.
We are deeply committed to providing better quality and faster
service to people arriving at United States* ports of entry.

Our

primary mission as an agency is the administration of the
immigration laws.
is

A key mechanism for preventing unlawful entry

careful screening at ports of entry.

Unlike other federal

agencies, the INS can perform its inspectional task only by
reviewing travel documents as they are presented by the person
seeking admission.

This is especially true in the current

operating environment which is marked by the prevalence of
fraudulent documents.

Because no technology is currently

implemented that can safeguard against the use of fraudulent
documents, a personal interview is currently required.
Therefore, the INS opposes this section which would allow
inspection to be conducted by methods other than a personal
interview.

Furthermore, if other methods of inspection become

available as a result of new technology, the method of inspection.
could be modified by existing regulations.

However, INS supports

and welcomes the use of an electronic manifest in addition to
paper manifests.

We believe that regulatory flexibility

governing manifest requirements can be maintained.

We do support the expansion of preinspection at high volume
airports.

However, establishment and maintenance

of

preinspection is costly and requires the cooperation of foreign
governments and various U.S. federal agencies.

Therefore, the
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INS should not be statutorily required to expand the
preinspection program if political, diplonativ, or fiscal
conditions would prevent it or adversely affect its operation.

Subsection (e)

of Section 110 calls for the implementation of an

expedited process for the inspection of United States citizens at
ports of entry.

The INS has already taken steps to improve and

expedite the screening of citizens.
Accelerated Citizen Examination (ACE),

In 1991, we implemented the
in

which immigration

inspectors conduct a selective inquiry of an automated database
while examining all United States citizens and their documents.
Although ACE has been working extremely well,

it has been and

continues to be supplanted by the use of the Advance Passenger
Information System (APIS).

APIS will provide the same expedited

processing advantage as ACE while maintaining border

o,.Urity.

The INS has consistently promoted the expansion of
carriers.

I am pleased to report that participating

among air
in the

program has continually increased since its inception in 1990.

The Attorney General submitted a legislative proposal, the Port
of Entry Inspections Improvement Act,

on April 31,

1992.

The

proposal is carefully crafted to provide expedited procedures in
fraudulent document cases without sacrificing either procedural
fairness or the substantive rights of persons with colorable
claims to admission.

This draft is particularly careful with

respect to persons who may have used fraudulent documents in

an
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effect to escape persecution.

out substantive generosity is not

Inconsistent with procedural rigor. By concentrating our

administrative and judicial resources on persons with colorable
claim to asylum or other relief, we can .ive each case the
careful consideration it deserves,

This can be accomplished only

by deterring the abuse of these processes by persons who are
interested not in justice, but in delay.

I commend this proposal

for your consideration.

Section 11

would suspend the ban on public assistance for

legalized aliens during kederally-declared national emergencies.
This section would amend Section 245A (h)(2) of the INA to add
periods of national emergency as declared by the President as
another exception to the times an alien legalized under IRCA is
disqualified from receiving certain publin w-alfare assistance.
The INS has no objection to this provision.

However, the Office

of Management and Budget advises that this section would increase
direct spending and that it therefore is subject to the "pay-asyou-go' provision of the Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of
1990, 5 252 (a), 2 U.S.C.A. 5902 (a) (Supp. 1992).

Section 112 would extend the authorization for appropriations for
refugee assistance for three years through fiscal 1995, and
establish the authorized level for fiscal 1993 through 1995.
INS supports extension of this assistance, however the funding
level more than twice exceeds the President's request.

The

Section 113 would amend Section 132 (e) of the Immigration Act of
1990 to permit the waiver of the ground of exclusion dealing with
aliens previously removed for persons applying under the
diversity transition program established by Section 132 of
r MACT.

This would not affect aliens who were deported on

criminal, narcotics, and similar grounds, and INS has no
objection to this

limited expansion of the authority to waive

grounds of exclusion.

Section 114 would repeal the Cuban Adjustment Act of 1966.

This

Act allows Cubans who are inspected and admitted or paroled into
the United States to adjust to permanent resident status after
one year of physical presence in the United States.

The Cuban

Adjustment Act should not be repealed at this time.

The human

rights abuses and restrictive immigration practices of the Cuban
government have resulted in the displacement of many Cuban
nationals.

As long as these conditions are prevalent in Cuba, a

change in immigration policy is unwarranted.

Cuban nationals

will continue to arrive in the United States seeking to remain
permanently in this country.

Any Cuban national who flees the

Castro regime is subject to a 3-year prison sentence upon return.
The deportation of Cuban nationals from the United States to Cuba
is a complicated procedure, with the Cuban government only

sporadically agreeing to accept a small number of deportees after
prolonged political negotiations.

Since deportation is not a
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A

viable method of returning Cuban nationals, there continues to be
a nod for a method by which to grant these individuals a legal

immigration status.

Section 115 imposes a 24-month moratorium on the ability of the

Attorney General or the Service to increase current fees or
impose new fees on current benefits.

It does not prohibit the

establishment of a fee for new benefits not presently in
existence.

We strongly oppose this provision and feel that it

will have a significant negative impact on our ability to provide
timely service to the public.

Statutory constraints of this type

remove the administrative flexibility INS needs to carry out its
mission.

On February 21, 1992, we published a new fee schedule raising
fees for most of the applications and petitions received by the
INS.

These increases reflect the increased costs to the INS of

adjudicating these same applications and petitions.

Our planning

for fiscal year 1993 presumed that fees would increase to keep
pace with the cost of providing the services; otherwise, the
February 21 fee increases would have had to have been greater to
meet both 1992 and 1993 expenditures.

Should a moratorium on fee

increases be imposed, fee revenue would be insufficient to keep
pace with inflation.

Further, as we stated in the Examinations

Fee Account reprogramming request for FY 1992, recently approved
by Congress, the FY 1993 Examinations budget is ;.-sed on a fee
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increase of at least 8 percent.

A moratorium would jeopardize

our ability to fund the existing level of service to the public;
necessitate a hiring freeze which will adversely impact the
offices which are currently understaffed to handle the workload;
and cause a delay

in the implementation of initiatives designed

to improve service to aliens, such as the Direct Mail program.

Section 201 seeks to provide certain children of female United
States citizens and their descendants with the same rights to
citizenship at birth as children born abroad to male citizens and
their alien spouses.

INS supports Section 201 (a) which is

designed to address the inequity inherent in current law.
However, we believe that subsections 201 (b) and (c) are
unnecessary and may create confusion if passed as currently
drafted.

We suggest they be deleted.

Section 202 seeks to clarify the status of children who are
citizens by virtue of birth abroad to United States citizen
parents.

The issue arises in the context of the constitutional

requirement that the President of the United States be a natural
born citizen.

Although we appreciate the concern underlying this

provision, we note that no statute can affect the meaning of the
constitutional term Onatural born citizen".

Section 202 (a) (3) changes the physical presence requirement for
eligibility for citizenship in Section 301 of the INA from a
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Wcontinuous,* period of time to an *aggreqate0 period of time.
Section 202 (a)

(4)

would reduce the number of years of physical

presence required in the U.S. for a citizen to transmit
citizenship to his or her child born abroad from five years, of
which two were after the age of 14 years, to one year in the
aggregate.

We cannot support these proposals as they would

permit the further wakening of ties to this country that have
been considered essential to qualify for citizenship.

It has

been the rationale of our nationality laws that citizenship
should be based on an attachment to the United States, and at
least five years physical presence here was one way of developing
such an attachment.

One year physical presence, particularly

when it can be accrued in the aggregate, is insufficient for
developing an understanding or attachment to the United States.

Section 202 (a) (6) would add as natural born citizens under
Section 301 of the INA persons born outside the U.S. of one
United States citizen who would otherwise be stateless.

INS

cannot support a provision that would make U.S. citizenship
dependent on the laws of other countries.

United States law

should make clear whether or not a person is a citizen.

Findings

of citizenship made by other nations should not be permitted to
control that determination.

Thank you for the opportunity to testify before you today.
pleased to answer any questions you may have.

I am

)
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Mr. MAzzou. In order to kind of complete the thing now, let me
just ask the first question. If I have my data correct, Mr. Weinig,
the INS would have no objection to section 101 which is to provide
temporary visas for spouses and children of alien members of the
armed services. Is that correct? Is that your understanding?
Mr. WE&IOG. That's correct.
Mr. MAzou. And then you have no objection to section 102, the
G-4 provision, which in effect just gets rid of the sunset provision
on that; is that correct?
Mr. WEINIG. Yes.
Mr. MAzzou. And before I go any further, it probably would be
useful for the stenographer to know who's who here. So let me just
start from my far left, Mr. Adams. In working our way across the
board, if you could just give your name and your position, the reporter will record that and then when I use your name, she'll have
that as her reference. Mr. Adams.
Mr. ADAMS. John Adams, Deputy Assistant Secretary of State for
Visa Services.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Thank you.

Mr. Puleo.
Mr. PuLEo. James Puleo, Associate Commissioner for Examination, INS.
Mr. WENIc. Lawrence Weinig, Acting Assistant Commissioner
for Adjudications, INS.
Mr. MORGAN. James Morgan, Jr., Assistant Legal Counsel, Bureau of Naval Personnel.
Mr. UNTERMEYE. Chase Untermeyer, Associate Director of the
U.S. Information Agency for Broadcasting.
Ms. BRAMBILIA. I'm Janice Brambilla, the Director of Personnel
for the Bureau of Broadcasting, U.S. Information Agency.
Mr. MAZZOLI. OK, good.
Let me then go back. Section 103 provides nonimmigrant visas
and in some cases permanent residency for members of the USIA.
Whose field is that, yours, Mr. Untermeyer?
STATEMENT OF CHASE G. UNTERMEYER, ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR
FOR BROADCASTING, U.S. INFORMATION AGENCY, ACCOMPANIED BY JANICE H. BRAMBILIA, DIRECTOR OF PERSONNEL,
BUREAU OF BROADCASTING
Mr. UNTERMEYER. Yes, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. MAZZOLI. INS has no objection; you obviously do not have

any objection to that; is that correct?
Mr. UNTERMEYER. That's correct.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Are we preferring these people? Do we really need
to do this to get language specialists?
Mr. UNTERMEYER. Mr. Chairman, the Voice of America for years
has had to employ people from overseas because of the specialty
languages that are not available in the United States. Currently,
we have about 130 of them who are in this particular category
using the J visas, which is for exchanges. This is highly
unsatisfying to us and definitely highly unsatisfying to them because they are in such a difficult position, not only for their own
employment, but for the possibility of being unable to travel abroad
for us, for example, when returning to this country.
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Mr. MAzzou. I guess what I was getting at is: Do you think that
we are not trying to encourage language studies in the United
States among U.S. people, and we've Lecome too reliant upon foreign talent, just like in some cases graduate programs at U.S. universities are virtually staffed and peopled with foreign students
and there is a charge made that that happens in part because
we're not out recruiting U.S. students, giving them the kind of encouragement and maybe even resources they need in order to move
into those programs? Are we doing the same thing here, just using
this program as a crutch?
Mr. UNTERMEYER. Mr. Chairman, we can certainly get U.S. citizens who speak French, Portuguese, Spanish, Swahili, and many
other major languages, but when we get down to the very specialized languages, the 46 foreign languages which the VOA uses, such
as Kurdish and Tibetan, to mention two which we have just added
to the list, then almost certainly you have to go overseas to find
those people. That, to go down the list is to see many, many languages such as the Afghan languages, Darl, Pashto, Urou, and various others that perhaps there are in this large country people who
speak them, but they also have to have the skills of being good
broadcasters and journalists, and for that we have to recruit very
far and wide.
Mr. MAzzoI.I. OK. Section 104, newly wed spouses of U.S. citizens. This I guess is an immigration matter; is that correct, Mr.
Puleo?
Mr. PuiEo. That's correct.
Mr. MAzzow. You oppose section 104?
Mr. PuiEo. Yes; that's correct.
Mr. MAZZOLI. And what, again, are the reasons for that opposition?
Mr. PuLEo. Well, they can come in now, many of the relatives.
It appears to be an opposition of time. We are working currently
on improving our response to 1-130 or relative petitions. And if I
may harken back to my testimony before you last week, I incorrectly gave you some information that it was taking us from 30 to
60 days. As a matter of fact, the longest it takes us right now is
37 days to do a relative petition.
Mr. MAZZOUI. That was, I think, with regard to spouses of permanent residents?
Mr. PULEO. Permanent residents, but the process is identical.
They apply under the same process.
Mr. MAZZOLI. So, in other words, if I understand you correctly,
the spouse of a U.S. citizen would not have to wait more than a
month or a month and a half in order for that spouse to clear and
come into the country; is that correct?
Mr. PuLEo. That's right. Currently, our processing times for our
relative petitions range from an average of 17 calendar days at the
low to 37 calendar days at the high in our foreign service processing center.
Mr. MAzZOI. Do you see any inconsistency in the fact that when
a U.S. citizen marries an alien here, the fiance can come in and
be married and there is no wait at all, but when a U.S. citizen goes
abroad and marries, in what was his or her hometown, they cannot
bring their spouse with them?
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Mr. PuLzo. Well, there is an inconsistency. However, it's one
that's in both instances to the person marring the foreign-born national. They make a conscious choice to either have the fiance arrive here in the United States under a K visa and marry within
the 90-day period or they make the conscious choice of marrying
overseas and accepting the consequences.
Mr. MAZzolU. Well, staff just handed me a note that we heard
from a staffer here on the Hill that it took that staffer 3V2 months
to get the paperwork cleared. SoI guess the average is 37 days,
but it can be higher than that; is that correct?
Mr. PuLEO. Yes, it could run higher for certain cases. If, in fact,
the application is deficient for documeatation, or whatever, there
needs to be correspondence to clarify that. But, on the average,
right now it's taking us at the most 37 calendar days.
Mr. MAzzOLL. If there was some way to give us some data on
that, to make sure that we're comparing apples and apples and oranges and orangesMr. PULEO. We'd be happy to supply it for the record.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Thank you.
[The information follows:]
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Determining the average number of days that it takes to
process an immigrant visa petition depends on a number of factors.

First, it must be pointed out that the Service captures data: on the
number of petitions filed by spouses of citizens and permanent
residents and on the number of petitions filed by other relatives

(siblings, parents, etc.).
Although further refinements to the
data capturing procedure are being.developed which would allow us
to identify immediate relatives as a distinct statistical group, at
the present time the most representative figures available relate
to spouses of both citizens and lawful permanent residents.
Second, even though adjudication of petitions for immediate
relatives is given a high priority, staffing levels, other
caseloads, special projects, and other factors can all impinge on
the process. Furthermore, the average processing times-vary from
one Service Center to another; and within the same Service Center
will. vary from month to month. For example, our Northern Service
Center recently took over nationwide responsibility for the
adjudication of all re-entry permits filed from anywhere in the
country and our Western Service Center has experienced a marked
increase in the number of petitions filed by newly-legalized
aliens.
Average processing times are normally calculated by dividing
the number of cases received in a given month into the number of
cases pending at the end of that month to arrive at an average
processing time expressed in months. Dividing that amount by 30
gives us the average processing time expressed in days. As the
chart below indicates, at the end of May 1992, the Service had a
nationwide average processing time of 43.39 days for immediate
relative 1-130 petitions. The average processing times for each of
the centers ranged from a low of 23.52 days at the Eastern-Center
to a high of. 66.81 days at the Western Center.
"
Additionally, it should.be.- noted that while these figures
represent the average processing times, some cases may take longer
due to the need for an individual interview or investigation of
suspected marriage fraud, and 9ther cases which are not properly
presented must be returned for additional documentation.
Because of increasing workloads, the Service has identified
various efficiency measures to ensure that 1-130 petitions are
adjudicated in a timely fashion. Among those initiatives is the
revision of the Form 1-130, relative petition, which is used by a
U.S. citizen to petition for a spouse.
The revised form will
include information vital to the adjudicative process which will
reduce the need for field review in most cases and consequently
reduce the overall processing time for 1-130 petitions.
The Service is also developing an automated processing system
which will track all petitions and applications through the

adjudicative process. This will enhance the fee receipt system
currently used by the Service to track petitions and applications

by providing adjudicating officers with administrative support
necessary for a 30 to 45-day processing time. The inventory
management capability of this system will sort all petitions by
classification to permit processing control. The Service will be
able to allocate available resources to process priority c_es such
as relative petitions.
A

OFFICE

B

RECEIVED PENDING AT
IN MAY
THE END
OF MAY

C
CASELOAD
IN MONTHS
(Col. B/
Col. A)

D
CASELOAD
IN DAYS'
(Col. C/30)

26,890

39,221

1.46

43.76

Eastern
Northern

7,922
3,032

6,210
5,351

0.78
1.76

23.52
52.95

Southern
Western

6,158
9,778

5,883
21,777

0.96
2.23

28.66
66.81

Servicewide

89
Mr. MAzzou. In section 105, adopted children, once again, the
Immigration Service-I guess the State Department would perhaps
be involved in here-you oppose the changes that we wouldMr. WEINIG. Yes, Sir. Yes, we do, very much so. We have serious
concerns with basically all the provisions contained in section 105.
We recognize that there were certainly problems that arose because
of the Romanian situation, and there is currently a General Accounting Office study underway of the adoptive process. The United
States is party to the negotiations, the Hague Convention negotiations, and we feel that it is not appropriate at this time to consider
making changes of this serious nature.
Mr. MAZZOLI. When is the best time? Or do you think that the
current situation has corrected itself?
Mr. WEINIG. From our experience presently, there is no like situ-

ation to the Romanian situation. Some of the problems which this
legislation would address, raising the age limit to 18, we think are
rather unnecessary. When the age limit was raised from 14 to 16,
it increased the immigration by about 1 percent. It simply isn't a
thing that's very heavily used. We think going from 16 to 18 would
be more of the same, and we would think that those--our experience has been with older children.
Mr. MAZZOLT. How about maybe taking countries where we verify
that they have suitable adoption procedures and then not having
the INS go through the same thing uvc-r again? Do you see any
worthwhileness to something like that? And is that not what eventually, if this Hague Convention ever gets off the ground and becomes a fact, isn't that what they're driving at? They have a kind
of uniform adoption situation around the world, so that then parents can adopt; adoptive parents could get children without having
to go through not just the country's examination, but then yours
as well?
Mr. WEINIG. I would defer to State on that in terms of deciding
whether that is workable.
Mr. M.zou. Mr. Adams, you're from State. Where are we with
that Hague Convention?
STATEMENT OF JOHN H. ADAMS, DEPUTY ASSISTANT SECRETARY
OF STATE, BUREAU OF CONSULAR AFFAIRS, U.S. DEPARTMENT
OF STATE
Mr. ADAMS. You're correct, Mr. Chairman, the objective is to harmonize intercountry adoption procedures. I'm told that they expect
to have a draft convention ready by the end of this year. It will
clearly require some implementing legislation, once the provisions
of that convention are known.
Mr. MAzzou. But don't you see things happening in Yugoslavia
or what's left of that country and the six republics that used to
make it up? Don't you see something like that maybe in Russia,
that we had in Romania 2 years ago?
Mr. ADAMS. To date we have not, Mr. Chairman no.
Mr. MAZzIo. You don't really have that same kind of problem?
You don't have situations where children are left homeless and
children are left parentless and children are the detritus of war
and parents want to adopt them; people here want to take them1
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Should we position ourselves to be able to move more quickly than
we did in the Romanian situation?
Mr. ADAMS. There are certainly a number of homeless children
around the world; there's no question about that. But other countries seem to have been instituting procedures which will obviate
the Romanian-type situation from occurring again. We see no evidence of it.
Mr. WEINIG. Again, I would think that the current regulations
cover the majority of those types of cases. Some of the provisions
here, again talking about raising the age limit or having situations
where both parents are living, simply signing over their children
to a private party,- I think is a dangerous situation and one that
would open the process up to rampant fraud.
Mr. MAZZOTA. OK. Let me go back to section 101 and speak to
Mr. Morgan. That's your section; right?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes, sir.

Mr. MAzzour. One of the witnesses later today will, or at least
in the prepared remarks addresses the question of whether or not
this whole program ought to be examined, the whole pro gram of
having Filipinos mostly come in as mess people and mostly come
in as servants to the officers, and that has become a kind of tradition, but that witness makes the case that it's a historic anomaly,
and we ought to be looking at it more than just simply making it
easier for spouses to come in for up to 6 years, which the bill would
propose to do, but that we should eliminate that category of people
entirely, people who are here to do menial work and other things
for officers in the U.S. Navy.
STATEMENT OF JAMES F.MORGAN, JR, ASSISTANT LEGAL COUNSEL, BUREAU OF NAVY PERSONNEL, DEPARTMENT OF THE

NAVY

Mr. MORGAN. Sir, I appreciate that concern. However, the steward's rating to which that testimony refers was eliminated-I'm not
sure exactly--probably 20 years ago. We have 97 ratings in the
Navy. Over half of them are open to the Filipinos. Under last year's
Immigration Adjustment Act, we'll have 94 ratings available as
these Filipino service members achieve permanent resident status.
Mr. MA7OLI. So you would say that the comment wan talking
about something that doesn't exist any more and these people are
not here now, not in the service doing menial work?
Mr. MORGAN. That's correct, sir.
Mr. MAZzoLL Thank you.

Section 106, refugee adjustments, the Immigration Service supports that; is that correct.?
Mr. WENIG. Yes, we do.
Mr. MAzzou. And that essentially gives refugees immediate per-

manent residency?
Mr. WEnmG. That's what it would do. It would be extremely helpful for us if that were the case.
Mr. MAzzou. It might be helpful, but does that allow you to
screen out the people who should be screened out for things other
than whether or not they're persecuted?
Mr. WEaG. As long as there's a rescission provision, yes, it

wouhL

Mr. MAZZOLI. And is there a rescission provision in here?
Mr. WEINIG. I don't believe the way it's currently drafted there
is one. The general rescission provisions for other immigration categories would probably cover it.
Mr. MAZOLI. So rescission, you mean that you could rescind
what you did ifMr. WEIMG. If there was a mistake made.
Mr. MAz ou. You heard Mr. Lipinski. You were in the room
when Mr. Lipinski came up here, and you find out that, in fact, you
can't rescind them realistically, can you?
Mr. WEINIG. Realistically we don't-we could rescind; that
doesn't necessarily mean we deport.
Mr. MAZZOI. Well, of course, that's a play on words. You rescind
the category, but then convert it to parole, which means they stay,
and I guess that's one way to do it.
Yes, I think it would certainly eliminate some paperwork, but I'm
sure some of my colleagues worry that that might open up an area
in which we would take a lot more people, because it's much easier
to do so, take them in quickly and then say, "Well, we'll look at
them while they're here and then if they don't cut the mustard,
then we'll send them back," when, in fact, you can't do that.
Mr. WEINIG. The rates on the number of people that we let come
in and are not adjusted to permanent resident is so low that I just
don't think that argument-Mr. MAZZOIA. I was going to ask you that question, because it's
just a very few percent. Is it because you accept the inevitable, and
if they don't pass in a very technical sense, you let it go because
you can't do anything about it anyway, or is it because those people
uniformly measure up to the standard of the refugee definition?
Mr. WEINIG. I think more the latter than the former.
Mr. MAZZOLI. All right. Section 107, parole for funerals, you
would oppose that?
Mr. WEINIG. We would oppose that.
Mr. MAzzom. State Department, are you in on this, Mr. Adams,
on section 107?
Mr. ADAMS. Yes, sir.
Mr. MAZZOI. Do you all have any position on that?
Mr. ADAMS. We have no particular position. The parole authority,
of course, is with the Attorney General. We do frequently, as consular officers, see humanitarian requests for expedited B-2 tourist
visa issuance to people coming here to attend funerals. I would
submit that in the vast majority of the cases the visas are issued
expeditiously.
Mr. MAZZOLL Well, let me ask you about that because there is
some evidence that, based on our hearing last week-and you may
have attended it--about the bill offered by the gentleman from
Michigan, Mr. Vander Jagt, which is sort of a derivative of this,
wouldbe spouses of permanent residents want to come in for visits,
and, in fact, the consular officers consider that they are intending
immigrants because they have papers already filed for their eventual immigration status. Therefore, they don't, for the most part,
issue that kind of visa.
Would that be the case here where you may have humanitarian
grounds, but if people come from certain countries-and Ms. Mink
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and Mr. Abercrombie talked about the situation in Hawaii with
Japanese and maybe other Asian nations in the Pacific Rimwould your consular officers consider them to be intending immigrants and make it almost impossible for them to attend funerals?
Mr. ADAMS. I would say as a rule not. Clearly, there may be
some exceptional cases, but consular officers recognize the concept
of dual intent. If the individual is coming for the purpose of attending a funeral and then subsequently has plans to immigrate, we
may very well issue the tourist visa.
Mr. MAZZOLI. What sort of proof do your people look for, Mr.
Adams, as far as blood relationship and the fact that there is a funeral, that somebody, in fact, died? What do you look for? What do
you accept?
Mr. ADAMS. Again, it would depend on a case-by-case basis how
credible we believed the individual is. We have seen instances of
false claims to emergencies in the family in which people are simply trying to wring a tourist visa out of a consular officer.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Do you take for example, obituaries from the newspaper published in, say, the Honolulu paper or San Francisco paper
or the Louisville paper? Would that be enough?

--

.

Mr. ADAMS. Yes, something like that or notification from the Red
Cross. There are a number of possibilities.
Mr. MAzzOmI. Do you accept one or do you have collaborating
data that is required?
Mr. ADAMS. It would, again, depend on-Mr. MAZZOLT. It depends on the country, does it, basically, from
what country they're coming?
Mr. ADAMS. It depends on the immigration pressures from the
country that we're dealing in and the credibility of the applicant
before us.
Mr. MAZZOLL OK. And how about the blood relationship? Some
testimony indicated that's the real delay, the problem of trying to
prove blood relationship. What does that take?
Mr. ADAMS. GenerallyMr. MAzzOLL A birth certificate?
Mr. ADAMS. Yes, a birth certificate or some documentation that
would prove that the individualMr. MAZZOL. But if I want to come in to visit my grandmother
for her funeral, would that be on my birth certificate?Would that
relationship be established?
Mr. ADAMS. In a case like that, we're probably not going to be
asking for a birth certificate.
Mr. MAzzou. Yes, OK How would I establish who my grandmother is?
Mr. ADAMS. Telegraphic notification from family in the United
States, the obituary, something that would give some credence to
the applicant's claim that it is, indeedMr. MAZzoLI. But it's your position that people who try to come
in aren't being hassled in that sense or are not being turned down
sort of routinely, and that the burden is still on you to show that
they shouldn't come in rather than on them to show that they
should? Or who has the burden? The applicant probably?
Mr. ADAMs. Under the Immigration Act, as you know, the burden

is on the applicant, not the consul. But I would say in the over-

whelming majority of cases consuls take a humanitarian approach
to individuals coming for family emergencies, not just funerals, but
forMr. MAZZLI. Unless the funeral is delayed, ou don't really have
a whole lot of time in many of these cases. Now in some families
I do know that the funeral as actually been deferred until people
can gather.
Mr. ADAMS. That's correct.
Mr. MAzzoI. But, in fact, you don't really have a whole lot of
time. So I guess the question is: Does the consular officer feel pressured by that to grant the entrance or do they, in fact, say, look,
that's exactly the dodge that people always use, by saying it's an
emergency, and we're going to not issue papers because it's claimed
to be an emergency?
Mr. ADAMS. No, I would think the former, that the consul generally is sympathetic to a person's allegation that there's an emergency. And speaking as a consular officer myself, I recall having
gone into the Embassy on Saturday nights and Sunday mornings
to issue visas in exactly those circumstances.
Mr. MAZZOLI. OK, thank you. The battered spouse provision--Ms. Slaughter was here--Immigration opposes that? You heard the
conversation we had about maybe finding something other than
just the words "credible proof," but maybe to designate what that
credible proof might be other than the statement or affidavit, I believe, of a licensed professional?
Mr. WEINIG. Yes. In our regulations and in the earlier testimony
there was reference to the fact that under previous regulations before the changes made by ImmAct, that the Immigration Service
accepted all sorts of other affidavits and things. I'd like to correct
the record in that regard. What we accepted was affidavits when
we were dealing with physical abuse, where there was otherMr. MAZZOLI. That was prior to 1990?
Mr. WEINIG. Yes.
Mr. MAzzOLL What did you accept prior to 1990?
Mr. WEINIG. We accepted-the regulation in that regard hasn't
changed at all. We would accept any kind of evidence, including the
regulation allows for court records or restraining orders or any sort
of affidavits, but generally these refer to physical abuse situations
where you had individuals with bruises and broken bones and police reports, and that sort of thing. It's much easer-those are easier sorts of things to document.
Getting into the area of extreme mental cruelty, we felt that our
officers are not really competent in that field. They're not mental
health professionals. They're immigration examiners. We felt that
it was extremely necessary to have outside opinionsMr. MAZZOLI. So it was the intervention of the 1990 act which
brought this new category into playMr. WEINIG. That's correct.
Mr. hAzzOLI [continuing]. That caused you to then have to go to
the licensed data?
Mr. WEINIG. That's correct.
Mr. MAZZOLI. But not because you used the 1990 act as a way
to make it tougher forMr. WEINIG. Not at all.
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Mr. MAZLI [continuing]. For spouses who claim to be battered
to make that case?
Mr. WEINIG. That's correct.
Mr. MAzzoLI. So that-you-still-take-affidavits - where there's a
physical abuse case; you don't have to get theMr. WEIMG. Absolutely. That regulation is intact; it has not
changed.
Mr. MAZZOLI. It's only in the category of mental abuseMr. WEINIG. In the mental abuse area is the only area where we
use the mental health professionals. I'd like to point out, also,
that's an interim rule and we have a number of comments that say
the requirement of psychological evaluation is too strict and we
need to broaden it, and we're considering that now.
Mr. MAZZOLI. The figures I used with Ms. Slaughter of the 7,951
applications for waiver in 1989, 7,004 in 1990, and on and on. Of
these, how many are proved? Does this tell me anything? Does it
tell her anything?
Mr. WEINIG. Yes. I don't suppose that shows approval or denial
rates?
Mr. MAZZOLI. The question is: "Please provide a historical comparison of how many applications from spousal waivers are received each year." And the answer from the Immigration
Mr. WEINIG. That's strictly received then.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Yes. And so how many of these are approved or do
you have toMr. WEINIG. I would have to provide that. I don't have the information at hand.
[The information follows:]
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Q.

How many applications for spousal waivers were
approved each year for 1989, 1990, and 1991?

A.

In calendar year 1989, the Service received 124,031 requests
for removal of conditions, including 7928 requests for waivers
of the joint petitioning requirement.

filed and

Fifty-five percent of the 1989 waivers were "divorce" cases,
in which the conditional resident claimed to have entered in
good faith into a marriage which was subsequently legally
terminated by divorce or annulment. Twenty six percent were
"children or widow(er)" cases, in which the conditional
resident child could not be included on a parent's petition
because of the timing of their arrival in the United States or
a joint petition could not be filed by the conditional
resident because the petitioning spouse or parent had died.
Ninety percent were "hardship" cases, in which conditional
residents claimed extreme hardship would result if they were
to be deported from the United States.
The overall 1989 denial rate for waivers of the joint
petitioning requirement was 16 percent. The denial rate was
22 percent for "divorce" cases; 2 percent for "children and
widow(er)" cases; and 18 percent for "hardship" cases.
In calendar year 1990, 114,525 requests for removal of
conditions were received, including 6972 waiver requests.
Sixty-one percent of the 1990 waiver requests were "divorce"
cases; 21 percent were "children and widow(er)" cases; and 18
percent claimed "hardship."
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Mr. MAzzou. This suggests that there is a tremendous amount
of action in this category now; right?
Mr. WETnIG. It does.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Thousands a year
Mr: Wrnr-G:The bulk ofthem.-Mr. MAZZou. These, I understand are immigrants, mostly
women, possibly, who are saying that they have been abused and
they want out from under the requirementMr. WEnG. No.
Mr. MAzzOLI. No? OK, what are these?
Mr. WEINIG. The bulk of those would be cases where the spouses
are either divorced or legally separated, not necessarily because of
any kind of abuse.
Mr. MAZZOLI. How many would stem under the law that Mr.
McCollum and Ms. Slaughter talked about today?
Mr. WEINIG. I understand the receipts so far are around 84, 85
cases that have been filed under that.
Mr. MAZZOL. Seeking a waiver from that under that law, the
1990Mr. WEINIG. Yes, sir.
Mr. MAZZOLI [continuing]. Marriage fraud law? Why would these
come to INS?
Mr. WEINIG. These are all 2-year conditional cases where the individuals are seeking to take advantage of the other waiver provisions, that the marriage was not fraudulent from its inception.
They're just general waivers,
Mr. PULEO. If I might clarify, the number of cases we have received specifically on battered since October 1991, has been 84
cases, 79 of which are spouses and 5 which are children. So the
number dealing specifically with the battered provisions are very
low in comparison to the total waivers that we received under the
Marriage Fraud Act.
Mr. MAZZOLI. So spousal waivers, these thousands may not be
batterings?
Mr. PuLEo. No, that's the total waiver request we received, of
which 84 deal specifically with the battered spouse provisions.
Mr. MAZZOLI. And was it the 1990 act that brought the battered
situation into the law?
Mr. PULEO. It brought the mental
Mr. MAZZOLI. The mental part?
Mr. PULEO [continuing]. The mental cruelty.
Mr. MAZZOLI. The physical cruelty
Mr. PULEO. Would be a part of that.
Mr. MAZZOLL So those 84 may not be necessarily psychological
or mental abuse cases. They could also be physical, but they just
came since 1990?
Mr. PULEO. Yes, I believe that's correct.
Mr. MAZZOLL Well, I may have to have a little bit of understanding of these numbers, and they don't always mix very well, kind
of like oil and water. But I think it's important to answer Ms.
Slaughter's question. First, whether or not the change from 1990
in the sense of requiring an affidavit from a licensed professional
has anything to do with the INS trying to make it tougher for these
thousands of people that she's referring to and represents for mak-
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Ing their case. Second, I would like to find out just exactly how
these numbers break out as far as who's applying for which waivers and how many of them ar6 actually granted.
Mr. PULzo. We'd be more than happy to provide that for the
record.
[The information follows:]
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Mr. PULEo. Also, Larry crossed over the fact about training of
INS officers to handle the experience of the licensed practitioners.
Of course, we're opposed to that because we don't have the expertise on that. I also may remind the committee that you at times
have chastised us for doing adjudications in areas where we did not
have the expertise.
Mr. MAZZOLI. The visa waiver program, I guess that's State and
the Immigration Service? It's been in a pilot program for something
like 3 or 4 years and we are wondering whether or not it should
ben-ade permanent? -I guess that's- the essence of.what thebill
does, would make visa waiver permanent.
Mr. ADAMS. Yes, Mr. Chairman. We believe the program has
proven to be a success. We are told that over 14 million travelers
have come into the United States under the waiver program since
its inception, which actually goes back to 1988. With ImmAct 1990,
the program was extended and expanded for 3 additional years,
and we have added 13 countries to the original 8. We now have 21
countries participating in the program. Clearly, foreign travel and
tourism is now the U.S.'s largest export, if you will, industry. It has
surpassed agriculture. It represented $59 billion to the U.S. economy last year, and we think the program should be made permanent. We endorse this provision.
Mr. PuuEo. And, of course, INS and the Justice Department,
since we've just added the 13 countries as of October of last year,
we think that it's a little premature to make it a permanent prograin, since we just have several months of experience by adding
these additional 13 countries.
Mr. MAZZOid. They were added October of last year?
Mr. PULEO. October 1 of last year; correct.
Mr. MAZZOLI. There's something here about the section which
would replace the requirement of an affirmative right to waiver on
the part of the individual with a declaration that all visa waiver
passengers automatically waive their right to contest removal if
they're found not to be properly admitted. Do you see any problem
with that?
Mr. PULEO. Well, we believe that the alien should execute the
form at this time so that they have an understanding of the rights
by which they have waived the exclusion hearing.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Rather than having a general blanket waiver.
Mr. McNary said that the Immigration Service opposed the airport processing and I guess citizen bypass, the reinstitution of citizen bypass, which was suspended last summer. Can you give me
some idea on that, Mr. Puleo, as to why we ought not to, first of
all reinstitute citizen bypass and whether or not some of the ideas
of having preinspection positions are worthwhile-the bill suggests
a total of 10, 5 in those airports that are most heavily traveled and
then 5 in the airports where fraud is most evident, to keep them
out of the country in the first place, so that they don't come here.
Mr. PULEO. If I may address those allMr. MAZZOL. Please.
Mr. PuLEO. Commissioner McNary said that we do not oppose all
provisions under section 110. For example, the inclusion of the electronic manifest we believe is very helpful to us. It allows us to
streamline the idea of inspection. In fact, he mentioned the smart
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card technology. We're looking at right now trying to do a more
technology-innovative inspection of the frequent flyers. We believe
that the inclusion of the word "electronic manifest" will certainly
be beneficial to us.
The way we do our inspection, however, the fact that we do have
to look at the documentation, we think it is unnecessary to go
through statutorily. We believe that we have some flexibility
regulatorily, so that we can take care of that.
But the fact that the word "electronic" is included will allow us
to do the latter by other means.
MrMAZZOLi. So yOu think, if I understand, that the passenger
should still fill out by hand the card, but they also could be on an
electronic manifest? You'd see it two ways and you might use the
electronic filing or you might still want to see face-to-face people
and look at the card? Is that the idea?
Mr. PuiEo. We see the inclusion of the word "electronic" as finally maybe eliminating the reason for the 1-94, and we think
that's quite beneficial to us and would not only assist the traveling
public, but also assist INS in getting into the electronic age finally.
The fact that we at times may be required to look at the documentation, for example, for other substitution or fraudulent document is necessary. However, we think we can do something creative through regulation rather than needing statutory requirements.
On the establishment of the preinspection, of course, we are for
Freinspection. We have the London preinspection test which we beeve was quite successful. It was completed last January. We are,
in conjunction with the State Department, negotiating with London, the United Kingdom's Government, to make that permanent.
However, dictating that we, in fact, go to specific locations may
be problematic because we are there at the pleasure of the foreign
government.
Mr. MAMzzOLI. You have to have their approval to have it?
Mr. PuLEo. Right.
Mr. MAzzOLI. Wouldn't, though, countries be very, very anxiouswouldn't they be very happy to have a preclearance, make it easier
for their people to travel. I would think that the tour people there
would be happy; we'd be happy. Reciprocity is a big part of all this
anyway. So if they help us, then we more or less have to help them,
the reverse process?
Mr. PULEO. You're correct; we've already been approached by several countries beyond the United Kingdom who are interested in us
moving forward into those areas. But the mandate where we
should go I think will be problematic.
Also, by putting preinspection in the high-risk areas is both problematic operationally and we believe that there are other ways of
doing it. If that is a high-impacted area for fraud, the smugglers
simply go to another area. We have
Mr. MAzzou. We have a question about the amount of time it
takes to clear, I think 45 minutes, which is-what--the International Convention or something? If I understand correctly, the
Service's position is you're entitled to all the 45 minutes, and some
argue, and some will argue today probably, that that 45 minutes
is you, Agriculture, Customs, and everybody else. All who should
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be done within that 45 minutes. Do you have a basis for saying
you're entitled to the full 45?
Mr. PULo. Yes, I believe it's part of the inspections user fee provisions that states that INS has the 45 minutes. I notice that there
is a provision in your bill to reduce the Immigration's aggregate to
30 minutes.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Yes.
Mr. PULEO. Now that would be problematic for two reasons--or
for several reasons, actually. One, there are certain locations-for
example, Hawaii comes to mind-where the facility itself will never
allow us to meet a 30-minute requirement. In fact, it's difficult
right now for us to meet the 45-minute requirement because of two
instances. One, the physical constraints of the facility and, two, the
peaking. There are times within a 2- or 3-hour period that we have
5,000 passengers on the ground attempting to be inspected and
going through a facility which has a throughput of not more than
1,000 per hour. That may be problematic.
You also shouldn't lose sight of the fact that there are some discussions that the European Community has a 45-minute standard
for all inspections. They also have certain police powers within
their country that are more expansive than ours. We certainly don't
advocate that. We are the inspectors of people at the ports of entry.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Since my colleague from New York has *oined us,
I would ask if he would like to ask any questions. We happen to
be propitiously on the section that he's introduced and talked
about.
Mr. SCHUMER. Well, thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. As I'm
sure you on the panel know, I feel very strongly about overseas
preinspection, conducting INS inspections at foreign airports.

Last time INS was here, Commissioner McNary indicated support for the program, but I understand that in his opening statement today he said that Congress should not mandate going forward in this area. I'm sort of befuddled by that. We're not picking
the 10. As you know, we give you 10; you can pick 5. Then we give
you another 10; you can pick 5. So you're just choosing from among
those.
You also, I'm sure, are aware that it has taken forever to get
London preinspection going. I think it would be very important to
have a clear statement of congressional policy, so we won't have to
wait so long for the next station. If you really support
preinspection, this provision won't do any harm. Don't you agree
with that?
Mr. PULEO. We, as an agency, do support preinspection.
Mr. SCHUMER. I know that. So why aren't you supporting this
section of the proposal? What harm will it do?
Mr. PuLEo. We believe that the language is much too specific.
We would be willing to work with you on trying to get language
that allows us certain flexibilities on the expansion of the
preinspection program.
Mr. SCHUMER. I'm trying to limit the flexibility because in the
past flexibility hasn't worked very well. Now I know INS has been
positive about this. We have another department that has been, in
my opinion, not very positive. I'll talk to him in 1 minute.
[Laughter.]
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Mr. SCHUMER. But the question really is: Too specific in choosing
the 10 too specific in choosing the 10 cities; is that it?
Mr. PuLzo. Exactly, Congressman, becauseMr. SCHUMER. Well, what if we said you had to implement it in
five cities and didn't tell you which ones.
Mr. PULEO. I think that would be more palatable.
Mr. SCHUMER. Palatable enough for you to support the section?
Mr. PuLEo. I'm sorry, I didn't hear you.
Mr. SCHUMER. Palatable enough for you to support the section,
tasty morsel it is?
[Laughter.]
Mr. PuLEo. I'd obviously have to confer on that, butMr. SCHUMER. OK Well, maybe we should talk about that.
Mr. PULEO. Absolutely.
Mr. SCHUMER. I'm just a little disappointed. You know how difficult this is, and I know you want it, but the kind of statement
the Commissioner issued I don't think helps things along.
Mr. Adams, I was, as you could imagine, disappointed in your
opening statement. It seems to me the State Department still intends to drag its feet on preinspection. That's one of the reasons
the State Department drives me crazy in a lot of different areas.
[Laughter.]
Mr. SCHUMER. They missed the boat. They're so concerned with
the niceties of diplomacy, whether it be in trade or in economic
areas, and I'm a freetrader, by the way; I support the administration's position usually. But they're always missing scalles, missing
weighing on the scales. Geopolitics is way up here; economics and
internal things in American society are way down on the list.
I guess what I would tell President Bush, if he ever talked to me
about this, which is not likely, Mr. Adams, is that he's making
even a political mistake. I'd like to have this issue in November:
That for some kind of philosophical objection the State Department
doesn't want to do this, when we have thousands of people each
week coming over here illegally and just staying in this country.
I'm sure the President gives a good speech on too many illegal
aliens coming in the country, and this is another classic example,
when it comes time to doing something about it, he lets you diplomats get in his way. I'm being somewhat-but only somewhatfacetious here.
So let me ask you, Mr. Adams: You say that we can't unilaterally
implement preinspection. I know that. But doesn't the State Department understand that we want preinspection to move forward
as quickly as possible? I mean, your opposition isn't just that we
can't unilaterply implement it; it probably is you don't want to
trade off witO some foreign country on this particular issue for
something else.
Just tell me why the State Department is opposed to
preinspection and how they would propose to deal with the problem
of thousands of people coming in each week or each month illegally.
The INS documents it very well. They claim asylum. They np up
their documents. They're not seen for 14 months. Then when they
are asked to come back, they don't come back.
Mr. ADAMs. Congressman, I think you have it wrong. The State
Department does not oppose in concept the preinspection program.
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Mr. SCHUMER. No, just opposed to doing it.
Mr. DAM8 No that's not correct, either. And our colleagues
here from INS and Justice can support that we have been working
cooperatively and collegially in recent months to make the London
program a fact. It is a large and complicated operation, however.
There are issues of national sovereignty involved. We would like to
see the London program up and running and fully evaluated before
it is extended to other countries.
Mr. SCHUMER. You realize that in terms of costs the costs you'll
spend in London you'll make up for by not spending them here?
Now that may not be State Department budget; that may be INS
budget, but it's another place where we need some mediation. But
I guess costs are not an issue for you, are they?
Mr. ADAs. We are told it will be a fairly expensive program, but
we will be reimbursed for our part of the program from the INS
user fund.
Mr. SCHUMER. Right. So cost is not the issue for you; right?
Mr. ADAMs. That's correct.

Mr. SCHUMER. Is that right? So your basic objection is you don't
know if it works; is that it?
Mr. ADAMs. That's correct. This is a very large and complicated
program. INS is proposing something on the order of 124 inspectors
in England for that program alone.

Mr. SCHUMER. Right.
Mr. ADAMS. In order to fully evaluate it, we would like to see the
program up and running before we consider extending it to other
countries.
Mr. SCHUMER. The problem, of course, is when you only have it
in one place, since a lot of these-I don't know, I guess they're not
called coyotes, but the people who make money from these hapless
immigrants by telling them to come here-you'll set up London
preinspection, and if you wait to see if it works and you don't set
it up in other cities, you will find out it doesn't work. Then there
will be two alternatives; that is to either do it in all the cities and
just say it didn't work in London. In addition, INS, which is the
expert, they think it does work. So who the heck are you guys to
say it doesn't when we have the experts sitting right to your left?
Mr. ADAMs. Very clearly, unless preinspection is set up at major
gateways leading into the United States, people intent on alien
traficking are going to simply bypass the places where INS has a
presence..NowMr. SCHUMER. So tell me how that squares with yc.,r---excuse me
for interrupting.
Mr. ADAMS. Now there are innumerable ports of entry for the
United States, as we know, and we are certain that there are some
countries that will never tolerate having a U.S. law enforcement
agency working there. It's as simple as that.
Mr. SCHUMER. Yes, but those would tend to be countries that
don't have too many flights to the United States every day. They
wouldn't be the major gateways; isn't that correct?
Mr. ADAMS. Thats not necessarily the case.
Mr. SCHMlER. Well, give me a country that you're worried about
would never tolerate it and is a major gateway.
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Mr. ADA S. I'd prefer not to name individual countries at this
point but I'm sure that there are certain countries in Europe that
woula object on national sovereignty grounds to having a U.S. law
enforcement agency working there.
Mr. SCHUMER. Why don't you want to name the countries? Why
aren't we entitled to know,if we want to push this policy?
Mr. ADAMS. Because we haven't discussed the issue with a number of these countries to date.
Mr. SCHUMER. Well, you can't do that to me.
[Laughter.]
Mr. SCHUMER. You can't say, "We know countries that would object, but we can't tell you because we haven't discussed it with
them yet."
OK, well, let's go to more pleasant-I think your answer speaks
for itself. How about a more pleasant area where we agree more?
That is the visa waiver program where the State Department says
it is successful, and you're the experts on that one maybe. I'd like
to know, Mr. Puleo, considering that it's been successful and there
haven't turned out to be enforcement problems in the 6 years since
it was enacted, why does the INS oppose making it permanent?
Mr. PULEo. Basically, because although it's been in existence for
that 6-year period, it really only was with 8 countries until October
of last year. We added an additional 13 countries beginning October 1. We really haven't felt the impact of it. We have gone really
through a low travel period, the fall and winter months. We're now
coirling up into a peak. We think it's premature at this time to classify that as a success.
We are the ones who do the work at the ports of entry. It does
cause us a little more time to do the inspection. I think it would
be best for us to evaluate, at least give us the time to spend 1 year
in the program of adding those additional 13 countries.
Mr. SCHUMER. OK, let me ask you one more question about the
visa waiver form, or the first question. It's a small issue but I think
it's important for what it says about our commitment to welcoming
international business travelers, tourists, making it easy for them
to come here. Because of the way this visa waiver statute was
drafted, passengers are required to fill out a long and complicated
form stating they waive their rights to contest deportation if
they're found to be a problem. It's so long to check over and so
often filled out wrong, that it seems to cause lots of delay in processing people when they arrive here.
The bill eliminates that form and it simply declares all visa waiver passengers automatically forfeit their rights to contest deportation, which seems to be having the best of both worlds, the short
form and yet you're in the driver's seat. What's the matter with
doing that kind of form?
Mr. PuLEo. Congressman, you are correct, in the inception of the
program, we did have a separate form that was long and cumbersome to fill out. However, beginning July of last year, we incorporated the separate form into the 1-94, giving a new acronym if
1-94W, and it has streamlined the process. We thirk it's important
that the passenger, in fact, does understand the waiver rights that
that passenger has, in fact, waived the rights to-
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Mr. SCHUMER. I know it's streamlined some, but not enough.

Why wouldn't you go to the kind of proposal that we make in our
legislation?
Mlr. PuLEO. Well, it's a Department of Justice opinion that the
execution of that form is still necessary.
Mr. SCHUMER. Why?

Mr. PuL~o. That the individual person does, in fact, understand
the rights that they have waived.
Mr. SCHUMER. We don't have anyone from Justice here, so we'll
have to ask them. If Justice said it was OK, would you say it's OK?
Mr. PuLEo. Well, we're all part of the Department of Justice. So
I guess I am supposedly speaking for the Department of Justice.
Currently, our position is that the
Mr. SCHUMER. Now you're sounding like Mr. Adams.
[Laughter.]
Mr. PUEO. No, I'm a simple, humble bureaucrat, not a diplomat.
[Laughter. I
Mr.SCHUMER. There's only one category that's regarded probably
worse by the American people than a bureaucrat or diplomat; that's
politicians.
[Laughter.]
Mr. SCHUME. Used car salesmen I think came out last under
politician in the Michigan Research Survey they did a few years
ack.
Mr. PULEO I'm glad I'm not at the bottom anyway.
Mr. SCHUIER. Yes, you may be if you don't move on these things.

[Laughter.]
Mr. PUtEo. I appreciate the comment.
Mr. SCHUME:R. What is Justice's objection? Can you tell me that?
Mr. PULEO. Currently, our position is that each individual should
execute a form waiving their rights ofMr. SCHUMER. Don't restate what you think. Why? Why won't

this form work? You told me because Justice objects. Then I said,
well, we'll take it up with Justice. Then you said, "I am Justice,
representing Justice." So why do you object, your other half?
Mr. PULEo. As I said, our current position is that each should fill
outMr. SCHUMER. I know that. Why?
Mr. PULEO. That's the legal opinion that we have received.
Mr. SCHUMER. Will you make that legal opinion available to the
committee?
Mr. PULEO. Certainly.
Mr. SCHUMER. That's not top secret information, is it? OK
[The information follows:]
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Question from Congressman lohumert Would you make available that
legal opinion to the oommittee (concerning the continuing
need to further study the program's impact on low
enforcement and for a written waiver of rights for each
applicant]?
Under current law, an alien may not participate in
answer
the visa waiver pilot program unless he waives any review or
appellate rights regarding determinations as to his admissibility
to this country. Section 217(b) of the Immigration and
Nationality Act, as amended, 8 U.S.C. I 1187(b). In addition, an
alien seeking admission to this country under the visa waiver
pilot program must first waive any right he otherwise may have
had to contest an action for deportation or exclusion, other than
on the basis of an application for asylum, brought against him.
JA.
Since, as the law is now written, a waiver of such rights
is not automatic, an alien seeking to participate in the visa
waiver pilot program must affirmatively waive such rights before
he may be admitted to this country without a visa.
Section 217(a) (3) of the Act requires an alien to complete,
before the time of admission under the program, "such immigration
forms as the Attorney General shall establish." To facilitate
the waiver of rights process, the Immigration and Naturalization
Service currently requires program participants to complete and
sign Form 1-94W, the Nonimmigrant Visa Waiver Arrival/Departure
Form. 8 C.F.R. § 217.2(a)(4). The reverse of this form contains
a waiver of rights clause. By signing the Form 1-94W, the alien
thereby affirmatively waives his rights to review or appeal an
immigration officer's determination as to his admissibility, or
to contest, other than the basis of an application for asylum,
any action in deportation.
In an opinion dated October 19, 1990, the INS General
Counsel stated that, since "whatever the procedure authorized by
Congress is, it is due process as far as an alien denied entry is
concerned," then "(i]f the law were amended to provide simply
that VWPP aLiens had no right to contest any action for
deportation, (previous visa waiver pilot program Form 1-791)
would be unnecessary." Genco Opinion 90-85, g gtM Knauff Y.
Shaughnessy, 338 U.S. 537 (1950).1
In the context of consideration of H.R. 5555, the Department
proposed a statutory amendment that would provide that all visa
1
The General Counsel issued this opinion with respect to
former section 217(b) (3) of the Act. Under this section, an
alien participating in the visa waiver pilot program was
specifically required, before the time of admission, to execute a
waiver of review and appeal. Former Section 217(b) (3) of the Act,
This provision was repealed by section
8 U.S.C. S 1187(b)(3).
201(a) of the Immigration Act of 1990.
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waiver passengers automatically forfeit their rights to contest
exclusion or deportation. Such a statutory change would thus
eliminate the necessity for an alien to complete and sign an
individual waiver form. An alien who chooses to participate in
the visa waiver pilot program would have, j& ±Dntte, no such
rights to waive; his admission to this country under the program
is conditioned on the fact that he has no right to challenge an
It would therefore not only
order %f exclusion or deportation.
be superfluous, but also improper, under the proposed amendment,
to require the alien to complete a form waiving such nonexistent

rights.
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Mr. SCHLMR. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate it.
Mr. MAzzOLI. Thank you very much. I appreciate it.
Just a couple of very quick questions and then we'll move on.
With regard to the Cuban Adjustment Act, if I understood Mr.
McNary correctly, the Immigration Service would oppose changing
the Cuban Adjustment Act; is that correct?
Mr. WEINIG. Yes.
Mr. MAzzoI. I'm just wondering, is there any equivalent benefit
given to any people from any other country in the world than for
Cuba?
Mr. WEINIG. No.
Mr. MAZZOL. There is none? Would you consider it to be, therefore, on its face an uneven policy, not just to nations in the Caribbean but to nations of the world, to have that situation? If I understand correctly, the Cubans, for one thing, who are treated this
way have to come from Cuba, not Cubans who are coming in from
Mexico or Cubans who are coming in from Germany, but Cubans
who come from Cuba; is that correct? Is that your understanding?
Mr. PULEO. No. No, that's incorrect.
Mr. MAZZOLI. That's not th. case?
Mr. PULEO. It covers all Cubans.
Mr. MAZZOLI. It's all Cubans?
Mr. PULEO. Regardless of where they come from. If I may give
you an example of the differences in the numbers, there are 57,700
Cubans who arrived in 1991 under this provision. All but 3,500 of
them came from Cuba. So the majority do come from Cuba, but it
covers from whatever country they came.
Mr. MAZZOLI. And the Cubans who come in, is there any data
you have on how many of the Cubans who arri" not on boats, in
effect not having fled the country, but come in ao visitors or come
in as business people and overstay, fall out of status and then adjust under the Cuban Adjustment Act?
Mr. PULEO. I believe we do have the data. Unfortunately, I don't
have it with me. We certainly could provide it for
Mr. MAzzoIi. Is it a great number? Is it most of the Cubans who
are coming in?
Mr. WEINIG. I would say it's a minority. Certainly, the bulk of
the 3,000 or so that are non-Cuban residents, the bulk of those
would have come in legally. Many of them stay legally and are still
taking advantage of the Cuban Adjustment Act, even though
they're here in lawful status.
Mr. MAZZOLI. I'm not sure I follow that. Do you mean they come
in legally as tourists or visitors or somethingMr. WEINIG. They come in and remain in lawful status.
Mr. MAZZOLI. And remain in lawful status?
Mr. WEINIG. Yes, lawful nonimmigrant status, and then apply for
benefits under the Cuban Adjustment Act.
Mr. MAZZOLI. But there are also people who fall out of statusMr. WEINIG. There are, yes.
Mr. MAZZOLI [continuing]. And then surface and then they've
been here a year, and'

Mr. WEINIG. Yes.
Mr. MAZZOLI [continuing]. So there are no questions asked, one
way or the other, if you're from Cuba, whether you come directly
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from Cuba or from another country but are Cuban, whether you

come in here legally, illegally, however it is? One year later, you're
a permanent resident?
Mr. WE iG. That's correct.
Mr. MAzzou. OK Fee increases, I think that Mr. McNary used
the term "vehemently." The rest of the time he opposed it, but-he
vehemently opposed changes in the fees structure, which I can understand. But let me go back to what we had. We had a lively session on that whole thing.
Are your fees constructed on the basis of costs and how much it
costs to deliver a document or deliver a service, or are they constructed along the lines of where you feel like you can get a dollar,
because it's a valuable service and there's no other service like it?
You are unique. You deliver a unique service, and that drives the
cost? Some people wonder.
Mr. PuLEo. I wish we could do it the latter, but we do not, in
fact. We take each application that we receive and that we adjudicate. We take each on its face value. We determine, because we
have statistics that show how much time we, in fact, spend on each
application. We know the types of individuals that, in fact, adjudicate each application, salaries, and on top of the salaries we provide overhead cost for each application.
Mr. MAZZOI. So, in effect, there's a kind of an accounting procedure or there is some type of costing program tbat is done prior to
the implementation of fee increases?
Mr. PULEO. That's correct. We do a fee review-Mr. MAZZOLI. Are they published, Mr. Puleo, like under the APA
where there's notice of intention to change fees and you get public
comment, and that type of thing? Is that done or-Mr. PuLEO. Yes, we publish each fee increase in the Federal Register and receive comment on them.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Well, my time has expired here. We have to vote.
So I'll yield to the gentleman from Florida.
Mr. McCOLLUM. Thank you. I just wanted to know if I could get
from the INS a little bit more explanation with regard to the
Cuban Adjustment Act in terms of right now, if somebody is here
in the United States and they're Cuban and we want to see them
returned or they do return, what happens to them? I know there
are some that Castro has accepted, but what happens if he doesn't
want them and we get them back? What do you do with them?
Mr. WEINIG. They just stay here either in parole status or, if
they're criminals, they might be incarcerated and retained.
Mr. MCCOLLUM. Yes but what would happen if somebody went
back over to Cuba today? Does he threaten to lock them up or
shoot them or what, if they go back against his wishes?
Mr. WEMUG. I couldn't answer that. I don't know.
Mr. MCCOLI,UM. OK Does anybody_ know? Does the State Department know? Anybody here? Mr. Adams.
We have a long history of concern in Florida, and I've heard it
for years--and maybe that comes from the history of what happened 10 years ago or 15 years ago-that anybody who went back
to Cuba was incarcerated automatically.
Mr. WEI NG. I believe in our testimony there's a statement to the
effect that those who have left Cuba to escape, as it were, and then
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returned are subject to a 3-year jail penalty. I believe that's included in our testimony, but I don't know that firsthand.
Mr. MCCOLLUM. Well, it says that here, and that's why I asked.
It says, "Any Cuban national who flees the Castro regime is subject
to a 3-year prison sentence." But you don't have any anecdotal evidence of that currently?
Mr. WEI

G. No, I don't.

Mr. MCCOLLUM. All right. With regard to the Cuban Adjustment
Act as well, can you elaborate on how the INS sees the condition
of the Cubans as different from the Salvadorans or the Haitians?
I'm sure that's what Members of Congress have on their minds.
Mr. WEG. Certainly the vast majority of the Cubans that we
encounter at this point would be entitled to asylum were they to
apply for it. The Cuban Adjustment Act certainly gives us a lot of
relief in terms of having to process and go through an asylum process, which, as you know, is rather time-consuming. So from a resource point of view, the Cuban Adjustment Act is a lot easier for
us to administer than the asylum program.
Mr. MCCOLLUM. Where as-what?-the Haitians might not, for
example, all be entitled to asylum if they go through the asylum
process? In fact, we know from the screening going on on Guantanamo right now that that's the case; is that correct, Mr. Puleo?
Mr. PuLuo. Well, we're running around 40 percent of those that
we've screened on Guantanamo have a cullable claim of asylum.
Those are the ones we're allowing into the country to pursue it. So
it's not as low as ma be ou understood.
Mr. MCCOLLUM. So what you're saying is that in the case of the
Cubans, just virtually all would be qualified for asylum, whereas
in the case of the Haitians, that's not true. So you might as well
have a Cuban Adjustment Act and not to have to go through the
extra hassle of the asylum process with them? Is that the bottom
line?
Mr. PuLEo. It's an accurate statement. I think I want to differentiate also, in the countries that you specified, that the likelihood of
being allowed to return someone to Cuba is much less than the
other two countries you explained. Also, as explained in the testimony, those who do return to Cuba are immediately incarcerated
for a minimum of 3 years. So there are differences in the countries
to which these individuals may be returned.
Mr. MCCOLLUM. Could you do, somebody here at INS or perhaps
the State Department do, a little research and submit to the committee the history of back when the last person or persons were returned to Cuba were, indeed, incarcerated? In other words, I know
that's the law, and we're not returning them against their will now.
So it may have been some time ago, but I would simply like to
know that and I think it would be good for the subcommittee to
know.
Mr. PuLEo. We'll provide it for the record.
[The information follows:]
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Section 11A
Question from Congressman McCollua:
Could you provide for the Subcommittee the history as to
whether Cubans (who were returned to Cuba from the United States)
wcr! indeed incarcerated?
Answer from the State Department:
Cuba is a nation which does not recognize its obligation
under Article 13 of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights,
which states that: OEveryone has the right to leave any country,
including his own, and to return to his country.' The Cuban
government does not allow its own citizens to travel freely
abroad. The Cuban government requires that a Cuban citizen
obtain an exit permit before leaving the country. Exit permits
are issued for specific periods of time (limited extensions are
usually available -- for a fee -- from Cuban diplomatic missions

abroad). If a Cuban does not return before the period he has
been granted to stay abroad has expired, he would, in effect, no
longer have permission to re-enter his own country.
Cuba does not recognize its obligation under international
law to accept the return of its own nationals from another
country. This is one of the issues raised by the problem of the
Cuban excludables who arrived during the 1980 Mariel boatlift.
The Cuban government has thus far refused to accept the return of
any such excludables who were not identified on a list compiled
when the bilateral migration agreement was concluded in December
1984. Although we may determine that an individual Cuban is
excludable under U.S. immigration law -- whether he arrived here
during Mariel, or at some other time -- the Cuban government does
not acknowledge its responsibility to accept the return of such
Cuban nationals. Since Cuba is an island, legal entry and exit
can be controlled fairly easily. Thus, the answer to your
question technically is zero.
However, under current Cuban law, it is illegal to leave or
try to leave the country without government permission. The law
provides for a penalty of up to three years imprisonment for
those found guilty of the crime of illegal departure. Although
enforcement of the law may vary depending upon the circumstances
of a particular case, there have been numerous instances over the
years of individuals incarcerated for attempting to leave the
country. The officials who operate the U.S. government refugee
program at our Interests Section in Havana have seen the penal
records in many such cases.
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Current information indicates that although the ability of

the Cuban government to patrol its coast has been hampered by
fuel shortages, an attempt to leave the country without
permission is still considered to be a criminal offense.

Although sentences may vary depending upon the circumstances of a
particular case, the illegal nature of an attempt to flee the
country is well understood by all Cubans, as are the potential
penalties.
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Mr. MCCOLLUM. In light of the vote that is on, Mr. Chairman,
I don't have other questions at this time.
Mr. MAZZOLI. I thank the gentleman. I would like to have that
data as well, because we have to have some foundation for why you
have a Cuban Adjustment Act.,I mean, it sits there as either an
anomaly or as a special privilege, and I think it looks very bad to
other nations, not just in the Caribbean but around the world, who
have situations reasonably comparable to what we have in Cuba
whose people would have the same kind of problematical future.
We hear that constantly with regard to those who were sent back
to Haiti. I think it's very important if we have this kind of a clearly preferential situation on our books, that we ought to have some
constant attention to the data that undergirds it, so that it stays
fresh and pertinent, or else it ought to be jettisoned like so many
other things in our law books are eventually, if they prove not to
be needed any more.
Well, having said that, we'll stand in momentary recess until we
can return to take up our next panel. Thank you, gentlemen and
lady.
Mr. WEINIG. Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Messrs. Untermeyer, Adams, and
Morgan follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF CHASE G. UNTERMEYER, ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR FOR BROADCASTING,
U.S. INFORMATION AGENCY

Mr. Chairman, Mr. McCollum, Members of the Subcommittee, I appreciate the
opportunity to address you on a matter of the greatest. concern to the Voice of
America and the United States Information Agency: obtaining a new visa to
employ non-U.S. citizens to broadcast in our 46 foreign languages.

With me

today are Ms. Janice Brambilla, Director of Personnel for the Bureau of
Broadcasting, and John Welch, Chief of Personnel Operations.

The Voice of America, USIA's international broadcasting service, is a half a
century old this year.

We currently transmit more than LOO hours of

programming a week in English and 46 other languages to an estimated weekly
worldwide audience of some 130 million listeners.

To accomplish this, we employ broadcasters who serve as reporters, writers,
translators, adapters, editors, producers, and announcers in our foreign
language services.

They are truly at the frontlines of ouis efforts to promote

democracy, human rights, and free enterprise around the world.

These broadcasters must possess: native fluency in the language in which they
broadcast; an in-depth knowledge of the people, history and culture of the
broadcast area in order to produce materials tailored to the target area; and
professional journalistic skills.

The American workforce simply does not contain a sufficient number of people
who possess this unique combination of skills and knowledge.
must bring non-citizens to the United States.

'A

Therefore, we
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,-2For years, we have been forced to rely upon the 3 visa, which is simply not
designed for this purpose.

Unfortunately, every other available visa is far

less suited to our needs.

We currently, employ 130 3 visa holders as broadcasters.

Because the 3 visa was not intended for our purposes, it

has caused a number

of longstanding problems, problems which have been the source of serious
employee morale problems, union concerns, and the subject of a 1989 GAO
report.

For example, each year we sponsor a large percentage of our 3 visa holders,
whose services are needed beyond the limited term of the visa, for immigrant
visas.
process.

To do so, we have to pursue a lengthy and difficult bureaucratic
J visa holders sponsored for immigrant visas cannot travel overseas,

even to carry out their official duties as reporters and representatives of
the Voice of America, until they obtain immigrant visas.

And, J visa holders

are excluded from government-sponsored retirement coverage.

We have revised our internal policies regarding employment of non-U.S.
citizens in concert with the employees union to address some of the problems.
But our authority to make changes is limited, and major problems remain.

We have worked closely with the Immigration and Naturalization Service, the
Office of Personnel Management, other agencies and the union to remedy these
problems.
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We all have conc± ided that the only solution to our problems is a new visa
tailored to the requirements of our valued staff.

Sec. 103 of the bill before you would resolve many long-standing problems.
brief, it would:
provide retirement coverage for nonimmigrants;
expedite and simplify the process of adjusting to immigrant visas; and
minimize problems involved in traveling overseas during the adjustment
process.
This new visa is our highest management priority.
In the interest of VOA and its employees,

I urge its passage.

Thank you.
I would be happy to answer any questions you might have.

'4
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF JOHN H. ADAMS, DEPUTY ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF STATE, BUREAU OF
CONSULAR AFFAIRS, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF STATE

Mr. Chairman, Members of the Subcommittee, I am pleased to
appear today to discuss the Imigration and Naturalization
Hourekeeping Amendments Act of 1992, "A bill to amend the
Imnigration and Nationality Act to improve the administration of
the immigration laws, and for other purposes."
a series of proposals.

This bill contains

I propose to address those which are of

operational concern to the Department of State.

Section 101 of the bill would add to section 101(a)(15) of
the Immigration and Nationality Act,

as amended, a new paragraph

(S) according a nonimmigrant classification to the spouse or child
of an alien member of the Armed Forces accompanying or coming to
join the member of the Armed Forces.

Most nonresident alien

members of the Armed Forces are citizens of the Philippines who
were initially enlisted i.nthe Navy outside the United States
under a long-standing authority.

It is the Department's

understanding that the number of nonresident
Armed Forces is relatively small.

alien members of the

The Department believes that

these members of the Armed Forces deserve special consideration
because they risk their lives in service to this nation.

The

Department therefoLe defers to the comments of the Navy on this
proposal to establish a new category of nonimmigrant visa
classification for the spouse or child of an alien member of the
Armed Forces.
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Section 102 of the bill would amend section 101(a)(27)(I)

of the Act to remove certain time limits in that section.

Section

101(a)(27)(I) grants special inigrant status to certain retired
employees of international organizations, surviving spouses of
deceased employees, and children of such employees.

The benefit

extended to these aliens was originally limited in time.

This

proposal would make the benefit a permanent one for any qualifying

alien.

The Department perceives no objection to this proposal.

Section 103 of the bill would amend section 101(a)(15) of the
Act to add a new paragraph (T) according a nonimmigrant
classification to an alien coming to the United States to be
employed by the United States Information Agency, and to the
spouse or child of the employee.

The Director of USIA would have

to certify to the Attorney General that the alien possessed
essential foreign language skills and that USIA had been unable to
find an equally qualified alien in the United States.

No more

than 50 aliens could be admitted per annum for such employment
and an alien could not remain in T nonimmigrant status for more
than five years.

Section 103 would also amend section 101(a)(27) of the Act to
add a new paragraph (L) according special immigrant status to an
alien who meets the requirements for classification as a
nonimmigrant under section 101(a)(15)(T) and who has been employed
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by USIA for one year in a capacity requiring the essential foreign
language skills in question.

Within the overall limitation of

10,000 annually on those classes of special immigrants included in
section 203(b)(4) not more than 150 visas would be available to
aliens under this proposed new classification during fiscal year
1993 and not more than 50 visas in any following fiscal year.

As the Department understands it, USIA has up to now brought

such aliens to the United States fo r such employment pursuant to
section 101(a)(15)(J) of the Act.

The 150 limitation for fiscal

year 1993 and a provision in section 103 waiving the two-year
foreign residence requirement of section 212(e) of the Act appear
designed to take care of cases of aliens currently employed by
USIA under the exchange visitor program.

This provision would be

a one-time occurrence since proposed section 214(j) would prohibit
prospectively the classification of such employees as nonimmigrant
exchange visitors.

The Department has no objection to this

proposal.

Section 104 of the bill would further amend section 101(a)(15)
of the Act to add a new paragraph (U) according a nonimmigrant
classification to the spouse of a United States citizen.

A new

section 214(l) would also be added to the Act specifying the
period of admission of a nonimmigrant classified under section
101(a)(15)(U).
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The Department finds this proposal both puzzling and extremely
troubling.

Spouses of United States citizens are classifiable as

Immediate Relatives under section 201(b) of the Act and, as such,
are not subject to the numerical limitations on immigration.

Once

the United States citizen has filed the appropriate petition to
accord the spouse Immediate Relative status and the petition has
been approved, the processing of the spouse's immigrant visa
application can normally be completed in no more than thirty to
ninety days.

In addition, many spouses of United States citizens

are already in the United States and, thus, are residing with the
U.S. citizen spouse while the petition and other applications are
being processed.

The Department thus cannot find any need for a

nonimmigrant classification such as this one.

The troubling aspect of section 104 lies in the provisions of
proposed new section 214(l).

As the Department reads the text of

that section, an alien could qualify for issuance of a
nonimmigrant visa under proposed new section 101(a)(15)(U) even
prior to the filing of a petition in the alien's behalf by the
U.S. citizen spouse, and without, much less the approval of such a
petition.

The Department finds this very troubling.

It appears

that the effect will be to short-circuit the necessary and proper
adjudicatory process which occurs whenever an immigrant visa
petition is submitted by a United States citizen in behalf of his
or her alien spouse.
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A proposal of this sort raises in its starkest form the entire
question of having a system to control the entry of aliens
the United States.

into

Since the 1920s the United States has mado a

distinction between immigrants (those coming for permanent
residence)

and nonimmigrants

(those coming for various

time-limited purposes).- While this distinction has never been
perfect

-- alien treaty traders and treaty investors, while

technically speaking, nonimmigrants,

can remain in the United

States for protracted periods and nonimmigrant fiance(e)s are
admitted as nonimmigrants with the express purpose of subsequently
becoming permanent residents -- it has been a useful one.

The distinction has been the basis,

for example,

for steps

taken by the Department over nearly thirty years to expedite the
processing of nonimmigrant visa applications.

On the theory that,

where an alien was seeking to enter only temporarily, detailed,
labor-intensive background checks were not imperatively
necessary.

The Department has since the early 1960s reduced the

nonim migrant processing requirements in order to accommodate the
ever-increasing volume of international

travel, with static or

only minimally-increased resources.

On the other hand,

while the processing of intending

immigrants has been expedited also,

it has always been believed
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that immigrants, who seek to become a permanent part of our
society, should be more carefully screened.

The abolition ot the

old "national origins" quota system in 1965 and its replacement
with a system which directed itself much more specifically to
individual qualifications, has put a premium upon appropriate
verification of claims to qualify.

In the case of claims to qualify as the spouse of a U.S.
citizen the mere existence of a certificate of marriage between
the alien in question and a U.S. citizen is not sufficient.

The

parties must establish that the marriage is a genuine one, not
The

entered into for the purpose of evading the immigration law.
adjudication of an immigrant visa petition filed by the U.S.

citizen party to the ceremony in behalf of the alien party is the
process established by law to determine which are genuine and
which not.

While there is no doubt but that most such marriages

are genuine, it must never be forgotten that some are not.

The

proposal contained in section 104 appears to reflect either a
failure to take this fact into account or a decision that it is
irrelevant.

It can only be hoped that it is the former, as the

latter would be disheartening indeed.

Section 105 contains several proposals related to alien
adopted children.

Section 105(a)(1)(B) would amend section

101(b)(1)(F) by deleting therefrom the word "abroad."

It is not
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clear to the Department what purpose would be served by this
amendment.

As now written, section 101(b)(1)(F) includes both

children adopted abroad and children coming to the United States
to be adopted after entry.

As best the Department can understand

it, this current text covers all possible cases and, thus, there
appears to be no need to remove the word "abroad."

The Department

is not raising an objection to its removal; it is simply that its
removal does not appear to produce a materially different outcome.

Section 105(a)(2) would amend section 204 of the Act by adding
a new subsection (h) relating to the adjudication of petitions to
accord status under section 101(b)(1)(F).

Under this provision, a

petition to accord status under section 101(b)(1)(F) would be
deemed to be approvable if the proceedings through which the
adoptive parent or parents obtained the child were accomplished in
a country certified by the Secretary of State, in consultation
with the Attorney General, to meet certain standards.

The Department cannot recommend the enactment of Section
105(a)(2) which would add a subsection (A) to section 204 of the
INA requiring that the Department in consultation with the
Attorney General certify that a foreign government has complied
with the standard specified in new section 204(b)(B) and its own
laws on adoption.

5-al 0-N-5
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Certification requirements can prove difficult and impractical
to implement.

In the case of adoption, where the violations may

be committed by U.S. citizens or on behalf of U.S. citizens, they
could be extremely cumbersome.

Moreover, the Department is not in

a position to issue such a certification when so many countries
have confusing or conflicting laws (civil code/minor's
code/criminal code).

A better approach may be that of the Hague

Conference on Private International Law.

The United States, as

well as all the major source countries, is participating in a
group which has prepared a draft multilateral convention on
intercountry adoption.

We also have difficulty with Section 105(b) which would
establish criminal penalties for trafficking in children.

Our

first objection is that the bill, if it is to have
extrate.rritorial scope, should explicitly so state to ensure that
it is not construed as only criminalizing illicit activities that
occur within the United States.

Similar legislation, such as

narcotics interdiction laws, are explicitly extraterratorial.
Secondly, we believe that any such law should reach not only U.S.
citizens, but also legal permanent residents, foreign entitities,
and aliens over whom the United States may properly assert
jurisdiction (for example, if they are doing business in the
United States).

Also, the proposed legislation is extremely vague

in its definition of what constitutes buying and selling of

children.

Unless these terms are strictly defined, they are open

to myrieda of legal interpretations.

Of specific note,

interpretation of what would constitute excessive charges in
connection with a foreign adoption is open to wide interpretation
depending on the country of origin and the laws of that country.

As a final point, you may know that the General Accounting
Office is conducting a study of international adoption in response
to a request from the U.S. Senate (Senator Arlen Specter).

It may

be of interest to this Commwittee that any legislation on foreign
adoptions await the findings of the GAO.

Section 107 of the bill would amend section 212(d)(5) of the
Act to add a new subsection (C) under which the Attorney General
would be required to grant parole to an alien to permit the alien
to attend the funeral of the alien's spouse, parent, son,
daughter, or sibling.

The alien would have to submit a certified

copy of the relative's death certificate.

The alien would be

paroled for not more than thirty days unless the Attorney General
granted a longer period because of exceptional circumstances.

The

Attorney General would have to report to the Congress, two years
after enactment of the provision, whether there had been abuses or
violations of immigration law as a result of the provision.

While the Department will defer to the comments of the

Department of Justice on this proposal, it does raise questions.
Aliens do apply for nonimmigrant visitor visas from time to time
in order to attend the funeral of a close relative who has died in
the United States.

Consular officers are quite well aware of the

humanitarian considerations involved in such situations and are
ready to process their applications promptly, giving sympathetic
consideration to them.

There have no doubt been individual cases in which a consular
officer felt that other factors made it impossible to issue a
visitor visa to such an applicant, but I am confident that such
cases are rare.

Moreover, the Department is ready and willing to

look into such cases on an expedited basis, if requested to do
so.

Accordingly, the Department has to question whether a

proposal such as this one is necessary.

Section 109 would amond section 217 of the Act, the provision
establishing the Visa Waiver Pilot Program (VWPP).

Section 109(a)

would make a series of amendments removing the current time limit
on the program and all references to a time limit.

The Department

views the VWPP as a success and supports making the VWPP
permanent.

Its existence has greatly facilitated legitimate

international travel, especially so since the countries which have
been included in the program are precisely those having the
greatest numbers of legitimate tourists and business travellers to

the United States.

Precise statistics are maintained by the

Immigration and Naturalization Service, but it is our

understanding that since the Program began, over 14 million
visitors have traveled to the United States under the auspices of
the Visa Waiver Pilot Program.

The VWPP has made it possible for international tourism, now

the largest single export for the United States, to continue its
long expansion without the need for major increases in consular
staffs abroad.

Without the VWPP, this most useful aspect of our

economy would have been hampered by resource constraints.

In

addition, there is no evidence that the VWPP has created
enforcement problems for the Executive Branch, either in terms of
our immigration law or in any other area of law enforcement.

The

Department hopes that this proposal can become law without delay.
The Department would emphasize however that we would want to see
this provision amended to include section 201(d) of Public Law
101-649 which gives the Secretary of State and the Attorney
General the authority to rescind any waiver or designation
previously granted under section 201(d).

Section 110(d) of the bill would mandate one year after
enactment the expansion of INS preinspection to five airports
overseas, and to five additional airports by 1994.

This proposal

appears to reflect a failure to recognize that the United States

.....
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cannot unilaterally initiate these programs.

The prospective host

countries must agree not only to accoNmmodate INS inspectors at
their airports but also to provide the circumstances necessary for
INS to perform its duties.

Negotiations to achieve such

agreements could be difficult and protracted, as national
sovereignty issues are often involved.

Additionally, any expansion of preinspection to other
countries before the London pilot program is completed is
premature.

This is because we are working closely with INS and

the Department of Justice to produce the most realistic and best
possible preinspection program model in London.

We believe this

is extremely important since full implementation of a London
program is the only way to answer questions which remain about
such a large and complex overseas endeavor.

We are concerned by the additional resources our embassies
need to support a contingent of 124
families overseas.

INS officers and their

For the London program alone, estimates show

that 31 new support personnel are required with first year costs
at $2.1 million and yearly costs at well over $1.4 million after
that.

Such increases will, of course, b,) multiplied if

preinspection is expanded to ten additional countries as proposed
in this amendment.

The Department is reimbursed for these costs

by the INS Immigration User Fee Account.
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What: should also be considered is the reality that within a
short time after preinspection is realized at a particular airport
overseas, "alien smugglers" will simply route their clients
through other departure points.

If,

indeed, we are looking to

enhance law enforcement, U.S. Government efforts might be better
directed towards initiatives such as summary exclusion for those
who attempt entry with fraudulent,

forged and unpresented travel

documents, provided that there are adequate procedures to address
the circumstances of persons genuinely fleeing persecution.

Section 113 would amend section 132(e) of the Immigration Act
of 1990 to add section 212(a)(6)(B) as a ground of ineligibility
which may be waived in the case of an applicant for an immigrant
visa under the Transitional Diversity Program -- the AA-1
program.

An alien previously removed or deported from the United

States is ineligible to receive a visa for five years following
such removal or deportation (or twenty years,

if the alien also

has been convicted of an aggravated felony) unless the
ineligibility is waived.

An applicant for an AA-l immigrant visa who is ineligible
under section 212(a)(6)(B) may apply for a waiver of that
ineligibility even without enactment of this proposal.

Under the

generally- applicable waiver provision, the granting of such a
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waiver is entirely within the discretion of the Attorney General.
Including it within section 132(e) would require that the
application be approved unless the Attorney General found that it
was not in the national interest to do so.

This could have an

effect on the outcome of individual applications.

The Department

supports fully the concept embodied in Section

201 of equal treatment for U.S. citizen women in transmitting
citizenship to their children born before 1934.
Section 1993 of
against U.S.

The existing law,

the Revised Statutes, clearly discriminates

citizen mothers with offspring born before 1934.

Not

surprisingly, it has resulted in costly litigation, the defense of
which, from the standpoint of governmental

interests,

is

unproductive.

Moreover, we endorse subsection (b)'s waiver of the retention
of citizenship requirements as they apply to a person descended
from a female individual described in subsection (a).
Department further believes that,
amendments,

The

consistent with prior

there should be no waiver of the transmission of

citizenship requirements.

This proposal

is consistent with that

view.

Finally, we believe the first sentence of subsection
unclear and,

in light of subsection

(b) unnecessary.

(c) is

Accordingly,
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we suggest that sentence be deleted.

With respect to Section 202, we have a number of concerns.
Specifically, while we have no objection to subsection (a)(1)'s
addition of the words "natural born,"

this inclusion would not

necessarily satisfy the constitutional requirements for
eligibility for the Presidency.

We adamantly oppose the substantial reduction of the
transmission of citizenship requirement articulated in section 202
(a)(4).

It has always been difficult to quantify an "appropriate"

transmission period.

The legislative histories of citizenship

statutes makes clear that Congress has long been concerned that a
child who it to acquire U.S. citizenship at birth be exposed to
American political and social values by being raised by a parent
who had spent sufficient time in the United States to have
absorbed some of those attributes.

While reasonable persons can disagree as to the length of
exposure which is adequate, it appears difficult to contend that a
mere year (achieved, perhaps, by various stays of several months)
would suffice to accomplish that purpose.

In the Department's

view, the 1986 liberalization of transmission requirements was,
and is, far more consistent with the goal of the transmission
requirement.
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We also must state our opposition to the language, though not
the underlying goal, of Subsection (a)(6).

Our recent experience

has been that it is virtually impossible to administer a statute
in which "statelessness" is a criteria for obtaining U.S.
citizenship.

Essentially, this statute would require parents to

prove a negative, i.e. the fact that no other citizenship is
available to their child.

Moreover, it would be to persons,

advantage to, in effect, "create* statelessness by not filing
proper documentation or allowing deadlines to lapse.

Thus, legal

and administrative problems render such a section of law virtually
impossible to administer.

We also have difficulty, primarily on an administrative level,
with Subsections (c)(2) and (c)(3), respectively.

Subsection

(c)(2) applies not only to those born after its enactment, the
usual formulation in citizenship law, but also those who have not
yet reached age eighteen.

Subsection (c)(3) also runs counter to

the usual formulation in citizenship law which is that the
applicable law is the one in effect as of the date of an
individual's birth.

Having said this, we believe that it is possible to fashion
appropriate relief for children who have a U.S. citizen parent
who, for whatever reasons, is unable to confer U.S. citizenship on

his or her offspring.

Such relief would be in the form of an

amendment to Section 322 of the INA to permit the expeditious
administrative naturalization of a child brought to the United
States by the U.S. citizen parent.

This would provide a means to

eliminate statelessness among such children, as well as confer
citizenship on a child whose parent had spent insufficient time in
the U.S.

,Revision of Section 322

INA will also benefit children

who are under age 18 as of the date of its enactment.

The Department of State is currently working with the
Department of Justice on legislation which will address a number
of citizenship matters.

Thank you for providing the Department of State an opportunity
to address some of the issues raised by the proposed legislation.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF JAMES F. H)RGAN,
NAVAL PERSONNEL,

MR.

JR.,

ASSIjTANT LEGAL COUNSEL,

BUREAU O

DEPARTMENT OF THE NAVY

CHAIRMAN AND MEMBERS OF THE COMMITTEE:

Thank you for the opportunity to appear before this
Subcommittee to present the views of the Department of the Navy
on the provision of the Immigration and Naturalization
Housekeeping Amendment Act of 1992, that would authorize
nonimmigrant visas for spouses and children of alien members of
the United States armed forces.

I request that my written

statement be included in the report of the hearing.

I am

prepared now to make a brief statement in support of the
nonimmigrant visa provision and to answer any questions you may
have.

INTRODUCTION

The purpose of this legislation is to amend the Immigration
and Nationality Act to eliminate an anomaly in the law that
creates hardship for the families of our non-United States
citizen service members who are serving this nation honorably and
with distinction.

Under current law, contained at 8 U.S.C.

S1354, an alien

service member is permitted to depart from and reenter the United
States without restriction provided he or she possesses U.S.
military identification and official military orders.

This

section does not, however, address the need of the alien spouse
and children of the service member to depart and reenter the
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United States with their military sponsor.

As a result, on many

occasions, the spouse of an alien service member who previously
was lawfully present in the United States has been denied reentry
after having departed for any reason including family emergency
or travel to accompany the military member pursuant to transfer
out of the United States.

The proposed legislation would eliminate this hardship by
creating procedures, in the form of a special nonimmigrant visa
category, that would permit spouses and children of alien service

members to reside in and travel to and from the United States
just as their family member serving the United States in the

armed forces is permitted to do.

BACKGROUND

At present there are several hundred alien service members in
the U.S. armed forces.

The Navy recruited approximately 400

Filipino citizens per year under the provisions of the Philippine
Military Base Agreement of 1947 and has also been recruiting
nationals of Micronesia and the Marshall Islands.

Although the

Filipino recruitment program ended this year due to the impending
expiration of the Base agreement on December 31,

1992, several

hundred nonresident alien servicemembers will remain on active
duty within our armed forces after this date.

The services also

recruit aliens who have been granted lawful permanent resident
status.

Although service regulations require that aliens be unmarried
when they enlist, many alien service members marry after
enlisting in the U.S. armed forces and their spouses are
frequently foreign nationals.

In order for alien spouses and

their children not born in the United States to enter the United
States to join the alien service members, they must apply for a
visitor visa, also known as a B-2 visa.
maximum of one year.

This visa is valid for a

At the expiration of the visa, the foreign

spouse may apply for extensions in increments of six months.
However, in most instances, in lieu of extension, the spouse is
granted what is known as "voluntary departure status."

The

benefit of this status is that the spouse may be authorized to
obtain employment which is not permitted for B-2 visitors.

The

disadvantage of voluntary departure status is that if the spouse
departs the United States for any reason, he or she risks being

denied reentry.

Most spouses of alien service members are employed due
economic necessity.

Therefore, a military member such as a petty

officer third class (pay-grade E-4) and his family would find it
very difficult to subsist without a second income.

137
The spouse of a permanent resident alien servicenomber may
file a petition with the Attorney General (INS) for
classification under the second preference category for
allocation of immigrant visas.

Visas in this category are issued

Because this is an oversubscribed category,

on a quota basis.

there may be a wait of several years before the qualified spouse
of a lawfully admitted permanent resident alien service
member receives a visa to join the servicemember in the United
States.

The proposed legislation would also eliminate this

problem by allowing these affected spouses to enter the United
States if accompanying, following, or rejoining the foreign
service member who is under official orders or other permit of
the armed forces.

ILLUSTRATIONS

The following examples illustrate the hardship imposed upon
non-U.S. citizen servicemembers and their families by current
immigration law.

-

A Filipino national, (first name) Ballestar, who enlisted in
the U.S. Navy and after numerous years of honorable service
achieved the rank of Chief Petty Officer, is married to another
Filipino national who entered the United States on a B-2
visitor's visa in 1981.

They have two children who were born in

the United States and thus are U.S. citizens.

When Mrs.

Ballestarts visa expired in 1982, she entered into voluntary
departure status.

In 1989, the Ballestars travelled to the Philippines to
attend to Mrs. Ballestar's father who was seriously ill.

Upon

their return to the United States, Chief Ballestar and the
children were permitted to enter the country.

However, Mrs.

Ballestar was not able to return to the United States with her
family because the U.S. Embassy in Manila refused to grant her a
visa.

She applied a second time two weeks later but was still

denied by the embassy.

Even the intervention of a Member of

Congress and the Department of the Navy were of no avail.

Mrs. Ballestar remains in the Philippines separated from her
family.

Chief Ballestar, while performing his Navy duties, is

forced to care for his children alone.

If Chief Ballestar is

assigned to ship scheduled for deployment, there will be no one
at home to care for his children.

The Navy ship, USS BELLEAU WOOD, currently homeported in San
Diego, is scheduled to change its home port to Japan.

There are

a number of foreign national servicemembers assigned to the
BELLEAU WOOD whose spouses are also foreign nationals in the U.S.
on B-2 visas or in a "voluntary departure status."

When the

BELLEAU WOOD moves to Japan, these spouses face the risk of
deportation from the United States if they do not accompany their
5
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husbands.

If they do accompany their servicemember spouses to

Japan, they face the risk of being denied reentry into the United
States when their servicemeaber spouses must return to the United
States with the Navy.

U.S. Navy Airman Paul Kattah has lawful resident alien
status.

However, his wife, from whom he has been separated for

over two years, unfortunately does not.

He has filed a petition

for his wife under the second preference category discussed
earlier, but because this category is oversubscribed, they are
still waiting to obtain a visa for her.

Petty Officer Vital, a Filipino national, married another
Filipino national in Hawaii in 1988.

When his wife attempted to

renew her B-2 visa, her request was denied by the INS.

She

sought the advice of an immigration lawyer who advised her to
return to the Philippines to apply again for the visitor visa.
She did so, but was denied reentry into the United States by the
Consular Office at the U.S. embassy in Manila.

These are just a few examples of the hardships faced by our
some of our servicemembers that would be eliminated by the
passage of this legislation.
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COST

We anticipate that this proposal, if passed, would not cause
an increase in the budgetary requirements of the Department of
Defense.

In fact, it should result in reduction of

administrative costs not only the Department of Defense and the
affected service members, but also for the Department of State
and the Department of Justice (Immigration and Naturalization

Service).

CONCLUSION

In summary, the number of service members who would be
benefitted by this provision is small compared to the total

number of military service members but the benefit is
tremendously important to that small population.

Providing this

benefit will increase the efficiency of the services to the
extent that it eliminates a source of concern that must be
considered in planning worldwide assignment of our service
members.
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[Recess.]

Mr. MAzzou. We'll call our next panel forward: Mr. Michael
Adler, chairman, Citizenship Committee, the World Federation of
Americans Abroad; Mr. Peter Alegi director of issues for the Federated League of Americans Around the Globe; Ms. Martha Davis,
staff attorney, NOW Legal Defense and Education Fund; Mr. Howard S. Myers president of the American Immigration Lawyers Association; and Mr. William L. Pierce, president, National Committee for Adoption.
As you know, we have a very busy day here. I'm going to ask you
all to very, very rigidly adhere to the 5-minute rule, and well have
to watch it by the clock. You have been in the room, most of you
have been, during the day and you see what questions were asked
and what objections to your particular bills the Immigration Service might have had, or even some members. So I think it might be
useful to use those moments that you have to address those issues,
but you're free to use your time as you wish.
Mr. Adler, we'll recognize you first.

Ms.

ADLER.

"Mr. Adler" is a '"s. Adler."

Ms. Adler, I apologize.
Ms. ADLER. It happens all the time, Mr. Chairman.
I have some remarks to make and I'll take my 5 minutes doing
that.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Sure.
STATEMENT OF MICHAEL ADLER, CHAIRMAN, CITIZENSHIP
COMMITTEE, AND MEMBER, BOARD OF GOVERNORS, WORLD
FEDERATION OF AMERICANS ABROAD
Ms. ADLER. On behalf of the World Federation of Americans
Abroad, I thank you for the. opportunity to be heard here today. I
am a member ofthe World Federation's Board of Governors and
chairman of the Citizenship Committee. I am a U.S. citizen and I
reside in Paris, France.
The World Federation represents, through its membership, more
than 50,000 Americans living overseas and all of the regional
groups of American Chambers of Commerce Abroad. We are a federation of American organizations and we're dedicated to improving
laws and policies affecting the 3 million Americans overseas.
I won't go into what is now very obvious: To compete in the glob1acit-ipiy,- Arnericans-overseas are vital. Americans
al ark
abroad, Mr. Chairman, translate as jobs at home. Yet, our own
country, instead of supporting Americans overseas, all too often
places obstacles in our path. In the area of citizenship, which is the
one under consideration today, we often feel penalized just because
we live abroad. I'd like to just briefly highlight the issues with
some case examples which might serve to really illustrate how it
is to live out the laws we're discussing when you are a family overseas.
The first hurdle that is placed in our path is that if our children
are adopted overseas or if they are ineligible to be U.S. citizens at
birth, U.S. law does not allow us to naturalize them unless we
move back and reside in the United States. We're blocked from that
for the time that we're overseas, which is the time when we want
our adopted children to be U.S. citizens.
Mr. MAZZOLI.
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Let me cite the case of Ben Davis who is an American, a Harvard-trained lawyer working at the International Chamber of Commerce in Paris. Ben and his American wife have adopted two children. By serving the ICC, which is the leading institution of international arbitration in the world-and I add, thereby also serving
American interests abroad-Ben is fulfilling his dream of having
an international career overseas in the private sector. Ben also
loves his children. He wants them to be U.S. citizens.
Under current law, in order for Ben's children to be U.S. citizens,
he would have to give up his job in Paris, bring the family back
to the United States and reside there permanently. We wonder
what interest is served in requirin Ben and many others like him
to choose between their jobs and teir children's U.S. nationality.
There's a second area, Mr. Chairman, and it relates in some
ways to Congressman Mineta's bill in that it deals with the
vestiges of an archaic law that was enacted 50 years ago. There are
presently from 2,000 to 5,000-we don't even know exactly the
number-Americans who had their citizenship taken from them
when they were teenagers and young adults because they didn't
fulfill requirements that no longer exist in the law. We really feel
for that these persons who still sorely feel the loss of their U.S. nationality, there should be a way to reinstate them as U.S. citizen.
We have proposed an amendment which would not be retroactive,
which would not grant citizenship to a class, but which would enable each individual who wanted to come forward and reacquire his
or her U.S. nationality to do so.
I would add, Mr. Mazzoli, that in doing that, this also opens
them up to paying U.S. taxes. These are people who were Americans at birth, and when they were 17, 20, 23 years old, because
they couldn't leave their families abroad to go back to the United
States, they lost their nationality and this should be restored to
them.
The real problem, though, comes in transmitting U.S. nationality
to the children of U.S. citizens abroad. I want to tell you the story
of M.S. Leroy Barnes. A career soldier in the Army, he was awarded two Purple Hearts, several Army commendation medals, a Presidential citation, and the Air Medal. He volunteered to return to
Vietnam because he was a patriot and wanted to serve his country.
He died in combat a hero. After his death, his daughter married
a SwisscitAizenan-dhad her children born abroad. When she went
to the U.S. Embassy to register her children, Sergeant Barnes'
grandchildren, she was told they were not eligible. The daughter
had lived with her father for 17 years as an Army dependent and
that qualified her as having the U.S. residence requirements. Unfortunately, her father died in Vietnam when she was 17V2. The
law required 5 years after the age of 14. If Sergeant Barnes only
had waited to die until his daughter had been 19 his grandchildren would be U.S. citizens, but they're not under this law.
Another problem is that most Americans abroad do not know
about these onerous requirements until it's too late and then there
is nothing to be done, because it all has to have happened before
the child born.
Mr. MAzzou. Ms. Adler, I apologize, and I wish it were otherwise, but in order for us to proceed with getting this day's work
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done, could you summarize in just a few seconds basically any
other statement? I know it's tough, but we've got to do it.
Ms. ADLER. In closing I'd like this committee to consider the possibility that Americans abroad, who number 3 million, we thinkwe don't know because we're not even counted in the census, actually provide a service to this country, Mr. Chairman. We haven't
rejected our nationality. We're not malcontents or dropouts. We're
not tax cheats. We're normal human beings, and we are proud to
be Americans. Read our formal testimony and the case histories it
contains concerning people who worked for Johns Manville National Cash Register and other U.S. firms who were transferred
abroad-if I could just finish.
Americans abroad would like to be considered by the United
States as a resource. Instead, these laws, which seem to make
sense when you're sitting in Washington, DC, really cause problems for Americans abroad. Surely, you do not want to see these
Americans be cut out.
Mr. MAzzou. We appreciate that very much, Ma'am. Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Adler follows:]

144

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MICHAEL ADLER, CHAIRMAN, CITIZENSHIP
CoMMrrEE, AND MEMBER, BOARD OF GOVERNORS, WORLD FEDERATION OF AMERICANS ABROAD

SUMMARY OF W.FAA. POSMONS

THE WORLD FEDERATION OF AMERICANS ABROAD:

1)

Endorses H.L4561, the Alexander bll, and the changes it would make to Section
301(g) of the INA. H.R.4561 would rectify current problems related to
trasmitting U.S. citizenship to children born abroad to Americans. Specifically,
this bill would:

*

reduce to one year in the aggregate the prior U.S. physical presence
requirement for transmitting U.S. citizenship to children;

*

apply this change to children age 18 or under at the time of enactment;

*

protect any child born abroad of a U.S. citizen from being stateless;

I

redefine birth abroad of any U.S. citizen as "natural born".

2)

Endorses H.R.4007, the Mineta bill, to provide the children of female U.S.
citizens born abroad before 1934 and their descendants with the same rights to
citizenship at birth as children born of male citizens abroad.

3)

Reconmends an amendment to Section 322 of the INA which would permit
American parents residing overseas to expeditiously naturalize their children adopted or otherwise - without being required to reside in the United States.
(See p. 6 for W.F.A.A's suggested text.)

4)

Supports providing U.S. citizenship to those who lost it through failure to reside
in the U.S. under "old" Section 301(b). Restoration of citizenship could be
accomplished through either:
*

Adopting an amendment to Section 324 of the INA which would
individually reinstate such persons. (See p. 14 for W.F.A.A.'s
suggested text.)

Or, in the alterative:
*

Expanding H.R.4007 to grant prior U.S. residence requirement waivers to
persons born abroad after 1934. (See p. 14 for additional background.)
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Mr. Chairman, on behalf of the World Federation of Americans Abroad, I thank you for the
opportunity to testify before you today. I note, too, how grateful we are to this subcommittee
for the cona&ration and support it has extended to Americans overseas in the past. I also
would like to acknowledge Congressman Bill Alexander, a very special friend of Americans
overseas who, over the years, has worked tirelessly on our behalf. Most recently, he has
introduced a citizenship bill, H.R.4561, co-sponsored by Congressman Benjamin Gilman, for
which we are very appreciative.
The World Federation of Americans Abroad (W.F.A.A.), represents through its membership
approximately 50,000 Americans living overseas and, through their regional groups, all of the
American Chambers of Commerce abroad. The W.F.A.A. is a non-profit, non-partisan
federation of American organizations dedicated to improving U.S. laws and policies affecting
the estimated three million U.S. citizens who live and work abroad. The W.F.A.A. member
groups include American business, cultural, professional, educational, social, civic, and veterans'
groups in all parts of the world.
The W.F.A.A. founding members are:
,

IThe Association of Americans Resident Overseas (AARO),
a Paris-based organization founded in 1973;

*

American Citizens Abroad (ACA), established in Geneva in 1978;
The European Council of American Chambers of Commerce (ECACC),
founded in 1965 with its headquarters currently in London;

*

The Federation of American Women's Clubs Overseas (FAWCO),
established in 1931 and currently based in Vienna.

The W.F.A.A. is headquartered in Paris. Our funds come from group member dues and grants
from corporate sponsors. We wish particularly to acknowledge our founding sponsor, AT&T,
for its generous support.
I am speaking to you today as a member of the World Federation's Board of Governors and as
Chairman of the Citizenship Committee. I am also before you today as an American who lives
overseas, one of many who proudly defend our nation's interests around the world.
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WHO ARE THE AMERICANS WHO LIVE ABROAD?
Mr. Chairman, I was born and reared in Baltimore, Maryland. I am a graduate of the University
of Maryland and the George Washington University Law School. I entered Government service
in Washington, D.C., working first at the National Institute of Mental Health and later as a
legislative staffer to the Director of the National Institutes of Health. Frankly, it had never
entered my mind to leave the United States. I simply got married... to a Frenchman. He and
I decided to begin our life together by living for "a while" in France. Thirteen years later, I find
myself still there, knowing a lot more about France than I had imagined, yet in the process
becoming more "American" than I ever was when I lived here in Washington.
Most Americans living overseas are just as "home-grown" as I am. We have accepted or chosen
to live overseas to represent our businesses or for family reasons or to follow our dreams, but we
are also conscious of the fact that we are unofficial representatives of the United States in
everything we do and say abroad. We maintain strong ties to the U.S. with trips home as often
as possible. We educate our children in American schools abroad if we can afford it and if they
are available where we live. We go to great lengths to send our children to college in the U.S.
whenever possible. We ensure that our U.S. tax obligations are met. We vote in U.S. elections,
casting our absentee ballots as Overseas Citizens.
We are an educated group, one that speaks foreign languages and is familiar with foreign
cultures. We also take our American culture to the places we visit and live, thus strengthening
the influence of the United States and its values of democracy and free enterprise around the
world. Through our work overseas -- in industry, commerce, the professions, and the arts -- we
advance the nation's economic goals and promulgate its cultural values. As U.S. citizens abroad,
we have great potential for fostering a positive image of America throughout the world while at
the same time contributing to America's economic and cultural well-being at home.
Unfortunately, the public image of Americans abroad is sometimes very distorted. It is a sad but
true fact that many Americans who have never lived abroad often assume that we have
abandoned our country, that we have rejected our citizenship, that we are tax cheats, or that an
American who can easily converse in a foreign language has somehow become foreign. Perhaps
they also confuse the word "expatriate" with "expatriot." Yet, nothing could be further from the
truth. In many ways, we may be more "patriotic" than Americans living at home because we
constantly find ourselves in situations where we explain or defend American actions, policies,
and events.

THE NEED FOR POLICIES WHICH SUPPORT AMERICANS ABROAD
In the 1990s, as the U.S. moves to compete in the international marketplace and to buttress
democracy around the world, the W.F.A.A. believes that America's three million "unofficial
ambassadors" living and working overseas have an extremely important role to play -- both in
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being on the "front lines" of the effort to advance U.S. business competitiveness internationally,
and in helping to foster a positive inwe of America and Americans around the world.
Yet, as the need grows for more unericans overseas, it is ironic that all tco often U.S. law and
policy toward Aitizens ove seas actually places impediments in their paths and even penalizes
them for going abroad. U.S. citizens who live and work overseas experience problems which
emanate from their own government in such areas as citizenship, voting, taxation, education, and
aess to health care, social security and other benefits. These are benefits for which they have
paid and which they would receive if they lived in the United States.
How did these problems arise? Mostly through benign neglect. To the best of my knowledge,
no federal policy exists to support Americans who live abroad. We have yet to be recognized as
a group for which a comprehensive federal policy is appropriate and necessary. In fact, we don't
even show up in the U.S. Census. One of the reasons I am here testifying today is to participate
in the process of helping to develop policies which more fully recognize the positive potential of
American overseas and which acknowledge Americans abroad as the major national asset they
are.
The United States of America is a unique country. Unlike colonizing nations like Britain and
Spain, which historically built vast colonial empires and have centuries-old traditions of
recognizing the value of establishing their citizens in foreign lands, the United States is first and
foremost a nation of immigrants. Our country has been a place people immigrate.a --a vast
melting pot where foreigners reaching our shores leave the vestiges of their "old" countries
behind and take on the new role of being "American." Traditionally, unlike our trade
competitors, Americans have not thought of themselves as people who live and work abroad.
Yet, particularly since the end of World War 11, U.S. citizens have increasingly traveled outside
of the U.S. and sought to widen their personal and professional horizons overseas. They have
also increasingly sought to expand U.S. business internationally and to open new markets -. at
the level of the individual American entrepreneur, as well as that of major U.S. corporations.
Moreover, in the last decade, thanks to such factors as easy access to international air
transportation and telecommunications, the world has shrunk immeasurably. To compete in the
global marketplace of services, ideas, and products, and to stay in the forefront, Ameria needs
to have U.S. citizens overseas.
It is time for Americans at home to re-think how they look at U.S. citizens abroad and how they
can begin to support them. I am honored to be here today to request that you consider ways in
which this could be done in the area of citizenship.

THE NEED TO AMEND CURRENT CITIZENSHIP LAW
There is perhaps no more precious a right for an Amehican than the right to be a U.S. citizen
and to transmit this citizenship to his or her children.
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Americans who live in the U.S. automatically assume that their children will be U.S. citizens at
birth. For Americans who live overseas and whose children are born abroad, the whole question
of transmitting one's citizenship is far from certain. If the American in question is married to a
non-American, for example, requirements must be met regarding time spent in the U.S. It is
estimated that some 4,000 children of U.S. citizens are denied U.S. citizenship annually because
of such requirements. If the child is adopted by Americans living abroad, he or she has no hope
of becoming American while the family lives overseas.
More often than not, in my experience, Americans abroad do not even know about these

onerous requirements until they fail to meet them. At that point, it is too late. The news comes
as a most unwelcome surprise, a real slap in the face. I am certain that Congress did not intend
to hurt individuals this way. But imagine how it feels to be told at a U.S. Consulate that one's
child is barred from U.S. citizenship because one has failed to fulfill a U.S. residence

requirement that one did not even know existed. Moreover, as the law now stands, some
children within the same family are Americans and others are not. Under the law, citizenship
can be an arbitrary matter dependent upon the date before or after which the children happen
to be born.
Some American parents, attempting to get around restrictions in current law, undertake the
medical and financial nightmare of sending an expectant mother to the United States so that the
baby will be born on U.S. soil. We know of several U.S. citizen mothers who have postponed
marriage and chosen to have their children out of wedlock in order to take advantage of a
shorter residency requirement provided under law for unwed U.S. mothers abroad. Shocking
though it may be, children of Americans can even be born stateless. Surely Congress did not
intend such absurd and unfair situations.
These restrictions, in effect, penalize U.S. citizens for living abroad by withholding U.S.
citizenship from what is our country's most valuable resource: our children. American interests
are not served by this policy. Further, it makes no sense that the children of U.S. citizens
overseas -- bi-lingual, bi-cultural young people who represent the best of what America has to
offer at home and abroad -- are being shut out and cut off from the American heritage which
they and their parents value so highly.

LEGISLATIVE RELIEF
To resolve these problems, the following amendments to the Immigration and Nationality Act
(INA) are needed. They are presented below as five specific and distinct issues.

(1) Expeditious Naturalization for Minor Children, Adopted or Otherwise
The Need: Under current Section 322 of the INA, children who are not American citizens at
birth and those adopted abroad by U.S. citizens living or working overseas cannot be naturalized
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as U.S. citizens unless the family moves back to the United States with the intention of residing
there permanently. American families overseas simply cannot meet this requirement while living

abroad. Yet, they very much want to have their children be American, and these children are in
every other way eligible for naturalization.
An estimated 4,000 children born abroad each year to American parents are not considered U.S.
citizens at birth under current law. Also, many hundreds of non-American children are legally
adopted abroad each year by U.S.-citizen parents living overseas. Because these children cannot
be naturalized as long as the family resides abroad, family members become and remain
separated by nationality. Moreovei-, the children run the risk of never becoming American if
their parents die while living abroad.
To add insult to injury, American parents who move back to the U.S. at the request of an
employer (or for other reasons) for any period of time -- however short -- may naturalize their
children under current Section 322. U.S. parents and their children residing overseas who yj it
the U.S. for any period of time -- however long -- are not eligible.

The Case of Ben Davis
Ben Davis is an American and a Harvard-trained law'er working at the International
Chamber of Commerce (ICC) in Paris Ben and his American wife have two adopted
children in France: Anne-Laure, born in 1988, and Danie4 born in 1990. Ben Davis loves
his job. By serving the ICC the leading institution for international arbitration in the worla,
he isfulfilling his dream of having an international career overseas in the private sector. Ben
also loves his children. Despite living in Paris, he and his wife are raising their children in an
American family setting. Ben Davis wants them to be U.S. citizens. Under current law,
however, the only way he can do this is to quit his job, move back to the U.S., and reside
there permanently
The Case of Jerry Di Giacomo
Jerry Di Giacomo is an American actor who lived exclusively in the U.S. from birth until he
was 23, when he came to Europe to study mime. In France, he met and married Nadia, a
French citizen. In 1986, the French Court awarded them full adoption of their son, NicholasGeordie, then age 18 months. In Jerry's work as an ac:or, he often plays roles of Americans
in films and TV productions produced or co-produced by U.S. companies. His career as an
actor and member of the entertainment arts community has been built in France. For
Nicholas.Geordie Di Giacomo to be a U.S. citizen, Jerry and his family would have to leave
that career behind and return to the U.S. to reside permanently.
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The Case of Ruth Atkin Etienne
Ruth Atkin Etienne, a US. citizen whose ancestors were pioneers in what is now the State of
Mkh*gaM, %s born In Lake*o4 Ohio. She married her husband, a French physician, in
1957 and has ived in France since then. The Etennes have four children two boys, who are
their ooa sons (born in 1968 and 1981) and who were both French and Amerkca
citiwu at birth; and a French 8 ii and boy whom the Etiennes adopted as young children in
1975 and 1987, respectivelY. As Ruth Etienne puts it: "OurFrench-American children have
always been proud of being both French and American ....
Our two adopted children do
not understand how they, too, can be our children and not have the same [Americanj status
as their brothers."

Su%=ated Remedy: Amend Section 322 of the INA to enable all Americans who live abroad whether their children are adopted or not - to expeditiously naturalize these children as U.S.
citizens, if they so desire, without the parents or children being required to reside in the United
States.
To achieve this, W.F.A.A. suggests the following amendment to Section 322 of the INA:
In Subsection (a), delete the words "residing permanently" and insert in lieu thereof

physicallyy presentI
In Subsection (b), delete the word "only" and delete the word "residing" and insert in lieu
thereof "physically present".

The W.F.A.A. feels strongly that in addition to new legislation, new administrative procedures
implementing such legislation would need to be put in place. We would urge that such
procedures be straightforward, feasible, and manageable -- logistically and financially -- for
American families residing abroad who would be traveling to the U.S. with their minor children
to avail themselves of the opportunity to naturalize their children.

(2) Residency Requirement for Transmitting U.S Citizenship
The Need: Under Section 301(g) of the INA, an American, married to a non-U.S. citizen, is
eligible to transmit U.S. citizenship to a child born overseas only if the American parent spent
five years in the U.S. prior to the birth of the child, with two of the five years being spent after
the American parent reached age 14.
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The effect of this requirement in all too many cases is that it renders American children who are
raised outside of the U.S. (because they lived with their parents abroad) ineligible to transmit
U.S. ctizenship to thck children born abroad later in life. This provision penalizes Americans
for living abroad and for choosing spouses who are not U.S. citizens. Basically, it requires those
of us who live abroad to find the emotional and financial resources to send our children to the
U.S. (while we are still living abroad) so that they will have spent a total of five years in the U.S.
(with two of those five years after age 14) during their own growing up period. In that way, we
could ensure that they fulfill the requirement of Section 301(g) for transmitting U.S. citizenship
to Jh& children (our grandchildren),inLhetevent that they at some later point in their fives
decide to marry non-Americans and have their children born abroad. Surely Congress did not
intend to force parents and children apart in this way. Yet, currently this is the only sure
method to safeguard our children's right to transmit U.S. citizenship to our grandchildren.
Most Americans do not even know about this requirement in the law. They learn about it only
if they fail to qualify - that is, when they have their first child abroad, go to the U.S. Consulate
to report the birth of a U.S. citizen, and are informed by a U.S. Consular officer that they have
not spent enough time in the United States prior to the birth of the child to transmit citizenship
to that child. At that point, it is too late.
The Case of Lt. Col. Harris Cassell
L. Col. Hais Cassell served 20 years with the U.S. Army in World War 11, was station wd in
Korea and represented the U.S. in the Berin Command during the crisis of 1961. Upo.retiring ftom the Army in Heidelber,&Germany, in 1963, he took up employment with
Founders Mutual Depositor Corporatio an internationalinvestment company with
headquartersin Denver, Colorado.
Lt. Col. Cassell's son, Bruce, a U.S. citizen, lived with the family and grew up abroad in "a
truly American atmosphere" Financialconstraints required him to continue his higher
education in Europe instead of returning to the U.S. to attend college there. He obtained his
doctorate in geophysics at the University of Cambridge in England, and later joined the
London research department of Western Geophysical Company of America.
In 198Z Bruce Cassell married a German national Their twin daughters were bcm in
Germany in 1983. As Lt. Col Cassell puts it: "Iwas certainty a proud grandfather.
However, we learned that the children would not be U.S. citizens by birth at the Embassy
when we attempted to register them. I was outraged that my cherished heritage as an
American citizen, my ability, pivile and right to transfer my valued American citizenship to
my rxndkde through my so, had been le
d a w. My son, in fact, had eleven
ye=r of physical presence in the U.S. but was unable to meet the requirement of 5 years in
the U.. after age 14. And this was so even though I was employed abroad by an American
LL Co Caeleds voy son that
V V&
. laws should support our fwnilies
rahrthu takV away their inh ed righs as Ameaia ciiws!"
N
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Even when one is aware of this requirement, complying with it is a heavy burden.
The Case of Amy Webster Herrera
Amy Webster Herrera a US citizen w*oe American parents were born, ru and educated
In the U. ., has ancestraltie that go back to before the Declarationof Independence. Amy's
father, an attorney with a US, law fin hss spent all but four of his 39 years of practicein
the firm's oversee offices, serving U.S corpxwate interests abroad As a result, Amy and her
three American sisters grew up overseas.
The Webiter girls despite the fact that they married non-Americans, have maintained strong
ties to the U.. Although Amy's parents made tremendous efforts to send the girls to the U.S.
throughout their respective childhoods, the four have been unable to amass sufficient time in
the United States to transmit US, citizenship to their children under Section 301(8).
Amy, married to a Swiss citizen and living in Lawanne, has one child and another on the
*W. Despte returing Aeen times to the U.S. r vacations. summer scKhooL and coileM
she has not ao md the All five years' (60 complete months') presence that the law - .I
Amy states, "Why are my sisters and I so preoccupied with this problem? It is primarily
because, despite being broug up lately overseas and continuing to make our lives there, we
feel American and are proud of being American and want our children to have the same
feelings and reactions. We also believe that [by being abroadiwe are contributing to the
worldwide image and interests of our country. We want our children to be educated in the
United States, and that is a lot more possible and probably, if they are citizens of the U.S."
The Case of Isabelle de Sibert Dusestre
Isabelle de Sibert Dusastre'sfather, Frederic C de Sibert, is a U.S. citizen whose ancestors
settled in the U.S. two centuries ago. As an aeronauticalengineer who spoke fluent French,
he was sent to France in 1969 by the United Aircraft Corporationas the "ideal"individual to
head their Parisoffice for European helicoptersales. He later ivorked for Simmonds
Precision, another U.S. firm operating in France. Isabelle, who is also a U.S. citizen, was
almost 12 years old when she went abroad with her father.
Although she spent every summer in the United States from the tie she was 13 until she
married a Frenchman at age 22, Isabelle did not qualify under Section 301(g) to transmit
US citizenship to her three sons born in France in 1980, 1982, and 1987 Two months of
summer vacations, multiplied by 10 years, equals 20 months after age 14 -- still not enough to
meet the 24-month minimum specified by Section 301(g).
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Despite the rebuff by the U.S., Isabelle's three sons have close ties with America. They spend
two months every summer visiting their grandparentsin California, they have received a bi.
!lualeducation, and they are exposed to American culture in their everyday lives. Isabelle
hopes that they will attend college in the U.S. when the time comes.
Sometimes the effects of this law can be particularly pernicious and harsh.
The Case of Master Sergeant Leroy Barnes
Master Segeant Leroy Barnes died in combat in Vietnam in 1966 He was awarded two
Purple Hears, several!army Commendation Medal, a Presidential Citation, and the Air
MedaL lie was also awarded the Vietnamese Military Merit Medal for outstanding service
Ye, the country for which he died refuses to recognize the citizenship of his grandchildren.
Leroy Barnes was born in 1921 and orphaned as a child He joined the Army in his twenties
and began a career as a professional soldier During an overseas assignment, he met Anne
Mary Ravessout After they married she was naturalized as a U.S. citizen in 1956 In 1966
**en her husband was killed in combat, she found herself alone with three children. Having
no eladi w in the United States; she took her children to live with her family in Switzerland
Anne Lrnaine Barnes the oldest of Sergeant Barnes' three children, is a US. citizen. She
lived as a U.S. Army dependent until the age of seventeen-and-a-half, when her father died
and the faily moved to Switzerland For purposes of transmitting citizenship, dependents of
U.S. military personnel satisfy the "physicalpresence" requirement, even though they may not
actually be in the United States.
At age 25, she married Gilbert Borgeaud, a Swiss citizen. We, her first child was born, she
went to the U.S. Embassy to register the birth of the child as a U.S. citizen and was told that
she had no right to do so. Had she been able to remain her father's U.S. Army dependent
until age 19, she would have satisfied the requirements of law (ten years in the U.S., five of
these after the age of 14).
If Sergett Barnes had not been killed before his daughter reached age 19, his grandchildren
would be American citizens. He died in the service of his country, but his progeny will never
enjoy the benefits of being American.

ted Remed: The current five year U.S. presence requirement of Section 301(g) of the
INA should be reduced to one year in the aggregate, as proposed by Congressman Alexander in
H.R.4561. This change would be reasonable, and it would ease considerably the hardship
experienced under the law as it stands today.
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(3)

Applicability of Amendments to Section 301(g) to Children 18 Years Old or
Younger at the Time of Enactment

nokNod: An amendment, passed on November 14, 1986, reduced the U.S. presence
requirement from ten years (with five years of the ten after the age of 14) to five years (with two
years of the five after the age of 14). This action was a welcome step in the right direction, but
It was not retroactive and did not apply to children born before the date of the amendment's
enactment. Thus, ironically, it failed to help the very parents and children who had petitioned
for redress at the time. It also split siblings in some families into two groups: those children
who were born after November 14, 1986 who are U.S. citizens, and their older brothers and
sisters born before that date who are not.
The Case of Elizabeth Partridge Conquer
Elizabeth Partridge Conquer was 16 years old when her father, John Van Buren Partridge,
ws transferred to Amsterdam by his employer, National Cash Register Company. She
accompanied her parents to Holland, was educated there spent a year in Vermont at Trinity
College, and then went to Paris to continue her French and art studies. In 1982, she married
a Frenchman, and in 1986 her first son, Nicholas, was born -- just two months before the
1986 amendment to Section 301(g) was enacted While she fulfilledthe "new" physical
presence requirement, Nicholas was born under the "old" rules and was therefore not a U.S.
citizen.
Nicholas is now five years old and has two younger brothers and a sister, all of whom a
U.S. citizens because they were born after the rules changed. Elizabeth notes, "It will be
difficult explaining to him in a few years why this is so. I frankly do not understand it myself
and neither does my father, who remains enraged that U.S. law would prohibit his first
grandson and a direct descendent of President Martin Van Buren from being a U.S. citizen.
Elizabeth adds, "It is very difficult for me to accept the fact that anyone passing through the
U.S.A. who gives birth to a child is allowed to give that child American citizenship, while I,
an American born and raised am refused this basic right. Does marrying a foreigner and
residing abroad make me a second-class citizen?"
The Case of Caroline van Herpen
Caroline van Herpen, an American citizen, grew up in Europe and the U.S. She graduated
from the American College in Pari and in 1974, she left her family in Europe to come to
Washington to work for the US. Congress. She served nine months as an intern in the House
Republican Conference, obtained a Masters Degree from the Johns Hopkins School of
Advanced InternationalStudies, and was hired by the Johns Manville Corporation as the
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perfect" person to audit their overseas offices. Caroline spoke several languages and had
extensive experience traveling and living abroad.
From 1978 to 1983, Caroline worked for the Manville Corporation all over the worl4
traveling for the better pan of each year, ensuring that American corporate assets were safe
and well managed. In 1985, she married a fellow Manville employee, a Dutch citizen, who
had been tran.sfered on an overseas assignment for the company in Paris. Their daughter
Julia was born in Paris in May, 1986 Unfortunately, when Caroline counted up her time on
U.S. soi, itadded up to only eight years and a few months -- not enough time to fulfillthe
residency requirements of 301(g) as they existed in May, 1986. Had she been at a desk job in
the Denver headquarters of Johns Manville, instead of traveling at a grueling pace for them
overseas, her daughter would have been a US. citizen.
Five months after Julia was born, Congress reduced the time required for transmitting
citizenship under 301(g). Thus, when Caroline's son Max was born in 1989, she was able to
transmit US. citizenship to him. The fact that Max is a U.S. citizen and his sister, three years
his senior, is = is distressing for all concerned. Caroline states, 'When we go to America to
see our family, Julia travels on an indefinite visa. The immigration officer asks me why Julia
does not have an American passport. It is not easy to explain nor to accept .... (ulia
sometimes asks whether she is American or not. I assure her that she is, every bit as much as
her brother, because that is what I believe, the current law notwithstanding."

.Suggested Remedy: Provide that any reduction in the prior U.S. physical presence requirements
of Section 301(g) of the INA be made to apply to children age 18 years or younger at the time
of enactment, as proposed in Congressman Alexander's bill, H.R.4561.

(4) Ensuring That No Child of a U.S. Citizen is Born Stateless
The Need: When a U.S. parent is prevented under Section 301(g) from transmitting U.S.
citizenship to his or her child born abroad, the child may become stateless. This situation arises
in the following way: When the U.S. parent is ineligible to transmit U.S. citizenship, the child's
citizenship must then derive either from the non-U.S. parent or the country in which the child
was born. If the non-U.S. parent is precluded from transmitting his or her own nationality to the
child by the laws of that parent's country, and if the country in which the child is born does not
grant automatic citizenship to persons born on its soil, the child will be a citizen of no country.
Surely Congress did not intend to have this happen to the child of a U.S. citizen!
Suggested Remedy: Section 301(g) should contain a provision waiving the American parent's
U.S. physical presence requirement if not doing so would result in his or her child being
stateless. Such a proviso is proposed by Congressman Alexander in H.R.4561.
11
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(5) instting US. Citizenship to Former Americans
N:
During the 1950s, '60s, and '70s, an estimated 2,000 American teenagers and young
adults living abroad were stripped of their U.S. citizenship, against their will, because they did
not leave their families abroad to go reside in the U.S. as required under "old' Section 301(b) which has since been repealed. Because they were born outside the United States and only one
of their respective parents was a U.S. citizen, these individuals were required to reside in the
U.S. for certain periods of years in order to keep the U.S. citizenship they were born with. In
1978, Congress, recognizing this section of the law as unfair and unnecessary, repealed it. But
for those who had already lost their citizenship, Congressional action came too late.
In all likelihood, only a relatively small number of those 2,000 persons would come forward now
to be reinstated were they to be given the chance. Yet, for that group, regaining their U.S.
citizenship is and has always been a matter of paramount importance.
The Case of George Colombler
George Colombier was born a U.S. citizen in Neuilly sur Seine, France on May 30, 1934 of
an American mother and a French father. On September 30, 1939, at the age of flve George'
sailed to New York with his maternal grandmother, also a US. citizen. There he stayed for

the duration of the war.
In October of 1946, at the age of 12, George returned to France and lived there with his
parents for the rest of his childhood (except for a two-month visit to New York in the fall of
1949 when the entire family convened for his great grandmother's 80th birthday). While in
New York, he was issued a U.S. passport (valid for two years). He wos 15 years old.
At the time in question, "old" Section 301(b) required that, for George to keep the US.
citizenship he was born with, he had to be physically present in the United States for the fve
years between the ages of 13 and l& As a minor child (and an only child) still attending
high school and living with his parents, he had no choice but to stay with his family in
France.
The requirement thus went unmet. In 1951, when he was 17, a U.S. Consular Officer in
Paris revoked his passport and documented him as no longer being a U.S. citizen, thereby
intending to sever him from his American roots.
Today, George Colombier is 57 years old He is a medical doctor who has been successfully
praticg eye suwgey in Cannes, France sice 1965. Despite the forty years which have

elsd jince his U.S diwhip was taken from him, he has alw feb and continues to
fed Amea

trem

As he state;

"Havingmy U4 canp

back would make the mast

difuww in my Ufe. I am awar tha4 if my citiznhp were to be rwtore I
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would be undertaking to pay U.S. tares and that such restoration would not make my
children American citizens. Nonetheless, I still intend to keep trying to get my citizenship
back. It is a part of me. It means more to me than I can say."
The Case of Perrine de Brinon
Pemine de Brinon was born a U.S. citizen in France of an American mother and a French
father. She spent part of her childhood in the United States before and during World War I1.
After the wa, her family returned to France, since her father's business was there. Pemine
had no choice but to return to Europe with her parents.
In Penine's case "old"Section 301(b) required her to go to the U.S. prior to age 23 and to
remain there for five yearm She had, instead, gotten married and was not in a position to
demand that her new French husband pull up roots and go to the US. Her 23rd birthday
"cameand went," as she say. The residency requirement went unftdfilled, and her U.S.

citierhp was revokeL
Pemne states, IWhen I divorced and was at last able to make my own decisions, America was
losed to me. No longer a citizen, I had become a foreigner in the eyes of my country."
Through the years, Perrine has been actively trying to regain her American citizenship. She

says, lince residency requirements [for retaining U.S. citizenship] were abolished for
individuals such as myself in 1978, I cannot understand why there should be a second-rate
category of American.born persons who are unable to regain their lost citizenship, although
they possessed such a status for a period of twenty-three years.
The Case of Robert Michaux
Robert Michaux was born a U.S. citizen in Paris on June 16, 1950 of a French father and an
American mother. He made frequent trips to the United States throughout his childhood an4
at age 18, he lived for six months in Washington D.C. He registered for the U.S. Selective
Service there, but was not called up.
Robert had intended to enter the MBA program at San Francisco State College, but just
before he was to enroll his father suffered a heart attack, and he was obliged to take over the
family business in France. As a result, he was unable to complete the five years of U.S.
residence required under the law at the time. At age 26, his passport was not renewed -- his
citizenship was revoke a painful loss about which he continues to feel strongly. Despite the
fact that he is no longer a U.S. citizen, he travels frequently with his wife and children to the
United States. According to Robert: "Geting my U.S. citizenship back would be the

fzdfillnent of a dreom "
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(a) Amend Section 324 of the INA to enable individuals in this group to be reinstated, should
they so desire. To that end, the W.F.A.A. proposes the following language:
In Subsection (c)(1), after the word "nationality," insert "or (2) a person who was a citizen
of the United States at birth and lost such citizenship for failure to meet the U.S. prisence
requirementsunderSubsection 301(b) of this Act as it e isted prior to October 10, 1978,
Change Subsection (c)(2) to (c)(3) and Subsection (c)(3) to (cX4).
In [new] Subsection (c)(3) insert after the sentence ending in "naturalization court." the
following: "Forperson under Subsection (c)(2) who take an oath of alliances the
subsequent fling for a US. passpon shall be evidence of the U.S. citizehip of the peron
and shall mark the date on which such U.S. citizenship was reacquired"
Providing these individuals with the opportunity to be reinstated is the fair, right, and proper
thing to do. The proposed procedure would reinstate only those individuals who would come
forward and ask to be reinstated. It would not grant blanket citizenship to the group as a whole,
nor would it grant retroactive citizenship. Finally, the procedure proposed is simple, clear, and
already provided for in current immigration law. It would rectify a long-standing wrong
perpetrated in the past against individuals whose U.S. citizenship was taken from them through
no fault of their own.
Or, in the alternative:
(b) Include this group of persons along with those addressed in Congressman Mineta's bill,
H.R.4007, which we support as an important step in redressing an unfair citizenship provisir n
pertaining to persons born before 1934. Since the W.F.A.A. proposal picks up where H.R. 4007
leaves off, it is reasonable to suggest that the same waiver of the requirement to have resided in
the U.S. be granted also to persons born aft=r 1934. This could be accomplished by adding a
reference to Section 301(g) just before the reference to Section 301(h) in Section 2(b) of the bill.
Such a waiver would be an alternative way to restore U.S. citizenship to the individuals in
question who were citizens once, but who lost their citizenship as teenagers and young adults
under the same archaic law that the Mineta bill seeks to rectify.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my prepared testimony. I stand ready to answer questions and
help develop remedies for the problems facing Americans abroad as outlined above. Again, on
behalf of the World Federation of Americans Abroad, I thank you and the subcommittee for the
opportunity to testify today.
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Mr. MAZZOLI. Mr. Alegi.
STAtEMENT OF PETER C.ALEGI, CO-PRESIDENT, FEDERATED
LEAGUE OF AMERICANS AROUND THE GLOBE
Mr. ALEGI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. What I'd like to put before

us under this marvelous guillotine is that 3.5 million civilians who
are overseas now are to be contrasted, in making the value judgments we need on this proposed legislation, with the tens of thousands of Americans who were overseas when restrictive legislation
was first introduced. It's a different world.
As others have mentioned, businessmen, professionals, and people who have gone over on educational programs have create an
American community overseas which is the equivalent of the 25th
or 26th largest State in the Union. It is a different set of circumstances, and I respectfully submit Congress should reexamine
the fundamental policies.
The issue that I would like to focus on is 202(a)(4), the time restrictions on citizenship transmission. Why should there be time restrictions? Two Government agencies have stated that the Congress has indicated that, to acquire U.S. citizenship at birth, we
should be exposed to American political and social values by being
raised by a parent who had spent sufficient time in the United
States to have absorbed some of these attributes. Maybe that made
sense in the 1920's, when Mr. Hemingway was waiting for the boat
to arrive with his copy of the New York Times. It makes no sense
now. I wake up in the morning; I turn on CNN. I see last night's
Dan Rather. We have U.S. newspapers that are printed now in Europe that are no longer printed and that you don't get to see here
in the United States. We have magazines that are for the American
community. We have two political parties. The group I represent
today, FLAAG, is founded by Democrats Abroad and Republicans
Abroad.
I've lived overseas 26 years and I've seen these changes. When
I moved over in 1965, I thought that my Democratic politics were
left behind in New Haven, CT. That's not the case today. I am active, thousands are active in both parties. We know what's going
on. We have C-SPAN transmitted. We're able to see the good and
the bad.
We suggest that these are factors that make it a bit old-fashioned at the very least, to limit the ability of our children to transmit citizenship. That's one point.
I'm sure my time is up and the red light is about to go on. A second point, in any changes that may be made, I ask you to consider
taking care of people who, had they been born 2 or 3 years later,
would have been entitled to those benefits. We hear again from
Government agencies the difficulties in retroactive application.
I look at my own family. I've given an example in the written
testimony, the difference between two sons born in the United
States who went with me to Italy when the older of them was only
2 years old, and my third son who graduated 2 days ago from a
U.S. university.
There are various provisions of law that would hit these sons differently unless we come up with a rule that includes "a reopener."
There should be a limited time in any ameliorative provision, per-
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haps 2 or 3 years, when those.Americans who want to be recognized as Americans, who are willing to bear the tax burdens, can
step forward and affirmatively say, "I want to claim my citizenship." Then we can close it.
But to legislate any amendment, no matter how well-intentioned,
that will set up new distinctions within the same family as to
whom we can marry and still be sure of remaining American in the
family, it seems to me is counterproductive, and we'll be destroying
the whole purpose here.
We are pleased to see the increased attention paid to our various
causes, citizenship, voting rights, and others. But we do ask that
the Congress, through the medium of this subcommittee, among
others, recognize that the game has changed. It is an American
community overseas.
We do have many sad individual cases which, of course, we put
before you as a way of showingthat there is a claim for justice and
sometimes for mercy as well. But the fact that needs to be appreciated, is, I submit, that there is such a large group doing the work
of the United States overseas. We are taking care ofhandling
American business. We are your export agents. We are exponents
of American culture. In Rome alone, there are two American universities with 4-year courses; there are 48 branches of American
universities which are teaching. Now each of those institutions has
educators who will eventually remain there and will, of course,
marry locals. The legal provisions that are based on the assumption that only if you have been physically present in the United
States for a certain period of time can you be developing an understanding or attachment to the United States, I submit, Mr. Chairman, just do not comport with the realities of life today.
Thank you.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Alegi follows:]
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UNITED STATES HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
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Mr. Chairman, I appear today on behalf of FLAAG, the Federated League of
Americans Around the Globe, the largest organization dedicated solely to enhancing the
interests of overseas Americans. We thank you for your invitation, which demonstrates the
growing concern you and your colleagues have for the special problems of the estimated
3,500,000 civilian United States citizens who reside abroad. The interests we represent are
100% American, without need for qualification by adjective or hyphenated expressions, and
we especially avoid the word "expatriate."
The original sponsors of FLAAG were Democrats Abroad (of which I am the current
chairman) and Republicans Abroad. We hope that this joint effort by the two major parties
will emphasize to Congress and to all Americans that the demands of overseas Americans are
not for political preference, power, personal prestige, or special interest, but for our basic
rights, especially citizenship. During our short lifetime, FLAAG has attracted tens of
thousands of members, principally through the participation of over twenty overseas
organizations as group members. Our pledge to our membership is to seek a full and
informed hearing in Washington on each issue and to pursue legislative and administrative
reforms tat can better their lives. We thank the subcommittee and its staff for their
response to these efforts and would like to express our general support for the amendments
under consideration.
There is an historical background which we should consider before dealing with the
specific legislative proposals. First, until relatively recent times, two separate principles of
international law provided the only rules the world knew governing citizenship. The more
common of which followed bloodline while the other was based upon the geography of birth.
Not until, after World War I did Congress address in detail the setting of standards for
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deum'inlng who would be considered citizens of the United States in other dm a
natumoization cooteXL
While I am unaware of any statistics going back to the twenties, oae my sa t
relatively few American were sauered aroud the glke befor Colonel Linzdxrgh made his
flight. While the original Adams family mne ,omind along with Ernest Hemingway and
were few and
h friend Gertude Stein from the field of lieatu, American uim
far between, and the flow of professionals and their families drawn overes by thou
businesses had not yet begun to build to a flood. The issues which Congress fted were
rather than the rights of Americans living abroad.
those of immigration and nn
Now, however, the estimated 3.5 million civilians overeas amount to 1.4% of the
population counted by the 1990 census (acesus which did not attempt to count us). I
suspect that this is at least ten times the percentage of Americans living abroad than at the
time citizenship legislation first became aconcern.

The causes of this growth are many: the explosion of international business; the
development of international institutions - beginning with the United Nations and its
- recruiting U.S. citizen; the emergence of educational exchange programs; military
marriages immediately following the Second World War;, and retirements to what used to be
considered less expensive overseas environments.
Looking at the question from a different perspective, with the relative ease of modern
travel, both tourism and business have produced what is sometimes termed an interdependent
world. Communications are instanneous. We awake in Rome to view the morning news
on CNN or to watch Dan Rather's CBS news taped a few hours earlier by our local station.
,long the only publication available to Americans overseas,
The
is now published via satellite in many cities throughout the world besides Paris, including
Rome, and even New York, where its parent w a has lons since dipped.
Alongside the I--lErM lTnN , we read USA I , which is completing ten
yean of serving the American community overseas. Specialized magaie and local
newspa Prs for overseas Americans have sprung up throughout the world. In addition, MCI
and AfT compete vigorously for the vas quantity of telephone traffic back to the United
States.
The upshot of this communications explosion is that those of us who live overseas
have growing oorftnties to inform ourselves on life in the United States, often on a real
time basis. This enables us to follow cultural, economic, social and political developments
and to be in a position to cast an informed ballot As you know, a series of overseas voting
acts have simplified requirements for our voting in U.S. federal elections, and proposed
amendments, which FLAAG is vigorously pressing, will improve our exercise of these
lights.

163
-3The sum of these changes is that an American community has been created outside the
boundaries of our nation which is both able to and interested in enjoying the rights and
bearing the obligations of United States citizenship. We are greater in number that the
population of nearly half of the states of the Union! It is against this background that we ask
this committee to consider the amendments before you, which offer so many of our people
who are strongly connected to the United States by ties of both blood and culture the
opportunity to enjoy rights which in most other modem industrial societies would be theirs as
a matter of course.
Recent actions by member states of the European Economic Community -- a common
market composed of twelve nations which share much in terms of history and heritage with
the United States -- are especially helpful in examining this question. Many of us trace our
origins to those countries, including numerous people who are in this room today. The great
changes which are taking plac- in the EEC with respect to recognition of citizenship may be
instructive. For instance, two countries with which a large number of us are familiar,
Ireland and Italy, have recently made substantial amendments to their citizenship laws, which
now operate basically on a grandfathering principle, that is, any person who had at least one
citizen grandparent is entitled to citizenship. We here find ourselves tied to residence
requirements, and not at the level of the grandparent but at the level of the parent. In our
view, this wrongfully denies citizenship to dedicated, patriotic individuals and ignores the
realities of American life today, which contains a substantial overseas component. The
student going abroad to study and the professor going abroad to teach often stay on and
marry and produce offspring who consider themselves Americans and are considered
American by the society in which they find themselves. They are frequently our best
ambassadors, and their desire to bz recognized as citizens means more to them than to many
born within the boundaries of the 50 states.
Turning to the specific provisions:
First, we welcome the recognition of the eligibility of U.S. citizens born abroad for
the Office of the President, which should result from the adoption of Section 202 (a) (1).
The issue which was discussed several decades ago when Governor Romney sought our
highest office impacts many overseas Americans, sometimes in curious ways. At the risk of
over-personalizing, let me note that I have three sons. Their mother is not a U.S. citizen.
Two of my sons were born in the U.S. but moved with me to Italy before they were 2 years
old when my professional activity led me to transfer there "temporarily" in July of 1965.
Their brother was born in Rome, educated there through high school, and graduated two
days ago from a U.S. college. He is very involved politically and socially in U.S. life and
will soon be joining an American group which provides teachers to the Third World, in this
case, a Township in South Africa. The gap in present law creates the possibility that his
career will be more limited than that of his brothers. Congress should exercise its
constitutionally granted discretion to determine eligibility for the highest office in the land by
defining "natural born" citizen so as to eliminate this pointless potential discrimination.

: U

164
-4We support amendment of section 301(g) of the Immigration and Nationality Act.
That paragraph presently covers the citizenship of a person with one citizen parent and one
alien parent who is born outside the U.S. and its possessions. Presently, the statutory rule
would require the citizen parent to have been "physically present in the United States* or its
outlying possessions for a period or periods totalling not less than five years, at least two of
which after attaining the age of fourteen years. It is proposed to replace those burdensome
requirements by instead requiring that the citizen parent shall have been physically present
None year in the aggregate'. The amendment is in keeping with the changed facts of
American life overseas described earlier. There are literally thousands of persons residing
abroad who, in order not to avoid interruption of their educational career or because of
financial circumstances, have been unable to come to the United States for the time period
currently required. These individuals are functional and valuable Americans, and the
interests of the United States are amply protected by the suggested amendment. Existing law
presumably reflects congressional policy intending to assure that essential connections with
our homeland exist so as to promote a meaningful exercise of the right to vote. Extensive
U.S. educational systems overseas (which are in need of greater support) make a substantial
contribution towards the realization of these civic goals, together with improved
communications.
We view the one year aggregate requirement as sufficient un,',r today's
circumstances. We believe it should be passed and adequately tested over the next few
years. It may well be that at some future time we will return to recommend its application at
the level of grandparent rather than the parent level. It is d'ificult, we realize, to formulate
any staf4ard for avoiding perpetual, unlimited transmission of citizenship which will not
create some unfairness. We are confident that as experience develops with these less
stringent rules, the Congress will have an adequate response.
We would, however, urge reconsideration of the effective date provided for by
paragraphs (3) through (5) of subsection (a) of the proposed amendment. As now drafted, it
would prevent our children of more than 18 years of age from enjoying the benefits of these
provisions. It is difficult to discern an appropriate rationale for discriminating among our
children. There will be many families with children born one year apart whose citizenship

status and ability to transmit citizenship will be different. This distinction serves no purpose
but to highlight the unfair treatment presently existing. Indeed, it would create an invidious

discrimination which would in many other areas of law not withstand constitutional scrutiny,
although that certainly is not my principal reason for urging reconsideration. Our
fundamental concern is promotion of citizenship rights. Neverthelesifa need is felt to limit
the applicability of these amendments, we suggest that it would be much more appropriate to
introduce a transitional provision giving affected individuals who have already reached the
age of 18 a period of, say, one year in which to opt for citizenship. Wholesale
disqualification is simply not justified, especially in the context of a bill intended -o right

existing wrongs.
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We would also ask that the amendments be expanded to include a plan for
naturalizaion of children adopted abroad. A dozen members of this House were with us in
Paris two years ago when Ben Davis, a U.S. lawyer working with an international institution
in Paris, described the difficulties facing him and his American-born wife in obtaining U.S.
citizenship for their adopted children. As Ben Davis wept, several congressman wept too.
The law as it reads today would require Ben Davis to abandon his work in the field of
international arbitration and to take up residence in the United States to provide his children
with American citizenship. No valid United States government interest is involved. Rather,
a traditional reluctance even to appear to grant *easy' citizenship seems to linger on. Once
more, we invite you to consider the changed world in which these issues now are raised. Is
it in the interest of the United States' overseas business and broader concerns that dedicated
young citizens like Ben Davis and his wife work abroad for international organizations, or
should they be forced to abandon their overseas work in order to protect their rights? We
strongly urge that simplified, expedited procedures for the naturalization of the minor
children of U.S. citizens residing abroad be adopted.
FLAAG also recommends that the bill before us be expanded to include a provision
which would enable individuals who lost their right to citizenship under the now repealed
provisions of Section 301(b) to be reinstated in their citizenship in accordance with the
provisions of Section 324(c). The number of persons eligible under a reopener provision is
uncertain. But again we oppose the concept that citizenship should be an entitlement the
right to which depends upon a few days or weeks, more or less, especially when the
legislation has subsequently changed in a manner favorable to retaining citizenship. In
today's world, such punishment is self-defeating. Again, FLAAG proposes a "reopener"
which would provide a period of time in which eligible individuals may opt to regain their
citizenship.
In conclusion, the membership of FLAAG alutes this committee, and in particular

Congressman Mazzoli and Congressman Berman for their sensitivity in recognizing the need
to avoid the pointless denial of citizenship to tens of thousands of your fellow Americans.
We pledge to use our citizenship not as a mere personal asset, but as a means of
contributing, each in our own way, to the ongoing well-being of the United States of
America.
Thank you.
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Mr. MAZOLI. Mr. Myers.

Mr. MYERS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. MAZZOu. Excuse me, I'm sorry, Ms. Davis is actually listed
next. We'll go to Ms. Davis and then Mr. Myers.
STATEMENT OF MARTHA F. DAVIS, STAFF ATTORNEY, NOW LEGAL
DEFENSE AND EDUCATION FUND, ACCOMPANIED BY LESLYE
ORLOFF, DIRECTOR OF DOMESTIC VIOLENCE, AYUDA
Ms. DAVIS. Thank you. I'm testifying alout section 108.
The battered spouse waiver was intended to enable conditional
residents subjected to domestic violence to leave abusive marriages.
These women may be physically or psychologically abused. For
those experiencing extreme cruelty, their husbands may have confined, demeaned, neglected-particularly in cases of childrenthem or otherwise abused them. The batterer may be using the petitioning process itself as a vehicle for abuse by threatening to
withdraw the petition. And the batterer may threaten to escalate
abuse if they seek a divorce or seek help. These are the women and
children that the battered spouse waiver is intended to assist.
At the outset, I want to make clear that the relationship between
extreme cruelty and physical battering is one of degree, but they
are all part of the same continuum. The INS requirement that battered spouses or children submit to a mental examination in order
to prove extreme cruelty and qualify for the waiver undermines
this purpose of the legislation. Conditional resident women who are
in these types of abusive situations should certainly be at least in
the same position as conditional resident women who are physically abused. Yet, the INS regulation requires that women experiencin g extreme cruelty present the affidavit of a licensed mental
health professional in order to even get in the doorway and make
the application.
The IF'%S has testified that they have received no complaints from
applicants about this requirement. First of all, I want to say that
certainly advocacy groups that are concerned about this have complained a great deal on behalf of their clients, and I wanted to introduce Leslye Orloff who is here today from Ayuda, a domestic violence project in D.C. that represents hundreds of battered immiwomen
each year. She's available to answer questions specifigrantabout
cally
their
situations.
Second, the reason the INS hasn't received any complaints is
that this requirement actually deters women from applying, so
those who would complain can't even mount an application because
licensed mental health professionals are simply not available to
battered immigrant women. There are language difficulties. There
are financial difficulties that confront women who try to obtain
these sort of professional affidavits. Relatively few immigrant
women actually seek help in battered women shelters because they
are more apt to go to family, friends, or churches, as we heard this
morning. And even if they do, very few clinics have licensed professionals on staff that could provide these kinds of affidavits. In addition, there are cultural barriers.
More fundamentally, this requirement follows a familiar pattern.
Battered women--or, for that matter, any woman--charging abusive behavior, such as rape or sexual harassment--find their own
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mental state at issue, rather than the facts of the abuse and the
behavior of the abuser.
Other Federal institutions that have to face this issue and make
determinations about domestic violence have taken steps to address this question, notably the Federal courts and the U.S. Justice
Department, of which the INS is a part. The INS should take advantage of the training models that have been employed by these
other institutions on domestic violence rather than denying women
access to even apply for the waiver and perpetuating the gender
bias in their adjudication of this issue.
There is, in fact, no sound reason for requiring this kind of proof
as a prerequisite of establishing extreme cruelty. I'm saying "requiring it." Obviously, you know, in a perfect world, we would submit every piece of evidence we could find, but the problem is actually requiring this in order to even make the application.
or
on political asylum
affidavits
The INS doesn't
to assess
its responsibility
recognizes
where itspecific
cases, require
deportation
relevant evidence and credibility based on the evidence submitted.
That's the nature of an adjudicatory proceeding: That the agency
is required to assess credible evidence.
The INS assertion that fraud will increase as a result of this
amendment defies credulity. The Married Fraud Act's purpose is
not undermined by eliminating the requirement of a mental health
affidavit. Applicants must still prove the existence of a bona fide
marriage. That's the crux of the Marriage Fraud Act. It's untouched by this change. In addition, I guess the figures that we got
this morning indicating that oniy 84 or 85 applications under the
battered spouse waiver have been received since 1991 indicate that
this is not a fertile area of fraud. This is an area where women who
are desperately in need are using the waiver in exactly the way
that it was intended to be used, in order to escape abusive relationships.
Finally, I wanted to make a couple of factual clarifications about
the history of this provision, since it's come up earlier in the proceeding. The battered spouse waiver was enacted in 1990. Prior to
that time, there was no formal mechanism for the INS to receive
applications by battered spouses to try to get a waiver of the application. So what the INS indicated this morning about its procedures for assessing evidence on physical battering prior to 1990 I'm
afraid is misrecollection, because there simply was not a formal
mechanism prior to 1990 for making those kinds of applications. In
1990, the physical battering and the extreme cruelty provisions
were enacted as part of law, and the regulations that we're considering relate to applications that have been made since 1990.
Prior to that time, the only two waivers available were the good
faith, good cause termination of marriage waiver and then the
waiver available for extreme hardship upon deportation. I, like the
other speakers before me, will get back to the committee on what
the requirements were for proving those two waivers.
Mr. MAzzOLI. rd like that very much.
[As of the time of publication, this document had not been
received.]
Ms. DAVIS. Thank you.
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Mr. MAZZoLI. Thank you, Ms. Davis. That really gets to a point
rm going to talk about in just 1 minute.
The prepared statement of Ms. Davis follows:]
PREPARED STATEMENT OF MARTHA F. DAVIS, STAFF ArrORNEY, NOW
LEGAL DEFENSE AND EDUCATION FUND
SUMMARY OF TESTIMONY
(1) Section 108 clarifies Congressional intent that the
battered spouse waiver be available to individuals subjected to
either physical battering or extreme cruelty. Unless this
clarification is made, INS regulations will continue to
effectively deny waivers to immigrant women who are subjected to
extreme cruelty by imposing an impossibly high standard of proof,
£L,L

the requirement of an affidavit of a licensed mental health

professional. Not only is such an affidavit beyond the neans of
most immigrant women, it is often impossible to find mental
health professionals with appropriate language skills to examine
clients. Further, in many instances mental health counselling
violates cultural taboos that women cannot overcome. These
barriers are particularly insuperable for women who have not left
the abusive relationship or who have fled to friends or relatives
rather than to a professionally-staffed shelter.
(2) The claim that affidavits of licensed mental health
professionals are necessary to enable INS officers to make a
determination of extreme cruelty is flawed. INS officers
routinely apply standards such as "extreme hardship," and "wellfounded fear of persecution." No requirement of affidavits is
used to deter applications in those instances. Instead, the INS
recognizes that it must assess the evidence that is presented to
it, based on its own determination of credibility.
(3) The INS assertion that a mental health professional's
affidavit is necessary to defect fraud is also a red herring.
The potential "fraud" addressed in the Marriage Fraud Act is in
the underlying marriage, not in any claim of abuse. Permitting
immigrant women to apply for a battered spouse or child waiver
based on credible evidence of extreme cruelty will in no way
undermine the INS determination of the marriage's bona Lides.
(4) The INS rule mandating a licensed mental health
professional's affidavit in order to prove "extreme cruelty" is
part of a pattern of decisionmakers according women diminished
credibility based on gender stereotypes. The findings of the
California Judges Survey of all 1500 judges in that state
dramatically demonstrate that gender influences the way
adjudicators accord credibility to victims of domestic violence.
Responding to the question, "In a proceeding involving
allegations of domestic violence, supporting declarations and
testimony are often exaggerated," fifty-three percent of the male
judges agreed or strongly agreed with this statement. Only
twenty-five percent of the female judges took this position while
seventy-five percent of them disagreed or strongly disagreed.
The solution to this "gender-gap" in credibility determinations
is not to impose additional proof requirements to deter
applicants, but to train adjudicators to understand domestic
violence and to overcome their own biases in making
determinations.
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Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:
On behalf of the NOW Legal Defense and Education Fund ("NOW
LDEF"), we would like to thank the Subcommittee for the
opportunity to testify today.

Founded in 1970 by the leaders of

the National Organization for Women, NOW LDEF is a nonprofit
civil rights organization that performs a broad range of legal
and educational services nationally in support of women's efforts
to secure equal rights.

We are particularly concerned about the

intersection of violence against women and the rights of
immigrant women, and we are active members of the New York-based
Network for the Rights of Immigrant Women, a group of service
providers, women's organizations and individuals working for the
rights of immigrant women.
On May 17, 1991, the Immigration & Naturalization Service
("INS") issutl an interim rule implementing the "battered spouse
and child waiver" to the Marriage Fraud Act,' enacted as part of

56 Fed. Reg. 22635-38 (1991) (codified at 8 CFR § 216.5)
1

N9

7,
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the Immigration Act of 1990.

Among other things, this rule

defines the terms "battered" and "extreme cruelty" for purposes
of the waiver, and sets out guidelines and requirements for proof
of these elements.?
This interim rule has had and will have an enormous impact
on the safety and well-being of immigrant women and children.

In

particular, as discussed below, the rule thwarts Congressional
intent in enacting the waiver by imposing an impossibly high
standard of proof for establishing extreme cruelty such as
confinement, neglect, kidnapping and threats of violence.

The

INS rule effectively denies the benefits of the waiver to women
subjected to extreme cruelty, solely because they lack access to
a licensed mental health professional.
Background Of Wayver And Description Of Regulatiokns
The battered spouse waiver was enacted in recognition of the
serious problem posed by domestic violence against immigrant
women and children, and the role of spousal sponsorship
requirements in facilitating that violence.

Following the

passage of the Immigration Marriage Fraud Act of 1986, it became
apparent that, because the Act gave the citizen or resident
spouse enormous control over the conditional resident's
immigration status and thus the ability to live and work in the

2 Additional issues raised by the interim rule are
discussed in Davis & Calvo, "INS Interim Rule Diminishes
Protection for Abused Spouses and Children," 68 Interpreter
See also Calvo, "Spouse Based
Releases 665 (June 3, 1991).
Immigration Laws: The Legacies of Coverture," San Dieoo L. Rev.
(forthcoming, 1992).
2
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United States, some citizens and residents used the requirements
of the Act as a means to perpetuate domestic violence and abuse.3
Congress reacted by passing, as part of the Immigration Act
of 1990, an additional waiver available in instances of abuse of
the conditional resident or a child by the citizen or resident
spouse.'

The conditional resident qualifies for the abuse waiver

by showing that she entered into the marriage in good faith and
that she or a child was subject to battering or extreme cruelty
5
by the citizen or resident spouse.

The INS regulations implementing the abused spouse or child
waiver defines the statutory terms "battered" and "extreme
cruelty" together as including (but not be limited to) "any act
or threatened act of violence, including any forceful detention,
which results or threatens to result in physical or mental
injury."

It further states that "psychological or sexual abuse

or exploitation, including rape, molestation, incest or forced

3 36 Cong. Rec. H8642 (daily ed. Oct. 2, 1990 (statement of
Rep. Louise Slaughter (D-N.Y.)). It is worth noting that a large
number of abused immigrants whose spouses refuse to file an
initial petiiiorbntheir behalf cannot obtain conditional
resident status and are unaffected by the availability of the
battered spouse waiver. Instead, they will be able to leave
these abusive relationships only if 'Congress enacts new
legislation permitting a waiver of the initial sponsorship
requirement upon proof of abuse.
4 In addition, under the 1990 Act, a waiver applicant can
show that she entered into the marriage in good faith but that
the marriage has been terminated. She no longer need demonstrate
that the marriage was terminated for good cause. INA §
216(c) (4)(B).
S

INA 5 216(c)(4).

3
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prostitution" will be considered "acts of violence."
Despite this joint definition, the regulation provides
different criteria for evidence demonstrating "physical abuse"
and evidence demonstrating "extreme mental cruelty," imposing
burdensome requirements only in the latter instance.7

A waiver

application based on extreme cruelty must be supported by the
affidavit of a licensed clinical social worker, psychologist or
psychiatrist.$

In contrast, to prove physical abuse, a waiver

applicant may submit evidence including, but not limited to,
reports and affidavits from police, judges, medical personnel,
school officials and social service agency personnel. 9
The requirement of a mental health affidavit to prove
extreme cruelty undermines the Congressional intent that the
battered spouse waiver should "ensure" that neither a spouse nor
a child would be "entrapped in the abusive relationship by threat
of losing their legal status.' 0
6

8 CFR § 216.5(e) (3)(i).

7 "Extreme mental cruelty" is not a term from the statute,
which refers to "extreme cruelty."
'

8 CFR § 216.5(e)(iv)-(vii).

8 CFR S 216.5(e)(3)(iii).
The open-ended wording of
these regulations indicates that an applicant might also rely on
her own affidavit or testimony of other witnesses.
10 H.R. Rep. No. 723 at 78. In approving the new waiver,
the House Judiciary Committee acknowledged that in many cases
there are obstacles preventing a victim of domestic violence from
initiating a divorce, such as fear of further physical violence
or lack of resources to pay a lawyer. H.R. Rep. No. 723 at 51.
S_ also 136 Cong. Pec. 8642 (daily ed. Oct. 2, 1990) (statement
of Rep. Louise Slaughter). The House report also made it clear
that a wide variety ef evidence should be accepted to support the
4
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The Pervasiveness Of Domestic Violence

The Attorney General of the United States as well as others
have recognized that domestic violence, particularly wife abuse,
is a serious problem in the United States."

An estimated 3 to 4

million American women are battered each year by their husbands
or partners. 12 Ninety-five percent of the victims of domestic
3
violence are women.'

Not surprisingly, abuse is also a fact of life in many
immigrant families.

A recent survey conducted by the San

Francisco-based Immigrant Women's Task Force of the Coalition for
Immigrant and Refugee Rights found that 20% of the Filipina and
34% of the Latina women surveyed had been subjected to either
physical, emotional or sexual abuse by their domestic partner."
Domestic violence and spousal abuse is also a serious problem in
Asian communities.

According to one survey of 150 Korean

immigrant women, 60% had been abused by spouses."

Some experts

waiver application and that the Attorney General's discretion to
decide to deny the waiver would be limited to rare and
exceptional circumstances. jd at 78-79.
"1 Attorney General's Task Force on Family Violence, U.S.
Department of Justice, Final Report 2 (1984).

12

E. Stark, "Wife Abuse in the Medical Setting" (1981).

"3 Bureau of Justice Statistics, Report to the Nation on
Crime and Justice (1983).

14 Hogeland & Rosen, Dreams Lost. Dreams Found: Undocumented
Women in the Land of Opportunity 15-16 (1990).

15 Ramirez, "Violence at Home Grips Alien Women," San
Francisco Examiner, March 10, 1991, A20, col.l. Se Ajj. Lin,
"Is INS Hindering Abused Wives?," New York Newsdav, July 8, 1991,
p.21, col.l.
5
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speculate that the experience of immigration, as well as
different gender roles and expectations in a new country,
aggravate spousal abuse."
While each situation is different, spousal abuse often
begins gradually.

Seemingly innocent tensions or disagreements

are followed by threats and mental cruelty, finally culminating
in physical violence. 17

Thus, in those instances where

psychological., rather than physical, abuse is present, victims
may be at risk of serious harm, either because of the real
possibility of physical violence in the future or because of the
harmful effects of psychological abuse itself.
The Realities Facing Immigrant Women
Women who must depend upon a sponsoring spouse for their
immigration status. are particularly vulnerable to exploitation
and abuse within their marriage."

Battering spouses may use

their control over their victim's immigration status to coerce
16 Jang, "Triple Jeopardy: The Plight of Battered Immigrant
and Refugee Women," 19(2) Immigration Newsletter 6 (1990);
Banales, "Abuse Among Immigrants," The Washington Post, Sept. 16,
1990, E5.

17 Congressional Caucus for Women's Issues, "Violence
Against Women," Jan. 1992, p. 5.
2& also Family Violence
Prevention Fund, Coalition for Immigrant & Refugee Rights and
Services, Immigrant Women's Task Force, and National Immigration
Project of the National Lawyers Guild, Inc., Domestic Violence in
Immigrant and Refugee QMunities: Asserting the Rights of
Battered Women, at 11-5.

I Since 1930, the majority of immigrants to the United
States have been women, with female immigrants most predominant
in categories of spouse-based immigration. Houstoun, Kramer &
Barrett, "Female Predominance of Immigration to the United States
Since 1930: A First Look," 18 Int'l Migration Rev. 908, 909, 922
(1984).
6
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women to stay in an abusive relationship.

Further, because of

the battering spouse's control over his victim's legal status

--

encompassing the right to work, the right to social services and
the right to reside in the United States -- immigrant women may
feel that they have little real choice but to submit to continued
abuse of themselves or their children.
The legal control that battering spouses exert over their
victims' immigration status is often compounded by immigrant
women's isolation in a strange new country.
are poor.

Many immigrant women

A survey of immigrant women in the San Francisco area

found that incomes were well below the national poverty level. 19
An abused immigrant woman's poverty may be heightened by the fact
that her husband controls the family finances, and she cannot
draw on this money to pay for legal assistance, filing fees,
psychological counseling or other services, without incurring
more spousal abuse.
Many immigrant women are also isolated by language and
cultural barriers, which deter them from seeking services if they
are abused.

For example, 75 different languages are spoken in

Northern Virginia, yet the Domestic Violence Program in
Alexandria, Virginia provides regular counselors in only four of
those languages."

Even when immigrant women seek help, many

shelters turn them away because of concerns that funding streams
19 Hogeland & Rosen, Dreams Lost. Dreams Found: Undocumented
Women in the Land of ODPortunity 10-11 (1990).
20 Banales, "Abuse Among Immigrants," The Washington Post,
Sept. 16, 1990, at E5.

7
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will not cover services provided to immigrant women and because

of language barriers to providing services.
There are myriad examples of the types of extreme cruelty to
which this vulnerable population is subjected by battering
spouses.

Battered immigrant women served by Main Street Legal

Services, Inc., a legal services office located at the City
University of New York Law School in Flushing, Queens, have been
locked up in their apartments or in one room of their
apartments, have been deprived of necessary medical
care and medication, of food for herself and/or her
children, and of money to purchase food and other
necessities. Batterers will frequently abuse or
threaten to abuse a woman's pet, as well as destroy her
or her children's property, particularly things that
are very dear to her and will be difficult to
replace.2

The Hostos Women's Center, located at Hostos Community College,
City University, in Bronx, New York, has also counseled women who
have been confined by their battering husbands, and who have been
stalked by abusers seeking to psychologically intimidate them."
We know about these stories because the battered women were
able to contact service providers for help.

Unfortunately, many

more women are unable to contact the police or seek help from
other "institutional" sources.

The San Francisco area survey

cited above found that only 6 women -- out of 136 who
acknowledged abuse -- had ever called the police for help.

The

21 Letter to INS from Maria Arias and Pamela Goldberg of
Main Street Legal Services, dated June 14, 1991, re. INS no.
1423-91, Interim Rule, Section 701 of the Immigration Act of
1990.
22
Personal communication, Marta Rivera, Director, Hostos
Women's Center, Bronx, New York, March 10, 1992.
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factors identified as contributing to their isolation and failure
to seek services included: (1) fear that abuse would escalate;
(2) fear that husbands would withdraw sponsorship petitions; (3)
lack of fluency in English;

(4) lack of support from family and

2
friends; (5) lack of access to culturally sensitive services.

Ijues Raised By The Standard Of Proof For Extreme Cruelty
The proof requirement that the interim rule imposes on
spouses and children who have been subjected to "extreme cruelty"
raises a number of serious problems.
First, the ambiguity of the INS definition of battering and
extreme cruelty is problematic.

Because battering and extreme

cruelty are given a single definition, it is impossible to
ascertain what abuse is considered "physical abuse" for purposes
of the waiver application and what abuse falls into the category
of "extreme cruelty."

Yet because of the different types of

proof that must be submitted for each category of abuse, this
distinction is critical for a waiver applicant.

For example,

should an applicant who has been subjected to "forceful
detention" rely on police records, or must she obtain the
affidavit of a licensed clinical social worker?

What type of

abuse -- physical abuse or extreme cruelty -- is neglect of a

child?

The INS regulations give no guidance.

However, if the

23 Family Violence Prevention Fund, Coalition for Immigrant
& Refugee Rights and Services, Immigrant Women's Task Force, and
National Immigration Project of the National Lawyers Guild, Inc.,,
e
,":
ometic iolence inImmigran-AndRe
, at 11-2 (citing Hogeland & Rosen
W
the Right2sgf Batt
survey).

.i
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applicant makes the wrong choice, in the absence of any mechanism
for appeal, the consequence may be an immediate loss of legal
status.
Second, as a practical matter, immigrant women and children
are unlikely to have access to professionals of the type required
by the INS.

Few domestic violence shelters have licensed

clinical social workers on staff, much less psychologists or
psychiatrists.

Those licensed clinical social workers who are

employed by shelters are typically in management positions, and
do not have responsibility for direct client contact.24
Most abused immigrant women will not even have contact with
shelters, but will instead flee to family or friends.

For these

women, the lack of access to mental health professionals is
compounded by their lack of resources.

Very few women fleeing an

abusive relationship will be able to first locate, then pay for a
mental evaluation by a psychologist or other professional."
Third, cultural factors prevent many immigrant women from
obtaining a mental health affidavit.

Patricia Eng, Director of

the New York City Asian Women's Center, reports that even when

24 Personal communication, Patricia Eng, Director, New York
Asian Women's Center, May 13, 1992; personal communication,
Debbie Lee, Family Violence Prevention Fund, San Francisco, May
7, 1992.

25 Hogeland & Rosen, EUra note 2, at 10-11 (monthly incomes
of immigrant women typically below national poverty line); Letter
to INS from Maria Arias and Pamela Goldberg of Main Street Legal
Services, dated June 14, 1991, re. INS no. 1423-91, Interim Rule,
Section 701 of the Immigration Act of 1990 (describing financial
difficulties faced by poor immigrant women seeking to apply for
battered spouse waiver).

Asian women seek help at the Center's selter

--

already

oiercoming cultural taboos against acknowledging abusive
relationships -- it is "culturally inconceivable" for them to

submit to counselling by mental health professionals.2'

Most

dramatically, the Center's clients adamantly refuse treatment

even when they are suicidal.

The cultural taboos and shame

associated with mental health counselling and therapy are simply
too strong to overcome.
Blamina The Victim And Gender Stereotypinq
The INS's stringent proof requirement, focusing exclusively
on the applicant's mental state rather than the abuser's
activity, is based on a misconception about what "abuse" is and
how it may be proved.

In the preface to the regulations, the INS

claims that professional affidavits are necessary because most
Service officers "are not qualified to make reliable evaluations
of an abused applicant's emotional or mental condition.""
However, as with claims of sexual harassment, rape and other acts
of aggression and violence primarily directed against women, A
waiver aPoicant's
is

ntIcgndition '

The question before the INS

nd sould not be at

- whether extreme cruelty

occurred -- is not a subjective determination based on the
applicant's mental state, but requires an inquiry into the facts
of the abuserfs behavior.

26 Personal communication, Patricia Eng, Director, New York
Asian Women's Center, May 13, 1992.
27

56 Fed. Reg. 22636 (May 16, 1991).

7

4

-4

180

&4

Further, a mental examination may not be p;,obative of
whether abuse occurred.

An emotionally resilient woman who has

been deprived of medical care or deprived of economic support may
legitimately claim the protection of the waiver, even if she has
been able to mentally cope with her predicament.

In her case, a

professional's affidavit may reveal nothing about the abuse,
while her own factual affidavit and affidavits of witnesses,
clergy or others may clearly establish that she was subjected to
extreme cruelty within the scope of the waiver.

Not will the

professionals designated by the INS even necessarily be the best
judges of whether abuse has occurred, in contrast to shelter
workers, clergy and others with more extensive experience working
with abuse victims.

In one study, nearly half of the

psychotherapists surveyed failed to identify obvious evidence of
domestic violence -- despite their professional training (and
licenses).2

The INS rule mandating a licensed mental health
professional's affidavit in order to prove "extreme cruelty" is
part of a pattern of institutional decisionmakers according women.
diminished credibility based on gender stereotypes.

Ironically,

the INS has exhibited few qualms about the decisionmaking
entrusted to it in areas where women are not the overwhelming
majority of applicants, such as determinations of a "well-founded
fear of persecution" in asylum cases or "extreme hardship" in
25
9s Harway & Hanson, "Therapists' Recognition of Wife
Battering: Some Empirical Evidence," 6 F1_mily Vien_
e uJJtin
16 (Fall 1990).

12

44.

181

,
deportation cases.

Gender bias such as that demonstrated in the INS regulation
implementing the battered spouse waiver is pervasive in domestic
violence cases, where insteaded of focusing on why men batter
and what can be dune to stop them, many judges and court
personnel ask battered women what they did to provoke the
violence, subject them to demeaning and sexist comments, shuttle
them from court to court, and issue mutual orders of protection
when the respondent has not filed a cross-petition and there is
no evidence that the petitioner was violent."'"

In one court

proceeding in Maryland, for example, a judge dismissed a woman's
testimony concerning her husband's violent threats, stating that,
I don't believe anything you are saying. The reason I
don't believe it is because I don't believe that
anything like that could happen to me. If I was you
and someone threatened me with a gun, there is no way
that I would continue to stay with them. There is no
way I would take that kind of abuse from them.
Therefore, since I would not let it happen to me, I
can't believe that it happened to you.
The findings of the California Judges Survey of all 1500
judges in that state dramatically demonstrate gender influences
the way adjudicators accord credibility to victims of domestic
violence."' Responding to the question, "In a proceeding
L.H. Shafran, "Overwhelming Evidence: Reports on Gender
Bias in the Courts," Trial 30 (Feb. 1990).
30 Testimony from a public hearing witness (Roslyn Smith,
Mont. City, TR. MD. pp. 97-102) in Gender Bias in the Couts
(1989), Report of the Maryland Special Joint Committee on Gender
Bias in the Courts.
3' California Judges' Survey, 1989, Appendix D.,
the.
stL _fith=Qe and
Achieving Eu
13

p.3, in
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involving allegations of domestic violence, supporting
declarations and testimony are often exaggerated,"

fifty-three

percent of the male judges agreed or strongly agreed with this
statement.

Only twenty-five percent of the female judges took

this position while seventy-five percent of them disagreed or

strongly disagreed.

Id.

The solution to this "gender-gap" in credibility
determinations is not to impose additional proof requirements to
deter applicants and undermine access to the adjudicatory system,
but to train INS decisionmakers to understand domestic violence,
focus on factual determinations and overcome their own biases in
making determinations.
Numerous specialized training models have already been
employed by judges, police and other decisionmakers working with
abuse victims.

These training models can be readily adapted for

INS officers, to assist them in making fair and accurate
decisions.
The INS Pes!22 bi 1tToAssessCrejb ilit

Contrary to INS statements defending these regulations, the
question of whether abusive activity occurred and the credibility
of affidavits concerning that activity are precisely the types of
judgments that INS officers are regularly and appropriately
called upon to make.

As discussed above, INS officers routinely

make such judgments when considering political asylum
applications and orders of deportation.
Though the INS has suggested that stringent proof
14
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requirements are necessary to deter fraud, there is simply no
basis for the INS assumption that individuals will fake a history
of abuse and extreme cruelty, particularly when other waiver
options are more readily available.

Further, it is important to

remember that the Marriage Fraud Act is designed to deter
fraudulent marriage.

This primary purpose will be unaffected if

a more reasonable standard of proof for extreme cruelty is
adopted.

The INS will still be in the same position vis-a-vis

its determinations of the underlying

k ni fi

of the marriages,

a requirement for every waiver.
Finally, the INS's assertions of pervasive fraud in waiver
applications must be taken with a grain of salt, in light its
prior use of spurious figures to support such assertions.

At the

July 1985 hearings before the Senate Subcommittee on Immigration
and Refugee Policy that preceded enactment of the Marriage Fraud
Act, the then-Commissioner of the INS testified that "based on a
preliminary survey . . . on marriage fraud, and this is in three

cities during fiscal year 1984, we believe that as much as 30
percent, which is an extremely high figure, of the spousal
relationships may be fraudulent."'"

Yet in sworn deposition

testimony, the designer and project director of the "fraud
survey" acknowledged that the survey was intended to measure INS
workload and "it would not be justified for [recommending

n.dfia Arrangements to Obi
Permanent Resident Immigration Sgtatus: Hearing Before the
Subcommittee on Immigration and Refugee Pglicy of the Senate
Committee on theJudiciary, 99th Cong., Ist Sess. at 35 (1985).
32

= Fraudulent MArriaQe
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legislative reform] or any other purpose than measuring
workload."33

The deposition also revealed that high-ranking INS

officials were aware of and discussed the deficiency of the

survey before it was relied on by the INS at the Senate
hearings."

Nevertheless, the INS did not reveal this deficiency

to Congress prior to the enactment of the Marriage Fraud Act.

The INS approach to the battered spouse waiver thwarts
Congressional intent to extend this waiver to the most vulnerable
population of conditional residents -- women and children unable
to leave an abusive relationship because of fear or lack of
resources -- and instead turns the statute on its head by
creating more restrictive proof requirements than those necessary
to qualify for a good faith/termination waiver.

By imposing

unfair and impossible requirements on applicants, the INS
abrogates its responsibility to weigh the evidence submitted by
victims of extreme cruelty and to make a judgment concerning
their applications.
The federal government, particularly the Department of
Justice in its 1984 report on family violence, has come a long
way in recognizing the extend of wife abuse in the United States
and in insisting that measures to protect victims of domestic
3

*

Deposition testimony of David Nachtsheim in fManwlji v.

civ.
i,
No. C-C-88-41-M (W.D.N.C.) at pages 96:4 to 97:3.
34 !

JL

at pages 95:12-96:3.

fr-vIeI

e are not thwarted by decisionmakers with little

understanding of abuse.

It is ironic that the INS, a component

of the Justice Department, seems to harbor the same suspicious

attitudes about abuse victims rejected by the Attorney General
almost ten years ago.
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Mr. MAZzoLI. Mr. Myers.

STATEMENT OF HOWARD S. (SAM) MYERS HI, PRESIDENT,
AMERICAN IMMIGRATION LAWYERS ASSOCIATION
Mr. MYERQS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I'll go pretty rapidly

through this.
We endorse the comments of Ms. Davis from the Legal Defense
Fund with respect to the, provisions that she testified to. Our testimony is fairly extensive in written form. We've gone each section
by section, but I'm going to hit a couple of highlights.
We think that section 104 is a good idea, creating a special nonimmigrant status for alien spouses of citizens. We think it should
be expanded, some sort of status for spouses and children of permanent residents who face a long period of time before being reunited
with their families. We think it would be in line; with perhaps, an
amendment to 214(b). Allowing those people to come in as tourists
or something of that nature would be useful.
We endorse the foreign adopted children provisions. We're a little
concerned that we be very careful about defining what the term
"purchases" means in terms of creating a felony. There are a lot of
expenses, having adopted a foreign child myself with my wife,
there are a lot of expenses one-goes t-hrough in connection with
adopting foreign children, and we mus!; be careful that we're only
making felonious the expenses that truly ,, are for criminal activities.
We oppose the repeal of the Cuban Adjustment Act provisions.
Primarily, we think it sets off one refu,- ee group against another.
I don't see any reason why we should just pick out one group of
people and repeal that act, whereas there are a lot of other groups
of people in the United States. There needs to be, I think, some vision and some kind of perspective, and some empirical information
brought to the table before we start repealing provisions related to
specific ethnic groups.
We're concerned over the moratorium on fees. As you know,
we've been before you previously, expressing our concern about the
way the INS handles fees. I don't know if a moratorium is really
what we need. We certainly do continue to require justification by
the INS as to how they' come up with their fees and what they're
doing with their fees. A blanket moratorium, may be somewhat too
strong.
A couple of things that aren't in the bill that we think might be
good ideas: I'm told that the INS doesn't feel it has the authority
to approve investor cases, absent the existence of a specific foreign
investor. We don't think they have the right to do that either because the statute doesn't authorize them. We think there should be
some authorization language in the statute that allows them to approve structures of investments in which unidentified foreign investors can subsequently fit. That would help a lot of people who are
trying to rejuvenate the capitalization of properties which only
need capital in order to provide some employment in the country.
We also think that there should be some provisions of law adopted to allow waivers in certain cases of document fraud. There are
waivers in just about every other kind of excludability classifications under this act. But there is a provision concerning document
fraud creating civil and criminal penalties which was not accom-
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panied by any type of a waiver provision. We think that an immigration law that has no waiver provisions at all ith respect to any
grourd of inadmissibility is just not good policy.
As you see from our testimony, we pretty much agree with just
about everything in the bill. We commend the leadership, your
leadership and the leadership of the committee, in connection with
these efficiency measures. The immigration law is certainly something which we, as immigration attorneys, are in favor of efficiency
in the administration of them.
Thank you very much for your time.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Thank you very much, Mr. Myers. You stayed
within that 5 minutes. We appreciate it.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Myers follows:]
PREPARED STATEMENT OF HOWARD S. (SAM) MYERS III, PRESIDENT,

AMERICAN IMMIGRATION LAWYERS ASSOCIATION

INTRODUCTION
Chairman Mazzoli and distinguished members of the Subcommittee:
I am pleased to have this opportunity to testify on behalf of the American
Immigration Lawyers Association (AILA) concerning the Subcommittee's proposed
legislation to make particular improvements to our immigration laws.
The American immigration Lawyers Association is a national bar association of over
3,300 attorneys who practice immigration and nationality law, representing U.S. individuals,
families, employers, and the new Americans they sponsor. Founded in 1946, AILA has
thirty-three chapters across the country and is an Affiliated Organization of the American
Bar Association.
AILA commends Chairman Mazzoli for his interest in the continuing improvement
of our immigration laws. Few would disagree that immigration is a complicated and diverse
area of law that requires periodic maintenance and fine tuning if it is to work properly. As
the major group of professionals representing both U.S. petitioners and alien beneficiaries,
we see the daily impact of our immigration laws and are well placed to observe and
comment upon where these laws might be made more efficient and equitable.
It is our hope and expectation, Mr. Chairman, that this legislation will contain a
number of welcome improvements. However, we observe that, as currently drafted, the bill
is fairly limited in the number and scope of changes contemplated. Naturally, as day-to-day
practitioners, we perceive many other ways in which our immigration laws can be improved
and would encourage the Subcommittee to expand the coverage of this legislation beyond
its current reach to promote efficiency and improve adjudications and enforcement.

-.
41 0-92.-7

188
STATEMENT
Mr. Chairman, in this testimony, I hope to focus the Subcommittee's attention on
areas which I feel fall well within the rubric of housekeeping but that may or may not be
covered by this draft of the legislation. I would like to discuss particular items individually.

SUGGESTIONS FOR EXPANSION OF THE BILL
r. The draft bill
Special Staws for Spose and Ctiretns qf LawfdPermanent Rmk
contains a commendable provision that would provide special nonimmigrant status to
spouses of U.S. citizens, pending immigrant processing. We must point out that the need
for a special status lies not only with the spouses and children of U.S. citizens, but also with
those of lawful permanent residents (LPRs).
As this Subcommittee knows, delays in processing petitions for spouses and children
of LPRs and the demand for such visas seriously impairs their availability. Families are
being separated for years despite the fact that ultimately they will be reunited in the United
States. While an interim nonimmigrant status for spouses of citizens makes sense, such a
status for spouses and children of permanent residents makes even more.
First, a special interim status would remove the unnecessary hardship of prolonged
separation -- a hardship that is completely unnecessary and yet in human terms is quite
severe. The separation is not the consequence of anything the permanent resident does or
can do. In fact, the reasons why the family can not be rejoined in the United States are
wont of visa numbers and because consular officers will not issue ncnimmigrant visas to
family members who wish to visit. Nothing else. Th, inability of the government to process
these petitions efficiently, a high demand for immediate relative visas, and the unavailability
of nonimmigrants visas are the only legitimate obstacles that bar their entry. An interim
status would overcome this bar and permit families to he rejoined while an immigrant visa
is pending.
Second, a special interim status would remove the impetus for illegal immigration
that prolonged separation creates. It is unfair and unrealistic to expect spouses and children
to be separated for months or more than a year while visa numbers creep forward. Devoted
family members are sorely and understandably tempted to immigrate illegally when the wait
for a visa is inhumanly long. Tragically, if they do so, these family members risk severe and
lasting immigration consequences and, for wanting to be reunited with family, may forfeit
the opportunity to do so legally. The separation is unnecessary, and the consequences
avoidable.
Given our commitment to family unification and the hardships involved in prolonged
separations due to visa backlogs, we therefore urge the Subcommittee to expand this special
status so as to include immediate relatives of LPRs.
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Of course, there are other alternatives of a housekeeping nature that could have the
same effect. For example, an exemption could be made from the immigrant intent
presumption of INA section 214(b) for B-2 visitors (as was done for H-lBs and Ls) for
persons who are spouses or children of LPRs. However, we suspect that a speciallydesignated nonimmigrant status may be the least confusing and most manageable solution.
On a related note, with regard to employment authorization and special
nonimmigrant status for spouses, we observe that the current provision provides work
authorization for persons granted special status. We are aware that there has been
legislation introduced that would provide similar status to spouses and children of LPRs but
without work authorization. We strongly believe that employment authorization should be
available in either instance, whether family of a citizen or of a permanent resident. We are
not convinced that there is a legitimate reason to deny employment authorization to these
spouses in a special nonimmigrant status, since they ultimately will be entering the job
market anyway. If, however, Congress should feel there is a valid rea)n, then it should at
very least provide for employment authorization upon a showing of need, as is currently
done for J-2 noninmmigrant spouses. In this way, where the income of the sponsoring spouse
is alone insufficient to support his or her family, the alien spouse is permitted to supplement
it.
UwsecenzyAdjux tent Uaview& One "housekeeping" matter not addressed by this
legislation wnich we would like to bring to the Subcommittee's attention is the conduct of
unnecessary adjustment of status interviews by the INS. Our proposal would cost the
government nothing, yet would speed up case completion and save valuable agency
resources.
Adjustment of status is the procedure by which eligible individuals acquire permanent
residence without having to leave the United States if they have maintained a lawful
nonimmigrant status since entry and have not engaged in unauthorized employment. Under
current policy, INS interprets INA section 245 to require a personal interview in each and
every adjustment of status case. However, these interviews are aot always necessary. In
many.instances, the determination of whether an individual is eigible for adjustment can
be made by review of the papers submitted. Whether or not an applicant qualifies is almost
always visible on the face of the application, and many interviews therefore become pro
forma compliance with INS operating procedure.
The INS' insistence on conducting these interviews is not, however, harmless.
Adjustment interviews draw personnel and resources that could be better allocated
elsewhere. One has to ask why INS is conducting perfunctory adjustment interviews when
serious backlogs in asylum and naturalization adjudications exist In addition, in many parts
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of the United States, applicants must wait for several months to nearly a year for these
interviews to take place. Valuable agency resources are wasted on a practice that does not
legitimately enhance adjudications, but instead delays them. The delay in adjustment caused
by requiring a personal Interview does not serve the interests of the agency, not does it serve
the interests of the applicant whose adjustment and qualification for citizenship is delayed
without good cause.
INS should only interview those cases that cannot be adjudicated on the basis of the
application alone. For this reason, we recommend that this legislation modify INA section
245 to explicitly authorize INS to waive adjustment interviews where appropriate, thereby
freeing up personnel and resources for other more pressing work and streamlining the
adjustment process.
Pm-Appovved Investor
cv7
acfio
Another housekeeping recommendation is to
provide for pre-investment rulings by INS that a proposed investment would qualify under
the investor immigrant program. Thus far, relatively few investor petitions have been
approved and, though our economy could certainly benefit from the creation of more U.S.
jobs, potential investors are being discouraged by the complicated nature of the program.

Our members report that, if a mechanism were in place that would provide some

authoritative clarity to the investment process, foreign investors would be more inclined to

participate in the program. A ready solution would be to revise INA section 203(a)(5) to
permit INS to issue preliminary rulings of whether a particular investment qualifies, clearing
the way for certain structures of prospective transactions, employment arrangements,
investment sites, etc. so that individual investors would have greater certainty that their
contemplated transaction would satisfy statutory and regulatory requirements.
C,

of Annual Al
m of H-1
1
Vwrm We also recommend that the
Subcommittee consider pooling H-1B and H-2B nonimmigrant visa numbers to create a
.k

single ceiling for all H-1 visas. As the Subcommittee knows, H-1B highly-skilled
nonrminigrant workers are critically important to business, industry, and academia. At the
present time, these is substantial confusion over the INS counting process and whether the
65,000 visa cap o,, H-1B visas will prove to be enough to satisfy the demand for highly
skilled professionals, while the allotment-for H-2B category appears to be adequate.
Immediate and uncomplicated solutions are to create a single H-1 cap or to provide a
spillover of unused H-2B numbers into the H-lB category. This would not raise
nonmmmigrant limits beyond the numbers already set by Congress.
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Wai w in Cwsm of Dorxumen Fraud We would also like to point out an existing
inequity in the statute in regard to the treatment of fines for document fraud. As the law
is now written, the imposition of any fine for document fraud automatically renders an alien

excludable and deportable, without any opportunity to seek a waiver. Document fraud
stands alone as one of the few infractions of our immigration laws for which there is no
forgiveness, and its absolute bar compromises the ability of an alien to immigrate and obtain
the relief necessary to remain with family, communities, and employers in the United States.
A single instance of wrongdoing of this type should not merit utter disregard of other,
potentially overriding considerations; nor should so stark a penalty be imposed without
carefully outlined procedural protections currently not articulated in statute. Given the
severity and longevity of automatic excludability/deportability, the INA should be revised
to create a discretionary waiver in document fraud cases.
F.Wdted En4ty of Soviet Sdmtisa Since the draft bill does not contain any
comparable provision, we recommend the Subcommittee incorporate a provision pertaining
to Soviet Scientists similar to that being considered in the Senate. We share the concern
expressed by others about the very real risk of proliferation of expc raise in nuclear,
chemical, biological, or other high technology fields represented by the availability of
scientists and engineers of the former Soviet Union. We urge this Subcommittee to examine
that legislation carefully and consider whether it might be included in the legislation now
being considered, since we understand it to be uncontroversial.
To respond to the particular provisions included in the draft
The Daft LeqWalo
of the bill, following is a section-by-section review of each individual proposal. We would
be happy to discuss or elaborate upon any of the opinions we express here.

RESPONSE TO INDIVIDUAL PROVISIONS OF THE DRAFT BILL

n t Enhy of Spoue and Cidrn of Alien Memben of the
Secom 101: No
Armed Focme. This provision would permit spouses and children of aliens serving in the
U.S. armed forces to enter the United States as nonimmigrants if accompanying or following
to join the alien.
As a general matter, our Association supports measures that permit families to come
or remai.L together in the United States. One of the most basic underpinnings of our
immigration policy is recognition and respect for the family. Regardless of whether the
family involved is immigrant or nonimmigrant, family members should not be needlessly
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separated. This provision acknowledges this by permitting families to be joined in the
United States, which is especially appropriate where the alien is providing his or her services
to the defense of our country.
We would also, however, encourage the Subcommittee to explore remedying other
situations where families are unnecessarily separated by our immigration laws. The
Subcommittee should consider provide designated nonimmigrant status to these families as
well.

Secto 102' Elibutioz of Sunset for CertainG-4 SpecdImmourtIioision. This
provision would remove the sunset on the program that permits unmarried sons and
daughters of qualifying employees of certain international organizations to immigrate.
For the reason discussed above, this proposal sounds fair and appropriate, and we
recommend it be retained in formal housekeeping legislation.

Sectkm 103: Special Immow and Nonbnmm wn Statusfor USIA &pkrjw.

This

draft legislation would add a new special immigrant and nonimmigrant classification for
employees of the USIA. Due to the unique language needs of the USIA and the foreign
policy interests involved, we are not opposed to this provision.
Section 104: Special Noninmywit SfatusforAlien Spous of Cizens. This provision
would permit spouses of U.S. citizens (and their children if accompanying or following to
join) to enter in special nonimmigrant status.
This proposal makes sense. Since immediate relatives of U.S. citizens are not subject

to numerical limitation or visa processing as other family categories are, there is no
legitimate reason to require spouses and their children to wait for an immediate relative
petition to be processed and adjudicated before entering the United States. Moreover, we
see this provision as remedying a chronic problem which is familiar to immigration
practitioners and congressional caseworkers alike - the situation where a U.S. citizens falls
in love overseas, marries, then rudely discovers that he or she cannot bring the alien spouse
home without first working through the lengthy 3-6 month petitioning and consular process.
We believe this provision would remedy that situation.
As discussed above, we strongly urge that this provision be expanded to cover
immediate relatives of lawful permanent residents.
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Section 105: Forin Adopte4Cld

n.

This provision clarifies and amends the

definition of orphan and makes a number of substantive changes in the requirement
regiarding the adoption of foreign children.
The modifications appear to be practical on the whole. We observe, in particular,
that the raising of the maximum age for adoption from 16 to 18 is a positive change since
parent-child relationships can quite clearly be formed in those later years.
We do,
however, find the criminal provision somewhat troubling. While we agree with the

deterrence of child brokering, we fear that the language here used could be wrongfully
applied to persons seeking to adopt a child honestly. We are especially uncomfortable with

the use of the word "purchases." Given the byzantine adoption practices of some foreign
states, legitimate expenditures abroad used to navigate the adoption process might be
unfairly construed as "purchasing" and thus expose bona fide adopting parents to criminal

liability. The other changes contemplated in this section strike us as reasonable efforts to
clarify a complicated topic, but the criminal provision seems out of place and better suited
for other legislation.
Section 106: Automatic Pemanent Resident Status for Refigees. This provision
appears to grant permanent residence to refugees immediately upon arrival to the United
States.
We strongly endorse this provision. Persons granted refugee status have effectively
cleared the routine qualifying hurdles for permanent residence and do no require the one
year "probationary" period currently imposed. By providing for immediate adjustment, this
provision is administratively economical and expedites refugees' pursuit of citizenship. This
change is efficient and appropriate.
We are somewhat puzzled by the Subcommittee's limitation of this provision to
refugees. The equities and arguments for asylees are equal, and yet they are omitted. We
recommend that this provision be broadened to include both classifications.
Section 107: Pnwm Parole of Aliens Attendin* Funerals. This provision permits the
expedited entry of aliens coming to attend the funeral of an immediate blood relative.
This provision is humane and long overdue. However, we recommend a couple of
minor, but significant modifications. First, parole is here limited to immediate blood
relatives, defined as the spouse, parent, child, or sibling of the deceased. This limitation
should be qualified to include other relationships that are recognized at the discretion of the
Attorney General. Given the different concepts of family that exist among the varied
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cultures of the world, there may be instances in which certain relationships should be
recognized as equally genuine and compelling as those listed here. Moreover, discretion

would permit certain relationships that are recognized in this culture as equally proximate
as blood relationship (e.g. fosterparents, fiances) to be treated similarly. It would be a
shame to recognize so humanitarian a need as to attend a funeral, and then be overly
restrictive about who qualifies to attend. Second, we observe that the allen must present
a certified copy of the death certificate to the Attorney General. There is no guarantee,
however, that such certificates ae readily or quickly available, and we therefore recommend
that the provision recognize other equally reliable evidence, such as a letter from a
physician, as acceptable.
On the topic of parole generally, we must observe that the concepts of parole and
advance parole are utterly invaluable to the humanity of our immigration laws. They
provide a flexibility that is necessary to respond to the great diversity of situations that 9 ise
whenever people are involved. The concept could be applied to any number of
circumstances -- a honeymoon, a vacation, travel to school, the wedding of a close relative,
among many others. Current INS policy restricts parole and advance parole to situ itions
of emergency and business. For example, if an alien wants to attend his brother's wedding
overseas but has an adjustment application pending, he or she must endure the long wait
for adjustment processing before being able to leave the country and successfully return to
complete his adjustment application. It hardly seems necessary or fair to bar the alien from
making such travel. Therefore, since INS feels constrained to restrict parole to emergent
and business situations, Congress should compel INS through legislation or authoritative
communication to administer parole and advance parole as a much broader concept than
the agency currently recognizes and should direct INS to liberally apply parole/advance
parole to situations outside the scope of business and emergency.
Section 10& Evidene n SpossalWavr Appicadtks. This provision directs the
Attorney General to consider "any credible evidence" (of abuse by U.S. spouse) submitted
in support of a spousal waiver application for the removal of the conditional basis for
permanent residence, whether or not the evidence is supported by the evalu ; .fn of a

licensed mental health professional.
We support the passage of this provision. Whereas INS practice in the past had been
to respect abused spouses' own affidavits and other documentation such as letters from
women's shelters, clergy, friends, and others to evidence battering or abuse, recent
regulations require corroborating evidence from "licensed professionals" before the alien
may seek the waiver. This requirement renders the waiver largely ineffectual. First, it
assumes that a battered spouse (or abused child) will have the resources, both emotional
and financial, to seek out, engage, and counsel with those professionals recognized by the
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INS. Second, it ignores the fact that language and cultural barriers will prevent many
victims of domestic violence from seeking licensed professional help. As this provision will
require INS to recognize other legitimate forms of evidence, it is a necessary improvement
over existing law.
Section109.: V'ia Waiver Progrwn. This provision makes permanent the visa waiver
pilot program allowing tourists from designated countries to enter the United States for up
to 90 days without first obtaining a visa.
We believe that the visa waiver pilot program has been successful. It has made
processing more efficient, conserved agency resources, and promotes tourism. We endorse
its being made permanent.
Section 110: F,editing Aii
Immsraion Pmes&z. 'his section makes several
changes to expedite airport processing. Among the most significant changes are that it
would clarify that personal interviews in the course of examinations or inspections are not
necessary, shorten the standard inspections time from 45 to 30 minutes, and expand preinspection abroad.
These changes strike us as sensible. Many international travelers can attest to the
delays at major U.S. airports. We believe that much of these delays are due to
unnecessarily involved inspection procedures that could readily be abbreviated. We
welcome the clarification on personal interviews, because such interviews are hardly
necessary in each and every case. We also welcome such processing efficiency measures as

the electronic manifests, citizen by-pass, and pre-inspection stations abroad. These devices
represent needed improvements and time-savings to current inspection procedures.
SectionIII:

Mabmuta

Pblic
b
Atsstance to LegaUW Aliens Durwing National

EmeSvcia. This provision makes an exception to the five year ban on public assistance
to legalized aliens during emergencies declared by the President. Persons who seek or
receive public assistance during such emergencies are not to be deemed potential public
charges for purposes of exclusion and deportation.
This modification in existing law is appropriate. Legalized aliens who have the
misfortune of being located at the site of a national disaster should not suffer immigration
consequences ff they seek or receive federal assistance to deal with that disaster. This
proposal recognizes that circumstances far beyond the control of the legalized person should
not bear on his or her immigration status, and is therefore a equitable modification to
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existing law.
Section 112 Refigee Appropiaions. This provision extends refugee assistance
appropriations for the next three fiscal years.
While we defer to the judgment of service providers on the precise amounts
necessary, as a general matter we endorse adequate funding to refugee resettlement.
Refugee programs provide invaluable services to some of the newest members of our society
- social services, employment assistance, English language training, preventative healthcare,
etc. -- that are necessary to ensure the prompt assimilation of refugees into the U.S.
mainstream. We therefore advocate that the funding necessary to maintain those services
be provided without interruption.
Section 113: Diversity Pmgrwn Waivers. This provision waives the exclusion for aliens
previously removed under specific provisions of the INA for immigrants entering under the
transition diversity program.
Since Congress intended eligibility for this program to be more open and flexible
than for other categories, the waiver of this exclusion seems consistent and is therefore
unobjectionable.
Section 114: Repea of Cuban Adjusmet Act. This provision repeals the Cuban
Adjustment Act, except for certain persons who enter the United States before its
enactment.
Under that act, Cubans are specifically permitted to adjust to permanent residence
within a year of their entry, and this provision would terminate such preferential treatment.
We are, however, compelled to inquire why the Subcommittee would make such a change
at this time. If this proposal is being made in response to criticism of the Administration's
handling of the Haitian situation, then we must on principle protest its inclusion. If the
purpose of this repeal is to *even the playing field" among refugee groups, then the solution
is not to penalize Cuban refugees - or any other groups that at present receive favorable
treatment under the law - but to treat Haitian refugees more fairly.

This provision plays one refugee group off another. We must object to it.
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Section 115: Moraoim on Few. This provision prohibits fee increases for any
immigration-related benefit after May 1, 1992 and bars new fees where none were charged
as of that date. This restriction would not apply to benefits not available on May 1, 1992,
and sunsets 24 months after enactment of this legislation.
Our Association has already appeared before this Subcommittee to advocate that
measures be taken to ensure INS fiscal accountability in the area of adjudications, especially
in regard to the setting and using of fees. Unfortunately, INS has not adequately disclosed
or permitted congressional or public scrutiny of its management of the Examinations Fee
Account. We are especially concerned about the apparent cycle of INS raising fees to
improve adjudications, then failing to improve those services but instead reprogramming or
reallocating Examinations Fee Account funds to non-adjudications activities, and finally
seeking new increases once again. There is no disinterested audit or examination of the
Examinations Fee Account receipts, expenditures, or procedures, and thus the public is
deeply suspicious that these monies are not being properly handled.
Congress and the public face a dilemma: Without independent oversight, INS can
continue its raise fees-reprogram-raise fees cycle without ever improving services. Absent
independent oversight, a moratorium on fee increases be used by the agency as an excuse
for drastic deterioration of adjudications services. Because of the uncontrolled nature of
INS management of the Examinations Fee Account, we support this provision but urge that
it include a means to oversee how fees are handled during and after the moratorium. Fee
increases should only be permitted where a genuine, direct adjudications improvement will
be achieved and subsequently verified by a disinterested oversight body.
Setio 201: Thmasfrma of Cizemhip from Mother. This provision confers U.S.
citizenship to persons born outside the United States to an allen father and U.S. citizen
mother before May 24, 1934 (residence requirements not applying).
Our Association has advocated this change in the past. The restriction to fathers is
an anachronism, the removal of which is long overdue. Clearly, U.S. citizenship should
descend from either parent. We support this provision.

Sect 202- adkh4 of U.. C iu' Ch m Born Abroad. This provision makes
several changes, including a relaxation of the physical presence requirement for persons with
one U.S. citizen parent and one alien parent, requiring only that the citizen have been
present in the United States for one year in the aggregate before the birth of that person
(rather than five years aggregate, with two of those coming before the age of 14).
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We believe the relaxation of the physical presence requirement is practical and
fitting. The five year requirement is an anachronism from a time when there was a concern
with too many "war brides" and children. The perseverance of that provision only creates
hardships in those cases now affected by it. The suggested language is preferable to existing
law.

Secdm 20A3: Eqxuudiq Waiyffof Cd anddng"Lai, qe Knwkdee.

This

provision revises the "age and residence" waivers of civics and English language knowledge
to include a waiver for persons who are physically, developmentally, or mentally unable to
satisfy the requirements.
This is a commendable provision. There is no reason to deny, and plenty of
humanitarian reasons to grant, citizenship to persons who are unable to satisfy the more
"academic" requirements of citizenship. We therefore encourage the Subcommittee to retain
this provision in the final bill.

CONCLUSION
On behalf of the American Immigration Lawyers Association, I thank the honorable
Chairman and the Subcommittee for this opportunity to express our views.
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Mr. MAZLI. Mr. Pierce.
STATEMENT OF WILLIAM L. PIERCE, PRESIDENT, NATIONAL
COUNCIL FOR ADOPTION
Mr. PIERCE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
We are very enthusiastic about your bill. In a nutshell, we think
that it should go forward. We think that it has sound professional
content to-recommend-it, We think it also will meet the needs of
many, many individuals, especially little individuals abroad who
have no one at this table who can speak for them.
You've heard a great deal this morning from both INS and State
with which we would respectfully disagree. Our friends from INS
and State we think are more conservative than they need to be
about what the future is in terms of these children.
When INS and State talk about what is likely to happen with the
Hague Convention, frankly, that's a long way in the future. The
earliest that you and the other Members of Congress are likely to
take up anything is 1995 or 1996. The Congress may not even approve anything by the year 2000. We do not think that the children
and families need to wait another decade while a "maybe convention" will be approved. It's a highly political, highly controversial
issue, and it may never come to you in a form that you can approve. So we say that the things that you are proposing, things
which should be supported in a bipartisan fashion as far as we're
concerned, are a wonderful, intermediate step between where we
are now and where we should be in 1995 or 1996 or 2000 or 2010.
We need to do it now.
They've also suggested to you that we should wait because
there's a GAO study out there. Well, there are all kinds of GAO
studies; we know that. We also know what the GAO is going to say
because it's asking the field what the situation is. What the field
has said, Mr. Chairman, is that the provisions in your bill are a
very badly needed group of changes needed right now. That is not
to say that there is not some fine-tuning that we would agree here
and there needs to be done. I would expect that as this legislation
moves forward that would happen. We just don't see the same
kinds of problems.
We've studied your legislation very carefully. We had a group of
experts in from all across the country. They believe that the legislation works.
In terms of broadening the definition of orphan, I was particularly concerned at some of the statements because they would have
us retreat to a definition of orphan that you'd likely find in Dickens. That's not the way adoption works. For INS or anyone else to
say that is just unfair and inappropriate.
We've moved in the last 60 years from international adoptions
that were 14 a year to 9,008 last year. There's been a tremendous
evolution, and your bill, Mr. Chairman, simply reflects the evolution that should be taking place.
In terms of two-parent families, we have two-parent families who
place their children for adoption all the time in the United States,
and it doesn't end up in kids being bought and sold for prostitution
or any of the other kincaa of weird things that are in one of these
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statements. So please disregard it. They may know a lot about immigration; they don't know zip about adoption.
In terms of the criminal provision, we heard 1 year ago, when
we had all this fuss about Romania, that we couldn't do anything
because there needed to be a Federal law about criminalization of
baby buying. We do need to do something; I agree with one of the
other witnesses here that we need to make sure that we don't overreach, but we do need to do something so that we can give the right
-.......
kind of signal to other countries.-If we want them to prevent their
citizens from buying and selling kids, we should do the same thing
in our legislation.
Now I want to conclude by simply saying that across the country
there are tens of thousands of people who are very anxious to
adopt. Adoption has nothing to do with wishing to adopt a child
from another country rather than a waiting child here. The big reason why people adopt, Mr. Chairman, is a humanitarian desire to
help children.
Thirty years ago when there were plenty of kids to adopt in the
United States and there were adoptions from Korea, there were all
kinds of people who were standing in line to adopt kids from Korea
for humanitarian reasons because they just didn't want kids growing up in orphanages. And the same thing is true today.
We represent the best hope in the world for an awful lot of kids
kids who are going to come over here and grow up to be wonderful
citizens. We ask you, Mr. Chairman, to really proceed with it.
I'd like to say one final thing, and that is that in terms of the
statements by the two organizations representing the organizations
of people living abroad, we strongly endorse what they say about
the changes to enable people to handle that problem.
Thank you.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Thank you very much.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Pierce follows:]
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On behalf of the Board and membership of the National Committee
For Adoption (NCFA), I wish to thank the Committee for its
invitation to testify here today.
Background information on NCFA
NCFA is a national, not-for-profit nongovernmental organization
organized to work on a broad range of adoption-related issues.
NCFA was founded in 1980. It has 109 local adoption or maternity
services agency locations throughout the U.S. in its membership.
We also have international members, including some agencies which
are involved in arranging adoptions, but we are unable to provide
the same range of services to our international members as we are
to U.S. members, a fact which is reflected in substantially
reduced membership fees.
Although a cross-section of member agencies with particular-expertise in international adoption provided detailed suggestions
concerning the legislation which is before us, I would like to
stress that this statement does not necessarily reflect the views
of all our board, member agencies or individual members.
NCFA is involved in many activities in pursuit of its mission. I
will mention a few before addressing others that directly relate
to the concerns before us so that you will have a better idea
about our specific interests.
NCFA's corporate, voting members are all not-for-profit,
voluntary organizations guided by volunteer board members and
staffed predominantly by professional social workers.
NCFA is supported by member agency dues, grants from foundations,
corporations or philanthropists, individual member dues,
contributions from many other sources, including donors to the
Combined Federal Campaign, fees for consultation and the sale of
materials. NCFA currently receives no direct government funds.
NCFA and International Adoption
First, NCFA has always been concerned about international
adoptions. When NCFA was created, one of the key issues that was
of interest was the belief, by some in the U.S., that children
adopted from other countries by U.S. citizens could somehow be
provided fewer protections than U.S. children. We are interested
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in high professional standards for all adoptions, and the best
possible services for all those touched by adoption services -the children, the parents who gave birth to the children, the
parents who adopt the children, and both the country of the
child's origin as well as the U.S. NCFA has also vigorously
protested what I can only term a "protectionist view" of child
welfare and family services and was successful in eliminating it
.rom the fede-dl Model State Adoption Act, as it was finally
published by the Department of Health and Human Services.
Second, NCFA's activities on behalf of international adoption
have increased each year. Some of this has been related to our
location here in Washington, since we are convenient to not only
the Congressional staffers and those in the Administration but
others who may from time to time seek information or request
technical assistance about international adoption. Some of it
has related to attacks on international adoption, sometimes by
those who oppose all adoption but more frequently by those who
see adopt ,n across national boundaries only as an option of last
resort.
ie of the growth in interest has been particular
problems wh)ch have arisen, problems which required NCFA to
become involved. I speak here not just of the well-known
problems relating to adoptions from Romania prior to the time
that Romania was able to put into place its new adoption law.
.Those-problems were address.i last year. in a hearing before this
Subcommittee. I speak also of problems which arose in respect to
other countries, the first of which involved U.S. nationals who
were improperly involved in adoptions between Mexico and the U.S.
Finally, NCFA's involvement with international adoptions
increased as the U.S. and other countries began preparatory work
aimed at drafting a Convention on the subject. On behalf of NCFA
and the very broad adoption interests NCFA represents, I was
named to be part of the U.S. delegation to The Hague discussions
and have participated not only in the work of a Study Group of
the U.S. Department of State but also the 1990, 1991 and 1992
work sessions at The Hague. During this same time period,
intense interest developed regarding Romanian child welfare and
family service programs and I was named a member of the Technical
Advisory Group to a grant from the U.S. Agency for International
Development designed to assist the Romanians.
NCFA's Views Are Independent
I want to underline in the clearest way possible that my comments
today, in the prepared statement, the summary and any responses
to questions that may be posed by the Subcommittee, in no way are
to be construed as having any connection, directly or indirectly,
with either of these governmental efforts. NCFA, as a private,
independent NGO, frequently takes positions and testifies on
matters about which there is honest but wide differences of
opinion. NCFA has neither sought nor seeks approval of any
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government agency or employee of its statements on public policy
matters. There should be no connection made by anyone with
other, separate activities NCFA or I am involved with: the "hat"
I wear today is solely that of NCFA's President.
Comments on Immigration Bill
Mr. Chairman, we are very pleased to endorse your proposal. As
with every proposal that has such important and far-reaching
implications, we recognize that there will be questions raised.
We know, because as we have circulated the materials among our
members and issues have been identified which we believe need to
be addressed further down the legislative trail. Let me
summarize here by quoting what appeared in the last issue of our
main newsletter, M&±Q, which went into the mail last Friday:
"NCFA will enthusiastically endorse the bill, noting
that come fine-tuning will be required, as a good
intermediate step between the current situation and
where we hope the U.S. will be, in 1995 or 1996,
once The Hague Convention on Intercountry Adoption
is fully in place." (1)
Before I discuss some of the specific points in your proposal, I
would like to offer a historical overview which will help put
. .his discussion in context .. AA a footnote, I am citing an
article on "international adoption" from The EncvcloP
AQdoptIgn, which I had the pleasure of co-authoring, for Facts on
File, with Christine Adamec. Our article highlights the fact
that intercountry adoption will soon have its 60th birthday in
the U.S. We also note the growth of intercountry adoption so
that the numbers have been in the 7,000 - 10,000 range for the
last decade. We also note that this growth has been gradual and
that "From 1935 to 1948, only about 14 immigrants per year in the
category of "under 16 years of age, unaccompanied by parent"
entered the United States." (2) We also include, for the record,
some pertinent pages from the latest issue of one of our other
newsletters, National Adoption Reports, which contains the latest
data on adoptions of children from other countries by U.S.
citizens. The pages are provided as an attachment. (3)
The history of intercountry adoption, as a review of our article
demonstrates, is one of evolving concern for the interests of
children in other countries, marked by increased desire by U.S.
citizens to respond to those needs by offering them adoptive
homes and a loving, secure family life, combined with response
from the U.S. Congress to ease immigration rules to allow for
these humanitarian impulses to be turned into action, resulting
in ever-increasing numbers of children finding loving families in
the U.S.
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The media and some of those who have perhaps not had the time to
devote themselves to a study of this history often misread what
happened. They oversimplify and see intercountry adoption solely
as a response to what they dramatically label "the orphan
problem" or what they denigrate as "U.S. citizens unable to adopt
at home who are forced to go abroad."
The truth is quite different, as we learned from our literature
review. Intercountry adoption is primarily a humanitarian
response to a child welfare and family services crisis. It is
spurred by the realization that a number of other good
interventions have been undertaken. These range from the sending
of money and goods through U.S. and other relief agencies to the
actual building of facilities and programs abroad. This includes
providing care for children by first trying to help them function
in the families of birth, then with relatives, then with others
who might adopt, and only finally with people in other countries
who might adopt.
Throughout the past decades, and especially since the 1948
Congressional authorization allowing 3,000 children to enter the
U.S., the history has been one of evolving responsivity to the
needs of children for permanence. It is not a matter of orphans.
Were that so, how could the U.S. sustain its own wonderful child
welfare programs that feature adoption for tens of thousands of
children each year, only a fraction of whom are "orphans" by
dictionary definition?
So let us lay aside the idea that adoption has something to do
with "orphans." It does not. It has to do with children who
need permanent loving families, whether they have lost both
parents to death, whether they have been abandoned, whether one
parent has decided she is unable or unwilling to care for the
child or whether a couple -- yes,

even a married couple -- has

decided they are unable or unwilling to care for a child.
Married couples placing children for adoption seems strange, even
somehow inhumane to many people until they think about the
alternatives. Consider this. In the U.S. as elsewhere, there
are married couples who are failing as parents. Sometimes they
are on the verge of physical abuse, sometimes they have crossed
the line. They may come to their senses, either on their own or
as a result of voluntary counseling or interaction with law
enforcement officials, and decide to give the child a chance for
a life with parents who are willing Pnd able to function
appropriately. They decide on adoption. That happens here in
the U.S. and it happens abroad. Some of the causes are the same
everywhere: alcoholism; drug abuse; family disintegration;
poverty. Are we somehow to say that children of married couples
who need adoptive homes can get them if they have the good
fortune to be born in the U.S. but that they are to be denied
homes if they are born in other countries? Until this
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legislation was introduced, that was essentially what the U.S.
policy was, because there was too much timidity, too little
understanding of the family dynamics that lead people, including
married couples, to decide on adoption.
We applaud you, Chairman Mazzoli, for taking that final step to
humanitarian treatment for all children who could benefit from
intercountry adoption by expanding the classification of
children. We hope that, as your proposal moves forward, this
essential piece remains intact and unencumbered by any language
which would undercut its broad, humanitarian impact.
I next move to the crises that last brought this Subcommittee to
discuss this issue in a hearing, the delicate matter of trying to
determine whether the laws of another country are sufficiently
protective of the rights of families and children so that
children who are available for adoption may come to the U.S. We
clearly understand the rationale for the conservative and limited
approach that has existed within official government circles.
Sadly, there was a time when a certain country in South America,
in a few instances, appeared to have misused adoption and linked
it to horrible abuses of human rights. Some unknown number of
parents who were political prisoners were deprived of their
children without due process of law and those children were
illegally and inappropriately placed for adoption, sometimes in
other countries. The U.S., thankfully, was seemingly not
involved in this sordid chapter, but we never want to be in the
future either.
So we do have a desire that certain basic human rights are
protected in any adoption between countries. That is why the
U.S. is working so hard on the draft convention on adoption which
is being discussed at The Hague. As I said earlier, I have the
honor of being a member of the U.S. delegation which has been
discussing that draft for three years. I can tell you that we
have great hopes for what may eventually come out of that
process. At some point, still with my NCFA "hat" on, I am sure I
will be back before you asking you to enact certain legislation
needed to implement that convention in the U.S. When that will
be is uncertain, but since we do not expect to finish our work at
The Hague until next year, it is likely that a reasoned, prudent
process will take us at least until 1995 or 1996 before we can
expect any final touches to be legally effective.
I discuss all this in some detail because I want to underscore my
enthusiasm for the principles that are contained in the proposed
amendment to Sec. 204, "Adoption of children from certified
foreign states."
Last year we heard witnesses claiming that the U.S. officials
charged with carrying out laws and regulations pertaining to
intercountry adoptions -- and in particular, those from Romania
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-- were unduly bureaucratic and slow to respond. We heard other
witnesses from the Administration testify that they were only
carrying out the intent of Congress -- an intention, as I
mentioned above, to protect children, to protect U.S. citizens
and to protect relations between countries by guarding against
any improper activities.
Now the Subcommittee is suggesting that the solution is to change
the law so that Administration officials can appropriately move
in a more expeditious manner, especially with countries that have
been "certified" as meeting certain standards. The intention is
laudable and anticipates a process which has been discussed in
much more detail at The Hague. NCFA certainly endorses it in
principle but would have some suggestions for fine-tuning the
standards, at a later date. In endorsing this idea, we are fully
aware of the delicacy of the matter. After all, the U.S.
delegation has been very clear to state at The Hague that we do
not wish to impose, in any way, the U.S. view of appropriate
professional standards as the model worldwide. We do not wish to
impose our views in relationships with other countries, any more
than we would wish to have citizens of other countries suggest to
us that our particular practices, for instance in the areas of a
person's right to travel or termination of the legal rights of
unwed fathers, are unwise.
In my own personal view, one could put forward a set of simple
standards, based on existing standards that have broad support
from the U.S. professional community, that many of the major
countries which allow their children to be adopted by U.S.
citizens already meet. It seems perfectly reasonable to me to
allow some of these countries, and I only mention five here for
the sake of brevity -- Colombia, India, The Philippines, The
Republic of Korea and Romania -- which have such good controls
already in place, to be certified as capable of expediting the
humanitarian placement of children who are in need of
intercountry adoption with U.S. citizens.
Many people have asked me why I am enthusiastic about the
provision in your bill that raises the maximum age for adoption
from 16 to 18. They state, quite accurately, that the numbers of
children who are older are few. What I tell them is what I thank
you, Chairman Mazzoli, for recognizing. There are good reasons
for raising this age. Even if only one child gets a home, what a
wonderful thing you have done! Even if only one child, tucked
away in an orphanage and written off as "too old" finds a home,
what a life-changing event for that youngster! I know that many,
as I did, saw the pictures of children in orphanages from the
Communist era in Romania. Would any of us deny an orphan who has
had the misfortune to have her 16th birthday the chance of a good
home in the United States?
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There is another, more tragic situation that this helps avoid.
The provision helps keep brothers and sisters together.
Consider, if you will, a sibling group of three children in an
orphanage in the Russian Federation. Suppose that one is 8, one
is 10 and one is 17. There is no appropriate family for them in
the country of their birth, but there is a family in the U.S.
that would like to adopt them. Are we to say that the eldest
must be separated from her or his siblings so they will have a
chance to grow up in the States? Are we to condemn the younger
two to life in an orphanage and "graduation" into another
institution because they have an elder sibling? This just
doesn't make sense, and that is why we applaud so unreservedly
this provision, Mr. Chairman.
As for the final major provision I wish to comment on, "Child
Buying," I have but a few things to say. First, this provision
is long-overdue as a statement of U.S. policy. More than once,
during the recent years, we heard that U.S. officials could not
prosecute people who seemed to be "buying" children because our
law lacked specific language. There were also questions about
some few agencies, groups or individuals acting as intermediaries
who allegedly were "buying" and then "selling" children.
Second, this provision underscores our wish to be consistent. If
we signal that we would hope other countries would prohibit child
buying, as you do on page 13 of your bill, Mr. Chairman, it only
seems logical that we have first enacted our own protections.
Finally, I would suggest that the penalties be more specific and
strict: we are, after all, talking about one of ttr more heinous
crimes that can be committed. In my view, the fine should be
very substantial -- perhaps in six figures. And the prison term
should also be much longer, so that plea-bargaining and parole
will not allow a child buyer out too soon.
In making this recommendation, I realize that I will be
criticized by some who say, "why punish innocent adoptive parents
-- all they wanted to do was offer a nice home and they didn't
know any better, did they?" I deeply admire and sympathize with
prospective adoptive parents, but I cannot condone illicit or
unethical means, no matter how noble the end. And as noble as
adoption is, the means that we have seen utilized, sometimes as
part of a regular pattern of activity, just must not be allowed
to be used. We need real "teeth" in a law to send a signal that
everyone will understand. I assure you that I continue to hear
of reports of activities that sound like "child buying," and
sometimes like "child selling," but there is no current
enforcement tool. Your bill, Mr. Chairman, gives us that tool.
I have not gone into specifics of fine-tuning, Mr. Chairman,
because this is not the time and I do not want anyone to suggest
that we are lukewarm in our support of your bill. We believe

[
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these changes are long-overdue, that they are good for children
who need homes as well as families whose hearts are waiting to
receive them. We applaud your efforts in offering new hope to
children who have often so little to look forward to. You are
intervening in a way that will literally mean the difference not
just between a decent opportunity in life and a life with little
chance of achievement but, beyond that, life and death itself for
thousands of children. Thousands of children around the world
may know someday what a United States Representative from
Kentucky has done for them. On their behalf, I thank you.

(1) Page 2, MEMO, (Washington: National Committee For Adoption,
Vol. XIII, Nos. 9/10, May 15, 1992).
(2) "International adoption," pp. 168-176, The Encvclopedia of
AdoDtion, (New York: Facts on File, Inc., 1991).
(3) "Update on International Adoption," pp. 2-7,tNain
Adoption Report,
(Washington: National Committee For Adoption,
Vol. XIII, No. 1, Spring 1992).
WP/ms
Attachment: Pages 2-7, National Adoption Reports, Spring 1992.
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President Bush Signs Adoption Proclamation
A strong supporter of the adoption option, President George Bush signed the Proclamation declaring November 24 to November 30, 1991 last year

as National Adoption Week. Here am a few key excerpts from the Presidential Proclamation.
"Adopto is a wonderfl act of love, generosity
and lifiong commitment-virtues that have always
gone hand in hand with building a family...
"More than 50,000 American children ax,
adopted each year. These youngsters are as eager to
give love as they are to gain permanent homes and
families of their own. baneed, any adult who has
been bleimed with an adopted child or grandchild
knows what tremendous affection and joy that
youngster brngs to the lives of others.
"Tragically, however, despite the many benefits
of adoption, thousands of children continue to wait.
Approximately 36,000 children in the United States
who are leally available for adoption are living in
foster cam or in insutions. Many of these children am characterized as special needs children:
older children and children with disabilities, children with siblings who need to be adopted by the
same fiuly, or members of a minority group. Regardless of the individual needs they may have, all
of these children ing for the kind of permanent
homes and loving fies that most of us have always been able to take for grunted.
"As a Nadion, we have begun to dismantle legal,
finance, and amidinalbrrien to adoption. This
press has been made possible, in lre part. by
th viousefforts of corned pMi ofials,
parents, Wcialworkers, attorneys, counseloms
members of the clergy, and other However, because every child deserves the
al love and sup
pot that only a fimiy can provide, we sill have
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much work to do. We must continue to promote public awu ss of adoption and to find ways of bringing prospeive parents together with the thousands of
children who continue to wait."
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Update on InternationalAdoption
It's no possible, based on new preliminary data,
to look -t 1991 and the changes which have occurred i international adoption.
First, we expect that adoptions will increase from
7,093 to about 9,000, a 14% increase. This figure
does not include adoptions by U.S. citizens residing
overseas, (mostly military members). At least 200
children were adopted from Romania by U.S. citizens abroad, according to what Dr. Zugravecu has
told us. We estimate there are at least 300 other
such adoptions, which brings the total estginate of
international adoptions by U.S. citizens to 9,500.
We believe about 53% of the children adopted are
boys and 47% are girls. We are seeing a decreasing number of infants, (children who were adopted
at less than one year of age). Only about 60% of
the children adopted overseas were adopted as infants. About 28% are ageW1-4 years, and about
7.5% are ages 5-9. Childen over age 9 represent
about 4% of the total.
All 55 U.S. jurisdictions (including the District of
Columbia, Guam, Northern Marianas Islands,
Puerto Rico and the Virgin Islands) were represented among adopting families. New York continues to be the leading state, with nearly 12% of the
total children adopted. Other major states where
children went to adoptive families are, (in alphabetical order): California, Connecticut, Illinois;
Maryland; Massachusetts; Michigan; Minnesota;
New Jersey; Ohio; Oregon, Pennsylvania; Texas;
Virginia; Washington; Wisconsin.
As expected despite the substantial increase in
numbers of children adopted from Romania,
Europe still does not rank as the leading Region
sending children to the U.S. Instead, Asia ranks
first, with about 36% of the total. Within Asia, Korea ranks first, with 1,817; India is second with
448; and the Philippines is third with 447. China,
taken together, accmted for 157. Europe, with
Romanian numbers estimated at 2,552, ranks second, with 31%S
of the total.
Taken together, counties of the Americas would
rank second, Pith 33% of the total, given 22%
from South America, 9% from Central America
and 2% from Mexico and the Caribbean.
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Significant countries in the Americas include: Peru,.
722; Colombia, 527; Guatemala, 324; Chile, 263;
Honduras, 244; Brazil, 178; Paraguay, 177; El Salvador, 122; Mexico, 106. (See tables on pages 3-7
for statistical breakdowns.)
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xntercountr7 Adoptions

eionm and
Country of Birth

1ea9

All Coantries

4166

1961

1962

1963

1964

1965

1966

1967

1966

1969

1990

1991

5749

7127

C327

924

9945

10097 9120

7948

7093

9008

71
12
13
46

96
31
17
46

79
26
14
37

91
29
19
43

103
32
19
52

4109 5334 6251
15
64
91
92
aa
16
29
30
19
31
7
6
75
35
55
56
314
409
409
466
36
30
36
45
2444 3254 4412 5157
15
6
14
15
6
s
9
14
270
345
302
406
11i 19
12
19
91
37
49
33

6991

7679
140
40
10
90
566
46
6168
19
12
434
27
25

96
21
9
66

Poland
Portugal
Other Xurope
Asia

3216

China, total
009"30"

cin-ainland
china-aivLan
India
Japan
Korea
Pakistan
Philippines
Thailand
Other Aia

1901-1991

139
51
16
72
496
57
5694
20
8
515
28
34

122
54
24
44

99
51
17
21

7414 6464
137 157
56
49
15
52
66
56
607 696
64
69
5910 4942
23
21
9
10
593 476
31
75
42
34

120
66
14
34

242 2741
66
95
20
10
176. 2656**

5112 3815 3194
142
64
157
47
29
40
81
364 62
14
131
SS
677
348
446
74
57
83
3552 2620 1817
21
16
17
14
14
9
461
421
417
99
100
127
52
106
119

Africa

11

7

12

6

11

22

22

28

36

52

41

Oceania

9

7

9

9

9

21

3

15

13

10

16

635
46
Li
82
21
8
42
11
389
3
48
224
62
13
6
13
0

676
14
96
103
45
14
33
11
463
12
108
199
96
22
4
20
0

761
6
110
66
42
10
16
16
557
13
90
240
105
97
2
10
0

1026
9
168
93
44
13
16
20
756
5
99
364
110
146
10
20
0

1012
11
137
118
47
12
47
12
746
4
59
310
175
161
0
17
0

865
13
143
102
31
19
38
14
626
5
72
147
220
135
14
25
1

973
17
178
124
52
25
37
10
654
12
72
135
291
114
5
25
0

644
12
123
140
54
41
38
7
568
6
73
66
209
161
8
23
1

910
S
107
202
69
60
43
10
595
7
76
92
208
191
#
10
1

959
6
112
156
56
64
26
6
663
10
105
103
257
197
7
4
0

1047
12
106
159
so
52
39
16
770
4
55
122
324
244
11
10
0

915
27
55
172
606
10
11
19
13

954
24
117
153
595
12
6
31
14

orth Amrica
Canada
Mexico
Caribbean
Dominican Rep.
saiti
Jamaica
Other Caribbean
Central America
sliue
Costa Rica
31 Salvador
Guatemala
sonduras
Nicaragua
Panama
Other N. America
South America
solivia
Chile
Columbia
pareguay
Peru
Other S. America

901
12
62
106
626
20
1
54
1

797
9
72
113
534
11
1
35
15

1172
14
242
206
622
25
15
34
14

1235
25
193
317
550
25
32
71
22

1363 1650
25
21
146 164
238 252
724 699
31
41
90 300
64 142
23
31

1757
28
160
254
735
19
254
269
16

1995
30
226
302
631
59
212
440
23

1949
51
176
263
527
11
177
722
20

eO these adoptions, 121 vrs children adopted from 30mania
**tior oP
1962 data fZom mainland China&end Taiwan wre consolidated.
***Of thee
adoptions,
2552 wr children adopted from aomania
Source: U.S. migration and aturalitation Service

iiBESTiAVAILABLEgO92

hp3

BEST AVAILABLE COPY

Table U
IMMIGRANT-ORPRANS

ADOPTED BY U.S. CITIZENS BY SEX,
AGE, AND REGION
AND COUNTRY OF BIRTH

FISCAL YEAR 1991
Region andCountry

TotalAe

of Birth
All

-.

_

_

Sex
male

Female

Under I vr
....
.

C- . .Ag
,ys
-9 yrs

l-&.
1---

cuntries
^,LL

9,008

4,228

4,780

5,409

2,528

Europe
Albania
Bulgaria
Estonia

2,761
19

1,266

8

1,495
11

5

1,076
7

162

3
1

1,495
12

4

3

1

4
6

1
19
1
1
3
52

1

2

1
3
16

1
1

6

2

Greece
Hungary

Ireland
Latvia
Lithuania
Poland
Portugal
Roiania
Soviet Union
United Kingdom
Yugoslavia
Asia
Afghanistan

Bangladesh
Cambodia
china, Mainland
Hong Kong
india
Indonesia
Iran
Israel
Japan

8
1
5
25
1

4
5
95
10
2,552
12
12
12
3,194
1
9
59
62
40
448

4
83

3
2
43

4

1

1
35

1

2
986

185
122

6

33
3
1,427
3

7

2
5

4

1,519

1,675

1,942

803

235

9

4

2
18
3
2

4

6

1,169
6
10

1,383

33
13
24
154

49

2
17
41

16
294

3

18
15
30

134

240

1

3

1
52

31

26

Over 9 yr.

214
1

5o

I~a 11 (cmrjbudfrmm pWe4)
of

nd

ontz

Total
We14

@2 Dirtb
Jordan

Leobamo
Macau
Malaysia

Sandi Arabia
Singapore
Sri
MesLanka
Talvan

Thailand
YTkey
Vietnam

Male
1,017
17
3
2
6
9
417
1
3
S
55
127
6
17

Pakistan

Atrioa
Cape Yrd.
agypt
3thiopia

Mali
Moronoo

Nigeria
ftanda
Sierra Lone

1

Oceania
Australia
Fii

16
1

Papua naw Quin"a
*setarn "a"o
Worth America
Canada

Maxice,

age
11
2

1
1,573
12

2
10

1
2
1,047
12
106

I-A

A"e

1-A

175

6

213

2
3
25
75
4
9

2
5
57
I
2
33
3
3
3
6

3
1

1
1

S4.

1

2

1

aganda

Kiribati

~4

41
3
1
18
1
1
1
1
7
4
2

?ale

UndesVWr
1 vr
Under 1 yr

1

2

3
3
183

-

4

I
I
128

2

1

-

1
4
41
1
S

16
71
2
S

154

2
2
12
"

T"

Region and Country
of birth

Caribbean

Bahamas, The
Doinica
Domnican
Grenada

Rp.

Raiti
Jastaica,

St. mitts & nevis
St. Vincent &
Grenadine.

Trinidad &

Tobago
central America
Belise
cost& Rica
31 Salvador
Guatemala
Nonduras
Nicaragua

Panama
South Amrica

Argentina
Bolivia
Brazil
Chile
Colmbia
ouador
Guyana
Paraguay
Peru
Uruguay
Venezuela

-

Total
Mals,

Female

I

r?-A--

. .

1-4 yr.

159
•2

661

931_

1
50

1
21

1

1

29
1

34

_

_

52
39
1

11
1

24
15
1

28
24

7
4

24
12

10

1
435
2
17
36
225
149
2
4

12
770
4
55
122
324
244
11
10

13
2
26
63
167
143
7
5

46

48
-

222
12
67
62
72
5
4

1,949
11
51
178
263
527
11
3
177
722
1

1,005
8
28
73
127
270
7
3
94
391

1,431
4
32
72
208
369

315

147
596

5

4

3

29
101
1
2

Represents zero.

Sourest

JN.

11 (ccaiwd fr,, p qe .)

Statistics Division, U.S. Immigration and NaturaJizato= service.

161
39
38
87
4

5-g yr.
31
1
3

Over 9 yr.
34
1
2

.

14
10

7
13
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STATE LEGISLATIVE UPDATE

* Hearings are being held on two bills in Arizixa-SB
1513 and SB 1543, to establish a *search and confront" system, and to allow for contact between biological and adoptive parents after an adoption is finalized.
*Mimmsota is considering a bill, H.B. 1702, to allow access to original birth certificates unless the
birthparent comes forward and requests confidentiality. Access would be given autoratically if one of
the birthprents is deceased.
*A. 885 and S. 279 ven. intoduced in Now Jerwy
to provide access to crvial birth records.
*Hearings and committee votes am occurring in
*In W o, a bill to allow access was withdrawn
after the Justices of the State Supreme Court said it Ohio on HB. 628, a search group-supported bill to
would be contrry to the Rule of the Court.
allow adopted people or bizthparents access to re*In Mwyh I IB 583, a bill pushed by CUB cords, regardless of the other party's wishes.
* Word from Pumqyvnia is that the bill to allow
which would have completely opened up adoption
records, died in the Judiciary Committee after acesto original birth certificates passed the House
NCFA and several agencies voiced their concerns.
unanimously after an amendment gutted the open records provision and reinforced and strengthened the
In other states:
Many state legislatures have recently considered
bills to increase access to confidential adoption
records. In three states, the bills have died in
Committee:
*Assemblyman Chuck Quackenbush's bill in
Caldis, AB. 1444, to allow adopted adults
acce to records without birthprent consent, was
withdrawn by the sponsor after a committee
adopted amendmets to notiy birhparnts and to
allow the birthmother to block the release of

existing system.
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Mr. MAzzoL. Ms. Davis, let me start with you because we talked
about this information, trying to figure out this data sent to us
and, again, for the record, the question that we sent to the INS
was: "Please provide a historical comparison of how many applications for spousal waivers are received each year." And so they provided that information starting in 1988 and concluding in 1992,
starting from 486 working their way through as many as 7,900,
and then down this year to 1,758, but that's a partial year.
And what do you make of these figures? That 84, which they say
is the number of applications which have been filed I couldn't figure out whether that is under the abused part of the law rather
than the battered part of the law, whether the two are easily separated, the battered spouses and the abused spouses. I think you
used the term "extreme cruelty."
Ms. DAVIS. Right, that's a term fromMr. MAZZOLI. I don't know whether that's a word of art. Is that
from
Ms. DAVIS. From the statute.

Mr. MAZZOLI [continuing]. The statute? Can you tell me what you
understand from that data?
Ms. DAVIS. Sure. Well, just looking at that data right there, there
was no battered spouse waiver prior to 1990. So the figures up to
1990 must reflect applications based on divorce.
Mr. MAZZOLI. There was no battered spouse waiver prior to 1990
becauseMs. DAVIS. It was not part of theMr. MAZZOLI. Why wasn't there? There wasn't a waiver or no

battered spouse?
Ms. DAVIS. There were no battered spouse waivers. There was a
waiver if you could prove that you divorced within the 2-year time
period. There was a waiver if you could prove that-in the event
that you might suffer extreme hardshipMr. MAZZOLI. Something fraudulent about the marriage or some-

thing?
Ms. DAVIS. Right.
Mr. MAzzOLI. Was thatMs. DAVIS. There was an examination of whether or not the marriage was fraudulent and then whether or not you'd gotten divorced.
Mr. MAZZOLI. If, perchanceyou were a spouse who was abused
or battered prior to 1990, you had no opportunity to get a waiver
for that purpose?
Ms. DAVIS. There was no formal mechanism.
Mr. MAzou. Could you come in and say, "Look, I want out from
under all this stuff and I want to stay here because this was a
fraudulent marriage, or this was something?" Is that correct?
Ms. DAVIS. Well, no, you couldn't stay here if you could prove
that it was-I think, in fact, it was designed to deter fraudulent
marriages. So that's exactly the thing that wouldn't happen, that
people would come in and say that they had been part ofa fraudulent marriage. They could come in and say,"I've been part of a
fraudulent marriage, but if I'm deported, tiere will be. extreme
hardship because I've got kids in the country," or some reason like
that, that being deported would cause extreme hardship.
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So those were the-either a divorce initiated by the petitioner or
this extreme hardship waiver were the two provisions that were
part of the act prior to 1990.
Mr. MAzzOLL For example, this 7,000-they have a figure here
of 1989, 7,951. But you say that those were 7,951 applications for
spousal waivers?
Ms. DAVIS. It must have been under these other provisions because the battered spouse waiver didn't exist in 1989.
Mr. MAZZOLI. So there was no waiver prior to 1990?
Ms. DAVIS. There was no battered spouse waiver. There was just
a spousal waiver based on these other two provisions. So if your
reason for not being able to make the second petition was that your
spouse refused to do it because he was using it as a way of abusing
you, you didn't have a formal mechanism for making that petition.
People may have tried to use that mechanism or make that kind
of petition anyway, in hopes that the INS would allow them to
waive, but there wasn't a statutory mechanism for doing that.
Mr. MAZZOLI. I'm not sure, I'm going to have to do a lot more
studying of this thing to figure out what is going on. But Ms.
Slaughter's point this morning was somewhat along the lines that
the INS didn't ask for all these affidavits until after 1990, and set
it up as if there were some kind of an effort to make this thing
tougher since 1990.
Ms. DAVIS. Right. I think the point is that when the INS was
considering issues that didn't relate to battering, that it wasn't requiring these kinds of expert affidavits. Now the underlying issue
of whether or not the marriage is fraudulent or notMr. MAZZOLI. So prior to 1990, there was no waiver for battery.
It was a waiver because of one thing or another. Maybe you didn't
need a document as sacred as an affidavit, and maybe since 1990,
because of the way we changed the law and because of the new incumbency on the Immigration Service, they have to go to something. Is there any logic in what they say or do you think that this
isMs. DAVIS. I think it's a mistake to think that the sort of inquiry
that you would have to determine whether or not somebody is
going to be subjected to extreme hardship if deported should be
substantially different and have different proof requirements than
an inquiry as to whether or not someone is subjected to extreme
cruelty.
Mr. MAZZOLI. If a spouse came into the INS now and wasn't
claiming to be battered, but for all the other thousands of cases
they would still not have to provide affidavits.
Ms. DAVIS. Right.
Mr. MAZZOL. They would still be able to use the forms. So it's
only in that fairly narrow category of mental or psychological
abuse, not even physical abuse but mental and psychological, that
they ask for an affidavit?
Ms. DAVIS. Right.
Mr. MAzzou. But you still feel like that is not the way it ought
to be?
Ms. DAVIS..Well, I think there are two things to say about that.
One is, as I indicated, I think that you have to look at it in the
context of the sort of gender bias in the courts, to put it in the
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broadest context. Hore you've got a situation where the primary
complainants are women who are coming in and saying, "I'm being
abused." The issue should be did the abuse occur; what did the
abuser do, not is the woman loony, not what does a mental health
professional say about this.
I think the second piece of this is that we see that the numbers
that the INS testified to this morning are quite low, 84 or 85. I
think it's clear that what's happening is that people are being deterred by these onerous proof requirements.
And, in addition, just to mention a couple of other issues that are
going to come before the Congress
Mr. MAZZOLI. Let me-the gentleman from-

Ms. DAVIS [continuing]. Soon, one is the confidentiality issue,
which was mentioned by Representative Slaughter this morning.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Right. Thank you very much.
The gentleman from Florida.
Mr. MCCOLLUM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I want to turn to Mr. Alegi and Ms. Adler about some of the
born-abroad children questions here that we are troubled by, and
I think your concerns are troubling us. As far as the application to
your own children, as I understand it, the problem there is we
changed the law and we didn't make it retroactive? That would
cover your particular case; isn't that true?
Mr. ALEGI. I'm sorry, the reference to my children may be misleading unless you have an opportunity to look at the statement I
submitted. That relates only to the somewhat more exotic question
of who is a natural born citizen for purposes of the Constitution
and eligibility for the highest office in the land.
Mr. MCCOLLUM. Oh, OK
Mr. ALEGI. That same distinction, applied to the children of
many overseas Americans when you get one generation farther
down the line, applies to the basic citizenship issue. The cutoff
dates that are set .every time this legislation is revisited usually
take 18 years of age or the date of passage of the legislation as the
date on which rights of citizenship disappear.
Some of the proposals that in all other respects we support
wholeheartedly would not apply to those who had already reached
18. It's very hard to take a young person who may be in an American university and be 19 and say you're not eligible for citizenship,
but your brother is because he was born 1 year later.
Mr. MCCOLLUM. I see your point, and I think that it's perhaps
as meritorious a concern as any that are before us today.
Let me move into the one other area that has me more troubled,
though, than that. That I tend to be very sympathetic to. When we
talk about the amount of time that somebody has to have been in
the United States as a citizen, or residing here I guess really, and
then be eligible to have their child automatically be a citizen when
they are born abroad, I'm wondering how many people under
present law that really affects. In other words, I'm thinking in
terms of the 5-year, 2-year-the way it now reads.
How many people who go abroad working for companies, and so
forth, have not resided in the United States continuously for 5
years? I mean, it seems to me that probably most people who go
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abroad have gone to college here, probably residing more than 5
years continuously here, even if they were not native born.
Mr. ALEGI. That's true, Mr. McCollum. The problem arises, people have families while they're abroad.
Mr. MCCOLLUM. Right.
Mr. ALEGI. The chap going overseas for IBM may stay on for a
10- or 15-year period. He may marry while he's abroad. He may
marry a non-American. The children of that marriage, born outside
of the United States, later face the problem.
We don't mean to suggest that each American businessman going
abroad faces, in terms of his own citizenship, this sort of threat,
but certainly one of the things that many Americans offered overseas assignments are aware of is that they are asking for a series
of difficulties, personal status problems. In some cases, it may relate to foreign spouses that they already have. Many of those who
go abroad are people who have a particular connection with foreign
countries. It may relate to their tax status. There's a panoply of
concerns thatMr. MCCOLLUM. Let me ask you something just to clarify, because I may not understand the law. I had the impression that,
let's say, I'm a U.S. citizen and I go abroad and I get married while
I'm abroad. I'm abroad for 20 years, but I'm a U.S. citizen. I've
been here full more than 5 years before I ever went abroad continuously. And I have six children that are born abroad.
My impression is, because I have had the 5 years' continuous
residency in this country, that there is no problem with my children being citizens who are born abroad.
Mr. ALEGI. That's correct.
Mr. MCCOLLUM. Now there ma be a problem with adoptions.
Mr. ALEGI. Yes, that's absolutely correct.
Ms. ADLER. Can I interrupt here?
Mr. MCCOLLUM. Yes, go ahead. Sure.
Ms. ADLER. Let me just read you a case history, and I think it
may clarify the problem.
Amy Webster Herrera, a citizen who is the daughter of an American attorney and his American wife-the American attorney has
practiced law for 39 years abroad. It's an American firm working
for U.S. corporate interests. Amy has three sisters. The Webster
family has been abroad for 39 years. To get those four girls back
to the United States, even for college, for 60 full months when the
parents are abroad is a huge burden. It's almost insurmountable.
in Amy's case
Mr. MCCOLLUM. Do the children have to come back here for the
months? Is it the children you're concerned about?
Ms. ADLER. It's about the children transmitting-let me read the

whole thing

Mr. Mc O'UM. Sure.
Ms. ADLER [continuing]. And it will become clear. As a result of
her father's affiliation with the firm overseas Amy and her three
American sisters grew up there. Am married a Swiss citizen and
is living in Lausanne and has one child and another on the way.
Her marrying a Swiss citizen is a part of the issue.
Despite returning 15 times to the United States for vacations,
summer school, and college, she has not acquired the full 5 years,
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60 complete months, that the law requires for her to transmit to
the childMr. McCoLLUM. It's the grandchildren we're really talking about
now?
Ms. ADLER. In fact, American businessmen all over the world are
being penalized-it's the grandchildren's U.S. citizenship that's the
question.
Mr. MCCOLLUM. Well, I have a real problem, you see, with that
because, while I'm very sympathetic to the business person there,
I am not sympathetic to generations living abroad. And I really
have a problem with that, you see.
Mr. MAZZOLL The time of the gentleman has expiredMr. MCCOLLUM. Thank you.
Mr. MAzzOLI [continuing]. But I yield him 5 additional minutes
to continue that, and then 'll pick up.
Ms. ADLER. We are not advocating generation upon generation of
transmission, either. In fact, we are searching, as Americans
abroad, for a way to do justice to the question, because surely we
don't want this family to suffer in the way they're being hurt. At
the same time, we don't want to go on with no limits either.
A number of alternative propositions have been raised, and perhaps we can talk about them after this hearing.
Mr. MCCOLLUM. Sure.
Ms. ADLER. But one way would be to limit it to one generation;
to find a mechanism so that this child could be American, but after
that, if he hasn't shown the correct requisiteMr. MCCOLLUM. I would be open to suggestions. I understand the
problem better now.
Ms. ADLER. If you would like to cut it off at one generationMr. MCCOLLUM. The gentleman has yielded me more time, but
I don't want to take a lot of it because I don't think that's fair. But
I want to ask Mr. Myers, because he represents the trial lawyers
involved in this for immigration. Do you get involved with this kind
of an issue? Do you see the kind of issue we're talking about with
the foreign-born?
Mr. MYERS. The most frequent time that we get involved in this
issue is with people who have gone abroad thin king that they lost
their American citizenship only to find out that really they haven't,
because the statute granted them citizenship on birth, and they
were assuming that they could lose it by some act abroad.
We are finding, however at least those of us who practice heavily
in the corporate sector, tihat it is true that there are executives
from the United States who are going abroad for long periods of
time, citizens and permanent residents. And it's not at all
unsurprising for them to face with their children problems like
this.
Mr. MCCOLLUM. Right.
Mr. MYERS. So I would say that this is one of those instances
where Congress is a little ahead of this issue, because we're now
seeing transfers abroad for very substantial periods of time as a result of mergers and acquisitions, internationalMr. MCCOLLUM. I know that's true. I know we've got to address
it. I don't want to minimize that with any of you. I recognize the
seriousness of it, but I question the way that Mr. Alexander has
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proposed it, that if we haven't really opened the door wider than
we have to under what he is proposing. I worry about that, getting
into that broad-based area.
Mr. Alegi.
Mr. AL GI. Well I share your concern about unlimited generations. However, oiier nations, including those nations making up
the European Community, from which many of us draw our historic connection, have faced this in the last 4 or 5 years and you
see a coming together, the way sometimes in the United States you
have uniform laws adopted among our States. We notice that two
generations is coming out as their rule.
Within the last 2 years, two nations which in the past sent out
many immigrants, Italy, where my dad was born, and Ireland,
have completely revamped the basis of citizenship and have said,
if your grandparents were citizens, you have a right to claim your
citizenship. Now I'm not sure that we can move or ask you to move
from one day to the next to that sort of rule. What I did try to suggest earlier was that the reasons for the temporal limitations, other
than cutting out endless generations, have largely disappeared. We
know what's going on. While the east coast was asleep during Los
Angeles, I was watching it live in Rome.
Mr. MCCOLLUM. No, your point is well made; I understand that
perfectly. I just still think that the flavor for that grandchild or
that child in that generation-skipping situation of this country cannot be obtained from television, even though they know what's
going on. I don't have a problem with the foreign-born
Mr. MAZZOLI. Would the gentleman yield?
Mr. MCCOLLUM. I'd be glad to yield. I think my time is really up.
Mr. MAzzOLI. I'd like to piggyback on that point. I think the gentleman is exactly correct. I had written in a little margin here
about our voting cards. I think, Mr. Alegi, you were talking about
this being old-fashioned. Well, I think it's obviously old-fashioned
for us toh ave to go to the floor and vote. Why should we interrupt
meetings and hearings and rush around the Hill? We've got plastic
cards and we have electricity, and we could vote from wherever we
are, maybe vote from Kentucky or Florida, not even be in the
Chamber. But they require it, and I think they do for a very good
reason, because when you go over there, you see your colleagues
and you hear about what's happening. You get a flavor of what the
House is doing.
With all respect to watching CNN which we do, and C-SPAN,
which I do and all of us do, I don't think there would be any substitute for coming into the United States and being here, listening
to the language and watching firsthand what's going on. Now you
may have a perspective because you've lived most of your life in the
United States. So you can watch CNN and say, "Well, I know that
because I've been there." You've got the perspective. But if you get
one generation or, God forbid, two generations down the line, and
theyve never set foot for any appreciable time in the country, except as maybe a visitor, then they will not have the perspective of
knowing what's going on.
So I really want to do the right thing, and I listened carefully
to what Bill. Alexander said earlier today when he talked about
world competition. It's an important aspect, but, you know the peo-
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ple living abroad are not necessarily in a completely hardship post
or doing totally hardship duty. So in a sense, some of them are
going abroad altruistically, but some of them are going abroad for
very personal, remunerative reasons. I don't deny that that helps
them or helps the country, but I think we have to be very careful
in putting them into a category as being somehow sacrificial or
something of that nature. I don't think it always works that way.
Let me yield myself a little bit of time here to talk. Mr. Pierce,
I appreciate your nice comments about our bill. I think you were
unnecessarily dismissive of the Immigration Service. I don't think
that they need that kind of the back of your hand. I think that they
work very hard and try their best to understand what we do. You
know, they're not doing it themselves; they're only carrying out our
law as they think we want it carried out, which is to say they don't
want babies bought and sold and to have international trafficking
in human beings.
So I think that we want to help them react to the current situation. You heard me today say that we may have in Yugoslavia another kind of thing like we had in Romania. You may have in Russia something akin to what we've had in other parts of Europe.
But, I mean, to put them in that kind of a position was really not
necessarily productive and didn't really advance us down the road
of trying to get a package of legislation that will work.
A specific question about raising to age 18. Why do you think we
should raise to age 18? You've seen the comments that this is just
another way of getting indentured house servants and that sort of
thing.
Mr. PIERCE. Mr. Chairman, my comment about they don't know
zip about adoption certainly did not mean to apply to INS. It was
really occasioned by the comment that, if we raised it from 16 to
18, it could provide the opportunity to reinstitute indenturing children as workers in brothels.
Mr. MAzzoL. Well, I think that your remark was broader than
that, but I'll accept the narrowness of it.
Mr. PIERCE. The reason that we'd like to see it raised from 16
to 18 is that there are, particularly in some of the Eastern European countries and in some of the other countries around the
world, people who are considered children in those societies who
are in orphanages who are in need of homes and people here who
would like to adopt them.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Children who are age 18 are in orphanages?
Mr. PIERCE. Yes, there are.
Mr. MAZZOLI. And you can document that?
Mr. PIERCE. Yes, sir.
Mr. MAZZOLI. I mean like full-time in an orphanage?
Mr. PIERCE. Yes, they are.
Mr. MAZZOLI. OK
Mr. PIEI CE. The other bigMr. MAZZou. The Congress has been extremely deferential to
these kinds of cases in the sense of private bills, as you very well
remember. We almost never not grant it as a private relief measure.
Mr. PIERCE. I think a bigger problem-

224

The the
question
is: Should
we raise
it generically
Mr. itMAzzoLI.
is maybe
1 percentand
of
open
up-I think
INS said
that there
all these cases that are between 14 and 16.
Mr. PIERCE. And it may only be a few children, but particularly
when we're talking about sibling groups-if we're talking in the
Russian Federation where there are at this point an estimated
160,000 children in orphanages, we know there are a lot of sibling
fo ups. We don't want to split up a family, three kids, one 7, one
0, and one 17. It would be a horrible thing to have to do.
Mr. MAZoLL OK Thank you very much.

Mr. Myers, just a couple of quick things. You said about the
Cuban Adjustment Act, you said it's like we're picking out a group
of people in a negative way. It seems to me we've picked out the
Cuban people in a very positive way. It hardly seems to me that
this is picking them out for some kind of harm by saying that the
Cuban Adjustment Act ought to be repealed after all these years.
It seems to me that its continuation is sort of a picking out of a
oup of people to prefer them to people in the very same condition,
t who are not from the nation of Cuba.
And then, as far as your suggestion about unidentified foreign investors, it was tough enough, as you know, to get that investor
thing on the book at all, much less not to identify the pe'-3on that's
going to benefit by having citizenship. I mean, I would tnink that
that is really pretty much of a nonstarter, butMr. MYERS. Let me just explain what I meant.
Mr. MAzOLI. Yes, what do you mean? I mean, why would you
grant that kind of a privilege to somebody who doesn't identify
himself until after the package is approved, after the financial
package or the investment package is approved?
Mr. MYERS. Doing this is really as much of an advantage to
American property owners and people trying to raise capital for
their ventures as it is to foreign nationals. Under current procedure, you have to have a foreign national, and then the structure
of the investment has to be essentially made, the commitment of
funds has to be made, and then the petition filed before the INS.
What we're suggesting is, that there are some situations where
you just don't know if a particular legal structure is going to be
ermissible to the INS, once you have the foreign investor. Somebody who owns property who doesn't know whether a partnership
structure or a syndication is going to work can't really get from the
INS any sort of indication as to whether it's going to work until
they've actually gone out and found investors willing to sort of be
the test case.
Mr.MAzzOLL There may be some tinkering around that can be
done with at what stage approval is given an dhow much detail has
to be there, but 1.think when you get away from the identification,
you're going to find a lot of members having some problem.
Mr. MYERS. Well, I think clearly there should be identification at
the time of the filing of the petition. There's no effort to try to have
secretive investment arrangements. In fact, it's really more an effort to make clear to the potential investors what the deals are.
it anyway.I'm told that people around the world aren't applyingMr.
forMAzzou.
Mr. MYERS. Right.
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Mr. MAzzou. So the whole thing is apparently some kind of a
waste of effort.
Mr. MYERS. Well, there aren't that many applications. One of the
reasons there hasn't been is because I think there are questions
from the investors around the world as to exactly what kind of
transactions will be approved. If they had some greater clarification, then the investment money might flow more freely.
LL. Well I'd like to think we would get people with a
Mr. MA
little more on the ball than that as potential citizens.
Does the gentleman from Florida have any further questions?
Mr. MCCOLLUM. Just a quick followup with Mr. Myers on a couple of things. One, I don't think you mentioned your desire to see
the adjustment hearings eliminated, the immigrant adjustment
hearings. I think you've said they're unnecessary. I'm just wondering if you know what the INS's rationale is for it. Just because they
think we require it or do they think they get something out of it?
Mr. MYERS. We may have actually resolved that here before the
hearing began. I've tried to get from the INS their reasons for having these adjustment interviews in every single case, even simple
cases. Many of them tell me it's because they think the law requires it.
But I've been talking with- Larry Weinig and the others for
months now, and I think finally we've gotten to the point where
they're actually going to eliminate those interviews. We may not
have to have any kind of legislative activity at all. It may have
been just by putting this in here it got their attention.
Mr. MCCOLLUM. I'm glad to know that having a hearing does
serve a purpose.
Mr. MYERS. We got something done.
Mr. MCCOLLUM. Yes, it's a real significant hearing here today,
Mr. Chairman, and we didn't know it.
Mr. MYERS. I think that the issue really is to try to put their efforts into something that's productive as opposed to something
that's really not that productive. So I'm told that the regulation
may even be on someone's desk to be signed off pretty soon. That
makes us real happy.
Mr. MCCOLLUM. Well, let me bring up-Mr. MAZZOLI. Mr. Myers, you could have faxed your testimony in
here and we could have put it up on a screen, and I could have
read it. See, by your coming in this room and physically making
contact with the INS, you get something done. I mean, we talked
about the foreign residence, of coming back home once in a while.
Mr. MYERS. Well, I thought about faxing it in.
[Laughter.]
Mr. MCCOLLUM. One other thing, Sam, we're going to be curious
about is whether or not you see in this Cuban Adjustment Act the
thing that the chairman and I have bantered with different folks
about today, the distinction that I do. I tend to see the Cubans as
quite distinct from the Haitians, and I know that's driven it with
a lot of folks here lately in this place. Your testimony, your written
testimony again, as opposed to your verbal, seems to say that your
folks do, indeed, see a distinction and do not see why we should
be talking about repealing the Cuban Adjustment Act. I gather the
thrust of what you're saying in the written testimony is that if
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we're worried about the Haitian situation, then treat them more
closely like the Cubans, but don't do away with the Cuban Adjustment Act, because you see a purpose of the Cuban Adjustment Act?
Mr. MYERS. I think that the concern is that--our concern, and

we had the same problem with the lottery. The lottery to us was
so patently oriented toward one particular ethnic group that we
just didn't think that was really quite appropriate.
I guess our concern is that we feel that when you get into dealing
with specific ethnic groups, you begin to set them off against each
doing is setting forth general prinother. What we should really be groups.
ciples to apply across the ethnic
Mr. MCCOLLUM. What I saw earlier from the Immigration Service was, it seemed to me, a very simple statement. They're basically
saying we like the Cuban Adjustment Act because we know all
those folks are going to be granted asylum anyway, and we don't
if they go
I suspect
hearings.
these going
go through
have
fees.through
So we
to pay
more lawyers'
then allthey're
more to
hearings,
e flo a public polmore,then hey'ition
should be happy that you're taking this position from
icy consumer standpoint; right? I know that s a roundabout way of
endorsing the Cuban Adjustment Act, but that seems to be the bottom line of what they see in it as the most beneficial part of it, is
that they don't have to go through that asylum process, which may
be true of any other group that we would keep here, if we really
believe that they are all in that category. I don't personally think
they all are. I do certainly think the Cubans are.
Well, you've been very good today, Mr. Chairman, to let me have
that time. Thank you.
Mr. MAZZOLI. A very good panel. Ladies and gentlemen, we may

have questions and further followup, but we thank you very much
for your time and trouble.
The next panel: Mr. Richard La Dieu, president of the American
Federation of Government Employees; Richard E. Norton, director,
facilitation, Air Transport Association of America; Lester Nurick,
Esq., and Lloyd Cutler, Esq., Wilmer, Cutler & Pickering, Washington, DC; Dan Stein, executive director, Federation for American
Immigration Reform.
We are in the same posture we were before with the other panel
of just having to move ahead. So let me just ask you to try to summarize as best you can, but in no case over 5 minutes, and then
we'll see where we are.
Starting in the order in which we called you: Mr. Richard La
Dieu. If ITm pronouncing it-"Dieu" or "Doo"
Mr. LA DIEu. You pronounced it correctly, sir.
Mr. MAzzOLI. Thank you very much.

STATEMENT OF RICHARD A. LA DIEU, PRESIDENT, AMERICAN
FEDERATION OF GOVERNMENT EMPLOYEES LOCAL 1812, ACCOMPANIED BY STELLA SI, REPORTER AND BROADCASTER,
VOICE OF AMERICA, CHINESE BRANCH
Mr. LA DIEu. With me today is Stella Si, VOA, China Branch.
I am president of local 1812, the American Federation of Government Employees, so I don't run into competition with my national
president who is the president of the overall union. I represent
3,300 civil service and foreign service employees at the U.S. Infor-
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mation Agency, including 130 international radio broadcasters currently employed by the Voice of America and Radio Marti on J-1
visas. On behalf of the employees I represent, I thank you for the
opportunity to testify today.
Mr. Chairman, AFGE 1812 appreciates your committee's efforts
to change the law to address the problems faced by non-U.S. citizen
employees working on J-1 visas. These changes are reflected in
section 103 of the Immigration and Naturalization Housekeeping
Act Amendment of 1992. AFGE supports these changes, although
we believe that in some areas they do not go far enough.
The legislation which the committee is considering today will address many of the continuing problems faced by J-1 employees.
The proposed amendments allow USIA to sponsor noncitizen broadcasters for permanent residency after 1 year of employment and
substantially accelerate the sponsorship process by providing for a
one-time waiver of the foreign residence requirement and by allowing the employees to convert directly from a J-1 visa to permanent
resident status upon certification by the Director of USIA. These
changes will reduce employees' travel problems and minimize their
fear of unprotected exposure to abuses of personal practices.
The proposed amendments also allow spousal employment and
restore J-1 employees' eligibility to participate in the Federal employees' retirement system. In all of these respects, the amendments improve the current situation and the committee is to applauded for the initiative in supporting them.
However, there are still several areas where J-1 visa holders
continue to suffer discrimination that is not addressed in the proposed legislation. Under the current law, dependents of J-1 employees cannot legally remain in the United States past the age of
21. If they are unable to obtain a visa to remain in the United
States, they will be forced to return to their family's countries of
origin and potentially be exposed to retaliation from hostile governments, as well as creating an unnecessary hardship for the parents.
In addition, currently J-1 employees who send their children to
State universities in Virginia or Maryland and the District of Columbia must pay out-of-State tuition even though they are residents and taxpayers of these States.
Finally, the proposed amendments will not improve J-1 employees' restricted access to banking services. In the past, AFGE 1812
has argued that noncitizen employees at Voice of America and
Radio Marti should be granted immigrant visas. In principle, this
remains our position. Nevertheless, the Immigration and Naturalization Housekeeping Amendments of 1992 represent a substantial effort to improve the lives and working conditions of a dedicated group of Federal employees, and we pledge to work with you
to achieve passage of this legislation.
One final comment, I must add that the union, working with
management at the Bureau of Broadcasting, was able to come
across with agreement for accelerating the process of the permanent job status, long-term job appointments. So that's one step.
This is the second step.
[The prepared statement of Mr. La Dieu follows:I
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Local 1812, American Federation of Government Employees,
supports the establishment of a new non-immigrant visa category
for non-citizen employees of the U.S. Information Agency.
Section 103 of the Immigration and Naturalization
Housekeeping Amendments of 1992 addresses many of the continuing
problems faced by J-1 employees.

The proposed amendments allow

USIA to sponsor non-citizen broadcasters for permanent residency
after one year of employment and substantially accelerate the
sponsorship process by providing for a one-time waiver of the
foreign residence requirement and by allowing employees to
convert directly from a J-1 visa to permanent resident status
upon certification by the Director of USIA.
The proposed amendments also allow spousal employment and
restore J-1 employees' eligibility to participate in the Federal
Employees' Retirement System.

In all of these respects, the

amendments improve on the current situation and the Committee is
to be applauded for its initiative in proposing them.
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Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, my name is
Richard A. La Dieu.

I am president of Local 1812 of the American

Federation of Government Employees, which represents 3,300 civil
service and foreign service employees of the United States
Information Agency, including 135 international radio
broadcasters currently employed by the Voice of America and Radio
Marti on "J-l" visas.

On behalf of the employees I represent, I

thank you for the opportunity to testify today.

Mr. Chairman, AFGE 1812 appreciates your Committee's effort
to change the law to address the problems faced by non-U.S.
citizen employees working on "J-l" visas.

These changes are

reflected in Section 103-of the Immigration and Naturalization
Housekeeping Acts Amendment of 1992.

AFGE 1812 supports these

changes, although we believe that in some areas they do not go
far enough.

Before I address the bill specifically, let me

describe for you the problems that non-citizen broadcasters
encounter.
The international radio broadcasters who work for the Voice

1

of America and Radio Marti are dedicated and highly talented
professionals.

They have come from nations around the globe,

often risking persecution of themselves and their families, to
"tell America's story to the world."

Yet unfortunately, their

treatment in this country has too often been demeaning.
First, the current visa statutorily excludes J-1 employees
from

certain benefits enjoyed by all other Federal employees.

Since 1990, J-1 employees have been excluded from both the Civil
Service Retirement System and the Federal Employees Retirement
System.

They are forced to pay out-of-state tuition for their

children even in the states in which they reside.

Their access

to banking services is restricted (for example, the State
Department Federal Credit Union will not accept loan applications
or open checking accounts for many of our members simply because
of their visas).

Their dependents must obtain a non-J visa or

leave the U.S. when they turn 21.

Mr. Chairman, international

radio broadcasters at the Voice of America and Radio Marti both
work for and pay taxes to the United States, yet they are denied
the benefits enjoyed by their co-workers.
Second, the J-1 visa negatively affects the efficiency of
the Federal service.

VOA employees frequently encounter problems

with immigration authorities abroad when they travel on official
business.

Employees whose J visas expire after they have been

sponsored for permanent residency but before they have received

2
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their green cards are prohibited from travelling overseas for
months or even years, adversely affecting their careers.
Finally, the current visa system has a "chilling effect" on
employees who may suffer discrimination, prohibited personnel
practices, or violations of the Union contract at the hands of
individual managers.

If J-1 employees lose their employment,

they risk immediate deportation.

Because of their visa status,

J-l employees often will not file a grievance because they fear
retaliation and loss of their U.S. residency.
In the past, non-U.S. citizen employees have been denied
sponsorship for permanent residency and left in this condition of
vulnerability for up to ten years.

However, I am pleased to tell

you that AFGE 1812 and USIA's Bureau of Broadcasting recently
negotiated an agreement to accelerate the review of non-citizen
employees for offers of long-term employment and sponsorship for
permanent residency.

Under this agreement, more than 210

employees have recently been offered long-term employment with
the Agency.
The legislation which the Committee is considering today
will address many of the continuing problems faced by J-1
employees.

The proposed amendments allow USIA to sponsor non-

citizen broadcasters for permanent residency after one year of
employment and substantially accelerate the sponsorship process
by providing for a one-time waiver of the foreign residence

requirement and by allowing employees to convert directly from a
J-1 visa to permanent resident status upon certification by the
Director of USIA.

These changes will reduce employees' travel

problems and minimize their fear of unprotected exposure to
abuses of personnel practices.
The proposed amendments also allow spousal employment and
restore J-1 employees' eligibility to participate in the Federal
Employees' Retirement System.

In all of these respects, the

amendments improve on the current situation and the Committee is
to be applauded for its initiative in proposing them.

However, there are still several areas where J-l visa
holders continue to suffer discrimination that is =
by the proposed legislation.

addressed

Under the current law, dependents of

J-1 employees cannot legally remain in the U.S.

past the age of

21. If they are unable to obtain a visa to remain in the U.S.,

they will be forced to return to their families' countries of
origin and potentially be exposed to retaliation from hostile
governments, as well as creating an unnecessary hardship for
their parents.

In addition, currently J-1 employees who send

their children to state universities in Vrvini-a, Maryland, and
the District of Columbia must pay out-of-state tuition even
though they are residents and taxpayers in these states.

Finally, the proposed amendments will not improve J-1 employees'
restricted access to banking services.
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In the past, AFGE 1812 has argued that non-citizen employees
of the Voice of America and Radio Marti should be granted
immigrant visas.

In principle, this remains our position.

Nevertheless, the "Immigration and Naturalization Housekeeping
Amendments of 1992" represent a substantial effort to improve the
lives and working conditions of a dedicated group of Federal
employees, and we pledge to work with you to achieve passage of
this legislation.
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Mr. MAMOLI. I'm going to ask you the same question that I
asked-you may have been in the room earlier-about whether or
not USIA or our Federal Government is making a concerted effort
to recruit Americans who might be able to speak those languages
and
and interpret
to those
speaklanguages,
the languages
could
be taught
or
whoand
or whether
we're using
facile in
write
become
the international programs and bringing people in under J visas or
residences as just a crutch that
even converting them
long.
so permanent
for to
we've depended on
Mr. LA Diu. To answer that, I don't believe that it's a crutch
that we're dependent on. I just believe that visa is the wrong type
because of the many problems that come about on it.
Mr. MAzzou. Because, you know, for each one of them that
comes in there's one of you who may not get a job in the first place.
Mr. LA DiEu. That is correct, and I am very aware of that. I'm
just very aware of that. The problem we have here with the Voice
of America and Radio Marti, particularly the Voice of America and
people who know the language
is that many
its languages,
from
the U.S. perspective
do of
notthe
know
the language from the country they are coming from on the special visa. They are journalists
over there. They not only speak the language very fluently, they
know the slang that goes over there, the current slang, the way it
goes, the ethnic situation that is there. This is most important. And
it's unfortunate that we cannot, the agency cannot do the recruiting for these specialized languages here in the United States and,
thus, give the job to an American, but when push comes to shove,
to get the word out over there, to preach democracy and equality
around the world in a tongue, in order to knock down Berlin Walls
and Iron Curtains-we've still got the Bamboo Curtain to go-this
is needed.
Mr. MAzoLI. Good.
Mr. LA DIEU. And we must treat the employees with equity.
Mr. MAZZOLL Mr. Norton.
STATEMENT OF RICHARD E. NORTON, SENIOR DIRECTOR, FACILITATION, AIR TRANSPORT ASSOCIATION OF AMERICA, ALSO
REPRESENTING THE AIRPORTS ASSOCIATION COUNCIL INTERNATIONAL, THE AMERICAN ASSOCIATION OF AIRPORT EXECUTIVES, AND THE TRAVEL AND TOURISM GOVERNMENT AFFAIRS
COUNCIL
Mr. NORTON. Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman. In addition to the
hat I normally wear in representing the Air Transport Association,
I'm appearing here today on behalf of a coalition of travel industry
groups that include the Airports Association Council International,
the American Association of Airport Executives, and the Travel and
Tourism Government Affairs Council.
We commend the committee for its willingness to address these
issues and strongly endorse all of the provisions of sections 109 and
110 of the act, changes that we believe will modernize procedures
that will allow continued growth in a $53 billion industry that provides $5 billion in positive balance of payments to the United
States.
Some of the changes are relatively simple and straightforward.
Certainly, the change to the visa waiver is one of these, but it can
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provide an enormous stimulant to travel here if we can send out
the message that this program is permanent.
Second, from a processing standpoint, we believe that the form
absolutely must be removed. Congress has broad authority to exercise their discretion in this area, and it is complicating the process.
INS points the finger at poor facilities, such as in Honolulu, as delaying the inspection of many passengers. In many respects, it's the
cumbersome forms and other requirements of the visa waiver program that are the true culprits here.
We're glad to see that the administration supports the change to
the electronic manifest. We think that this is the precursor of a
system that can operate very smoothly and effectively in processing
passengers in electronically rather than using these cumbersome
forms. And its an initiative that the industry is prepared to take.
We've already invested significantly in this technology and will
have a thousand machine-reader devices in place in Europe this
summer to help process this traffic. So the industry is well ahead
of the game here and believes that this is an absolutely essential
step.
Furthermore, it will facilitate the sort of technology that INS
mentioned may be on the horizon, and that's the inspection of passengers through the use of biometric technology. So we see this
change that would move toward an electronic system to be absolutely critical to moving passengers through the system promptly.
INS indicated that they had flexibility in defining inspection, but
we find it ironic that most positions they've taken on this issue
have said that the law locks them into a certain mode of inspection.
We think that this sort of change recommended in 110(b) is another essential element of a smooth process, where decisions can be
made, techniques can be invented, technologies can be taken advantage of, if the definition of inspection is broader than INS currently says it is.
On the 45-minute standard, we're glad to see that Congress is
willing to say definitively that the United States must comply with
the treaty that it endorsed, with the law changed to require a 45minute process for all Federal inspections. This, along with the
definitional change for inspection, is the centerpiece of this legislative package as far as we're concerned-to send the right message
that there are performance standards as well as new means of inspecting passengers.
Preinspection, very briefly, we have long supported-we are glad
to see London coming around, but believe that Congress does have
to show guidance in this area; instruct the administration how to
proceed on this program in order to see it advance in a timely fashion. We view it as really as the essential third ingredient, along
with the electronic information and the performance requirements
we described above.
The only misgiving we have, Mr. Chairman, is that it be directed
to places other than the biggest sites overseas. If you start going
into places that are having enforcement problems, we believe the
administration is right; the system can easily be circumvented. So
we hope to see the program directed at those large sites overseas
that do require facilitation.
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Finally, the expedited process for inspection of citizens. We disagree with the administration that they've acted firmly, quickly,
and institutionally enough to continue to move citizens through the
system as quickly as they can, and believe that the requirement
that they do come up with a formal program for this is quite important.
There are a couple of other areas that we feel need improvement.
It was interesting to note AILA made comments about accountability of INS in the area of the exams fee account. You may notice
in our testimony, Mr. Chairman, that we've asked for Congress to
act in terms of earmarking revenues in that fee account that we
deal with, the inspections fee account, to be dedicated more to inspections resources.
INS doubled its income in the fee area in 1991, and we saw a
35-percent increase in inspectors. That money is not going to hiring
inspectors and putting them in the field. We think that some earmarking is absolutely essential.
And, finally, Mr. Chairman, an underlying theme of these suggestions that are in the bill is that there is a problem with immigration enforcement that's being addressed here. We're not going to
stop, as we noted, problems with inadmissible passengers through
preinspection. We believe that the carriers are an absolute essential element to that sort of interdiction effort.
So far, the administration has been reluctant to address this, to
use the carriers in an effective fashion, and we have proposals that
we have included in our testimony that we feel will enlist the carriers in this effort.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Good. Thank you very much, Mr. Norton.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Norton follows:]

237
2. Norton
of Ric]W4
r'Mlaer
#rstatement
Dirtor,
Facilitation
Aix 24cWapcrt Association of Anerica
,le

fore th

Comittee, on the Judiciary

Suboamittee on Immigration, Refugees and International Law
U.S. House of Representatives
Concerning

Kay 20, 1992

My name is Richard E. Norton, and I an appearing here today in
behalf of a coalition that represents the interests of the United
States travel industry.

Transport

Association,

This coalition,

the

which includes the Air

Airports

Association

Council

International, the American Association of Airport Executives and
the Travel and Tourism Government Affairs Council, appreciates this
opportunity to express its support for proposed revisions to the
Immigration

and

Nationality

Act

and

(INA),

commends

the

subcommittee for its willingness to address this important issue as
we move into the peak summer tourist season.

As we stated in

testimony here two months ago, we strongly endorse changes that
would modernize procedures

that

apply to

the

inspection of

passengers arriving at our international gateways.

The key provisions we advocate address a question that has
become a growing source of frustration for the industry and our
consumers in the past few years.

The United States stands alone

amoug major nations for having failed to make sense of its border
policies in the places where it has the most to gain and the least
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to lose: specifically, at ovc intzntional airports, through which
40 million visitors pass each year.
an image of a country

that is

'he resultant delays portray

indif fez tnt about protecting

and

expanding its biggest exportt" -- the $53 billion tourism industry
-- during times of economic crisis.
to

aggressive

consequences
adjustments

stev.is
of

an

that

still

by

other

This stands in stark contrast

natiorni

antiquated
achieve

that

inspection

the dual

have

evaluated

system

and

goals of this

the
made

process:

first, the prompt ;dmission of this largely problem-free group of
visitors;

and

government.

second,

an

intelligent

implementation

of

the

enforcement mission.

This is no small matter to the affected industries, for growth
in international tourism will have an exponential effect on the
economy and
generates.

widen the positive

trade balance that this

sector

Experts predict that international air traffic to this

country could

double by

the end

of

this decade;

however,

the

momentum can be squandered if we remain mired in procedures that
present a negative impression of travel to the U.S., as opposed to

destinations that have a more hospitable image.
we are convinced that the time is ripe;

For these reasons

the INA must be updated

now, incorporating provisions that give INS the tools it needs to

unsnarl the obsolete border inspection procedures.

2

4-

4-
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1.

Passenger Manifeosts

The coalition proposes that the Act be modified to allow
manifests containing name, personal data and flight information to
be mobittod to INS in electronic form,
consistent with international treaty.
alteration

is

extremely

important,

and to make the form

This seemingly innocuous

however,

to ensure that new

techniques can be blended with traditional ones to arrive at a more
effective admissions processing regime.

We seek changes to Section 231(a) of the Act, in which the
word

"electronic"

"typewritten."

would

be

inserted

prior

to

the

word

Furthermore, the same section should be changed by

adding language that would ensure that regulations concerning the
information
international

contained

in the

standards

of

manifest would

the

International

not

exceed

Civil

the

Aviation

Organization.

With such a change,

INS and the industry can move quickly

toward a system that takes advantage of the Advance Passenger
Information program, or API.

Currently, API captures data from a

traveler's passport at time of check-in.

This allows government

record checks to take place while the passenger is en route, which
eliminates a stop during arrivals processing and speeds up the
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inspection.

By supplementing this program with an electronic

manifest provision, other routine operations can be automated (such
as the Arrival/Departure

Record,

Form

1-94).

Furthermore,

the

system will be able to accommodate future systems that combine API
with

a

passenger's

biometric

data

(such

as

hand

geometry,

fingerprint, voice image, retinal scan, etc.) to verify identity.

1U.

Inspection by Immigration Officers

The coalition strongly urges
change

to Section

the

235(a) that would

definition of how an inspection

subcommittee
allow

to

adopt a

INS to broaden

its

is to be performed on arriving

passengers. Current agency interpretations of the existing statute
impose
officer;

a

requirement
our change

that
would,

each

passenger

in conjunction

be

inspected

by

an

with the electronic

manifest provision noted above, allow INS to define an inspection
as being able to be accomplished by means other than a personal
interview (e.g., by the biometric verification process described
above).

This straightforward change can be made by inserting the

following sentence after the existing second sentence of Section
235(a):

Nothing in this section shall be construed as requiring a
personal interview in the conduct of an examination or
inspection.
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This very progressive stop will revolutionize the way in which
passenger inspection systems will evolve over the next decade.

By

permitting the admission of citizens and visitors to be supported
by technology,

Congress will provide

an

alternative

to

bigger

staffs and larger terminals, which are now viewed as the only means
of satisfying the demand for more or improved INS services.

IUX.

Provision of Immigration Inspection and Preinspeotion Services

In 1988 the United States sought modifications to Annex 9 of
the International Convention on Civil Aviation which called for all
inspections processes to be completed within
passenger's

presentation

for

inspection.

45 minutes of a
This

effort

was

successful; the change was approved by the plenary session and is

now incorporated in the treaty. Implementation by the U.S. has not
gone so smoothly, however; INS interprets the current statute as

granting it the entire 45 minute window, leaving no time to
accommodate the role of U.S. Customs and the Animal and Plant
Health Inspection Service.

We propose a clarifying modification

that would accomplish that goal by specifying that immigration
formalities are to be accomplished within a time period that
enables all federal processes to be completed in 45 minutes.

The

coalition views this

the

clarification as the centerpiece

of

legislative pckage-_____

5

r
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IV.

Increase in Preinspeotion at Poroign Airports

Airports, airlines and the other elements of the tourism
industry have worked diligently to expand preinspection services by
INS.

Preinspection

is a process currently used in Aruba and

Shannon, Ireland (and soon to be implemented in London) to inspect
returning international passengers for immigration purposes before
their departure, thus enabling them to proceed directly to Customs
upon arrival in the U.S.

We are convinced that this program -- an

INS-only hybrid of the full service preclearance process that is
well known to travelers departing Canada, Bermuda and the Bahamas - must be spread to other high-volume overseas sites in order to
speed up the inspection of low risk passengers.

Preinspection
processes

at

the

is

effective

point

of

in

that

embarkation,

it

handles

thus

all

INS

allowing

the

beneficiaries of the system to bypass immigration lines at the U.S.
port of entry.

We believe the program operates most effectively

when viewed as a facilitation measure for travelers; furthermore,
it has peripheral benefits in the form of enhanced security for
airlines and airports, plus it improves interdiction capabilities
for INS.

We firmly believe that the expansion of the preinspection

program is the essential third ingredient of a modern inspection
system that is supplemented by better use of electronic information ...........
and clear performance requirements.

To complete this picture of a

well integrated inspection structure we recommend the addition of
6
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a nmv sotion that would require that the Attorney General, in
consultation with the Secretary of State, promptly establish and
maintain preinspoction

stations

in

at

least

5 of

the

largest

foreign airports in terms of the number of passengers who embark by

4

air on route to the United States.
should

be

in

addition

Such preinspection stations

to any preinspection stations

that are

already authorized to be established.

V.

Expedited Process for the Inspection of Citisens

The coalition is convinced that it is time for Congress to

mandate an expedited inspection process for returning United States
citizens.

When INS

fully abandoned the 15-year-old

"citizen

bypass" program in January 1991, it did not institutionalize an
alternative. A stopgap measure put into place last summer to avoid
a repeat of the

1990 tourist season debacle, the Accelerated

Citizen Examination (ACE) system, is not in place full time; in
fact, instructions call for its use only to avert delays of 45
minutes or longer. We are convinced that Congress must supplement
existing report language with clear statutory guidance in order to
assure that INS places sufficient priority on our own travelling
public.

Absent this move INS will continue to view U.S. citizens

as a suspicious assortment of potential inadmissible aliens, rather
than as a welcome group whose inspection should be judged by its
promptness and efficiency. To this end, we recommend an amendment
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to Section 296, which would set up a permanent system that operates
in behalf of returning American citizens.

Visa Waiver Pilot Progrm
Following its enactment in late 1986 and implementation In
1988,

the Visa Waiver Pilot Program has proven to be a success.

The program has reduced the need to devote government resources to
the largely pro formal exercise of granting nonimmigrant visas to
low risk passengers,

it has stimulated travel

from Japan and

Western Europe, and it has improved immigration control through the
adoption of the summary exclusion provisions.

Nearly four years

into its operation, the new system has operated well -- with one
important exception.

When the Pilot Program was conceived it required entrants to
be

given

a

form

on

which

they would

exclusion laws that applied to them.

acknowledge

the unique

The form was to be turned in

to the immigration officer at the time of arrival.

This added

paperwork burden has made admissions processing a nightmare; visa
waiver passengers take at least twice as long to be inspected as
travelers with visas.

The program initially may have boosted

tourism --but it has needlessly aggravated the scope of the delays
being encountered at affected airports.

The coalition endorses a

solution which would obligate carriers to distribute information
8
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about the program's requirements to the passenger but would not
require the collection of a form by INS.

We also agree

that the program

should be made permanent.

Since it is highly unlikely that it will be rescinded -- both for
the operational reasons noted above and in view of the diplomatic
repercussions that would ensue --

Congress should act decisively to

make the waiver a permanent fixture of immigration policy.

This

.. step will make it easier for airlines and travel agents to properly

inform tourists of visa requirements.

This

goal

can

be

met

by

Immigration and Nationality Act

altering
(INA),

Geotion

217

of

the

first by removing

the

"sunset" provision by deleting the word "pilot" from Sec. 217, and
then

by

deleting

subsection

(e))"

the

parenthetical

from Sec.

phrase,

217(a)(1).

Sec.

"(as

defined

217(e)

would

in
be

removed.

The cumbersome waiver form can be eliminated by deleting Sec.
217(a) (3) and Sec. 217(b) (3), and by replacing the first phrase of
Sec. 217(b)(4)

with the following phrase

(i.e.,

retaining the

present language of subsections (A) and (B)):

Waiver of Rights. - An alien who applies for admission to the
United States under the Visa Waiver Program waives any right -
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The

following paragraph

agreements criteria

D could

be

added to

the

carrier

of Section 217(e), to ensure that visa waiver

participants are fully apprised of the conditions of the program:

To provide passengers applying for admission to the United
States under the visa waiver program with written notification
of the waiver under subsection (b).

ISAmarking of User Fee IMendituresu. .ec.
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When Congress enacted the Immigration User Fee in
noted

a

potential

problem

with

a

system

that

1986,

it

allowed direct

spending of fee revenues rather than a more conventional system
that

used

prophetic;

fees
by

to

offset

eradicating

an

appropriation.

the

checks

and

This

concern was

balances

of

the

appropriations process, the government has left INS free to spend
fee revenues without fear of oversight.

The spending patterns clearly make this point.
few years of the user fee,

In the first

INS used it to hire more officers.

Before the changes were made to the fee structure in 1990 (when the
exemption was

lifted

for traffic

from

Canada, Mexico

and

the

Caribbean), INS was spending almost 70 percent of its $110 million
in revenues on the inspections program; most of the remainder was
allocated to communications and automation support and to detention
services.

Since then INS has doubled its working capital (nearly

$240 million is available this year), but the emphasis on the core
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inspections program has sagged: it now draws only 61 percent of the
budget, and about 55 percent of the money on hand.

Rather than

having the 1990 revisions building on economies of scale that were
instituted during the first four years of the fee, it has provoked

an unjustified use of resources by the ancillary programs.

In just

two years, data and communications has had its budget increased by
74 percent; detention has gone up by 169 percent (by next year,
user fee funding for detention alone will nearly equal the entire
programs budget

--

air and land --

for the year prior to the

enactment of the Immigration User Fee).

We raise this issue to the subcommittee because there has been
no response to requests that these expenditures be explained.

This

is not a case of finding a place for "leftover" money; by INS's own
standards, airports are by no means fully staffed to a level that
ensures passengers are inspected promptly (the agency has hired
approximately 490 inspectors since concluding that a minimum of 750
would be needed to address 1990 traffic levels).

The group charged

with reviewing related INS budget decisions, the Immigration User
Fee Advisory Committee, has not been given the data it asked for
that would show why these programs were given enormous increases.
We believe the user fee system can be an effective one; however,
this oversight vacuum must be addressed by Congress.

We believe that this problem can be corrected

by modifying

Nection 246 of the INA to require INS to spend a higher proportion
11
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of user fee funds on directly related inspections activities.
can be accomplished by redesignating Sec.

286(h) (2) (B)

This

as (C),

and

add a new paragraph (B) to read as follows:

No less than 80 percent of the funds expended under the
authority of this subsection are to be spent on salaries and
directly related personnel costs for immigration inspectors,
related overtime for commercial aircraft and vessels, and
inspections automation equipment.

Xitigation

of

fines

and

screening

of

impronerlX

documented

Massenaers. Section 273

Efforts to quickly and efficiently inspect the vast majority
of bona fide visitors are being eroded by the large influx in
improperly

documented

international

passengers

commercial airline

who

system.

are

exploiting

There

are no

the
clear

statutory provisions for INS to enlist carriers in efforts to
reduce the frequency with which these unscrupulous passengers evade
the system of lawful immigration, in the process needlessly tying
up INS resources that could be better directed toward facilitative
programs.

This

undesirable effects:

wildly

accelerating

phenomenon

has

three

first, the U.S. Government is stuck with a

person whose identity is unknown, and whose expenses for detention
must be paid from user fee revenues; second, as mentioned above,
INS resources are diverted to handling the labor-intensive chores
of dealing with complicated exclusion cases; and third, carriers
12
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are paying millions of dollars per year in immigration fines
because

these

unscrupulous

passengers

are

using

sophisticated

forged documents -- a situation over which carriers have little
control.

We recommend that this trend be counteracted by an

aggressive program that penalizes the violators through civil fines
and summary exclusion, and enlists the carriers in interdiction
efforts.

Specifically, we advocate several additions and changes to
Section 273 of the Act.

The first would attach significant

sanctions against the violator:

Geo. 273(o) If it appears to the satisfaction of the Attorney
General that any alien has willfully failed to present a
passport, visa or other document in lieu thereof to an
immigration officer at the time of application for admission
to the United States, the alien shall pay to the Commissioner
a fine of not more than $3000, and shall waive any right to
review or appeal under this Act, or to contest, other than on
the basis of a nonfrivolous application for asylum, an
immigration officer's determination as to the admissibility of
the alien at a port of entry into the United States.

The second change, adding new leotion 273 (f), would ameliorate
the purely punitive nature of the existing carrier fines system and
would encourage cooperative programs designed to deter abuse by
inadmissible aliens.
against

carriers

The law's current $3000 unmitigatible fine

that

do

not

show

"reasonable

diligence*

in

checking for a passenger's visa would be replaced by a system of
mitigation, and INS would be given a clear authorization to specify
carrier procedures that would help to stop the flow of persons who
13
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use

fraudulent

documentation to

gain entry to

the

U.S.

We

recommend the following statutory addition:

Whenever any carrier or person has incurred, or is alleged to
have incurred, a fine or penalty under this Section, the owner
of such carrier or person may file a petition for remission or
mitigation of such fine or penalty under such regulations as
the Attorney General shall prescribe. The Attorney General
may remit or mitigate any penalty if it is found that such
penalty was incurred without willful negligence or without any
intention on the part of the carrier to violate the law, or if
there exist mitigating circumstances that would justify the
remission or mitigation of such penalty. The imposition of
any such penalty or class of penalties against any carrier may
be waived at the discretion of the Attorney General if the
carrier demonstrates that it has screened passengers for
travel documents in accordance with procedures specified by
the Attorney General.
To further codify these mitigation provisions, we recommend
that the phrase, "the sum of $3000" in Sec. 273(b) and

(4) be

replaced by the phrase, "a fine of not more that $3000", and that
any reference to "sum" or "sums" be replaced by the word "fines."

sum=ar

We must move quickly to ensure that an important sector of the
American economy is not eroded by competition from other nations.
Failure to adjust to the norms in place elsewhere for welcoming
tourists and business travelers cannot be compensated for in other
ways; entry formalities must be efficient, or the market will
simply go elsewhere.

The airline, airport and tourism industries

believe this deterioration can be avoided undertaking a careful
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reassessment

of U.S.

border control policy,

and by passing long

overdue, revenue-neutral legislation to optimize the use of new
technology and techniques.

We have seen ample proof that a full

supply of immigration officers at our airports is not the only
answer; suc

a strategy is a Maginot Line to the abusers and is an

enduring impediment to a prospective visitor.

For

the

reasons

justified

above,

we

strongly

urge

the

subcommittee to take an aggressive role in ensuring that the U.S. 's
immigration policies match its economic goals; other countries have
successfully balanced these interests, and we can as well.
your help

in adopting

all of

With

our proposals, we can preserve

America's share of this lucrative resource and enhance national
security.

Once again, Mr. Chairman, we would like to thank you for
holding this timely hearing.

Furthermore, we would like to extend

our appreciation to Rep. Charles Schumer for being willing to
introduce a bill that deals with several of the problems we have
described.

We are anxious to see the subcommittee address this

topic as a whole, and would welcome any questions you may have.
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Mr. MAZZOLI.

Mr. Nurick.

STATEMENT OF LESTER NURICK, COUNSEL TO TH
-4 FAMILY
COALION, INC.
Mr. NuticK. Thank you, sir. I'm appearing today as counsel to
the G-4 Family Coalition, which my law firm, Wilmer, Cutler &
Pickering, represents. I'm sorry that my colleague, Lloyd Cutler,
who has worked very closely on this matter, had to leave.
The G-4 Family Coalition is a successor to a similar coalition
that I think you're familiar with, the G-4 Children's Coalition. The
coalition consists of non-American employees and their families of
the major international governmental institutions in the United
States, which are the World Bank, the International Monetary
'rund, United Nations, the Inter-American Development Bank, and
Intelsat.
I am here to ask your support for section 102 of the bill. The section is designed to continue to allow retirees of those institutions
with longstanding ties to the United States to remain here as permanent residents after -retirement. I would like briefly to outline
the background to the bill and the legislative relief being sought.
Some 10,years ago, it became apparent that the then existing immigration laws were creating serious problems for these institutions and their non-U.S. staff. The problems arose because retirees
and their spouses and children on G-4 visas were obliged to leave
the United States after the employee retired, even though the retiree had a long period of service and residence in the United
States, unless particular exceptions could be found in the immigration laws. This was particularly difficult for children who spent
their formative years in the United States and who, for all practical purposes, had become Americans. It was also difficult for retirees and their spouses whose tes with their home countries had
weakened after many years here.
This situation caused consternation not only to the individuals
involved, but also to the institutions, because they were inevitably
drawn into the human aspects of the family crises and transactions. Legislation to relieve these problems was supported not
only by successive administrations of both parties, but by every living ex-Secretary of State and Treasury and by the heads of a the
major international organizations.
Incidentall ma I say here that I just was told that the president of the World Bank, Lewis Preston, and the managing director
of the International Monetary Fund have jointly signed a letter
supporting the bill, addressed to Secretary Brady and asking his
support.
The 1986 Immigration Act and the 1988 Technical Correction Act
took care of the major problems that then arose. They provided
that retirees from these institutions could become permanent residents provided they had 15 years' physical presence in the United
States and applied for permanent residence by January 1, 1993,
the so-called sunset date. However, one unfortunate effect of this
sunset date is that a retiree who has joined the international organization after January 1, 1978, will not be able to apply by the January 1, 1993, deadline because the employee will not be able to
meet the 15-year residence requirement. Furthermore, even an em-
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ployee who joined the international organization before January 1,
1978, and has the requisite period of residence, but does not retire
by January 1, 1993, will also not be able to apply because the employee will not be able to comply with the January 1, 1993, sunset
date.
Therefore, these retirees will face the same problems as did the
retirees for whom relief was granted in the 1986 and 1988 acts.
And as time goes on, this sunset date will, of course, preclude more
and more retirees, and their spouses, from remaining in the United
States regardless of their long periods of residence here.
Section 102 of the bill would simply eliminate the January 1,
1993, sunset date. Nothing else would be changed. The 15-year residence requirement would remain in the act. Based on information
we have obtained from the INS about G-4 experience under existing law and from the institutions themselves, we estimate that the
elimination of this sunset date is not likely to affect more than 100
persons, more likely somewhere between 50 and 100, inclusive of
retirees and spouses, per year at the present staffing and recruitment levels.
We believe the bill is noncontroversial and, rs you see, the numbers involved are modest indeed. The elimination of the sunset
provision would be viewed very positively by the international organizations
andthe
their
It will be seen as a caring and humanitarian
act by
hoststaffs.
government
at a time when these institutions are playing, with the support of the Congress and the administration, an increasing role in helping to promote peaceful and
democratic development of the developing and newly emerging
countries of the world.
We would be grateful for your support.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Nurick follows:]
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Statement of Lester Piurick,
Counsel to the G-4 Family Coalition, Inc.

Before the Subcomittee on International Law,
Immigration and Refugees of the

House Judiciary Committee
May 20, 1992

Mr. Chairman, members of the Subcommittee,

Lester Nurick.

my name is

I am appearing today as counsel to the G-4 Family

Coalition, which my law firm, Wilmer, Cutler & Pickering,
represents.

My colleague, Lloyd Cutler, is here with me and

together we hope we can answer any questions you may have.
The G-4 Family Coalition is a successor to a similar
coalition, the G-4 Children's Coalition.

The Coalition consists

of non-American employees (and their families) of the major
international governmental institutions in the United States,
i.e., the World Bank, International Monetary Fund, United
Nations, Inter-American Development Bank, Intelsat.
I am here to ask your support for Section 102 of the
bill before you.

That section is designed to continue to allow

retirees of those institutions with long-standing ties to the
United States to remain here as permanent residents after
retirement.

I would like briefly to outline the background to

the bill and the legislative relief being sought.
Some ten years ago, it became apparent that the then
existing immigration laws were creating serious problems for
these institutions and their non-United States staff.

These

problems arose because retirees and their spouses and children,
on G-4 visas, were obliged to leave the United States after the
employee retired, even though the retiree had a long period of
service and residence in the United States, unless particular
exceptions could be found in the immigration laws.

This was

particularly difficult for children who spent their formative
years in the United States and who, for all practical purposes,
had become Americans.

It was also difficult for retirees and

their spouses whose ties with their home countries had weakened
after many years here.

I think it is fair to say that this

,
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situation caused consternation, not only to the individuals
involved, but also to the institutions because they were
inevitably drawn into the human aspects of the family crises and
transactions.

Legislation to relieve these problems was

supported, not only by successive Administrations of both
parties, but by every living ex-Secretary-of State and Treasury
and by the heads of all the major international organizations.
The 1986 Immigration Act and the 1988 Technical
Correction Act took care of the major problems that then arose.
They provided that retirees from these institutions could become
permanent residents provided they had 15 years physical presence
in the United States and applied for permanent residence by
January 1, 1993, the so-called "sunset" date.
110l(a)(27)I).

(8 U.S.C.

However, one unfortunate effect of this "sunset'

date is that a retiree who has joined the international
organization after January 1, 1978 will not be able to apply by
the January 1, 1993 deadline because the employee will not be
able to meet the 15-year residence requirement.

Furthermore,

even an employee who joined the international organization before
January 1, 1978 and has the requisite period of residence, but
does not retire by January 1, 1993, will also not be able to
apply because the employee will not be able to comply with the
January 1, 1993 "sunset" date.
Consequently, these retirees will face the same
problems as did the retirees for whom relief was granted in the

4
Y~
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1986 and 1988 Acts.

And as time goes on, this "sunset* date

will, of course, preclude more and more retirees (and their
spouses) from remaining in the United States regardless of their
long periods of residence here.
Section 102 of the bill before you would simply
Nothing else would

eliminate the January 1, 1993, "sunset* date.
be changed.
the Act.

The 15-year residence requirement would remain in

Based on information we have obtained from the I.N.S.

about G-4 experience under existing law and from the institutions
themselves, we estimate that the elimination of this "sunset"
date is not likely to affect more than 100 persons (inclusive of
retirees and spouses) per year at present staffing and
recruitment levels.
We believe that the bill is non-controversial and, as
you see, the numbers involved are modest indeed.

The elimination

of the sunset provision would be viewed very positively by the
international organizations and their staffs.

It will be seen as

a caring and humanitarian act by the host government at a time
when these institutions are playing, with the support of the
Congress and the Administrition, an increasing role in helping to
promote peaceful and democratic development of the developing and
newly emerging countries of the world.
We would be grateful for your support.

[Questions?]
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Mr. MAZZOLI. Mr. Stein.
STATEMENT OF DAN STEIN, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, FEDERATION
FOR AMERICAN IMMIGRATION REFORM
Mr. STEIN. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, thank you
very much for the opportunity to testify. My name is Dan Stein.
I'm the director of FAIR, a national organization working to restore
the overarching consensus and need for comprehensive annual numerical limits on immigration. Although our testimony covers the
whole bill, I'm going to confine my remarks to just one provision;
that is, the repeal of the Cuban Adjustment Act. I apologize in advance to Mr. McCollum on this one but I hope the committee will
weigL my -words with -the care ana consideration - that- have gone
into them.
The proposed housekeeping legislation contains a series of substantive, if secondary, amendments designed by particular constituencies for their respective needs. While a few are useful, and many
others are ill-advised or unneeded, there is one critical provision
that is urgently required to rectify an outstanding national default.
It's importance far outshines all the rest. That provision is section
114, and it would repeal the Cuban Adjustment Act.
Mr. Chairman, we commend your strength of conviction on this
vital matter. For nearly 30 years, the Cuban Adjustment Act has
stood as a monument to the degree to which this Nation will tolerate gross deviations in basic legislative and judicial fairness when
overarching foreign policy interests are perceived to be at stake.
The offending exceptional amendment, added in the mid-1960's at
a peak of cold war obsession, provides for a more expansive treatment of Cuban nationals who lawfully enter the United States than
has been provided to any other class of person anywhere in the
world before or since.
This law has been a magnet for nearly 10 percent of the Cuban
population to move to Florida and New York. It has allowed hundreds of thousands of Cuban nationals to enter the United States
as tourists, business visitors, flotilla entrance, or defectors, and
render normal departure and entry controls a nullity. Each
achieved permanent residence or citizenship without regard to the
terms of entry or general numerical limits.
Despite the cost of these compromises and the appearance, in
fact, of fairness, the law has failed in its major objectives. Long
after pieces of the destroyed Berlin Wall have been sold off as souvenirs in New York, Castro remains. Rather than forcing Castro
out, this act has allowed him to stay in. The act has had the unintended effect of allowing Castro to dispatch most political opposition; the well educated, the moneyed, and industrious individuals
have all departed. Given the option, how could they choose otherwise?
Correspondingly, the act has allowed Castro to export his most
hardened criminals and to generate hard currency by selling exit
visas, in violation of the law of nations, our own trade laws, and
all basic standards of decency and human rights. In toto, the act
has allowed a tyrannical, petty dictator to remain in power longer
than the most entrenched despot in the former Soviet Union, Ro-
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mania, or even Albania. No matter how bad it gets in Cuba, there's
always Miami.
Such a double standard might be tolerable if there were but two
nations, ours and his, but what of Haiti, El Salvador, China, Peru,
and even Mexico? But more importantly, the issue here is basic
justice. It is justice in the form of fundamental fairness and the equity that each of us as Americans have come to expect and demand
in the administration of America's refugee protections. All persons
who arrive at our shores or who make claims for our humanitarian
protection are part of the family of man and should be adjudged
ythe same neutral standards.
Mr. Chairman, the Cuban Adjustment Act is a cold war relic. It
places in moral and political crisis the integrity of America's immigration and refugee law particularly in the shadow of the Haitian
interdiction program. Although Congress has the power to again
capitulate to the powerful constituencies that will oppose this much
needed change, reason, justice, and equity require that this glaring
omission in our otherwise principled refugee program finally be rectified.
Thank you.
Mr. MAzzoLI. Thank you very much, Mr. Stein. I appreciate that

statement.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Stein follows:]
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TESTIMONY OF
DAN STEIN, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR
FEDERATION FOR AMERICAN IMMIGRATION REFORM
HEARINGS ON HOUSEKEEPING BILL
BEFORE THE
HOUSE JUDICIARY SUBCOMMITTEE ON
INTERNATIONAL LAW, IMMIGRATION AND REFUGEES
MAY 20, 1992

. .

.My

name is Dan Stein.

I am the Executive Director of

FAIR, the Federation for American Immigration Reform.

I want to

thank you for inviting me to testify on behalf of FAIR on the
subject of the immigration "Housekeeping Bill."
FAIR is a national membership-based educational
organization committed to securing the borders of United States
and promoting reasonable limits to legal immigration.

It is in

keeping with our purpose and mandate that I present the following
testimony.
We live in a land of 250 million people.
the books will inconvenience someone.

Every law on

Presumably, a number of

the features of this bill are intended to resolve aspects that
have caused inconvenience to a few.

Unfortunately, what relieves

inconvenience for a few often inconveniences many.

This may well

be the case if this "housekeeping" bill passes.
Eliminating the sunset for the G-4 (Section 102)

special immigrant provisions appears to be reasonable and
worthwhile 1 .
Y

We strongly urge you to repeal the Cuban

i990 Btatiitical Yearbook of the Imiaration and

Naturalization Eervice, p. 56.

The numbers of immigrants

benefiting from this category is minimal during the life of this
(continued...)

Adjustment Act (Section 114), something we have long advocated.
All the rest of the bill, we believe, will cause many more
problems to many more people than it will resolve, and we

strongly urge you to reject those sections.
Section,101 -- Authorisation of Nonimmigrant Entry of Soouses and
Children of Alien XMebers of the Armed boras

For years the INS has taken care of this matter in a
most satisfactory manner.

There is no indication that the manner

in which it has been handled for years has caused any kind of
wide-spread problems.

However, in analyzing the potential

effects of your amendment, it is easy to see it creating much
mischief for the intended beneficiaries.
Today, the administrative policy is to issue B-1
nonimmigrant visas to non-resident alien spouses and children of
alienq,,-xqmbers of our armed forces.

It is INS policy to admit

them as B-1 nonimmigrants for six months.

At the end of the six

months period, voluntary departure until the end of the
enlistment period for the armed forces member spouse/parent is
granted along with work authorization.
The vehicle for work authorization is the voluntary
departure.

Under present policy, work authorization is not given

to most nonimmigrant categories; and when it is, it is severely
limited.

What is the purpose of making this change?

What will

V (... continued)
provision. It is unlikely that there will be opportunity for
serious abuse or heavy subscription.
-2-

4-

II

it resolve?

It has more potential for complicating lives that

are not now complicated than it has for resolving problems.
However, since you are opening this subject for
discussion, perhaps it should be examined in a wider context.
Virtually every alien member of the armed forces is enlisted to
serve as a servant to officers in our Navy.

How appropriate is

it to promote and perpetuate our having a servant clasm, a lesser
class of member of our armed services?

In an earlier time in our

not too distant past, the Navy messes were manned by
African-Americans who were segregated from the mainstream of the
military and whose careers were limited to working as servants
mainly to white officers.

In the late 1940s and early 1950s,

when the military was integrated, all but the Navy pretty much

did away with their servant classes of military personnel.

The

Navy, on the other hand, chose to perpetuate this old, despicable
tradition by enlisting Philippine citizens as mess servants.

Is

it not time we eliminated this last vestige of our Jim Crow
military?
Bection 103 -- EDecial Immigrant
for Cetain USIA Zmlovees

satus and Nonimmiarant Status

The USIA is an important government organization whose
purpose is conveying information about our society to the rest of
the world, especially developing countries of the world.

Of

course, we must communicate with these peoples in their myriad
native languages.

In principle, FAIR agrees that we should open

our society's windows to these peoples, and our immigration laws
should contribute to the facilitation of this.
- 3 -

However, we are

Ilk
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troubled by the lack of a future commitment in the proposed
language.

If the purpose is to insure a cadre of competent

foreign language broadcasters for the USIA, there should be a
provision for at least a two or three year future commitment,
supported by provisional permanent residence for that period of
time.
We suggest that language be constructed to require a
contractual commitment of no less than two years beyond the date
of acquiring lawful permanent residence status.

For that period

of time conditional permanent residence status would be granted
with conversion to full permanent residence upon satisfactory
completion of the contract.

Exceptions would be granted in the

event of death or disability of principals.
FAIR would have no objection to this measure as long as
the numerical restrictions articulated in your proposal are
maintained and a provision for future commitment is included.
Section 104 -- Limited Nonimmigrant Status for Alien

This is a smoke and mirrors proposal.

spouses of

The State

Department would still have to issue nonimmigrant visas to the
beneficiaries of this provision.

Since all would be obviously

intending immigrants, a virtually identical visa interview
process would have to be administered for every visa applicant.
Today's delays are all due to the involved interview process.
Since it would have to be the same, where would be the gain?

Of

course, additional burden would fall on the INS because all who
entered under this provision would have to adjust status to

-4 -

K

permanent residence.

We see no provision for expanding resources

for INS to compensate for this now burden.v

section 105

3. eiao

Adonted

Children

This is a highly complex and emotionally charged issue.
It is fraught with danger and potential for abuse.
alarming is the "quick fix" proposed.

Particularly

Merely making the buying

and selling of children a crime provides little, if any
protection for innocent children and families at risk.

Although

the criminalizing of child marketing is, perhaps, well intended,
it is little more than a window-dressing;

It will not provide

significant protection from unscrupulous black marketers of
children where the children, the natural parents, and the
adoptive parents become victims of some of the vilest acts one
human can perpetrate against another.
No matter how well you craft this legislation, Congress

cannot confer the necessary investigative powers and
prosecutorial jurisdictions outside our borders.

The

probabilities of successful investigations and prosecutions would
be so remote that it would be totally ineffective as a deterrent.
Almost all the criminal acts would occur in foreign countries
where powers of subpoena of our grand juries and other
authorities do not reach.

Most or all witnesses and evidence

Ibid. p. 55. Since 1984 the numbers of spouses immigrating
have averaged at or above 150,000 per year. It is conceivable
that a large proportion of those numbers who now enter the United
States with immigrant visas would enter as nonimmigrants, causing
a massive processing burden to accrue to the INS. In addition,
there would be little or no relief in processing burden to the
State Department.
-5-
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would lie in foreign countries, out of reach of our grand juries
and power of summons and subpoena.

Investigators would be

expected to conduct investigations in foreign countries in which
they have no authority at very great expense.

As a matter of

practicality, while it may look good on paper, this provision
would merely be virtually meaningless.
Aside from the impotency of any kind of criminal
sanctions, there are other flaws in this proposal which have the
potential of inviting extensive abuse.

Allowing two-parent,

functioning families to surrender their children for adoption is

such an invitation.

It raises the specter of children being sold

into bondage or into potentially abusive households with minimal
projections to prevent it. Raising the age from sixteen to
eighteen could very well provide the opportunity to reinstitute
the long-abandoned practice in our civilization of indenturing
children as workers in brothels and sweat shops or as personal
servants.
Before making any changes to Section 101(b)(1)(F), we
urge you to move with great caution and do so only after careful
study of every aspect.. Then, you must include foolproof
projections that can be truly enforced.
Section 10 -- Permant Resident Status for Refugees Admitted to
the United States

Now that the Cold War is over, it is time we reassessed
and re-evaluated our refugee policy.

Refugee status should be a

measure which grants tjpgary refuge to those who are truly
fleeing persecution in their homelands.
-6-

FAIR strongly advocates

265
that the United States pursue a policy of providing effective
temporary refuge for persons truly having a well-founded fear of

persecution if they remain in their home countries.

We urge that

our policy be international in scope, working with all nations of
the world to participate in providing haven to persecuted
peoples.

We also urge that the policy emphasize that such haven

be temporary, stressing that those given safe haven return when

it is safe for them to do so.
We recognize that at times, it may be impossible for
some who have received refuge to return home.

Over years,

equities will accrue that would cause severe hardships to
refugees and immediate family members if they were required to
return even if it were safe for them to return.

Only after the

passage of a significant period of time should refugee status be
converted to a permanent status.
section 107-.z.--I mptLarOe of Aliens in Order to Atten _the
Funeral of an Immediate Blood Relative in the Unitqd Itates
There are some things that inevitably take time.
Presumably, this provision would affect only otherwise
inadmissible aliens and aliens from counties where nonimmigrant
visas are required and who are not in possession of valid
nonimmigrant visas.

Transportation carriers would refuse to

board aliens who do not have such visas or other documentation
that would relieve the carriers from liability for delivering to
the United States inadmissible aliens.

This would require

advance parole which is now expedited and speedily processed in
these types of emergencies.
- 7-
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Most complaints arise from the requirement for
presentation of proof of death of family member and proof that
the alien is truly an immediate blood relative of the deceased.
It takes additional time for the notice of such verification to

be transmitted by the reviewing INS office to the State
Department in the country of the relative.

Such variables as

time differences around the world and consular availability play

4 significant role in getting documentation to the alien
No amount of legislation, no matter how cleverly

relative.

formulated can overcome the vagaries and-vicissitudes of time and
nature.

Furthermore, there exists no satisfactory remedy if

timetables are missed.

This is a legislative act somewhat akin

to legislating against bad weather or the changing of the tides.
section log -- Use of Credible Evidence in SDousal Waiver
&nnligations
Reducing the standard of proof to the level proposed in

this section would virtually nullify the statute against marriage
Actually, it would set back enforcement against marriage

fraud.

fraud to a condition far worse than it was before the marriage
fraud amendments were passed.

Reducing the standard of proof to

"credible evidence" would open the door to self-serving
affidavits and statements of the beneficiary aliens as sufficient
will promote rampant fraud and cause an old problem to reemerge
and leave the INS with few remedies against it.
Section 109 -- Visa Waiver Program
This is a program that is still under evaluation.

The

evaluation is scheduled to continue until September 30, 1994. It

-8-
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should be allowed to proceed through the course of its evaluation

period, rather than making it
emotion 110

--

permanent prematurely.

Jieditinq Airport

admiration Proaesgmin

FAIR has no objection to bring the inspection process

into the 21st century, but caution must be taken against any kind

of construction that excludes old-style manifests or personal
inspection and examination of people.

The only true safeguard

against attempts at using fraudulent documents and fraudulent

claims of admissibility is face-to-face personal inspection by a
trained, experienced officer.

section 112 -- Three-year Rztension of Authorization of
Annrogriations for Refugee Assistance

The entire refugee program needs a comprehensive
evaluation in light of changing world conditions.

Refugee

assistance being an integral, perhaps most important aspect of
refugee policy, should be a part of that evaluation.

If refugee

assistance is authorized for three more years, it is likely that
the whole subject will not be revisited for at least that period
of time.

FAIR recommends that the authorization extension be

limited to one year with a mandate for a full report and
comprehensive analysis of which would include a study of
relevance of United States policy as it relates to the post Cold
War era.

-9-
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i
nation 113

--

Waiver of Ground ofr

zalumion under Diversity

FAIR is long on record opposing the diversity
transition program.

This waiver makes it no better and a little

worse.
Nation 114 -- Repeal of the Cuban Adiustagnt Aat
The repeal of this outdated, counter productive and
discriminatory provision is long overdue.

In its 26 years it has

proven a failure in its foreign policy objectives -- bringing

about political change in Cuba -- and a constant source of
embarrassment for our government.
As we sit here in 1992, Fidel Castro is the last of.the
old Soviet bloc dictators still hanging on-to power.

Certainly

one of the reasons for Castro's staying power is that the core of
his political opposition -- those most likely to depose him --

are sitting in Miami rather than Havana.

While there was a Lech

Walesa in Poland, a Vaclav Havel in Czechoslovakia and a Boris
Yeltsin in the USSR, to agitate and galvanize public discontent
wi' h a failed system, there is no one in Cuba to fill that role.
In our zeal to embarrass Castro, we have inadvertently provided
him with the means to export his domestic opposition, not to
mention a good share of his common criminals.
Let's recognize reality

--

the Cold War is over and we

won, at least with regard to our competition with the Soviet
Union.

The Cubana Adjustment Act is a fossil of an era that no

longer exists.

While Cuba was once a potential security risk to

the United States in a military sense, it is now, at best, a
-

10
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If Cuba poses a threat to us, it is in the

minor annoyance.

potential stream of migrants that could come pouring out of the
For more than 30 years we have been wary of missiles

country.

being la-tchod from Cuba at the United States and the devastation
they would wreak on their targets.

Today, we ought to be equally

concerned about a mass exodus of hundreds of thousands, perhaps
millions of Cubans who could be heading to our shores and the
devastation and calamity that would face the States and
communities forced to absorb them.

It is not a remote possibility -either. Two months ago,
Governor Lawton Chiles of Florida, the state most likely to be
affected by a new wave of Cuban migration, wrote a letter to
President Bush asking for a contingency plan to cope with just

such an occurrence.
Aside from being unnecessary and outdated, the Cuban

Adjustment Act is also patently unfair in light of the recent
events in Haiti.

The United States government decided,

correctly, that merely coming from that strife-torn country did
not qualify the majority of Haitian boat people for asylum in
this country.

We recognized that consideration could be given

only to those who could make a legitimate claim of being
persecuted.

It was only the steadfast adherence to this

principle that preVented a large and perilous boat lift from
Haiti on the scale of the 1980 Mariel boatlift.
How can we morally justify turning away Haitian

migrants

--

even those who are merely seeking economic
-
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opportunity -- or the distressed of any other nation,

for that

matter, when we maintain a policy of carte blanched entry for any
Cuban who arrives here, regardless of the circumstances?

It not

only presents the appearance of unfairness, it is in fact unfair.
The vast majority of Cubans are arriving for the exact same
reason the vast majority of Haitians were trying to get here a
few months ago.
homeland.

They simply want to escape the poverty of their

There are hundreds of millions, perhaps billions, of

people all over the world who find themselves in circumstances
very similar to or worse than the circumstances of today's Cuban
migrants, yet none of them is treated with the same deference as
the Cubans.

There is no place for this kind of favoritism in our
immigration or asylum policy.
repealed immediately.

The Cuban Adjustment Act must be

Cubans should be treated the same as

people of any other nationality who seek asylum in our country -fairly.

Those Cubans who are victims of persecution should be

given the chance to press their claims and, if there is merit to
their cases, allowed to remain temporarily in the U.S.

But this

policy of automatic admission for one group, while we turn away
people of other nationalities in similar circumstances is
inconsistent and, indeed, morally indefensible.
As we have done for years, FAIR strongly urges Congress
to approve this proposal and do away with a long standing
provision in our law which has been an indisputable failure and
an embarrassment.
-

12 -
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Igiotion

s11
--

oratoiu

on Increases in lees

The United States suffers under the burden of a
national debt of more than $3 trillion.

Budget cuts in medical

care, school lunches, infrastructure repair, and many essential
services are in effect or being proposed.

And now it is being

proposed that taxes, diverted from these crucial programs,

be

further diverted to subsidize the filing fees of aliens who are

coming to the United States of their own free will, presumably
with the full understanding that they must accept costs,
obligations and responsibilities arising as a consequence of
their choices.

In better times we could understand such largess,

but at this time with government funding being denied deserving
causes at every turn, this just does not make sense.

It is an

outrage.
jegtion j L~uAwlTreatment of women in CU-.,,rxxjwCtialshi
for Children Norn Abroag
The idea of trying to go back and correct wrongs that
are a minimum of 58 years old is, on its face, an absurd
proposition.

No one in 1992 would argue in favor of a policy

that denied women the same rights to confer citizenship on their
children as men have.

But we must be mature enough to

acknowledge the mistakes of history as well as our powerlessness
to rectify every mistake and every injustice.

If we had to go

back and correct every mistake that has boon made over the past
216 years, we would never be able to move forward.
What this provision would do is issue an open
While the number of people who were

invitation to rampant fraud.
-
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wrongfully denied citizenship because of the pre-1934 law is
probably very small, it is almost certain that the number of
people claiming citizenship on this basis will be very large.

People all over the world will suddenly discover that their
mothers.or grandmothers were U.S. citizens.
The claims that will come pouring in as a result will
be an administrative nightmare.

We have only to look at a

program that relies on personal affidavits and questionable
documents to see the kind of fraud that is likely to ensue.

It

is commonly acknowledged that the majority of the 1.3 million
people who received amnesty under the agricultural workers
provision, did so as a result of fraud.
This provision would be a repeat of the SAW fiasco on a
potentially grander scale, with much higher stakes -- immediate
citizenship.

Even though the statute would place the burden of

proof on the petitioner, all practical experience indicates that
precisely the opposite is the case.

Absent clear evidence of a

fraudulent claim, the government is likely to grant an
immigration benefit to the petitioner.
The INS cannot keep up with the responsibilities it has
now.

This proposal can only make matters worse.

It may be

impossible to conduct a meaningful investigation into the
petitions of thoseclaiming citizenship on the basis of the pre1934 law. What it will provide is a field day for lawyers.

-
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station 02 -Citisenshig
at Birth for Certain children Born
Abroad of United Staten C tisen. and Seotion 203.---.r ending
"aver of the Go2ernment Xno ledae. United sates Heitory, and
Snolsh Latauaae leauirements fgor Naturalisation
United States citizenship is a privilege that we hold

should be held in the highest regard, even with a certain amount
of reverence.

Citizenship imparts with it a number of

responsibilities to protect for posterity the rights and
privileges that make our nation unique and for which we are the
envy of the rest of the world.

Congress has recognized in times

past that in order for citizens to appreciate and be willing to
defend and protect those rights and privileges, there must be an
attachment, a connection to this country.
today.

This is no less true

If we are to have a strong nation, we must have a strong,

informed citizenry.

It seems that there are those in Congress

who try at every turn to lessen the attachment of thia nation's
citizens to the nation.
While on the one hand, it might be worthwhile to
clarify who is or is not a natural born citizen, it is
inappropriate to turn citizenship into a remote concept with
little or no meaning.

These provisions are simply another step

in the direction of turning citizenship into nothing more than a
convenient device for passing immigration benefits to relatives.
They should not be enacted.

-
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Mr. MAZZOLI. Let me go around just a little bit. Mr. La Dieu I
appreciated the comment you mae about needing speakers who
have a command of the idiom of the language ancdthe street talk
and the slang, and as well the cultured talk of the land. Without
that, it's pretty hard to do the job that the Voice of America needs.
But, again, are we now in a world in which there are very few
countries we can't get into legally and our people can't visit? Does
USIA have any kind of programs that encourage language studies
either here in the United States or for U.S. people to travel abroad,
to gain that kind of complete knowledge of the language that your
agency needs?
Mr. LA DIEU. I can't answer the question as broadly as that. I'm
unfamiliar with certain aspects of it. I do know they do have some
training courses in the language.
But I'm going to have Stella answer part of the question about
why it's best that we go abroad and get the people from the country
to be the broadcasters in the particular language. She can cite a
couple of examples for you that I think would answer that part of
the question.
Mr. MAZZOLi. All ight, thank you. Yes?
Ms. Si. Thank you, M9r. Chairman. I'll be-Mr. MAZZOLI. Would you identify yourself for the reporter?
Ms. SI; My name is Stella Si of Voice of America, Chinese
Branch. I'm an international broadcaster.
For the past 3 years, VOA's Chinese Branch has made efforts to
recruit and also provide internships for Americans who study Chinese languages. We have had four of them. I remember that three
of them have had overseas experience. They have studied Chinese
for 2 years in China. One of' them studied Chinese for 4 years in
the United States, but has not gone overseas. They have had problems going on the air and also completing the task of translating
and reporting in Chinese.
So what they did, after they came over here, is to write occasional pieces in Chinese and also most of the work they took up is
production work. So we're using them as engineers.
Also, at the same time, the competition or international broadcasting, likeJBC's, has been very tough, so VOA tried to maintain
a high standard of professionalism. That's why the current staff of
Chinese Branch, I would say 80 percent of them are from-we have
about 35 broadcasters altogether.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Most of them, the 80 percent of that 35Ms. Si. Yes, and they basically received their college degree in
China. Myself, for instance, I received my English degree in China.
I came here and received my master's degree in communication at
Penn State University, and I came over here, I was recruited as a
broadcaster for VGA.
Mr. MAzzorI. I would assume that when you're talking about
broadcasters, that's the very top, the pinnacle, of your profession,
is to be a broadcaster. There must be lower levels where people
may not have to be recruited abroad because they may not have
to go on the air or do simultaneous translations, and that's why I'm
getting into this. I just want to be sure that USIA understands,
just like I've told the colleges when they come here to this room,
not to become dependent on using foreign students to fill out the
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recruitment rolls for the Ph.D. programs because there are a lot of
U.S. students that would maybe have that kind of raw talent. They
may need remediation; they may need to be recruited; they may
need cultural adaptation or whatever else, but it's a lot easier for
the colleges to go abroad and get their kids, and then they fill out
their Ph.D. program. I want to be sure that Voice of America and
USIA don't forget that they, I think, have a responsibility to recruit
first and foremost here in the United States and, second, to try to
do what they can to encourage language studies here in the United
States without just becoming too dependent on foreign-born talent.
I'll just make that pitch.
Mr. LA DIEu. Mr. Chairman, as a union official and president of
the local union, I'm with that statement, to make sure that they
don't become dependent and do give Americans jobs first.
Mr. MAZZOLL I'd like to see in writing where you all have done
something like that because it's too easy not to. If you could send
any kind of letters, if you could send me any kind of documentation
where youMr. LA DIEU. I think I can work with the personnel department
to show one example where they're looking to sponsor for long-term
residency some of the IRB's here, and one example is that they put
an advertisement in the Washington Post for French speakers.
They got several applications, and they have to go through each
and every one of them before they can sponsor the J-1 person for
Ion g-term employment. That's an example of where they trying to
find it and they do recruit. I do know that.
Mr. MAZZOLI. All right.
Mr. LA DiEu. We'll get you something somehow.
[As of the time of publication, this document had not been received.]
Mr. MAZZOLI. Mr. Norton, you were talking about earmarking
user fees. You were saying something, that the fees have gone up
in one category, but only 35 inspectors have been hired. I mean,
is your idea of earmarking that every dollar of increase in the fees
goes back into that kind of program, either in personnel or expanded machinery or something? Is that what you mean by earmarking? There should never be any use of any of these fees for
anything other than the purpose from which they came?
Mr. NORTON. When Congress set up the fee, it did designate
some fairly broad categories. It did say that the money had to go
to inspectors or ADP, automation, detention, that sort of thing.
But what's happened is that the pull of the other programs has
been enormous. You said 35 inspectors; I said 35 percent.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Thirty-five percent?
Mr. NORTON. The fees doubled, a 100-percent increase in fees virtually overnight between 1990 and 1991, but there's only been a
35-percent increase in inspectors. Because money became available,
it started getting drained away from those programs that were core
to the system; that is, putting the bodies on the line to solve the
sort of problems that INS alluded to.
Mr. MAzzOLL. So you don't think thatMr. NORTON. We think the only way to do that is to say that a
certain percentage of that fee account should go to inspectors, the
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overtime to pay inspectors and the infrastructure that directly supports those bodies.
Mr. MAZOLI. OK, my time has expired. The gentleman from

Florida.

Mr. MCCOLLUM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Norton, I find it interesting that on page 13 of your testimony is the hidden little phrase that I kind of like to see there.
It says, "We recommend," and then if I skip a few words, "summary exclusion." That's something I've been very supportive of over
the years. You don't elaborate on it here. It's not a specific legislative.proposal
writing here. that you've got in this; that is, you don't have it in
What do you have in mind? Do you have any suggestions for us
on how we might craft some summary exclusion proposals or do
you endorse the administration's proposal?
Mr. NORTON. Well, we have not seen the administration's proposal. We just became aware of it today. They have not shared it
with us yet.
We generally support a broad system that addresses this problem
of inadmissible passengers. Summary exclusion has been shown to
work in the case of visa waiver pilot program passengers, and we
think it can work for others, especially the abusers. If it pertains
to a British citizen coming here for a vacation at Disney World,
why shouldn't it pertain to a person who has destroyed his documents en route and then makes a frivolous claim to political asylum?
So we think that summary exclusion is part of an enforcement
package that may include fines against these passengers directly
and a system of incentives for carriers to be the screeners. We don't
think that, for example, preinspection can solve all the problems on
the enforcement front, and the administration should direct its attention to the resources that the carriers have and give them incentives for screening passengers as well.
Mr. MCCOLLUM. Well, I see how it fits into the whole thing. I
don't want to make more of it than you have or than you intend
to make here. It just gave me a forum because, as the chairman
knows, I've been for summary exclusion provisions for many years,
and we actually passed one on the floor of the House back in 1984.
I hope at some point we get to revisit the issue, though this bill's
probably not the vehicle for that purpose.
Mr. Stein, you obviously know that I don't agree with you on the
question that you raised. I'm not going to get into some big debate
with you today on the Cuban Adjustment Act. I just make two comments.
One is that while I recognize your criticism in light of the Refugee Act, the Cuban Adjustment Act did come into being in 1966,
and that was long before we had general policies on refugees. So
its history is not one of always being out of step.
And, second, it seems to me that our evidence, at least currently,
since the early Mariel boat lift of the last decade, has been one of
very few Cubans coming here. Those who have come and been adjusted under the act have not presented the kind of problems that
that group did.
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One, unfortunately, has to conclude that, based on what's gone
on in Cuba in the last few years, that the internal group that's
there now is not of a mind at the present moment to revolt. Those
of us who support getting rid of Castro-and I certainly do-would
like to see every encouragement possible to those who are there to
do something about it.
The last comment, I do see a great deal of interest in the Cuban
American community who has come here in seeing him ousted. So
I don't think the fact they're here in any way stills their ardor for
getting rid of him.
But for me to ask you a series of questions and get involved in
the details, you and I wouldn't agree on it, so there's no point in
it.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. MAzzOLI. Thank you very much, my friend from Florida.

Let me ask just a couple more questions. Mr. Nurick, I appreciated the way you characterized this group of people. I'm sure
they're wonderful, wonderful people andI'd love each and every
one of them, but I would hardly put them in a category of being
suffering. It's almost like you characterize them as being a category
that we have some great responsibility to try to help. After all,
they're working for the World Bank and the International Monetary Fund, making very good money, not paying U.S. taxes, to the
best of my knowledge, or many of them, and at the end of the day
they get U.S. citizenship out of it, which isn't really a terribly bad
deal.
Now can you tell me how wrong I am when I say that?
Mr. NuRIcK. I think that kind of issue was very closely examined
in connection with the existing laws. It was resolved inMr. MAZZOLI. Of course, we resolved that in favor of a 1993 sunset.
Mr. NullCK. Right.
Mr. MAzzOL. And we're now saying, but, on second thought, let's
take the sunset off, though that was the way the law was originally
passed. Some Members might have voted for that and rationalized
what we're doing for this bevy of very well-connected people when
we don't do it for Haitians, we don't do it for a lot of other people,
but we did that because we said, well, we're doing it once; we're
clearing out the whole situation; and we're not going to do it any
more. Than, all of a sudden we say, well, let's drop the sunset.
How do you justify that?
Mr. NuRIcK. The people involved have the same problems now
as they did when the act was passed. The retirees, for example,
who have been here for long periods of time after the sunset
provisionMr. MAZZOLL But it's hardly put-I mean, is that a bad thing,

to live in the United States for a long time? I mean, it's not
exactlyMr. NulucK. No, it's not a bad thing. The point is that they lose
their ties.
Mr. MAzzou. They're not exactly living in some Third World
country, after all.
Mr. NtmicK. That's correct, and they get adequate pensions and
that's no problem, but they lose their ties back to their home coun-
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tries, as do their spouses. Their children very often are brought up
here.
Mr. MAzou. I have an answer for that.nobody
Whenever
feeling
for
you run
madeI start
sorry for myself, my mother says, "Look,
office. Nobody forces you to pay the filing fee for another term. If
it's that tough, quit."
Mr. NuRIcK. The United States itself is a paramount mover in
these institutions. They're the ones-the United States has invited
these institutions to be here. The staff people who have come have
managed to make these institutions very credible and viable, hardworking places. So just the matter of their coming here because
they feel like coming hereMr. MAZZOLI. It's not fair to say they have been dragooned.
Mr. NutICK. Excuse me?
Mr. MAZZOLI. I say it's not fair to say that they have been
dragooned.
Mr. NuRICK. No, they have not been dragooned.
Mr. MAzzOLT. Shanghaied, or whatever other term you might
want to use.
Mr. NuRICK. That is correct; they have not been.
Mr. MAZZOLI. Well, I don't say we're not going to do that, but I
like to put these things in perspective. There's a lot of other people
in the world that I think really deserve our kindly attention a great
deal more than G-4's do, but they do as well.
Mr. Norton, let me ask you about this. You said that two things
were important. One was the definition of inspection. I think I
heard you say that. And the other things was a 45-minute rule,
something of that nature, changing that 45 minutes back to 30?
Did I misunderstand what you said?
Mr. NORTON. Well, we wouldn't minimize the importance of any
of 109 and 110 as they have been proposed.
Mr. MAzzOLL All right, but you talked about those two as sort
ofMr. NORTON. As central to theMr. MAZZOLI. Yes, let me ask you this: The centrality of inspection, what does this proposed bill do that you like seeing doneexpands the nature of the inspection, reduces the nature of it,
changes it? What does it do?
Mr. NORTON. Allows greater flexibility. Right now one thing that
is hurting us the most, in addition to slow processing times, which
we think the 45-minute standard, one of the central things you
mentioned, would help, is how INS sees itself in the inspection
process. When we talked to them about using modern techniques,
taking advantage of technology, looking into ways that they can
admit the Huxtables and the Cleavers and find Carlos the Terrorist
in another way, they say, no, the law requires us to look at one
person one at a time, always the same way.
Mr. MAzzLi. So this bill would give them more flexibility in how
they would do the inspection?
Mr. NORTON. That's right.
Mr. MAzzou. And then the other thing was the time limit. I
guess the only question I have is: Is it right for us to mandate a
time limit? I mean rm not on the line. I've never worked at JFK
or anywhere else. What do I know about the responsibilities they
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have? Whether you have a world convention or not, I'm not always
persuaded that some world definition is right. I'm not sure what
appens if I went to an airport in Europe. Would I wait longer
than that? So we're signatory to the convention; if we think that
you have to be inspected or that a longer inspection will protect our
countryMr.NORTON. The United States has an opportunity y to articulate

reasons why it shouldn't comply with the international convention,
but it has not only indicated their willingness to see to it that people are inspected within the bounds that are normally considered
adequate time, but actually sponsored those changes. The administration broadly says everybody should get through the process in
45 minutes, the Department of Transportation and all other players in this arena. The Customs Service and APHIS feel cheated in
that they are evaluated against this 45-minute standard by their
peers internationally, by the passengers, and yet they get no slice
of this time.
Mr. MAZZOL. Just out of curiosity, you must travel a great deal
in your job. Do we get through the positions over in Europe quickly? Are we through, as U.S. citizens, within that 45 minutes?
Mr. NORTON. With rare exception, the United States 13 the far
most difficult when it comes to waiting times.
Mr. MAZZOL. Is that right?

Well, ladies and gentlemen, thank you very much for your time
and attention and your statements.
The subcommittee stands adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 2:30 p.m., the subcommittee adjourned, to
reconvene subject to the call of the Chair.]
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TITLE I-IMMIGRATION
AMNEMMENTS

3

SXC. 101. AUTHORIZATION OF NONIMMIGRANT ENTRY OF

1

4

SPOUSES AND CHElDR-

5

BERS OF THE ARKMD FORCE.

6

OF ALIEN MEM.

Section 101(a)(15) of the Immigration and National-

7 ity Act (8 U. S. C. 1101 (a) (15)) is amended.-8

9
10
11

(1) by striking "~or" at the end of subparagraph

(Q);
(2) by striking the- period at the end of subparagraph (R) and inserting "; or"; and

28

I
2

(3) by addi

3

"(S) an alien who is the spouse or ehid t an

at the ad the Mfowiug w sub.

4

alie .wvinj honorably, in the United Stats onw
t duty in ,he Armed Foram of the United St

6

and who is

7

alien service member for a period n*to um~ed 6

8

years, which period may be extended by the Attorney

9

General.".

ooMpayMU,

or coming to join sxeh

10

SEC. 102. ELhMUNATION OF SUNSET FOR CERTAIN G-4 SPE-

11

CIAL IMMIGRANT PR)VISION&.

12

(a) N GENERA.--Section LG1(a)(27)(I)(iii)(H) of

13 the

Immigration

and

Nationality

Act

(8 U.S.C.

14 1101(a)(27)(I)(iii)(H)) is amended by striking "before
15 January 1, 1993, and".
16

(b)

CONFORMING

A~m.NDMEYn~.--Section

17 101(a)(27)(I) of such Act is further amended by striking
18 "or six months after the date of the enactment of the Im19 migration Techlnical Corrections Act of 1988, whichever
20 is later" each place it appears.
21

(c) EFFErivE DATE.-The amendments made by

-22 this section shall take effect on the date of the enactment
23 of this Act.
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(1)L-q azwAcd
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an 101(a)(27) of the

Naonaliy Act (8 U.8.C.

7

1101(a)(27)) " amended by section 153(s) Ot the

8

Immigration. Act of 1990 and as amended by section

9

2(a) of the Armed Forves Immigration Adjustment

10
II
12
13
14
15

Act of 199i, is amended(A) by striking "or" at the end of subpasragraph (J-),
(13) by striking the period at the end of
subparagraph (K) and inserting "; or", and
(C) by addingg at the end the following new

16

subparagiaph:

17

"(L)(i) an itmidgrant who the Director of the

18

United States Information Agency certifies to the

19

Attorney General

20

skills essential to the Agency's broadcasting activi.

21

ties, and (I)

22

for 1 year, by the Agency in the United States in

23

a capacity requiring the utilization of such skills,

24

and (ii) the spouse or child of such an immigrant if

25

accompanying or following to join the immigrant.".

(r) possesses foreign language

is employed, and has been employed

28

. Miv

m.

m

1

(2) NUMaCAL

2

MouxrT enusL4.-8.ctio

3

ption and Nationslit Act (8 U.S.C. 1153(b)(4)),

4

a. amended by nation 121(a) of the Iim*o

5

Act of 1990, isamended by inwting before the pe.

6

riod at the end the following. "and of whih not

7

more than 160 &ha be availe in fAc yew 1993,

8

and not more than. 50 shl be available in any sub-

9

sequent fiscal year, to special immigrants desanoed

10

203(b)(4) af tb. Immi.

" )i)".
in section 101()(27)(L

(3) PETITION DJ

11

PROC sS FOR sPra.t

wa.

12

GR&VT STATUS.-Section 204(a)(1)(E) of the Immi.

13

gration and Nationality ALc-t, as amended by section

14

162(a)(1) of the Immigration Act of 1990, is

15

amended(A) in clause

16

(i),

by inserting "or

101(a)(27)(L)" after "101(a)(27)(D)", and

17

19

(B) by adding at the end the following new
.
*.clause:

70

"(iii) In the case of an alien seeking classification as

18

.

21 a special immigrant described in section 101(a)(27)(L),
22 the Attorney General shall approve such a classification
23 upon receipt of a certification described in such section
24 issued by the Director of the United States Information
25 Agency if the alien is otherxise admissible.".
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,TUS,-

S

aMd Nafionait
Sedtios 212(e) of the mra
Act a,not apply with roped to the a4tudent

6

o satus (under section 245 of

7

if-

4

h At) of an lia

8

(A) on or before the date of the enactment

9

of this Act and at the time offilingthe applica.

10

tion for adjustment of status, the alien has the

11

status of a nonim igmnt designed in section

12

101(a)(15)(J) of such Act, and

13

(B) the alien quaifies as a special imuni-

14

grant under section 1O1(a)(27)(L)(i) of such

15

Act.

16

(5)

USIA

BASIC

AL'THORITIES.-Section

17

804(a)(1) of the United States Information and

18

Educational Exchange Act of 1948 (22 U.S.C.

19

1474(1)) is amended by inserting "or as special im.

20

migrants under section 101(a)(27)(L) of that Act (8

21

U.S.C.

22

1101(a)(15))".

23

(b)NONLMN

24
25

1101(a)(27)(L))"

after

"(8

U.S.C.

GRA.r STArcS.-

(1) Lv GENERIL.-Section 101(a)(15) of the
Immigration

and

,.

Nationality

Act

(8

U.S.C.

9A

A";
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7
m .m ded by aeds 101 of thi

1

1101(a)(15)),

2

Aet, is amended-

3

(A) by

4
5
6

"ng
or" at the end of mbpus.

Fra (R);
(B) by

the p.iod at th

subpawzpph (8) and in

7

(C) by

8

subparagraph:

9

"(T) an alien who-

ig

d of

ting "; or";ad

the end the lowing new

10

"6(i) is coming to the United States to be

11

employed by the United States Information

12

Agency if the Director of the Agency certises to

13

the Attorney General that (I) the alien pos.

14

sesses foreign language skills essential to the

15

Agencys broadcasting acthities, and (IT) Oe

16

Agency is unable to find equally qualified work-

17

ers in the United States who are authorized to

18

engage in such employment, or

19

"(ii) is the spouse or child of an alien de-

20

scribed in clause (i) and is accompanying or fol.

21

lowing to join the alien.".

22

(2) Co.tDrmo.vs A.ND LnnTATIO.vs.-Section

23

214 of such Act (8 U.S.C. 1184) is amended by add-

24

iag at the end the following new subsection:

288

8
.1

Themabe
Its(1
ot &Ba m

2as (or otherw be P~woie

M aft

xhsma
be aodmi
4 a nominmi

3 under section 101(a)(16)(T)(i) ian my eal yar

may
nt

4 =*a SO.No aie

anaa.

5 *

who maybe

aa

m

unde,suh section but for soh niie --l iu.

6 itton may be dmitt

(or otherwise provided the sata

7 of) a nonimmipat under section 101(a)(1)(J).
8

"(2) The period of authorized tatusa.

a none

9 immigrant under section 101(a)(15)(T) shJ not exceed
10 5 years.
11

Noniminigraxts

"(3)

des nbed

in

section

12 101(a)(15)(T)(ii) shall be granted authorization to engage
13 in employment in the United States and be provided an
14 'employment authorized' endorsement or other appro15 priate work permit.".
16

(c) EFmc'rmE DATE.-The amendments made by

17 this section shall take effect on October 1, 1992.
18

SEC. 104.

I-MITED NONemwGRANT

19
20

9TATus

oR ALZZN

SPOUSE OF CITE.
(a) N GE. 7'EIL.--Section 101(a)(15) of the Immi.

21 gration and Nationality Act (8 U.S.C. 1101(a)(15)), as
22 amended by sections 101 and 103(b)(1) of this Act, is
23 amended-24
25

(1) by striking "or" at the end of subparagraph
(S);

289

(2)) by
2
3
4

dW

theprod at th aMd ot sub,

paisga& (T) and k in ng ; or"; O
(3) by adding at the end the fol

i

new sub-

paraprph

5

"(U) an &U74 and the eldren of the Wien if

6

accompanying o following to join the alien, who is

7

the spouse of a citizen of the Unied States.".

8

(b) CODTONS AND LIXAToNs.--Seetion

214 of

9 such Act (8 U.S.C. 1184), as amended by sections 101(b)
10 and 103(b)(2) of this Act, is amended by adding at the
11 end the following new subsection:
12

"(1)(1) The period of authorized status as a non-

13 inumigrant under section 101(a)(15)(U) shall terminate--14

"(A) 3 months after the date of obtaining such

15

status, unless the citizen spouse (or in the case of

16

a child, citizen parent) has filed a classification pet-

17

tion under section 204(a) for classification of the

18

nonimmgrant as an immediate relative, or

19

"(B) if such a petition is filed on a timely basis,

20

after the end of such period as the Attorney General

21

determines to be sufficient to permit the filing of an

22

application for an immigrant visa, or an application

23

for adjustment of status to that of an alien lawfully

24

admitted for permanent residence, on behalf of the

290

to
n 44mi
alit

1
the fnl di

2

mSO&an eIlp

tos"

ild

stio of m&an

3 The Attorney General may not extend the Smonthaiod
4 of authorized status under subparap (A).
"(2)

5

den

Nnimkmapata

in

d

on

6 101(a)(16)(t7) sbafl be grated autfrwinston to enpg. in
7 employment in the United &ats and be provided an 'er.
8 ployment authorized' endorsement or other appropriate
9 work pr rit.".

10

(c) RESTRIC'TIONS

ON ADJUSTMENT OF STATUS.-

(1) ADJ-ISTMENT

11

TO PERMANENT

PRESENT

12

STATUS

13

REIATIVE PETITION.--Section 245(d) of such Act (8

14

U.S.C. 1255(d)) is amended by adding at the end

15

the following new sentence: "The Attorney General

16

may not adjust, under subsection (a), the status of

17

a

18

101(a)(15)(U) who is the spouse of a citizen (or

19

child of such a spouse) except on the basiof a peti.

20

tion filed by such citizen under section 204(a) to

21

clsify the alien as an immediate relative of the citi-

22

zen.".

23

24

"t21538 o m.)

ONLY ON

nonimmigmant

(2) No CHAu

BASIS

alien

E O O

OF CITIZEN IMMEDIATE

described

N4omouIGR
o

in

T

section

STATUS

FROM u vONmmuoRAxNT STATUS.-Section 248(1) of

291
11

1

such Act (8 U.S.C. 1U8(1)) k amned by tikn

2

"or (10" and ihxiaelin "(K), or (U)".
DI.

3 ac. 1w. rOa,-aN ADoPTm c
4

5

(a) EXPA141ON D CLs&,ICATION OF CmLDR.-

(1) IN GZNML&L--.

and

tion 101(b)(1)(F) of the

Nationality

6

Immig~raton

7

1101(b)(1)(F)) is amended-

Act

(8 U.S.C.

8

anoann" andan
(A) by sting "who is

9

that follows throurth "emigration and adoption"

10

and inserting "(i) who is an orphan because of

11

the death or disappearance of both parents, (ii)

12

who has been abandoned by both parents or by

13

the surviing parent, or (iii) for whom both par.

14

ents have (or the surv-hing parent has) in writ.

15

ing irrevocably released (whether to a public

16

agency or directly to a prospective adoptive par.

17

ent) the child for emigration and adoption",

18

and

(B) by s

19
20

(2)

"abroad".

ADOPTION OF CHILDREN FROM CERTIFIED

204 of such Act (8

21

FOREIGN sTATES.----fetion

22

U.S.C. 1154) is amended by adding at the end the

23

following:

24

"(h)(1) In the case of an alien who has been made

25 eligible for emigration and adoption under the laws of a

22

1 Losip ,t

O
c fi

2 be dommd to be es

und r

gr

(2), t.e

ein elaue (1i),

,Ad
(iii) ot

3 section 101(b)(1)(F).
4

"(2)(A) A forign*ta

i considered to be oertified

5 for purpose of pargrap (1) if the 8erw'-ty of Stt*,
6 in

t

with the Attorney Genea determines that

7 the foreign state meets the standards q)pecied in para.
8 graph (3) with respect to the adoption of a chld for place.
9 ment abroad.
10

"(B) The Secretary of State shall revoke the cer-

11 tif5cation of a foreign state previously made under sub12 paragraph (A) if the Secretary determines that the state
13 no longer meets the standards specified in paragraph (3).
14

"(C) The Secretary of State, in consultation with the

15 Attorney General, shall review and determine, by not later
16 than 1 year after the date of the enactment of this sub.
17 section and at least every 2 years thereafter, whether each
18 of at least the 10 principal foreign states (from which chil.
19 dren desmib

in setion 1O1(b)(1)(F) re being adopted)

20 meets the standards specified in paragraph (3).
21

"(3) The standards specified in this paragraph for

22 a foreign state, with respect to the adoption of a child
23 for placement abroad, are that the foreign state provides
24 for the following:
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18
"(A)oTt

1

not peutt

h d 1w
oa A
msq* undw ti

2

Abro d

3

cuntnmd .din

4

(im) d sectio 101(b)(1)(F) Anth foreip atat.

5

m

eir-

owy of claume (Wthough

it a Crim tokdnap or sell a hl&

6

-4(B) Th. foreign sdate has reliable means of

7

awertain a child's identity and the identity of the

8

child's parents.

9

"(C) In the case ofa child alleged to be an or-

10

phan because of the death or disappearance of both

11

parents or alleged to have been abandoned by both

12

parents or by the surviving parent, the foreign state

13

makes reasonable efforts to identify the child's par-

14

ents and to determine whether such parents are alive

15

and their whereabouts.

16

"(D) If the child is not an orphan because of

17

the death or disappearance of both parents and has

18

not been abandoned by both parents or by the sur-

19

giving parent, biological (and any prior adoptive)

20

parents are provided (i) notice of the adoption pro.

21

ceedings, (ii) an opportunity to contest the adoption,

22

(iii) notice of the permanent and irrevocable nature

23

of the adoption, and (iv) notice that upon the adop-

24

tion any derivative immigration rights that the par.

1

iteW ldwMbe otba.

d

maM m1bta

0,AA

2

3

"(4) Te Seary of Stats"

to be pub-

m

4 WWin the Fed Rl ixt4rAlOfto reign dta t rw.

5

"d(A) periodically

6

under paragrvh (2), and

7

8
9
10

"(B) node of amy revocation effeeW

under

paragraph(2)(B).".
(3) INCREASE rN

XAz
X

AGE FOR AOP.

TION.(A) IN

11

FGNERA.-,Section 101(b)(1)

of

12

such Act (8 U.S.C. 1l01(b)(1)) is amended by

13

striking "sixteen years" in subparagaphs (E)

14

and (F) and inserting "18 years".
(B) CoNR

15

of

AIo
M,' ENT.--Setion

such

Act

(8

U.S.C.

16

341(b)(2)(B)

17

1452(b)(2)(B)) is amended by striking "16

18

year" and inserting "18 years".

19
20

(b) CRaXL Nz,

T r Fon Buimo CHmILR.-

(1) IN GENERA.-Title

18 of the United

21

States Code is amended by inserting after chapter 7

22

the following new chapter:

23

"CHAPTER 8--CHILD BUYING
"131. Buya ot

idni

295
! "!51. d dldr5
"Whtoevr s a eitism or nsaozl ot the United Starm

2

3 and purchase for &avthgodvalue the eutoy or control
4 of a per*= whoS

"(1) isunderthe &VpoflI8 yM and

6

"(2) is an alim;

7 with the intent to establish lawfb permanent residency br
8 such alien, or attempts to do so, s

l be fined underthi

9 title or imprisoned not more than 5 years, or both."

(2) CuxjucAL

10

Am.DM2NT.-The

table of

11

chapters at the beginning of sach title is amended

12

by inserting after the item relating to chapter 7 the

13

following new item:
Id

14

15

. c 4. .

...................... . ......

(c) EmcrVIW

................................

131-.

DATES.-

(1) N"GE.ERAL.-

16

(A) The amendments made by subsection

17

(a) shail take effect on the first day of the first

18

month beginning more than 90 days after the

19

date of the enactment of this Act.

20

(B) The amendments made by subsection

21

(b) shall take effect on the date of the enact-

22

ment of this Act.

23

(2)

PI7BUCATXON OF FOREIGN STATE LIT.-

24

The Secretary of State shall first provide for the

25

publication of a list of the foreign states certified
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I

ndw mtion 204()(2) at the hmptc

2

tOccaliy Aet (a. Wded by the emnn

3

substion (a)(2)) by not l&

4

dat of the -m

7

mad. by

than 1 yar "Ur the

nent o thi Act.

5 owC. 106 FZ&MANNNT 3
6

dN

TAMIATU
F
Fft
hIMUOMl

ADNMM'r TO TM UrI VM
(a) IN G3

A.--%cqion 209 of the Immiation

8 and Nationality Act (8 U.S.C. 1159) is amended9
10

(1) by amending the heading to read as follows:
"PERM-AN9,NT RESIDENT STATUS FOR RElUGEES;

11

z:)ADJuST

12

(2) by amending subsection (a) to read as fol.

NT OF STATuS FOR A

sYEs";

13

lows:

14

"(a) Any alien admitted to the United States under

15 section 207 shall be regarded as lawfully admitted to the
16 United States for permanent residence as of the date of
17 arrival into the United States."; and
18

(3) in subsection (c), by striking "this section"

19

and inserting "subsection (b)".

20

(b) CLERIcAL A

.EDN.vT.-Theitem in the table

21 of contents relating to section 209 of such Act is amended
22 to read as follows:
"So.& 209. Pern&ent resident

23

tutus for regees; a,uiment of sut s for

(c) EF'EcTrvE DATE.-The amendments made by

24 this section shall apply to aliens admitted to the United

AR
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1 ta

udwr .etk 207 dtth. Timmopadoswsa Nim

2 alfActbdbm on, or at

the dat ott Ma

3 of this Act.
4 ac in. nomp Pnwia o

sa c w Oim To AT.

FUNfl A

5

ITS TM

6

BLOOD XATVM IN TUM

7

(a) IN GNm

OF

N DSMZAIU
fl

Afl

-L.-Setion
212(d)(5) of the Immi.

8 gration and Nationality Act (8 U.S.C. 1182(d)(5)) is
9 amended by adding at the end the following utw subpar.
10 graph11

"(C)(i) The Attorney General shall provide, on an ex-

12 pedited basis, for the parole of an alien under this para.
13 graph if-

14

"(I) an immediate blood relative of the alien

15

has died and the funeral for the relative is to be in

16

the United States, and

17

"(11) the alien provides the Attorney General

18

with a certified copy of the death certificate of the

19

relative.

20

"(ii) The period of parole under this subparagraph

21 shall be for the period required to attend the funeral and
22 shall not exceed 30 days (except as may be provided in
23 exceptional circumstances specified by the Attorney Gen24 eral).

mil

1

"(ii) In dama

1
temrm
M,
(). thm

fidist blood breath'
o

to an alien, do qouo,

2 memw, with tosop

,.

3 there, son, daut, brother, or si t of the slim".
4

(b) P z oaT

oN mn.nox oi

5 Attornq General sl

&A
xmmw

repot to the Coagrem

.- The

, not law

6 tbn 2 yea after the date of the enactment o thi At,
7 on the operation of section 212(d)(5)(C) of the Imndp.
8 tion and Nationality Act (as added by. the amendment
9 made by subsection (a)) and on any violations or abuses
10 of the innigration laws resulting from the parole of aliens
I1 into the United States under such section.
12 SE.

13
14

108. USE OF CRED BLE KVIDENCZ IN SPOUSAL WarV.

ER APPLICATIONS.
(a) IN GENERAL.--Section 216(c)(4) of the Immigra.

15 tion and Nationality Act (8 U.S.C. 1186a(c)(4)) is amend.
16 ed by inserting after the second sentence the following-.
17 "In acting on appLications under this paragraph, the At.
18 torney General shall consider any credible evidence sub.
19 mitted in support of the application (whether or not the
20 evidence is supported by an evaluation of a licensed mental
21 health professional).".
22

(b) EFFECTIVE DATE.-The amendment made by

23 subsection (a) shall take effect on the date of the enact.
24 ment of this Act and shall apply to applications made be25 fore, on, or after such date.

Aofi22

" 2'380iM
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1 MC. ISt VIA WA
2

SW

(a) nxumn

AK

or Paoom-4swM 217. 1 the

and Natonality Act (S U.S.C. 1187) k

3 m
4 anmndd-

(1) by amending the noetion h6khi1 to read as

5
6

7

floM.
"VISA WAIVER PROGUM FOR CZWAX VSMfl";

8

(2) in the heading of subsection (a), (a)(1),

9

and (e)by striking "Pwr" and "Pm'Tr" each place

10

either appears and inserting "VISA WAivER" and

11

'VISA WAIVER", respectively;

12
13
14

(3) by striking "pilot" each place it appears
and inserting "visa waiver";
(4) in subsection (a)(1) by striking "during the

15

pilot program period (as defined in subsection (e)),";

16

(5)in subsection (c)(3) by stiking"(within the

17

pilot program period) after the initial period";

18

(6) in subsection (c) by stiki

19

(7)

20

21
22

in

subsection

paragraph (4);

(e)(1)(A)

by

striking

"(a)(1)(A)" and inserting "(a)(1)"; and

(8) by striking subsection (f).
(b) E

uX InoN OF REQUIREMENT FOR ExEcu.

23 TION OF IMMIGRATION FORMS.-S"tion 217 of such Act
24 is further amended25

(1) in subsection (a) by striking paragraph (3);

I.

I

B00

20
(2) in

1

b

on (a) by

idsuipatg- pus

3

psp (4) "spsu 'o "(3)"; and
(3) in subwom (o)(1) by srkn "sbsection

4

(a)(4)"fad inawtin "subeoc (a)(3)".

5

(e)WArvn op RzGemn.-&ction 217(b) of such Act

2

6 is amended by sin

"may not be provided a waive

7 under the pilot program unless the alis has waived ay
8 right-" and inserting "who applies for admission to the
9 United States under the visa waiver program waives any
10 right-".
11

(d) CARR=E

AOREEMENTS.--Section 217(e)(1) of

12 such Act is amended13

(1) in subparagraph (B) by striking "and";

14

(2) in subparagraph (C) by striing the period

15
16
17

at the end and inserting "; and"; and
(3) by inserting after subparagraph (C) the following new subparagraph.

18

"(D) to provide passengers applying for

19

admission to the Tnited States under the visa

20

waiver program with written notification of the

21

waiver under subsection (b).".

22

(e) CLERICAL AMENDmNT.-The item in the table

23 of contents of such Act relating to section 217 is amended
24 to read as follows:
"Sw.. 217. Vtm waivr prgrm for certain isiton.".
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tion 231(a) ot the Immigration ad Ntionality Aot

6

(8 U.S.C. 1221(a)) isamended in the first ante

7

by tingI"t,-t

8

typewritten,".

,and i

"el etr

9

(2) INFORMATION CONTAINED lIN PASSENGER

10

5ANIFEST.---ction 231(a) of such Act (8 U.S.C.

11

1221(a)) is further amended by inserting imnne-

12

diately before the period at the end of the second

13

sentence ", except that regulations concerning the

14

information contained in such lists may not exceed

15

the international standards of the International Civil

16

Aviation Organization".

17

(b) L'SPEMcO,

BY LM3CORKTION OmcICns.-Se-

.18 tion 235(a) of the Immigration and Nationality Act (8
19 U.S.C. 1225(a)) is amended by adding after the second
20 sentence the following: "Nothing in this section shall be
21 construed as requiring a personal interview in the conduct
22 of an eamition or inspection.".
23

(c) PROVISION OF IMIGRATION INSPECTION AND

24 PRENSPECTION SERVICES.-
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tiom ud Nsoaai

3

amndd-

Act (8 U.8.C.
(g) by *

(A) in

4

&ndbwrtng "WWfr

f"

5

(B) in mb

6

35)

is

"obt.

;' and

ton ()-

(i) by stgng "fbrty.f." ad kwut.

7

ing "thit;

8

and

(ii) by striking "March 31st" and in-

9

seating "January 31st".

10
11

(2) EFMCvxvM DAT.-The amendments made

12

by paragraph (1) shall apply to passengers arriving

13

on or after 60 days after the date of the enactment

14

of this Act.

15

(d) LN

tAsE is

PREJ2SPECIION AT FORmIoN Ant.

16 PoRT.-

17

(1)

ESTABUSH

NT

OF

ADDMONAL

18

PRENSPEC'TION STA7ONs

19

PORs.-Not later than 1 year after the date of the

20

enactment of this Act, the Attorney General, in con.

21

sultation with the Secretary of State, shall establish

22

and maintain preinspection stations in at least 5 of

23

the foreign airports that are among the 10 foreign

24

airports which the Attorney General identifies as

25

serving as last points of departure for the greatest
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be in aditm to ay

stalisha'd or

8

10

am

FROM

AT

Or
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DEPART FOR THE UNITED STATES.-

(A)

REPoRTs

To coNoRss.-Not

later

12

than November 1, 1993, and each subsequent

13

November 1, the Attorney General shall compile

14

and submit to the Committee on the Judiciary

15

of the House of Representatives and the Com.

16

mittee on the Judiciary of the Senate a report

17

identifing the foreign airports which served s

18

last points of departure for aliens who arrived

19

by air at United States ports of entry without

20

valid documentation during the preceding fseal

21

year. Such report shall indicate the number and

22

nationality of such aliens ariing from each

23

such foreign airport.

24
25

(B)

ESTABLISHMENT

FRELNSPECTION

OF

ADDITIONAL

STATIo.NS.-Not later Novem.
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mitted under subpar.ah (A) as serving
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the last points of &partm

8

number of aliens who arrive from abroad by air

9

at points of entry within the United States

2

rta ieti ad in the &t rvort sub.

fr te

reatas

10

without

11

preinspection stations shall be in addition to

12

any preinspection stations established or au.

13

thorized to be established either under para.

14

graph (1) or prior to the date of the enactment

15

ofthisAct.

16

valid

documentation.

Such

(e) EXPED.rrED PROCESS FoR THE L SECTION OF

17 CITIZENS.-,Not later than 90 days after the date of the
18 enactment of this Act, the Attorney General shall imple.
19 ment and maintain an expedited process (such as citizen
20 bypass) for the inspection of United States citizens upon
21 arrival from abroad by air at ports of entry within the
22 United States.

AoM, 22, '192(5-38p.m.)
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(a) I Gxnur&--&otim 245A(h)(2) of th. Immi-

6 gration and Nationality Act (8 U.S.C. 1255&(h)(2)) is
7 &monded(1) by stiking "or" at the end of subpa-agaph

8
9
10
11
12
13
14

15
16

(A),
(2) by striking the period at the end of subparagraph (B) and inserting ", or", and
(3) by adding at the end the following new sub.
paragraph"(C) during the period of an emergency
declared by the President.".
(b) TREATMENT FOR PUBLC CHARGE PURPOSES.-

17 An alien who seeks assistance under the exceptions pro.
18 iided by the amendment made by subsection (a)(3) shal
19 not be considered, for purposm of sections 212(a)(4) and
20 241(a)(5) of the Immigration and Nationality Act because
21 of the application for or receipt of such asistqnee, as like.
22 ly to become x public charge.
23

(c) Erncvr v

DA&T.-The amendments made by

24 subsection (a) shall apply to assistance furnished on or

25 after the date of the enactment of this Act.
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5 414(a) of the Immigratin ad Nation&*it Act (8 U.S.C.
6 1524(a.)) is amended by voting "for fica year 1992"
7 and all tb

follows thrngh the period and iwar

"to

8 ery out this eUpter $521,000,000 for fiscal year 1993,
9 $546,000,000 for fiscal year 1994, and $571,000,000 for
10 fiscal .r 1995.".
11

(bEmcrrvz DATE.-The amendment made by

12 subsection (a) shall take effect October 1, 1992.
13 SEC. I MaWAIVER

VARSITY TRANSITION PROGRAAL

14

15

OF GROUND OF EXCLUSION UNDER DAL

(a) IN GENM&L.--Section 132(e) of Immigration

16 Act of 1990 is amended by striking "the ground of exclu17 sion specified in paragraph (6)(C)" and inserting "the
18 grounds of exclusion specified in paragraphs (6)(B) and
19 (6)(C)".
20

(b) EmcTmV

DATE.-The amendment made by

21 subsection (a) shall apply as if included in the enactment
22 of the Immigration Act of 1990.
23 SE;. 114. REPEAL

OF CUBAN ADJUSTMEmy ACT.

24

(a) L GENERAL.-Public Law 89-732 is repealed.

25

(b) EFFECTIVE DATE; TRANsITo.-
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(1) DIozu

1

-&4Alj.g to p19 apb(2)

by mbeo= (a) sd"al take .

2

th. reWal ma

3

onthe datoftthe

t

of this Ae.

4

(2) Tua moN.-Th. repeal mad. b7 sub-

s

section (a) shal "o ap*l to an~y alie admitted or

6

paroled into the United States bdor the dme o the

7

Onatomen

8

meant of status under the first setion otfPublic Law

9

89-732 not later than two years after such date.

10

fathi Act and who aplies fw4

t.

SW. 11M MORATORZUM ON INCREASES IN FE&

(a) IN GENRAL.-The Attorney General and any

11

12 employee or officer of the Immigration and Naturalization
13 Service may not impose any fee in connection with any
14 benefit under the Immigration and Nationality At (or in
15 connection with any application or petition for such bene16 fit)17

(1) for which such a fee was imposed as of May

18

1, 1992, in an amount in excess of the amount of

19

the feeimposed on such date, or

20

(2) for which such a fee was not imposed as of

21

such date, or with respect to any category of persons

22

with respect to which such a fee was not imposed on

23

such date.

24

(b) EXCEPTION

FOR NEW

BE.NFITS.--Subsection

25 (a) shall not apply to a fee with respect to a benefit (or
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with an ppliation or pdrtio 1
2 fit) whieh was not avaaabl s of May 1, 1992.
1

3

neti

l

ban-

(a) SqST.-.SubSmtion (a) shall not apply to fer
day of the first month that

4 impod on or after the fit

5 begins more than 24 months awtr the date of the enact6 ment of this Act

7
8
9

TITLE I--NATURALIZATION
AMENDMENTS
9W. 201. EQUAL ThEATMhgNT OF WOMEN IN CONF RIIG

CIMENHIP FOR CHILDB'R

10
11

BORN ABROAD.

(a) IN GENEzRAL.--Section 301 of the Immigration

12 and Nationality Act (8 U.S.C. 1401) is amended(1) by striking the period at the end of para-

13
14

graph (g) and inserting "; and", and
(2) by adding at the end the following new

15
16

paragraph-

17

"(h) a person born before noon (Eastern Stand-

18

ard Time) May 24, 1934, outside the limits and ju-

19

risdiction of the United States of an alien father and

20

a mother who is a citizen of the United States who,

21

prior to the birth of such person, had resided in the

22

United States.".

23

(b) WArVER OF RETE.vION REQUREmENTS.-Any

24 proision of law (including section 301(b) of the Irnnigra25 tion and Nationality Act (as in effect before October 10,

,

,I

Vw

309
t
1 1978), and the provims

at eetiom 201(g )

tihe National-

2 k Act .f 1940) that provided br a paw's le of ski..
3 zeahip or nationAity if the person Wd to ome to, or
4 rsid. or be p4yie y present in, the United states "l
5 not appy in the am of a per
6

United State

p based on such person's deosnt fom an idi-

7 vidual defend in section 301(h) of the Immipation and
8 Na&tionality Act (as added by subsection (a)).
9

(c) RzTwAocrivs APPwuTION.-The amendment

10 made by subsection (a) shall apply to persons born before
11 noon (Eastern Standard Time) May 24, 1934, and the
12 provisions of subsection (b) shall apply to persons born
13 at any time. The immigration and nationality laws of the
14 United States shall be applied (to persons born before, on,
15 or after the date of the enactment of this Act) as though
16 such amendment and such subsection had been in effect
17 as of the date of their birth. However, the retroactive ap.
18 plication of the amendment and provision shall not affect
19 the validity of citizenship of anyone who has obtained citi20 zenship under section 1993 of the Revised Statutes (as
21 in effect before the enactment of the Act of fay 24, 1934.
22 48 Stat. 797).
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(a) IN Gx-ZI&L-Scdoc 301 of the ImmipWt o=

4 and Nationaiq Adt (8 U.S.C. 1401), a amended by se5 tion 202(s) of this Act, is ibrthr aiended(1) by ieting "nata.al born" aft. '"Te fl.

6
7

lowing sa be nationals =d";

8

(2) bys ring pragmaph (d);

9

(3) in paragraph (e), by striking "a continuous

10

period" and inserting "an aggregate period";

11

(4) in paragraph (g), by striking "five years, at

12

least two of which were after attaining the age of

13

fourteen years" and inserting "one year in the ag-

14

gregpte";
(5) by striking the period at the end of para-

15
16

graph (h) and inserting a semicolon and
(6) by adding at the end the following new

17
18

paragraph;

19

"(i) a person born, in or out of wedlock, outside

20

the United States and its outl-ing possessions of

21

parents one of whom is a citizen of the United

22

States, if such person would otherwise be stateless

23

at birth.".

24

(b)

CoN.lav

o

AmXND xNs.--41)

Section

25 309(a) of such Act (8 U.S.C. 1409(a)) is amended by
26 sutiking "(d),".
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(2) Seotm 84l(a) of so& *At(SU.&C. 1462) b
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3 inezig "(0), (C), or (i) of etion 301".
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(2) The amedmua ma e by p

8 tiwugh (5) of subsection (a) shall &ly

pphe (3)

to peson. born

9 on or after the date of the enactment of this Act and to
10 persons who have not attained the age of 18 years as of
11 the date of the enactment of this Act.
12

(3) The amendments made by paragraphs (2) and (6)

13 of subsection (a) and by subsection (b) shall apply to per14 sons born on or after noon Eastern Standard Time on
15 May 14. 1934.
16 SC. 208

KmANDNG

wAIvER

17

INOWLZMIG

18

340UM
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TilE GovEmmumr

UNFD STATM
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FOR

rIZAIOK

(a) L' GExER A-S.eetion 312 of the Izrigrtion

21 and Nationality Act (8 U.S.C. 1423) is amended22

(1) by inserting "(a)" after "312.",

23

(2) by striking "this requirement" and all that

24

follows through "That" the second place it appears,

'

11

7

312

i

x

(3) by

3

(4) by

4

wCdm

5

"(b) TIN reurm

6

,t

.e

a m U.=
t g

at the end the following nw svbsOf m~s~()SWa

not

pply to any peen"(1) who in umable beeatm of pbys

7

or devel.

8

opmental disability or mental impairment to comply

9

therewith; or

10

"(2) who,. on the date of the filing of the per-

il

son's application for naturalization as provided in

12

section 334, eitler-

13

"(A) is over 50 years of age and has been

14

li ,ng in the United States for periods totaling

15

at least 20 years subsequent to a lawful admis-

16

sion for permanent residence, or

17

"(B) is over 55 years of age and

1en

18

liing in the Tnited States for pet4ods totaling

19

at least 15 years subsequent to a lawfu admis.

20

sion for permanent residence.".

21

(b)

CowoxMwG

Am.NDxMs-.--Seetion

22 245A(b)(1)(D) of such Act (8 U.S.C. 1254a(b)(1)(D)) is
23 amended by string "312" each place it appears and in.
24 serting "312(a)".
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APENDIX 2.--CORRESPONDENCE FROM THE WORLD BANK-INTERNATIONAL MONETARY FUND TO HON. NicHOLAs F. BRADY,
SEcREtAY OF THE TREAS uRy, MAY 11, 1992

THE WORLD BANK
INTERNATIONAL MONETARY FUND
Weshngton. D.C. 20431

May 11, 1992

Hon. Nicholas F. Brady
Secretary of the Treasury
1500 Pennsylvania Avenue, N.W.
Washington D.C. 20220
De,, Hr. Secretary:
We write to request your support for the enactment of the Immigration
and Naturalization Housekeeping Amendhnents Act of 1992, a bill recently
introduced by Congressman Mazzoli, Chairman, Subcommittee on International
Law, Immigration and Refugees of the House Judiciary Committee. A hearing on
the bill is to be held by the subcommittee on May 20, 1992. The bill involves
a matter of concern to staff of the international governmental institutions
based in the United States, including the World Bank and the International
Monetary Fund.
Some ten years ago, it became apparent that the then existing
immigration laws were creating serious problems for some non-United States
staff and their families. These problems arose because, unless particular
exceptions could be found in the immigration laws, international organization
retirees and their spouses and children, on G-4 visas, were obliged to leave
the United States after the employee retired, even though the retiree may have
had a long period of service and residence in the United States. This was
particularly difficult for children who spent their formative years in the
United States and who, for all practical purposes, had become Americans. It
was also difficult for retirees and their spouses whose ties with their home
Legislation to relieve these
countries had weakened after many years here.
problems was supported by successive Administrations of both parties, by every
living ox-Secretary of State and Treasury and by the heads of all the major
international organizations.
The 1986 Imigration Act took care of the major problems that then
arose. It provided a basis fo' surviving spouses and children on G-4 visas to
apply for permanent resident status, subject to their meeting certain
residency requirements.
It also provided that retirees from international
organizations could become permanent residents provided they had 15 years
physical presence in the United States. These provisions have been much
appreciated. However, the Act also contained the so-called sunset' provision
(8 U.S.C. 1101(a) (27)1) which required that retirees apply for permanent
residence by January 1, 1993. The effect of this provision is that an
employee who joined the international organization after January 1, 1978 will
not be able to qualify. Furthermore, an employee who joined the international
organization before January 1, 1978 and has the requisite period of residence,
but does not retire by January 1, 1993, will also not be able to apply because
the employee will not be able to comply with the January 1, 1993 cut-off date.
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Consequently, these retirees will face the same problems as did the
retirees for whom relief was granted in the 1986 Act. And as time goes on,
this cutoff date will, of course, preclude more and more retirees (and their
spouses) froa remaining as permanent residents regardless of their long
periods of service here.
The bill introduced by Congressman Mazzoli would eliminate this 'sunset'
provision. The 15-year residence requirement would remain in the Act. Uhile
we do not have precise figures, the elimination of this sunset provision is
likely to involve a total of both retirees and their spouses of less than
100 per year for the foreseeable future.
We would be grateful for anything that you and those who work with you
are able to do to promote prompt enactment of the legislation.
Sincerely,

Lewis T. Preston
President
Woeld Bank

-IN41O----11

Michel Camdessus
Managing Director
International Monetary Fund
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APPENDIX 3.--CoRnsoNDxNcx FtoM CHARLxs8D. D Wrrr,
AIRZL 21, 1992
Charles D. DeWitt
P.O. Box 191
Redmond, WA 98073
April 21, 1992

The Honorable Romano L. Mazzoli
Chairman
Subcommittee on International Law,
Immigration and Refugees

Dear Representative Mazzoli and Committee Members:
I wish to give my support for the H.R. 4007 which would
allow me and others like me to be secure in our citizenship and
would restore to myself and my 90 year old mother rights which
we had always been told were ours.
My mother Marie Dewey Dewitt was born in Portland, Oregon,
on June 15, 1901. Both of her parents were native United States
citizens.
In 1924, she married Benjamin DeWitt, a Canadian
citizen. On January 17, 1932, I was born in Ontario, Canada.
My father was a lieutenant in the Royal Canadian Signal Corp.
During the Depression, junior officers including my father were
dismissed from the service. My parents, marriage broke up and,
in 1936, my mother returned with my brother and myself to
Seattle, Washingtot.
I have lived all the rest of my life as a.
American. While my mother lived in Canada, she never did
anything, such as vote, which would have compromised her U.S.
citizenship.
In the fall of 1937, my mother went to the Seattle Office of
the Immigration and Naturalization Service, on Airport Way, to
find out about her sons, status. She met with Mr. Grey, who
appeared to be a senior official. Initially, there was
confusion about our status. She met several times with Mr.
Grey, and provided him copies of our birth certificates. Mr.
Grey then informed her that her sons would automatically become
American citizens at the age of 12. She wanted to make certain
because of her problems with my father from whom she had been
divorced. Mr. Grey told my mother she did not need to worry
about it and that no further action was necessary on her part.
Now, 56 years later, there is a question about my
citizenship.
I am told by the Immigration and Naturalization
Service that a mistake has been made. Because my mother was a
woman she did not have the same right to pass on citizenship to
her children as a man. Although the law was changed, it did not
give equal rights to her or to me since I was born prior to
1934.

817
Rep. Romano Mazzoli
April 21, 1992
Page 2
I have lived all my life as an
This has been a shock to me.
American citizen. I served in the U.S. Marine Corps and have

I have voted and paid
secret security clearances.
held
taxes all my adult life and live an honorable life as an
I am now told that I can not vote or travel on my
American.
U.S. passport. This is not fair. I will fight for my
citizenship and hope that you resolve this injustice for those
of us who are caught by a law which was wrong then and is wrong
today. Please support passage of the provision to give equal
rights to U.S. women citizens whose children were born prior to
1934.

Sincerely,

Charles D. Dewitt
cc:

Congressman Tom Foley
Congressman Norman Mineta
Congressman Rod Chandler
Senator Slade Gorton

t
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MAY 21, 1992
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ba 21,1992
Honorable RomanocMauzol
Chairman
Subcommittee on International Law, Immigration and Refuees
B37OB Raybum Houe Offc Building

,AY

.4 I

Wnhington, D.C. 20818 /

Dear Mr. COi5k-C

-

I want to thank you again for the opportunity to testify on H.IL 3389 befor your

subcommittee yesterday. I appreciate the attention you are giving to the plight of the 832
Polish and Hungarian paroles.
Following my testimony, you expressed some concern about giving residency to
paole" who had not qualified for refugee status. I want to point out that the paroles did

policy for
Infact qw
for refugee status at the time they appliedbut U.S. reA
Poland and Hungary changed before the applications were apawrovd. Thiswas the very
reason they received parole -. because they were on the verge of receiving refugee status
when the rules changed on them.
In light of the circumstances of their entry and the fact that the INS only paroled
applicants with family ties in the United States, H. 3389 does not provide the parolees a
special benefit they were not intended to receive. The INS Adly expected the parolee to
become U.S. residents through normal channels. However, because many of the
parolee do not have does enough family ties to apply through the family reunification
process, H. 3389 is necessary to ensure them the opportunity to gain residency.
Again, thank you for considering HR 3389 as an addition to the INA revisions
bill. Please call if you or your staff have any additional concerns about the bill.
Sincerely,

WILLIAM 0. LIPINSKI
Member of Congress
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Republicans Abroad

r io

May 18, 1992
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The Honorable Howard L. Berman
137 Cannon House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20515
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Dear Congressman Berman,

*

As the international arm of the Republican National Committee
representing over one million Americans in 70 countries around
the world and a founding member of the Federated League of
Americans Around theGlobe (FLAAG), Republicans Abroad would
like to express our support for House Bill 4561 (H.R. 4561).
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We support this important legislation, which affects thousands of
our citizens residing abroad and would like to extend any
assistance we could offer to see it passed into raw.
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3.
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FAMILIES OF AXMUZCA

tIBCJOITTE ON INTERNATIONAL LAW,

U

IMMIGRATION#

AND RIFUG238

JUDICIARY COMMZTTEE
S. HOUSE OF RXPRNSIXNTATMVS

XAY 20, 1992
Adoptive Families of America is a national membership organization
of over 15,000 adoptive and prospective adoptive families, and the
umbrella organization for over 275 adoptive parent support groups
across the country. Thank you for the opportunity to present a
brief statement regarding the immigration legislation proposed by
Representative Romano hazzoli involving the visa process for
children adopted internationally.
The law as currently written provides for the finding of "orphan"
status for the child of a sole surviving parent who has irrevocably
released the child for emigration and adoption, and for the child
who is an orphan because of the death, disappearance, abandonment,
or desertion of both parents. The law does not allow for the
situation in which both parents are alive and both irrevocably
release the child for emigration and adoption. The proposed
legislation would allow current law to be superseded in certain
certified countries.
Adoptive Families of America is in support of the proposed
legislation. We very much like the streamlining of the process, all
the while maintaining strong safeguards against abuse of children
and families in the countries of origin. We are strongly in favor
of the provision allowing children who are not "orphaned", yet
whose parents are unable to care for them, to be eligible for
adoption. We are very pleased that the United States government
will no longer second-guess the process of adoption or child
protection in the country of origin by exacting higher standards
for adoption in those countries than we apply to children in the
United States.
However, although we are in no way opposed to the idea of the
certification of countries for eligibility for the streamlined
process, we think the certification process does not go far enough
in requiring the State Department to certify countries that fit the
criteria. A"U countries that exhibit the four criteria outlined in
the amended Section 204 should be certified for the streamlined
visa process. There should be no limits such as "at least the 10
principal foreign states." Adoptive Families of America fears that,

821
the State Department

will

certify only

the minimum

number of

countries required. We think that children in all countries meeting
the criteria should have equal access to the new visa process.
Adoptive Families of America proposes that the State Department be
required to certify that countries do not meet the criteria. In
this way, there would be no question as to which countries have the
highest standards in place, insuring that safeguards were in effect
against family dissolution and adoption fraud in the country of

origin.
In conclusion, Adoptive Families of America is pleased to see this
legislation finally beginning the process towards becoming law.
With the changes we have proposed, we believe this legislation will

go a long way to helping prospective

adoptive

families provide

permanent, nurturing homes for the children who wait around the

world.
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May 19, 1992

Hon. Nicholas F. Brady
Secretary of the Treasury
1500 Pennsylvania Avenue, N.W.
Washington, D.C. 20220

Dear Mr. Secretary:
I an writing to request your support for the enactment of the Imigration
and
Naturalization Housekeeping Amendments Act of 1992, a bill recently
introduced
by Congressman Mazzoli, Chairman of the Subcommittee on International
Law,
Imigration and Refugees, of the House Judiciary Comittee. A
hearing on the
bill is to be held by the Subcomittee on May 20, 1992. The bill
involves a I
matter of concern to staff of the international governmental
institutions
based in the United States, including the Inter-American Development
Bank.
Some ten years ago, the then existing fomlgration laws were creating
serious
problems for some non-United States staff and their families. These
problems
arose because, unless particular exceptions could be found in
the imigration
laws, the retirees of international organizations and their spouses
and
children, who were on 0-4 visas, were obliged to leave the United
States after
the employee retired, even though he or she may have had a long
period of
service and residence in the United States. This was a particularly
difficult
situation for children who had spent their formative years in
the United
States and who, for all practical purposes, had become Americans.
It was also
difficult for retirees and their spouses whose ties with their
home countries
had weakened after many years here.
The 1916 Imigration Act provided a basis for surviving spouses
and children
on 0-4 visas to apply for permanent resident status, subject to
their meeting
certain residency requirements. Furthermore, under the Act, retirees
international organizations could become permanent residents provided from
they had
15 years physical presence in the United States. These provisions
have been
mAch appreciated. However, the Act also contained the so-called
sunset"
provision (S U.S.C. 1101 (a) (27)1) which required that retirees
apply for
permanent residency by January 1, 1993. The effect of this provision
is that
an employee who joined the organization after January 1, 1978 cannot
qualify
for permanent residency. Furthermore, an employee who Joined the
organization
before Janmary 1, 1978 and has the requisite period of residence,
but does not
retire by January 1, 1993, will not be able to apply because he
or she will
not be able to comply with the January 1, 1992 cut-off date.

V

828

o~e
o~mqetly,
nov retires vill face the esarn problem as did the retirees for
ubem relief was granted in 1986 Act. As time goes on, this cutoff date will,
of course, preclude more and more retirees (and their spouses) from remaining
" permanent residents regardless of their long periods of service here.
The bill introduced by Congressman azzoli would eliminate this "sunset"
provision. The 15-year residence requirement would remain in the Act. While
I do not have precise figures, the elimination of this sunset provision is
likely to involve less than 30 staff members per year for the foreseeable
future.
I would be grateful for your support to promote enactment of the legislation.

Sincerely,
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IHI, PRs
EDENT, AMEPICAN IMMGRATON LAWYERS ASSOCiATION,
MAY 29, 1992
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Congressmen Romano L. Massoli
2246 Rayburn House Office Building
Washington, DC 20515-1703
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Dear Congressman
Z

aszsoli:

.

oboft

It was a pleasure to have had the privilege of
appearing before your subcommittee to testify on the

amwIN1

Efficiency bill.
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I think I owe you a fuller explanation of our
proposal to modify the existing petition procedures for
immigrant investors.
Our proposal stems from the fact that many of the
concepts contained in this law were, of necessity, the
subject of fairly complicated regulations. For example,
regulatory definitions of important requirements such as
"capital," *commercial enterprise"' sad "troubled
business' are susceptible to varying interpretations in
the context of different transactional structures.

Do-

A,..-.

Z' sP.

This has led to understandable confusion in the
minds of many individuals who would use the investor
provisions except for the fact that they do not know
whether their proposed investment would qualify under the|
regulatory definitions.
To add to this concern, the current INS
regulations require that the investment to have actually

been placed at risk before an adjudication can occur on
the qualification of the investment.

DWOFFICE. 1400E'YESTREET.NW.-S

2.00. WASHINTON. DC 2006. 1202 371.9377, FAX (20) 371 .9449
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Congressman Romano L. Nazzoli
Ny
r29, 1992
Page 2
Please do not take this to mean that I am
criticizing I1S' regulations. Quite to the contrary, the
INS expended considerable time and effort in a sincere
attempt to capture the essence of congressional intent as
far as this new classification is concerned. The INS is
not, however, an agency with experience in the area of
commercial business transactions and, I believe, ought to
be given the statutory authority to review proposed
transactions under the regulations, before specific
investors are identified. This would serve the interests
of U.S. interests who are eager to locate resources to
capitalize employment-creating businesses. In fact, I am
advised that the S.E.C. has a similar procedure in
connection with its review of public stock offerings.
Our proposal would simply allow a party to submit,
for INS approval, a petition or letter request which
contains the structure of a proposed investment whether
or not a particular investor has been identified. Once
the transactional structure is approved by the INS,
individual investors would still be required to petition
for specific visa classification upon making their
investment. Thus, it would be possible for an American

entity seeking to capitalize a qualifying venture to
receive an approval of its proposed legal structure and
market this approved structure to interested investors,
just as is done with public stock offerings.
What our proposal would not do is to shield the

identity of investors from the INS or the public.

Our

proposal has the added advantage of encouraging

businesses with specific investment transactions to file
for qualification with the INS before promoting them
abroad. This would avoid the unfortunate situation where
a business incorrectly assumes that its investment

structure would qualify under technical INS rules and
interpretations when the transaction might be deemed to
not qualify, thus frustrating the efforts of everyone to
capitalize an employment-creating enterprise.
I hope that this letter has clarified my testimony
on this issue. If I can be of any further assistance, do

not hesitate to call.
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June 8, 1992

The Honorable Rommnd
zzoli
Chairrnan
Subcommittee on International Law,
Immigration, and Refugees
Committee on the Judiciary
House of Representatives

USIA
JUN 10
.' 4MIGRATION

Dear Mr. Chairman:
Thank you for the opportunity to arress your Subcommittee on Section 103 of
the Immigration and Naturalization Housekeeping Amencdments Act of 1992 and
your interest in the Voice ot America's critical need for a new visa.
I would like to take this opportunity to expand on my response to your
questions as to whether we are making a concerted effort to find U.S. citizens
for our foreign language broa*-aster positions and whether we have any option
to bring foreign nationals int, the United States for this purpose.
I assure you our ability to broadcast in most of the 46 foreign languages in
which we are currently on the 3ir depends on our ability to attract and retain
foreign nationals from abroad.
Our foreign language broadcasters must have a unique combination of skills and
knowledge. Tiey must possess native fluency in the broadcast language,
including idioms and contemporary nuances; an in-depth knowledge of the
people, history and culture of the broadcast area to produce materials which
make American policies, institutions and culture understandable and
meaningful; and professional journalistic skills which meet VOA's high
standards.
Despite extensive and continuing efforts to recruit within the United States,
we have found that the American workforce simply does not contain a sufficient
number of people with this rare combination of skills. Even in languages with
large numbers of immigrants, individuals quickly lose their native-level
fluency, especially contemporary idiomatic usage. Nor do American schools
produce significant numbers of students fluent In languages such as Anharic,
Hausa, Urdu and Uzbek.
We maintain an active, ongoing recruitment effort for all broadcaster
positions. Our foreign language positions are widely advertised via open
recruitment notices at regional Office of Personnel Management offices and
Federal Job Information Centers nationwide. These positions are also
continually carried in Federal Career Opportunities, the most popular
nationwide listing of rNeea Jo5.

827
-2In addition, VOA recruiters regularly visit universities and attend
professional$ academic and ethnic conferences and conventions throughout the
country. Each year, recruiters attend the prestigious Russian language study
oamat Middlebury college and Norwich University in Vermont. Just this
A recruiters visited major universities across the country, and
s n
attended the Ntional Association of Hispanic Journalists' 10th annual
convention in Albuquerque, Now Mexico.
We also advertise our broadcaster positions in major English as well as ethnic
newspapers in this country.
Our nationwide recruiting efforts have enabled is to hire a numer of U.S.
citizens as foreign language broadcasters in languages such as Russian,
Ukrainian, Greek and German. However, they simply have not yielded enough
suitably qualified citizens to fill the majority of our vacancies.
Only when we have beef, )able to find suitably qualified citizens have we
hired and brought foreign nationlIs to the U.S. in accordance with the
authorities expressly granted by Congress to USIA for thzse purposes (Section
1474 of Title 22 USC).
Since January of 1989, we have hired a total of 146 foreign language
broadcasters for 40 of the 46 languages in which we currently broadcast. Of
these new hires, 42 were U.S. citizens and 104 were non-U.S. citizens (71 of
these non-U.S. citizens were employed using the J visa, while others were
already in this country on permanent resident visas).
I have enclosed a detailed description of our domestic recruitment efforts for
your information along with an analysis of our hiring of foreign language
broadcasters since January 1989. We would be happy to supply any additional
information you desire.
Once again, I want to thank you for your interest and support in this matter
of great concern to the Voice of Pnerica and me.
Sincerely,

CHASE UNTERMEYEtr

Associate Director for Broadcasting
Enclosures

FOREIGN LANGUAGE IRBs HIRED 1/89 - 5/92
LANGUAGE

TOTAL U,S, CIT

NON-CIT

J VISA PERCENT
OF
NEW HIRES

ANRARIC
HAUSA
PORTUGUESE-AFRICA
SWAHILI
FRENCH TO AFRICA
ALBANIAN
BULGARIAN
CIRCE

4
6

100%
100%

1
3
1
2
1
3
4
1

25%
75%
20%
67%
100%
60%
57%
331

1

50%

1
2
1
3

100%
50%
100%
60%

11
2
1

79%
67%
100%

1
1
4
1
7
1
1

17%
50%
67%
25%
88%
100%
33%

2

100%

ESTONIAN
GERMAN

GREEK
HUNGARIAN
SPANISH TO EUROPE
LATVIAN
LITHUANIAN
ROMANIAN
TURKISH
SERBIAN
SLOVAK
SLOVENE
CROATIAN
CHINESE
BURMESE
KOREAN
LAO
TIBETAN
PORTUGUESE-LAT AM
SPANISH TO LAT AM
CREOLE
ARABIC
BANGLA
HINDI
PASHTO
URDU
RUSSIAN
UKRAINIAN
ARMENIAN
AZERI
GEORGIAN
UZBEK
TOTALS:

2
2
2
1
4
2
2
146

104

NOTES:
NEW HIRES WERE MADE IN 40 OF OUR 46 FOREIGN LANGUAGES
IN 37 LANGUAGES AT LEAST SOME NEW HIRES WERE NON-CITIZENS
IN 29 LANGUAGES AT LEAST SOME NEW HIRES WERE ON J VISAS
49 PERCENT OF ALL NEW HIRES WERE ON J VISAS
FOREIGN LANGUAGE IRBs HIRED 1/89 - 5/92

751
33%
50%
49%

329

C'NFERENCES/CNWR FAIRS
Career DCy Fair-Towson State, MO
Jbb Fair-U of Meryland
Natil Assoc of Hispanic Journalists-NY
MASS Conferance-Miami, FL
Block Human Resources Conf-D.C.
tbod College-Frederick, MD
Hispanic Enterprise-Rierto Rico
Carer Fair-Uof Maryland
NAAP Conference-Crystal City
Career Day-American Univ. D.C.
Nat'l Conf on Blacks in
Higher Education-D.C.
Ft. Meade Career Fair-D
Nat! Assoc of Hispanic Journalists
Albuquerque, NM
Bowie State-ND
George Mason Univ-VA

DATE
12/90
4/91
3/91
6/91
8/91
10191
11191
11/91
1/92
1/92
3/92
4/92
4/92
4/92
4/92
4/92

VOA recruiters also visited the following COLLEGES/UNIVERSITIES during the
past year:
Virginia Tech
Howard University
Norwich University, VT
Middlebury College, VT
University of Massachusetts
NIT
Harvard
Boston College
Princeton
Columbia
Ohio State
University of Illinois
University of Pittsburgh
University of Texas, Austin
Baylor University
University of Houston
University of Missouri
University of Iowa
University of Wisconsin
UC Berkeley
UC Santa Cruz
Stanford
USC
UCLA

330
DOMESTIC RECRUITING EFFORTS
The Voice of America has advertised its Internatioral Radio Broadcaster
positions in the following domestic publications during the past 18 months.
In addition, VOA has sent out numerous mass mailings of letters and
recruitment flyers to university language departments and placement offices
seeking applicants for these positions.
PUBLICATION

DATE

New York Times
Washington Post
Los ngeles Times
Detroit News
SADA Alwatan
(Dearborn MI)
Lao Samphanh
(Santa Ana, CA)
Sangkhom Lao
American Association for
Advancement of Slavic
Studies (AAASS)
Washington journal
Miami Herald
Hispanic Link
Washington Post

6/91
8/91
9/91
9/91
9/91

Washington Post

10/91

(Job Market Supp)
El Nuevo Dia
Brdcst Magazine
La.ks Newspaper
Washington Post
Columbia Spectator

9/91
12/91
1/92
4/92
5/92

11/90
12/90
12/90
12/90
12/90
2/3/4/91
2/3-4/91

.4,
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On Nay 17,
(*INS")

1991,

the Immigration

A Naturalization Service

issued an interim rule which requires that battered spouses

seeking

a waiver

cruelty

submit

of a
an

professional.

joint

petition

affidavit

Section

of

108

of

on

the basis

requirement.

considering

this

It

is

amendment

extreme
health

a

licensed

mental

the

proposed

Immigration

Naturalization Housekeeping Amendments Act of
that

of

important
that the

that

&

1992 would remove
all

existence

are
of

clear

a bona

in
fide

marriage is and must remain the primary focus of any inquiry under
the Marriage Fraud Act;
bona

fides

of

the

once an alien spouse has established the

marriage,

whether

documented should be secondary.

If

actual

spousal

abuse

is

the abused spouse presents

witness statements, lease agreements, or wedding or other pictures
to establish the bona fides of the marriage, INS need not dwell on
the abuse issue as strongly.

The focus of the inquiry must remain

on the marriage, with presentation of proof of abuse relevant only
to explain why the abused spouse could not safely remain with her
abuser for two years while awaiting her permanent residence visa.
In

response

to

concerns

and

questions

expressed

by

the

Committee regarding Section 108 of the Immigration & Naturalization
Housekeeping

Amendments

Act

of

1992,

we

submit

the

following

testimony. First, we provide a brief overview of the legislative

history of the Immigration Marriage Fraud Act and Amendments which
traces the response of the INS to battered women in the past and
reveals the need for adoption of the current amendment.

IT~f1

Second, we

present

national

statistios

to

demomtrate

that standards of

evidence in spousal abuse cases in no jurisdiction are as strinent
an those proposed for extreme cruelty cases by the INS,
suggest

possible

appropriate.
affidavits

by

evidentiary

elements

that

be

more

Thirdly, we address the INS's misplaced reliance on
licensed

mental

health

professionals

required when a waiver for extreme cruelty is
Finally,

would

and we

we

discuss

our

additional

which

are

about

INS

sought.
concerns

confidentiality regulations that also reflect INS' narrow and
unrealistic approach on spousal abuse issues.

Section 108 could be

amended to include these concerns.

I.

w IO

and the Battered Spouse Waiver

Historically, the immigration petition process has allowed a
citizen or lawful permanent resident to extend citizenship to a
spouse through marriage.
Act (MNFA)

In 1986, the Immigration marriage Fraud

was passed to deter fraudulent marriages entered into

between an alien spouse and a U.S.

citizen or lawful permanent

resident solely to acquire legal status for the alien.'

The Act

imposed a two-year period of conditional residence on all aliens
who acquired legal status through marriage.
In order to remove the conditional status, the couple would
have to file a joint petition after two years had passed.

Failure

to file the joint petition would terminate the alien's conditional
residence by operation of law,

and subject the alien spouse to

Pub.L. No. 99-639, 100 Stat. 3537.

2

Because

deportation.

the law required a joint petition,

alien

spouses and their children frequently wero held hostage by abusive
citizen or resident spouses with express or implied threats of
Until the passage

deportation.
(INNACI),

2

of. the Immigration Act of 1990

an abused spouse had little

recourse if

she wanted to

continue to reside lawfully in the United States but her husband
refused to sign the requisite petition.
Although the joint petition could be waived prior to 1990, the
alien spouse had to demonstrate that the marriage had been entered
into in good faith and had been terminated for good cause, or that
deportation

would

circumstances
Regardless
demonstrate

subject

her

to

extreme

hardship because

of

arising during the two-year conditional residence.

of the waiver used,
that

the

the alien spouse was required to

marriage

was

in

fact

bona

fide.'

Interestingly, if the petitioner dies within the two year period,
the alien spouse is excused from filing the joint petition, is not
required to file the waiver, and the marriage is RrsI
ams
been bana fide.

Both the extreme hardship and good

to have

faith/good

cause waivers were interpreted narrowly, making it very difficult
for spouses who were victims of domestic abuse to take advantage of
the waiver.

2

that:

Pub. L. 101-649.

2 Under 5 2 of the INFA, a couple was required to demonstrate
(1)
they did not marry for the purpose of procuring the

alien's entry into the U.S. as an immigrant; (2) the marriage has
not been judicially annulled or terminated; and (3) the alien did
not pay her spouse a fee in return for his filing
an immigrant visa
petition on her behalf.

Conqresls
preognixed the shortcomings of the two waivers with
respect to battered imigrant spouses,
in

ZXIACT.

Specifically,

the

and sought to address them

leqslative

history of

that Act

stated:
The terms of the (Immigration Marriage Fraud Act ) statute
do not make it sufficiently clear that an abused spouse
who has entered a marriage in good faith will be granted
the waiver either on the basis of extrae hardship" or
termination of the marriage for "good cause.*in
many
cases there are obstacles that prevent a battered alien
spouse from initiating a divorce, such as lack of
resources to pay for a lawyer: ethnic or cultural
prohibitions against divorce; fear of further physical
violence; and the risk of deportation itself.'
In response to these concerns, Congress modified the INFA's waiver
provisions by significantly

revising

the good

faith/qood

cause

waiver to eliminate the requirement that the marriage be terminated
by the alien spouse for "good cause," and adding a third waiver
ground specifically to help battered spouses and children.
The

battered

spouse

and

child

waiver'

specified

that

the

marriage need not be terminated, a distinct benefit to the battered
spouse who is

fearful of the consequences of seeking a divorce.

Like the other waivers,

the battered spouse waiver requires that

the alien show that the marriage was entered into in good faith and
that he or she was not at
petition requirement.

fault

in

failing to meet the joint

Once these requirements are met, there must

be a showing that during the Marriage the alien spouse or child
"was bettered by or was the subject of extreme cruelty perpetrated

4

H.R. Rep. No. 723 Part 1, 101st Cong., 2d Ses. 51 (1990).
I1A90 1701

t..Lsg
4

I ~
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by his or her spouse or oitisen or permanent resident parent.
That section also ;dded a confidentiality provision to ensure: that
the abuser would not become aware of the information in the waiver
appl ication.
While 5 701 refers to "extreme cruelty" as a basis for the
battered spouse

waiver,

the

"extreme mental cruelty."'

legislative

history uses the term

The INS, in implementing the interim

regulation pertaining to the battered spouse waiver for extreme
cruelty, has confined the definition of extreme cruelty to include
only that abuse which inflicts psychological or mental suffering.
By restricting the definition in this way, certain forms of
abuse

outside

of

battery,

such

as

threats

to

take

away

the

children, or derogatory statements meant to disempower or embarrass
the

woman,

will tnot

necessarily

be

seen

as

suffering, but which are nonetheless abusive.

inflicting

mental

Other examples of

abusive behavior which are frequently criminal in nature, yet not
included in the definition of extreme cruelty include failure to
properly provide for the child or spouse, deprivation of economic
resources, and medical deprivation.

In short, the requirement that

a battered immigrant spouse provide an affidavit attesting to her
psychological

or

mental

suffering

fails

to

protect women

and

children who are in fact victims of extreme cruelty which is not
necessarily manifested through mental suffering, and points up the
inadequacy of such a requirement for documenting abuse.
IA90 S 701(a)(5) (amending INA § 216(c)(4)).
H.R.Rep.No. 723 Part 1, 101st Cong.,

5

2d Sess. 51 (1990).

Given the clear intent of IUU"-T
and children

frame beinq trapped

in

to-protect battered moms,
abusive situations

--

tto

definition of extreme cruelty should be considerably broadened to
include the situations likethose referred to above. The following
section describes the usw of a significantly broader view of nonbattery spousal abuse throughout the judicial system.

II.

AppMriate

a

of Rvieno

in DOmtSiO Violmwe Cases

The INS has suggested that stringent proof requirements, such
as an affidavit from a mental health professional,
deter

fraud

in

bettered

spouse

waiver

are necessary to

applications.'

This

assertion ignores both the nature of spousal abuse, and the fact
that the INS regularly assesses the credibility of applicants in
order to determine whether or not applications are fraudulent in a
broad variety of cases, including asylum cases, waivers based on
extreme hardship and waivers based on termination of a marriage.
In none of these cases does INS require the level of proof being
asked of immigrant battered women who suffer extreme cruelty.*
In the preamsble to the regulation, the INS explained the basis
for the requirement of an affidavit from a licensed mental health
professional in the following manner:

6
Testimony of Commissioner Gene NcNary,
Naturalization Service, Nay 20, 1992 at 8.

Immigration

&

'
Under the battered spouse waiver, the alien spouse must
still demonstrate that the marriage was entered into in good faith
and that he or she was not at fault in failing to meet the joint
petition requirement, in addition to demonstrating either physical
m a iara.
abuse or extreme cruelty.

6

The Service agrees with those oommenters who
have stated that most Service officers have
not received training in this area and are not
qualified to make reliable evaluations of an
abused applicant's mental or emotional state.
Therefore, it is necessary for the Service to
rely upon the judgment of professionals
trained in the
area of
evaluating 10
an
individual's emotional or mental condition.

As Section Ill discusses,

it

is fallacious

to assume that

a

professional "trained in the area of evaluating an individual's
emotional or mental condition" is necessarily equipped to assess a
situation involving spousal abuse or has even been trained in the
dynamics of spousal abuse.
More importantly, stringent proof requirements misperceive the
nature

of

examination
and/or

standards of
of what is

emotional

abuse

evidence

in spousal abuse cases.

typically required
in

civil

An

to document physical

protection

order

proceedings

reveals that the unique circumstances of domestic violence require
an infinitely more flexible standard of evidence than the present
INS rule offers.
Since mqch of domestic violence happens with no witnesses, or
with only children as witnesses, courts see many cases where the
victim testifies, the batterer testifies, and no other evidence is
presented.

When this occurs, the court carefully questions both

parties, and evaluates the testimony in determining credibility.
Contrary to INS statements defending the interim regulation at

,0 56 Fed. Reg. 22635-38 (May 16, 1991) (codified at 8 CFR S
216.5)

issue,u evaluating the credibility of affidavits and witness is
precisely the type of judgment that IRS officers are called upon to
make

on

a

regular

basis

considering

when

political

asylum

applications and deportation proceedings.
In

aking

a determination

of

whether

or not

to grant

a

the only inquiry by the INS should be on

battered spouse waiver,

the credibility of the reports of abuse,

not on whether the alien

Unlike in the asylum context

spouse is suffering extreme cruelty.

where the INS inquires as to whether the applicant has a wellfounded fear of persecution, under the IRFA the INS need only see
that there was some abuse to constitute sufficient and rational
reason for the alien spouse to leeve their husband within the two
year period.

By placing the INS in

the position to measure the

quality and quantity of the abuse one must suffer to seek a waiver,
we give the INS authority and discretion beyond that contemplated
by the statute.
Congress

We do not believe

to empower the

INS to

was ever the

it

determine

intent of

how ouch abuse

any

individual seeking to avail themselves of this waiver muat suffer.
Men
violence,

victims&

able

to garner

other

evidence

of

the

the evidence usually takes the form of medical records,

photographs,
supportive

M

police reports,
testimonial

and physical evidence,

evidence

from

friends,

as well as

family

members,

"
... as most INS officers have not received training In this
area and may not be qualified to make reliable evaluations of an
abused applicant's mental or emotional state, we feel it is
Testimony
preferable to rely on the judgment of a professional."
of Commissioner Gene NcNary, Immigration & Naturalization Service,
Nay 20, 1992.

children, co-workers, neighbors, school teachers, social workers,
police officers, and health professionals."
A

survey

of

the

standard

of

proof

typically

applied

in

domestic violence cases is equally instructive in determining the
appropriate evidentiary requirements for a battered spouse waiver.
The standard of proof used in the vast majority of jurisdictions
for issuance, modification and extension of a civil protection
order

is,

at

the

highest,

a

"preponderance of

the

evidence"

standard (20 states), however a number of states employ a lesser
standard of

"good cause"

(20

states),

"reasonable grounds"

(4

*' The scope of evidence that is typically admissible at civil
protection order hearings for issuance, modification, extension and
enforcement of civil protection orders is summarized well in the
New Jersey statute Nj.:2C:25-13 a.:
The court shall consider but not be limited to
the followina factors:
(1) The previous history of domestic violence
between the petitioner and the defendant
including threats, harassment and physical
abuse;
(2)
The existence
person or property;

(3)

The

of

financial

immediate danger

circumstances

of

to

the

plaintiff and defendant;
(4) The best interests of the victim and-any
child;
(5) In determining custody and visitation the
protection of the victim's safety; and
(6) The existence of a verifiable order of
protection from another jurisdiction.
(emphasis added)

9

-
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states) or Oprobble cause (4 states). 13
The above-rerenced standards of evidence are representative
of that which is required in civil litigation.
administrative agency,
lower,

is

standard of proof."

subject to an equal,
It

The INS, as an
and occasionally

is only fitting that a victim of

spousal abuse should be able to seek and obtain relief from both
the courts and the INS based on the same evidence.

III.

Spousal Abme and Mental Health Professionals
Under the new rule,

a waiver application based on extreme

cruelty =at be supported by the affidavit of a licensed clinical
social

worker,

psychologist or psychiatrist.

order to prove physical abuse,

s

By contrast,

in

a waiver applicant may submit a

broad variety of evidence inMlUding,

but

not liat~

a

to, personal

statements, reports, records and/or affidavits from police, Judges,
medical

personnel,

school officials,

friends,

neighbors,

family

12
In the New Jersey case of Roe... - a, 253 N.J.Super. 418,
601 A.2d 1201 (1992), the court explained the preponderance of the
evidence
standard is lover than the criminal reasonable doubt
standard, since a doestic violence omplaint is typically pursued
as a civil action and civil remedies are obtained.
The court
stated, allegationss of domestic violence will frequently be
difficult to prove due to the private nature of the offense. There
are usually few, if any, eyewitneses
to marital discord or
domestic violence, thus enhancing credibility disputes.* Z. at
1206.

1
In seeking asylum, for example, the applicant's burden is
to establish the likelihood of persecution by a preponderance of
the evidence.
Mater of AOta, 19 1 & N Dec. -- (I.D. 2986 BIA

l9s5).
is 56 Fed. Reg.

22635-38 (Nay 16,

216.5).
10

1991) (codified at 8 CPR 1
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members,

or social service agency personnel.

Thus, the IS interim

rule imposes significantly more burdensome evidentiary requirements
only in the case of extreme cruelty.
The

requirement

professional

to

of'

prove

an

affidavit

extreme

by

a

rental

cruelty manifests

a

health

fundamental

misunderstanding of the obstacles faced by battered immigrant women
in obtaining access to my social or legal services, and severely
undermines the Congressional intent that the waiver should "ensure"
that

neither a spouse

abusive relationship

nor

a child would

by threat of

be

"entrapped in

losing their legal

the

status.""

The requirement also presumes that all mental health professionals
possess an understanding of spousal abuse issues.
is belied by recent

statistics which reveal

This presumption

that mental

health

professionals are often not trained in or knowledgeable about the
dynamics of spousal abuse, nor are they generally trained to work
with immigrant and refugee populations.

For example, in one study, nearly half of the psychotherapists
surveyed

failed

to

identify

obvious

evidence

of

spousal

despite their professional training (and licenses)."
for

such a statistic

are

manifold.

Frequently,

abuse,

The reasons
mental health

16 H.R. Rep. No. 723 Part 1, 101st Cong., 2d Sess. 78 (1990).
See also 136 Cong. Rec. 8642 (daily ed. Oct. 2, 1990) (statement of
Rep. Louise Slaughter (D-N.Y.) (noting that the waiver would be

granted to an abused conditional resident spouse, an abused
conditional resident child or a conditional resident spouse seeking
to protect an alien or citizen child from abuse by the citizen or
resident spouse).
" See

Battering:

Harway

& Hanson,

"Therapists'

Recognition

of

Wife

Some Empirical Evidence," 6 Family Violence Bulletin 16

(Fall 1990).

11
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professionals are simply not trained to identify or treat spousal
ven

abse.

professionals

with

lack

training,

the

same

many

experience

licensed,

mental

working

health

directly

with

victims of*, spousal abuse, that shelter workers, clergy and others
in

the social services who work frequently with victims of such

abuse possess.*

The result is

that mental health professionals

are frequently unable to provide accurate assessments in spousal
abuse cases.

The inability of mental health professionals to even recognize
indicia of spousal abuse is more plausible when compared with the

m

failure of
abuse.
(1984),
abuse.

to recognize

b

evidence of spousal

In a study of emergency room records conducted by Nascia
11% of the female injury cases were detected as spousal
After training, the number of cases detected as spousal

abuse rose siqnificantly.2
Using

current

diagnostic

and

identification

procedures,

physicians identify approximately 1 abuse victim in 25, while
mental health practitioners identify as few as 1 in 30.21
of such statistics,

In view

it is clear that reliance on affidavits of

Most battered women and particularly immigrant and
" 14.
refugee women lack the financial resources to seek and obtain
mental health services from licensed professionals.
20
Saunders & Rose,
"Attitudes of
Psychiatric
Nonpaychiatric Medical Practitioners Toward Battered Women:
Exploratory Study," p. 4 (1984).

and
An

at Stark and Flitcraft, "Spouse Abuse,"
SUrgeon General's
workahop on Violance and Public Health Source Book, p. 17.
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as evidence of extreme

mental health professionals

cruelty is

drmatically misplaced.
The

inaccessibility

of

mental

health. professionals

-for

immigrant women magnifies the inappropriateness of reliance on an
affidavit.

Acquiring such an affidavit

means of most immigrant women,"
mental health professionals
skills to examine clients.

but it

is

is

not only beyond the

often impossible to find

with relevant language and cultural
While the INS regulation requires only

that the mental health professional be licensed, it

in logical that

for an evaluation to be probative or useful, the practitioner must
be fluent in

the waiver applicant's

language and familiar with

specific cultural issues which may relate to the problem of spousal
abuse in the pertinent culture.
The language and cultural barriers faced by immigrant women
are enormous.

Most mental

health

agencies,

shelters

and other

service groups are not equipped to deal with the special needs of
women who do not speak English.

This problem exists nationwide.

Where shelters do begin to address language
also problems.

barriers,

there are

For example, 75 different languages are spoken in

Northern Virginia, yot the Domestic Violence Program in Alexandria,
Virginia

provides

regular

counselors

in

only

four

of

those

"
Hogeland & Rosen, Dream Lost. Dreams Found: Undocumented
WosMn in the Land of opportunity 10-11 (1990) (survey of immigrant
women in San Francisco area found that incomes were well below the
national poverty level).

languages.

A

survey

1986

of

human services

agencies

by the

Northern Virginia Planning District Commission found that there was
"insufficient"

bilingual

assistance

according to mental

health

social

the

workers

in

to

meet

the

officials, there are

Washington

area,

and

demand,

and

few Cambodian
no

Cambodian

psychiatrists.2
In California's Orange

County, which has a large Spanish-

speaking population, the two most well-known medical facilities
the county lack

Spanish-speaking

psychiatric services.

therapists

in

in

their outpatient

Ellen Mercer, director of the Office of

International Affairs for the American Psychiatric Association has
stated that "[i]t's

difficult

to find mental health services

in

many areas for people who don't speak English.""

The cultural barriers preventing abused immigrant women from
seeking the services of mental health professionals are equally

insurmountable.

Effective services necessitate someone familiar

with the languages and customs of the client's culture.

According

to Angus Morrison, executive director of Furthermore Foundation,

23
Banales, "Abuse Among Immigrants," The Washington Post,
Sept. 16, 199.0, at E5.
In Washington, D.C., where the Spanish-

speaking population is approximately 300,000, there is one Spanishspeaking licensed mental health practitioner.
24 DeNeen L. Brown, "Old Burdens in a New Landl Horrors from
Past can Wreak Havoc in Lives of Immigrants, Mental Health Experts
Say," Wash. Post, Sept. 20, 1990.
" Mary Anne Perez, "Social Work Group Forms to Aid Latinos,"
Los Angeles Times, May 30, 1991.
.aa

Brown at VI.
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" Ult is difficult

for non-Asians to counsel Southeast

Mien,

because they lack the linguistic skills or cannot recognize subtle
cultural differences -- such as the Vietnamese habit of sailing to
avoid answering a potentially embarrassing question.W
immigrant

women,

the cultural taboos and shame

mental health counselling

and therapy

are

For many

associated with

simply too strong to

overcome.
A third barrier to battered
requisite mental

health

immigrant women's access to the

professional

is

economic.

Since

many

immigrant women are poor, and their husbands frequently control the
family finances, a waiver applicant will not be able to afford the
costs of psychological counseling on her owt.

Immigrant women must

therefore rely on the scant services provided through shelters and
other service providers.

As discussed above, however, even where

free or affordable services exist, they remain inaccessible due to
the lanquage and cultural difficulties which prevail.

Moreover,

few spousal abuse shelters have licensed clinical social workers on
staff, much less psychologists or psychiatrists.
Bach of these barriers -

linguistic, cultural and economic --

reduces the chance that an immigrant woman will have access to the
type of

practitioner

application.

presently

required to

support her waiver

The result of INS* present policies will be to hold

immigrant spouses and children oaptivn in abusive relationships in
direct contradiction to the intent of Congress when it

Angeles

passe

Aaron Curtiss,
To eal the Lingering Wounds of War,"
Timer,, Oct. 4, 1991.
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1990 amendents

to the

Immigration

Marriage

Fraud Act

of

1986

(INFA).

V.

Confidentiality Provisions
The regulation proposed by INS in 8 CFR 3.27(c) implementing

Section 701 is
violence.

totally inadequate to protect victims of domestic

While the statute clearly intended that any information

provided to the INS regarding the location of the victim of abuse
would be confidential and would not be disclosed in any fashion by
the INS, the interim regulation only provides for closed hearings
before the immigration judge.
Section

108

of

confidentiality

the

present

provisions

Congress should consider amending
Act

to

require

similar

to

those

INS
used

to

adopt

under

the

legalization program.

It is well known that batterers consistently use all available
means to continue perpetrating attacks on their victims.

also true that violence escalates after separation.
facts the

Immigration Act of

1990

sought to

It is

Given these

allow the

INS to

collect information that it needed to process waivers for battered
women while assuring that the disclosure of this information would
not further endanger the victim.
there

is an

This goal can only be achieved if

absolute enforceable ban

on the

distribution of

locational information presented to the INS by abused persons.
all

If

distribution of locational information about the victim and her

children is not precluded by the INS, the INS will become a tool

that batterers can easily use to locate their victims and continue

347
abuse.

All information provided by bettered wome,, and children to

the INS suet remain confidential if battered women and children are
to be fully protected.
If the purpose of Section 701 is to be furthered, regulations
must be implemented that would prevent all public disclosure of all
information provided by victim of domestic violence.

This would

include all information contained on the form 1-752 and any other
documents

submitted

by

the

victim

support

to

the

1-752.

Information obtained during interviews must also be protected.

We

would propose that the provisions that already exist in subsection
(c)(5) of section 201(a) of Pub. L. No. 99-603 be extended to cover
information provided in connection with petitioner or waivers filed
by battered women and children.
the

regulations

adopted

It is particularly important that

include

both

a

prohibition

against

disclosure and criminal sanctions for disclosure.
Research into domestic violence makes it clear that violence
escalates over time and that separation does not end the violence
but rather increases the risk of future violence.
courts througut the country have take
locational

information

children remain

steps to ensure

of domestic violence

absolutely confidential

As a result,

and

victim

that

and their

not be disclosed.

Experts on domestic violence agree that one of the most difficult
obstacles

bettered

relationship is

women

must

overcome

in

leaving

a

violent

locating a safe and secure place to live with her

17

*

.t~.:

r

children

apart

from

her batterer.-

Many women

feel safest

choosing to live in a location that is not known to the batterer.
The address may be a safe home, a shelter of the home of a friend,
co-worker or relative.

If the INS allows or assists a batterer in

locating the victim's address, not only the battered woman and her
children but the families who offer shelter may be endangered.
Specifically, the National Institute of Justice urges that the
address of

battered women not be

disclosed in any way to her

batterer.
(T]o be effective, temporary and permanent protection
orders mst. include all the statutorily authorized
protection against further abuse that the victim needs
given the particular circumstances of the case... [I]n
intimate relationships the victim needs a high level of
protection because the batterer typically has ready
access to the victim."
...
(T)he court does not need specific statutory
authority to impound the victim's address (that is, to
keep it secret) if this measure is considered necessary
to protect her safety.*

In addition to courts regularly impounding the address of the
victim in any family violence case based on their equitable powers
and the need to protect the victim and her children, statutes in
many states specifically require impounding of the petitioner's

Finn and Colson, Civil Protection Orders: Leislation.
Court Practice and Knfo -mnt (National Institute of
National Council of
March, 1990) at 33, 42. lea A,
and Family Court Judges, Family Violance: Improving Court
krmntinr, (Reno, Nevada, 1990) and Attotney General's Task Force on
Family Violence, Final Report, September 1984.
2"
Current
Justice,
Juvenile

"

SA . at 33.

"

IA. at 33.
18
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Tho safety of battered

and their children must become

m

the prominent concern of the Ii1S as it
Section 701.

crafts regulations

under

The interim regulation does not even begin to offer

victim of violence the protection to which they are entitled.

The

INS must not become a tool used by batterers to track down their
The

victims.

judiciary

and

laws

state

have

recognized

bow

batterers have used then in the past and have take strong measures
to preclude assisting batterers in the future.
same.

The INS must do the

The I*S should follow the lead of the judiciary and craft

regulations that will ensure the confidentiality of all

information

provided to the INS by victims of domestic violence.
The

provisions

important

goal.

of

6

CFR

3.27(c)
must

Regulations

do not

preclude

accomplish

disclosure

of

this
all

information to any person by any INS employee from the moment an
" Examples include: Nt. :40-4-121 (battered woman's address can
only be disclosed by application tc the court on good cause shown);
Ns.:93-21-9(7)(court may not disclose the address of a shelter or
petitioner's address if unsafe for petitioner, petitioner's
children, family or household members, orally in-camera to the
judge permittod it necessary); Ca. :Sec. 545 (no disclosure of the
address of petitioner's home, job, school, children's child care
provider, or children's school): Pa.:23-6112 (nor disclosure when
h.:I73-B:3I (address
petitioner's family would be endangered);
impounded, when defendant must serve papers on the petitioner, he
must serve them on the court who will forward the papers to the
victim's address); No.s455.030.3 (petitioner can be required to
provide the defendant with an alternative mailing address if the
court determines that this will not endanger the petitioner, orally
in-camera to the judge permitted); Tx.: 71.111 (clerk to strike
address, phone
petitioner's address from court papers, ptitioner's
number, her employer's address and phone number and the address of
day care are impounded); 11.:2312-3 Sec. 203 (b)(if
her child's
disclosure is relevant for jurisdiction or venue the address is to
be provided to the judge orally, in-camera).
19
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850
1-752 application is
cases,

In domestic violence

fi led with the INS.

the INS should adot

provisions that are

confidentiality

already in place under section 245 (A)(c)(5) of the INA in order to
best protect victims from further abuse.

V.

Conclusion
The federal government,

particularly the Justice Department's
has come a long way in recognizing

1984 report on family violence,

and in insisting that measures

the extent of wife abuse in the U.S.
to

protect

government

victims

of

with

entities

violence

domestic

little

are

not

understanding

thwarted
of

by

abuse.

Nevertheless, the INS, through the interim regulation requiring an
affidavit
protect

for an extreme cruelty waiver,

victims

of

abuse.

We

urge

blocks

that

such efforts

Section

108

of

to
the

Immigration and Naturalization Housekeeping Amendments Act of 1992
be

regulation

adopted to invalidate the INS

in order to fully

implement Congress' intent to prevent the entrapment of children
and s;ouses in abusive relationships.
108 be amended to ensure the all

We further urge that Section

information presented by abused

spouses and children to the INS in conjunction with waiver requests
be

held

confidential

under

the

same

type

of

confidentiality

provisions that apply under the legalization program.

Fleeing a violent home is an important step in promoting the
health and welfare of many women and children in the United States.

We must not allow the INS to implement narrow policies that further
20

;P

ewge
protect.

te

vosen and children, that this Congress intended to

Their protection requires the paeaaqe of Section 1OS of

this Act and

spending that Section to protect the confidentiality

of these needy victims of abase in their homes.
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ONDENCE FROM JoHN WAIHEE, GOVERNoR,

STATE oF HAWAII, JuNi

10, 1992

STATEMENT OF
JOHN WAIHEE

GOVERNOR
STATE OF HAWAII
CONCERNING THE IMMIGRATION AND NATURALIZATION
HOUSEKEEPING AMENDMENTS ACT OF 1992 BEFORE THE
SUBCOMMITTEE ON INTERNATIONAL LAW, IMMIGRATION AND
REFUGEES OF THE HOUSE COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY

Mr. Chairman, Members of the House Subcommittee on
International Law, Immigration and Refugees, on behalf of the
State of Hawaii and its more than one million residents, I wish
to express my concerns and views on our nation's Federal
Inspection Service laws and regulations as they apply to our
arriving international aviation passengers. I appreciate the
opportunity to present this written testimony to the
Subcommittee and request that it be included in the record.
As Governor of the only island state in the United States,
I am acutely aware of the critical importance of the aviation
industry in supporting our way of life. No other state in the
nation relies as heavily as Hawaii on the air transportation

system.

In order to conduct business and commerce, Hawaii

depends upon its air service for the transportation of people
Quality air service is essential to the economy and
and goods.
development of the state.

Efficient, economical air service is the single most
important factor in the development of tourism as a major world
wide industry. Tourism is recognized and acknowledged as a

major contributor to the national economy.
In Hawaii, tourism represents the largest segment of our
economy. It is the single largest industry and the single
largest employer.
In order to maintain the United States as the world's

predominant visitor destination, we must remain competitive in
the air service market. In the Pacific region, Australia,
Thailand, Malaysia and Indonesia are mounting credible
challenges to the United States as visitor destinations. For
the United States to retain its position as a most favored
destination, every effort must be made to ensure that the full
array of services that the traveling public demands and
deserves is provided. This service must start upon the arrival
First impressions are
at the visitor's first U.S. destination.
lasting impressions.
Inviting more visitors requires that we welcome them
properly.
In'1990, many of our visitors to Hawaii waited to be
admitted to the immigration hall at Honolulu International
Airport (HIA) for more than two and a half hours. Once gaining
access to the hall, they stood in the immigration inspection
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line for up to one and a half hours before clearing Immigration
and Naturalization Service (INS) inspections. This is not the
way America should welcome her visitors. It certainly does not
reflect Hawaii's Aloha. spirit.
We have seen improvements with the hiring of over 40 new
INS inspectors since October, 1990, and the State's
construction of 15 additional primary inspection booths.
Improvements in clearance time are also due to the
implementation of the Advance Passenger Information System

(APIS) and INS' Accelerated Citizen Examination (ACE) Program.
Today we see federal inspection times in Honolulu ranging
Fortunately, the number of gate holds
from 60 to 90 minutes.
are reduced, but still occur with undesirable frequency. Given
that most Hawaii visitors could easily choose to vacation in
another country, we cannot be content with this, albeit
when we
The issue becomes more critical
improved situation.
note that other countries in Europe and Asia admit visitors
without delay. The United States simply must do better.
I understand that at your hearing on May 20, 1992, INS
Commissioner Gene NcNary touched on our situation here in
Honolulu. Let me take this opportunity to respond to the
Commissioner's comments.

InadeQuate Facilities and Arrival of Flights at Peak Hours
The Commissioner's suggestion that Honolulu has inadequate
facilities belies the vast improvements the State has made. By
the end of 1992 a total of 15 new primary and five secondary
Obtaining
inspection booths will have been constructed.
sufficient staffing for these new booths continues to be a
primary issue. INS has currently authorized 125 inspectors for
Honolulu. Based on a staffing model of three staff for every
primary booth, the current INS complement falls short by 20
inspection staff.
The current international arrivals building is designed to
Currently, as many as 4,000
handle 1,600 passengers per hour.
It is true that the
passengers arrive in a one hour period.
majority of the arrivals occur during five hours in the early
This is the normal arrival pattern in Honolulu which
morning.
must be dealt with.

Peaking is a geographic, diplomatic and market driven
It is driven by the geographic location of Hawaii
situation.
Peaking is
relative to Japan and the many time zones involved.
to take-off curfews at Tokyo's Narita Airport and
due partially
Nany of these curfews are
other regional airports in Japan.
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due to noise mitigation efforts; thus it is difficult to
suggest that another country should modify its domestic
regulations to accommodate our own needs. The Japanese
reaction would be similar to ours if they requested expanded
operational hours at Washington National Airport.
Peaking is also market driven. The fact of the matter is
that market demand for flights to Honolulu from Japan is in the
evening. There is practical reason for this evening schedule
of flights. By departing in the evening, Japanese guests can
work a full business day, fly through the evening and arrive in
the morning in Honolulu for a full day of business or vacation.
With this type of service available it is impractical for
travelers to depart earlier in the day which would result in
travelers "losing" a day, not to mention having to reserve an
additional night's hotel room as they would arrive in the 23:00 a.m. time period.
With this explanation as background, we find it
particularly difficult to understand Commissioner NcNary's
remarks when the balance of the Administration supports
responding to market demand in order to maximize economic
I cannot conclude this point, however, without
opportunities.
noting the concerted efforts of INS and all Federal Inspection
Service officials in Honolulu. These professionals have worked
very hard to creatively seek methods to oeat our needs. Within
the boundaries established by headquarters, our local officials
They have
have met with us to coordinate expected problems.
been recognized locally by the State Department of
Transportation and I add my personal congratulations for their
efforts.
However, we are approaching a point where we will be
unable to afford additional manpower and facilities to meet the
demand.
Procedural changes are the only real alternatives to
improve visitor facilitation.
Before turning to our recommendations to modify the
Immigration and Naturalization Act, I do want to inform you of
We
our own efforts to streamline passenger processing at HIA.
are about to begin the construction of a new $500 million
International Arrivals Terminal at HIA. This facility will be
funded with airport revenues, and will have 80 primary INS
We anticipate that an INS complement of 240
inspection booths.
inspectors will be required when the building is completed in
1996.
We should note, however, as tourism continues to grow,
future staffing requirements can be reduced from estimated
inspector requirements if the INS adopts (and the Congress
allows it to do so) a controlled seletive inspection program
which integrates technological advances in information
processing with personality-behavior profiling techniques
adopted by the U.S. Customs Service and other federal
inspection agencies.

-3-
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One of the steps taken by Congress in 1990, a
congressional mandate to have visitors clear Immigration in 45
minutes, is an admirable first step. We support a proposed
clarification that this 45 minute standard to include all
federal processing, not just immigration. We encourage
Congress to provide the tools and implement the procedures to
live up to this goal.
Proposed Chances in INS Processina
The entry inspection system must be revamped. The cost of
doing business under the present structure is dangerously close
to being out of control. In 1990 the Immigration Service
identified the need for 725 additional positions at our
nation's gateways, yet funding for only 248 new inspectors is
available FY '92. The Immigration Service has authorized 1,915
positions for FY '93, but even that number is insufficient and
does not reflect the anticipated growth in international
visitors. This continuing demand for more inspectors clearly
defines the issue of affordability.
We must look closely at the requirements and procedures
levied on our inspection agencies. In particular we must
review the regulations governing the operation of the
Immigration Service.
We ask Congress to seriously review the need to examine
100% of our arriving visitors. The U.S. Customs Service has
successfully implemented selective inspection. We suggest the
Immigration Service could do the same. The approach to
revising the inspection procedures should be multi-faceted
involving both technological advances and practical procedural
changes and closely coordinated with U. S. Customs to ensure
there is no compromise in required enforcement.
Immigration's new Accelerated Citizen Examination (ACE)
program Is a good example of how inspection procedures can be
changed to expedite passenger processing. We wholeheartedly
support the ACE program as a step toward relieving the
congestion in Immigration. It has helped our situation in
Honolulu, but with only 20% of our arriving international
passengers being U.S. citizens, its impact is less than that
which other U.S. airports have experienced. However, we
recommend that the ACE program be implemented as standard
procedure, rather than on an "as required" basis.
Utilization of Advance Passenger Information System
The Advance Passenger Information System (APIS) provides
an opportunity to reduce 100% screening upon arrival in the
- 4 -
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United States. The use of API allows record checks to occur
while an international flight is in transit.
API will allow
those few passengers which may require a personal interview to

be identified while other passengers can be expedited without
any interview. We urge the Subcommittee to allow the use of
API as the primary screen in lieu of a personal interview.
Implementation of this policy change alone will greatly

expedite passenger clearance.
gnection and Preclearance Prior to Arrival in the
We were very pleased that the Heathrow Preinspection
demonstration program was so successful. With this program to
be installed permanently, we urge the Federal Inspection
Services, the Department of State, and the Department of
Transportation to diligently work with other countries,
particularly Japan, in expanding the implementation of this
program in other countries. We recognize that there are many
diplomatic, procedural, and legal hurdles which must be
overcome, but we would hope that the State Department and the
FIS Services will work together in a genuine effort to persuade

our major trading partners to initiate this program while
improving our own welcome. The major beneficiaries of
preinspection will be the residents of those countries who
choose to begin such a program.

VISA Waiver Rilgt Prggram
We would urge the committee to make the Visa Waiver Pilot
Program permanent. The program can be improved by eliminating
the required form (1-94). The predicate for the Visa Waiver

Program was to reduce consular workload demands in those
countries where non-immigrant visas were granted to low risk
Visa Waiver passengers. The 1-791 form merely transferred the
workload burden to INS inspectors. The introduction of the I94w, combining the 1-94 and 1-791 is a welcome step in the

right direction. However, this paperwork contributes to
processing delays that are encountered with INS inspectors.
If the predicate for instituting the visa waiver form was

that non-imigrant visas were being issued to low risk
passengers, then the low risk associated with these passengers
surely justifies not having to examine or collect the 1-94w
form.
I have reported to you the commitment we have made at the
State level to remain competitive in the international visitor
market. We must now ask the federal government to support and
assist us in making these facilities serve the public
effectively and efficiently. The problems of entry into the
United States are critical and well known. Innovative action
-5
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must be initiated now to resolve thase issues or our visitors
will choose now destinations. The United States cannot afford

that choice.

In closing, Mr. Chairman, I urge you and your Subcommittee
to carefully consider our recommendations. As the Governor of
a State with a tourism industry which serves as the single
largest employer, I cannot overemphasize the importance of
these changes to our State and our nation.
Thank you again, Mr. Chairman, for the opportunity to
express our concerns and views on behalf of the State of
Hawaii.

Governor
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Dear Mr. Chairman:
Following the May 20, 1992 hearing at which Mr. John H.
Adams testified, additional questions were submitted for the
record. Please find enclosed the responses to those questions.

G. Mulltll
Assistant Secretary
Legislative Affairs

Enclosures:

As stated.
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Q.

What would be the likely response of forign governments to
allowing private adoptions, which apparently could be done
without involving an agency of the forel g government? What
I private adoptions
problems, if any, do you foresee develop
are allowed internationally? How is this situation different
from private adoptions in the United States?

A.

Many foreign governments, like various states in the
United States, already permit private adoptions to take
place in their countries without. necessarily requiring
that the adoption itself be processed through a
government agency. In such instances, the adoption is
handled through the local court; system and approved by
the proper tribunal having responsibility for granting
adoption decrees. However, there is always some
involvement on the part of the foreign government. The
child is a citizen of the particular country and is
documented as such with a foreign passport (adoption by
U.S. citizen parents does not confer U.S. nationality on
the child). The foreign adoption decree, guardianship
order (or similar document) and the foreign passport are
required to permit the United States to issue a visa to
the child (the visa petition having been approved by the
U.S. Immigration and Naturalization Service). Many
countries also require formal permission by the foreign
government entity respons'Lble for children before anyone
other than a natural parent can travel with a child.
In this manner, adoptions which have been accomplished
by private means in the state of the child's origin have
been possible for many years. Some countries,
responding to abuses ard/or fraudulent adoption
practices on the part of private attorneys or private
adoption agencies, have placed limitations on private
adoption practices or subjected them to review by a
designated agency of the foreign government. It is
likely that this trend toward increased foreign
government control over the adoption of foreign national
children will continue. Many foreign countries are
currently considering legislation to impose such
requirements. We do not believe private adoptions are
detrimental to a fchild's welfare provided there exists a
truly independent monitoring agent (court, social
welfare department, attorney general's office, etc.)
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which exercises oversight to prevent abuses. However,
the opinions of most foreign countries with children
available for adoption seem to be progressively negative
about private adoptions.

Q.

What kinds .1 problems have developed in international

A.

This question is difficult to answer. First of all,
each country which permits adoption by foreigners has
different laws from the next. Even when specific
foreign laws do exist, they are not always applied
uniformly. Just as each state in the United States has
separate adoption laws, there is no one system or set of
laws which always "works". Often the difficulty stems
not from the absence of laws but rather the lack of
their enforcement.

adoptons in the pst that make them different from adoptions
within the Unitd8tates?

Generally, however, there are identifiable problems
which plague international adoptions. Problems range
from the outright buying and selling of children,
stealing of children from their natural parents, and
unscrupulous adoption practitioners (agencies,
attorneys, facilitators, etc.) who misrepresent their
clients or provide their clients with inaccurate
information regarding local adoption procedures with the
intent to defraud them or to extract larger fees from
their clients. Practitioners have misrepresented the
medical condition and even the very existence of such
children. We have seen cases where some adoption
practitioners offer one child to several prospective
parents.
We are aware of the same types of questionable
activities by U.S. based adoption practitioners in
connection with international adoptions. We have seen
unscrupulous practitioners bring children into the
United States, supposedly for adoption by a specific
family, and then effectively "auction" the child off to
the highest bidder. The majority of the States have no
separate licensing requirements for agencies or
individuals involved in providing international adoption
services. This is particularly true in connection with
adoption facilitators who can open for operation in most
states with no prior experience, no license, and no
professional standards of conduct. These "instant"
experts are a major source of problems. Corruption can
be a considerable problem on the part of both foreigners
and persons in the United States.
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Q.

What Is your view of the effectlvenee of the provision
child buying and selling, and how would
cri m =
enforcement work?

A.

We believe that, while the desire to criminalize child
buying and selling is commendable, in actual effect the
criminalization language contained in the bill, as
currently drafted, would render it unenforceable. As
Mr. Adams stated in his May 20 testimony, our concerns
in this regard are several. First, the bill, if it is
to have extraterritorial scope, should explicitly so
state to ensure that it is not construed as only
criminalizing illicit activities that occur within the
United States. Similar legislation, such as narcotics
interdiction laws, is explicitly extraterritorial.
Second, we believe that any such law should reach not
only U.S. citizens, but also legal permanent residents,
foreign entities, and aliens over whom the United States
may properly assert jurisdiction (for example, if they
are doing business in the United States). Also, the
proposed legislation, as drafted, is extremely vague in
its definition of what constitutes buying and selling of
children. Failure to define these terms more clearly
will open them to myriad legal interpretations and
consequently will make enforcement difficult.
Of specific concern is what would constitute "excessive
charges" in connection with foreign adoptions. Wide
interpretation is possible based on the varying costs
for services from country to country, varying laws from
one foreign country to another, and on variable
international exchange rates, particularly since many
fees paid for adoptions in foreign countries are
remitted in the local currency.

Q.

What Isthe current status of the London preinspection
program? When will the program be up and running on a
permanent basis? What has been involved in establishing this
program, that is, what kinds of negotiation have been conducted
with the host government and with the airports? What actions
and dynamics have been involved in developing this program
and getting it operational?

A.

INS Commissioner McNary requested Chief of Mission
approval on January 9, 1992, for 124 INS personnel to
conduct London preinspection. Embassy London and INS
officials discussed support services INS would require,
and the Embassy calculated the additional resources
necessary to provide this support and so informed the
Department of State.
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Under Secretary John F. W. Rogers met with Associate
Deputy Attorney General Geoffrey Greiveldinger to
discuss the parameters of the program. Mr. Rogers
presented to Mr. Greiveldinger a draft State-Justice
Memorandum of Understanding outlining services Embassy
London would provide and costs INS would reimburse to
State. A final agreement on the services was signed on
June 15.
The first round of negotiations with Her Majesty's
Government (HMG) took place on June 19. Chief Financial
Officer Jill E. Kent chaired the U.S. delegation, which
included representatives from INS and from the Air
Transport Association. Ms. Kent pressed for
Administrative and Technical (A & T) status for INS
personnel, granting them certain tax exemption and other
privileges, and immunity from law suit in the
performance of their official acts. Ms. Kent also
requested certain extraterritorial powers making
preinspection mandatory, and permitting INS officials,
via the airlines, to deny passage to those travellers
deemed inadmissible to the U.S. Finally, Ms. Kent
detailed facilities INS required at Heathrow and Gatwick
airports.
Ministry of Transport Under Secretary for Aviation,
Anthony Goldman, chaired the British delegation, which
included representatives from the U.K. Foreign and
Commonwealth Office, the Office of Protocol, U.K.
Immigration Service, British Airways, and the British
Airport Authority (a private organization which manages
HMG stated that no
Heathrow and Gatwick Airports).
basis existed for granting any type of privileges and
immunities to INS since they performed no diplomatic

function as outlined by the Vienna Convention. HMG did
state, however, that the U.K. State Immunity Act
appeared to cover U.S. personnel in the performance of
official acts. HMG is now investigating this further
and will provide a brief to the U.S. government on how
this would work.
HMG also expressed concern regarding the mandatory
nature of the program, and stated outright that
facilities at Heathrow and Gatwick airports could
represent a difficult obstacle to agreement. HMG cited
the already overcrowded conditions and cost, since major
reconstruction may be necessary at both airports for INS
to achieve a successful preinspection program. Although
a representative from the Air Transport Association
committed the airlines to paying for this, no
reconstruction diagrams are done, and no cost estimates
have been made.

6

HMG promised a draft counterproposal in late July, In
addition, a facilities working group comprised of U.S.
and British participants has been formed to investigate
viable space and facilities options acceptable to INS,
BAA, and the airlines who will pay for the facilities.
A second round of negotiations will convene after the
facilities working group has reported their findings and
the U.S. has received and considered the British
counterproposal to our draft agreement.
British Under Secretary Goldman noted that the
delegations faced "some really knotty issues" and a
September deadline for implementation would take a
"minor miracle," especially because of the space
constraints at Heathrow and Gatwick airports. The U.S.
head of the delegation pressed to make every effort to
comply with the September deadline, but at a minimum, to
aim for an agreement by September which would open the
way for preinspection to be implemented.

Q.

How often are visas or parole denied to aliens seeking to enter
the U.S. to attend a funeral? What is the general policy for
admittance of aliens who wish to visit immediate relatives who
are seriously ILU
and to attend funerals or memorial services?
What kinds of problems, if any, do you see with the current
procedures?

A.

Consular officers are encouraged to extend sympathetic
consideration in all cases involving applicants who wish
to visit immediate relatives who are seriously ill or

who want to attend funerals or memorial services in the
United States. While the Department of State does not
maintain statistics on the number of visas refused to
applicants who are seeking to attend funerals in the
United States, I would draw your attention to paragraph
3 of the attached telegram which states the Department's
policy in this regard.

Q.

How much of the current 3 to 6 month delay In processing
petitions isattributable to backlogs and admini trative delays?
How much to actual investigation and adjudication? Please
indicate how much time is required for the INS part of the
processing. How much, realistically, could this delay be
reduced without resorting to a new nonimmigrant visa category?

A.

The Department of State's Transitional Immigrant Visa
Processing Center (TIVPC) in Arlington, Virginia,
currently has less than a three-day backlog of petitions
for forwarding to posts abroad, The Department suggests
that the Immigration and Naturalization Service be
consulted directly by the subcommittee with respect to
delays associated with the approval of 1-130 petitions
at INS Regional Service Centers.
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IN EARLY APRIL THE DEPARTMENT RECEIVED A LETTER FRCM
SIX MEMBERS OF THE HOUSE JUDICIARY COMMITTEE CONCERNING
SPOUSES AND CHILDREN 3F PERMANENT RESIDENTS WHO ARE
REGISTERED ON THE SECOND PREFERENCE (FZA) WAITING LIST.
RECENTLY, THE DEPARTMENT RESPONDED TO THAT LETTER.
THE
TEXT OF THE APRIL LETTER IS QUOTED IN PARAGRAPH 2 BELOW.
THE TEXT OF THE OEPARTMENTOS RECENT REPLY (OMITTING THE
FIRST PARAGRAPH ACKNOWLEDGING RECEIPT AND THE
COMPLIMENTARY CLOSING PARAGRAPH) IS QUOTED IN PARAGRAPH 3
BELOW.
THE ATTENTION OF CONSULAR OFFICERS IS DIRECTED TO
THE LAST TWO QUOTED PARAGRAPHS OF THE DEPARTMENT'S
RESPONSE.
2. TEXT OF APRIL LETTER -QTE. AS MEMBERS OF THE HOUSE JUDICIARY COMMITTEE, WE ARE
DEEPLY CONCERNED ABOUT THE SHORT-TERM IMPACT OF RECENT
SECOND-PREFERENCE IMMIGRATION CHANGES ON PERMANENT
RESIDENTS WHO SEEK TO BE REUNITED IN THE UNITED STATES
/
UNCLASSIFIED
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UNCLASSIFIED
WITH THEIR SPOUSES AND CHILDREN.
AS YOU ARE AWARE, ONE OF THE PURPOSES OF THE IMMIGRATION
ACT OF 1990 WAS TO REDUCE THE WAITING PERIOD FOR SECOND
PREFERENCE VISAS, WHICH SOMETIMES EXCEEDS TEN YEARS.
WE
ARE PLEASED TO SEE HOW QUICKLY THE BACKLOG HAS BEEN
UNCLASSIFIED
UNCLASSIFIED
PAGE 03
STATE
193038
170720Z
REDUCED.
HOWEVER, EVEN WITH THESE CHANGES MANY FAMILIES
WILL CONTINUE TO BE SEPARATED FOR SEVERAL YEARS.
MOREOVER* IN THE CASES OF SOME COUNTRIES WHICH HAD
HITHERTO NOT EXPERIENCED LARGE SECOND PREFERENCE BACKLOGS,
THE NEW LAW HAS TEMPORARILY EXTENDED THE WAITING PERIODS.
TO REMEDY THIS SITUATION, WE STRONGLY URGE YOU TO CONSIDER
ISSUING A DIRECTIVE INSTRUCTING CONSULAR OFFICERS TO TAKE
SPECIAL COGNIZANCE CF THE FACT THAT THE EXISTENCE OF AN
APPROVED IMMIGRANT VISA PETITION ON FILE NEED NOT EXCLUDE
FAVORABLE CONSIDERATION OF AN APPLICATION FOR A VISITOR'S
VISA COMING FROM THE SPOUSE OR CHILD OF A PERMANENT
RESIDENT.
WE UNDERSTAND AND APPRECIATE CONCERNS ABOUT GRANTING SUCH
VISAS TO INTENDING IMMIGRANTS, BUT WE SEE NO CONFLICT
BETWEEN A LONG-TERM DESIRE TO RESIDE IN THE UNITED STATES
AND A SHORT-TERM DESIRE TO VISIT -- AND THEN RETURN

--

PRIOR TO THE IMMIGRANT VISA PRIORITY DATE BECOMING
CURRENT.
MOREOVER, WE BELIEVE THAT THE PENDING NATURE OF
THE IMMIGRANT VISA WILL PROVIDE A STRONG INCENTIVE AGAINST
ABUSING A VISITOR'S VISA, AS SUCH ABUSE MUST THREATEN THE
APPLICANT'S ELIGIBILITY FOR IMMIGRATION.
THANK YOU FOR YOUR ATTENTION TO THIS MATTER. WE
APPRECIATE YOUR ASSISTANCE AND LOOK FORWARD TO RECEIVING
ANY INFORMATION YOU MIGHT PROVIDE. UNQTEe
3. THE TEXT OF THE SUBSTANTIVE PORTION OF THE
DEPARTMENT'S RECENT REPLY IS AS FOLLOWS -UNCLASSIFIED
UNCLASSIFIED
PAGE 04
STATE
193038 110720Z
QTE.
YOU INDICATE IN YOUR LETTER THAT THE NEW LAW HAS
TEMPORARILY EXTENDED WAITING PERIODS FOR SPOUSES AND
CHILDREN OF PERMANENT RESIDENTS FROM COUNTRIES WHICH DID
NOT EXPERIENCE EXTENDED WAITING PERIODS UNDER THE FORMER
SYSTEM. THE DEPARTMENT ALSO ANTICIPATED A MEANINGFUL
LENGTHENING OF THAT WAITING PERIOD AS A RESULT OF THE
CHANGES MADE BY THE IMMIGRATION ACT OF 1990e OUR
EXPECTATION WAS LARGELY BASED UPON AN ASSUMPTION THAT THE
LARGE NUMBER OF MEXICAN-BORN SPOUSES AND CHILDREN OF
PERMANENT RESIDENTS O THE IMMIGRANT VISA WAITING LIST
WOULD ACT QUICKLY TO ACTIVATE THEIR IMMIGRANT VISA
APPLICATIONS ONCE IT BECAME POSSIBLE TO DO SO.
THE
INFORMATION AVAILABLE AT THIS TIME INDICATES THAT THIS IS,
IN FACT, TRUE ONLY TO A VERY SLISPHTt EVEN MARGINAL DEGREE.
UNCLASSIFIED
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STATE 193038

UNCLASSIFIED
THE NUMBER OF APPLICANTS WHO HAVE SO FAR ACTIVATED THEIR
CASES IS FAR SHORT OF THE DEPARTMENTS INITIAL
EXPECTATION.
AS AN EXAMPLEt THE DEPARTMENTS MONTHLY VISA
BULLETIN FOR MAY 1991 SHOWED THAT THE SECOND PREFERENCE
VISA ISSUANCE CUTOFF DATE FOR ALL CHARGEABILITY AREAS
OTHER THAN THE DOMINICAN REPUBLIC, MEXICO# AND THE
PHILIPPINES WAS MAY 159 1989.
THE FAMILY-BASED SECOND
PREFERENCE VISA ISSUANCE CUTOFF DATE FOR SPOUSES AND
CHILDREN OF PERMANENT RESIDENTS FOR MAY 1992 WAS APRIL 8,
1990, AN INCREASE OF ONLY FIVE WEEKS IN THE LENGTH OF THE
WAITING PERIOD.
WITH RESPECT TO THE QUESTION OF ISSUING A NONIMMIGRANT
VISA TO AN ALIEN REGISTERED ON AN IMMIGRANT VISA WAITING
LIST WHETHER AS THE SPOUSE OR CHILD OF AS PERMANENT
UNCLASSIFIED
UNCLASSIFIED
PAGE 05
STATE
193038
1OTZOZ
RESIDENT OR ON ANY OTHER BASIS THE DEPARTMENT HAS LONG
RECOGNIZED THE CONCEPT OF *DUAL INTENT*"
THE DEPARTMENTS
POSITION IN THIS RESPECT HAS FOR MANY YEARS BEEN THAT AN
ALIEN WHO IS REGISTERED FOR IMMIGRATION OR WHO OTHERWISE
SHOWS AN INTENT TO IMMIGRATE TO THE UNITED STATES MAY
NONETHELESS BE ISSUED A NONIMMIGRANT VISA IF THE ALIEN CAN
ESTABLISH TO THE SATISFACTION OF THE CONSULAR OFFICER THAT
HE OR SHE INTENDS IN GOOD FAITH TO MAKE A TEMPORSARY TRIP
TO THE UNITED STATES AND DEPART UPON COMPLETION OF HIS OR
HER TEMPORARY TRIP.
WE BELIEVE THAT THIS POSITION IS WELL KNOWN BOTH TO
CONSULAR OFFICERS ABROAD AND TO THE INTERESTED PUBLIC, BUT
WE WILL REMIND ALL CONSULAR OFFICERS OF IT9 IN ORDER TO
ENSURE THAT THERE MAY BE NO MISUNDERSTANDING IN THIS
RESPECT.
UNQTE.
4.
THIS TELEGRAM CONSTITUTES THE REMINDER REFERRED TO IN
THE FINAL PARAGRAPH OF THE TEXT QUOTED IN PARA 3 AB3VE.
3AKER
4OTE: POUCH ADDRESSEES PROTECTED BY I4/SO
UNCLASSIFIED
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How much of the current 3 to 6 month delay in processing
petitions is attributable to backlogs and administrative delays?
How much to actual investigation and adjudication? Please indicate
how much time is required for the INS part of the processing. How
much, realistically, could this delay be reduced without resorting
to a new nonimmigrant visa category?

Normal INS processing time for properly filed immediate
relative petitions is not '3 to 6 months', but rather 1 to 4
Some cases may take longer due to the need for an
months.
individual interview or investigation of suspected marriage fraud,
and other cases which are not properly presented must be returned
for additional documentation. Once INS has completed adjudication
on a relative petition,. it is sent to the Department of State's
Transitional Immigrant Visa Processing Center (TIVPC) in Rosslyn,
Virginia for processing. From there it is sent to the consular
post abroad for visa issuance. While consular processing may take
up to 60 days or longer, much of that time is spent in standard
criminal background checks, obtaining medical reports, and other
procedures to ensure that the alien is not inadmissible under the
laws of the United States. If the proposed nonimutigrant procedure
was to eliminate steps to prevent the admission of criminal aliens,
medically-excludable aliens and aliens seeking to obtain entry
through fraud marriages, the processing time could be significantly
On the other hand, if Congress intends that these
reduced.
protections be retained, the proposed nonimmigrant classification
would not reduce processing time in the least. On the contrary, it
would probably increase the amount of red tape faced by bona fide
immigrants, since following admission as a nonimmigrant they would
then have to go through a separate adjustment of status process.
Because of increasing workloads, the Service has identified
various efficiency measures to ensure that 1-130 petitions are
adjudicated in a timely fashion. Among those initiatives is the
revision of the Form 1-130, relative petition, which is used by a
The revised form will
U.S. citizen to petition for a spouse.
include information vital to the adjudicative process which will
reduce the need for field review in most cases and consequently
reduce the overall processing time for 1-130 petitions.
The Service is also developing an automated processing system
which will track all petitions and applications through the
adjudicative process. This system will enhance the fee receipt
system currently used by the Service tn track petitions and
with
officers
adjudicating
providing
by
applications
administrative support necessary for a 30 to 45-day processing

time.
The inventory management capability of this system will
sort all petitions by classification to permit processing control.
The Service will be able to allocate available resources to process
priority cases such as relative petitions.
The Service firmly believes that the creation of a new
nonimmigrant visa category for spouses of U.S. Citizens will not
result in a reduction in backlogs. Instead, the proposal promotes
additional backlogs by adding another layer to the process. Thiai
noninmigrant category would require preliminary processing abroad

which is equated to current 1-130 processing
processing in the U.S.
Additionally,

followed by re-

the workload burden which has been reduced by

Service Center support would revert to field offices since 1-130
petitions filed concurrently with 1-485 adjustment of status to
lawful permanent resident applications fall under the jurisdiction
of field offices. Increased backlogs would then be found at field
offices causing delays in the adjustment process.

SlC'IOm 105

-

Z

,,,hDO] YO3

What would be the likely response of foreign governments to
allowing private adoptions, which apparently could be done without
involving an agency of the foreign government? What problems, if
any, do you foresee developing if private adoptions are allowed
internationally? How is this situation different than private
adoptions within the United States?

It is difficult to imagine how U.S. law could empower a U.S.
citizen to adopt from a foreign country without some agency or
The foreign
agencies of the foreign government being involved.
government would have to be involved in the foreign adoption or
guardianship order, in passport issuance and any exit visa issuance
for the child.
In countries like Romania which require all
adopters to work through adoption agencies and a government agency,
anyone attempting a private adoption faces penalties. It follows
that a foreign country might consider any circumvention of its
agencies as a violation of its laws, an affront to its sovereignty,
a case of kidnapping and a reason to severely limit or eliminate
It should be noted that there
adoptions to the United States.
appears to be a trend in foreign countries away from allowing
private adoptions.
Private adoptions are allowed under the Immigration and
Assuming
the foreign country allows private
Nationality Act.
adoptions, INS has no objection to U.S. citizens adopting
privately, if it is done in accordance with law. It should be kept
in mind, however, that while many private adoptions are easily and
legally completed, experience has shown that U.S. citizens often
are the victims of unscrupulous practices which prey on their
emotional vulnerability when they pursue private adoptions.
However, if a particular foreign government requires that
individuals adopting its children go through an adoption agency
and/or one of its government agencies, then any U.S. citizen
adopting in that country must comply with such requirements, or be
prepared to face the foreign government's penalties for their noncomplying actions.
Stateside adoptions would usually involve the law of one, or
perhaps two states. Theoretically, at least, a domestic adoption
would be easier to monitor and therefore be less open to abuses.
International adoptions involve state, federal and foreign law and
are more open to abuse. Additionally, there are the dynamics of
national pride, sovereignty and international relations which could
cause a foreign country to curtail international adoptions if
abuses arise.
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What kinds of problems have developed in international
adoption in the past that makes them different from adoptions
within the United States?

namer:
Orphan cases are highly emotional. As a class they are the
most emotionally-intense type of case INS adjudicates.
Problems
that make them different from domestic adoptions -an be divided
into two classes: problems created by U.S. citizens abroad and
problems encountered by U.S. citizens.
It is not uncommon for respectable, solid, law-abiding
individuals to behave differently while engaged in an international
adoption. In the worst scenarios some individuals forget they are
guests in the foreign countries and act as if they believe they are
entitled to any child, notwithstanding foreign ard U.S. law, simply
because they can provide more material benefits.
To secure a
child, some are literally willing to pay aay price.
When the
situation gets too embarrassing for the foreign country, the
pressure mounts for a curtailment of foreign adoptions, as happened
in Romania. The results are detrimental to individuals attempting
to properly adopt. Some U.S. citizens also create problems when
they remove children from a foreign country without the foreign
government's knowledge and approval, as happens in Mexico.
On the other hand, U.S. citizens adopting abroad are sometimes
the victims of unscrupulous practices which prey on their emotional
vulnerability, especially when they pursue independent adoptions.
One of the most common scams is for an arranger to provide a child
to a U.S. citizen. After the citizen has had an opportunity to
care for and bond with the child, the arranger takes the child and
tells the citizen that additional money will be needed before the
child can be released. Although the citizen is being emotionally
blackmailed, he/she often feels there is no recourse but to pay
more, because his/her actions to date may have been illegal. Each
step makes the citizen more vulnerable to the arranger.

371
SectIon 107

-

Parole to Attend Funerals

How often are visas or parole denied to aliens seeking to enter the
U.S. to attend a funeral? What is the general policy for admittance of aliens
to visit Immediate relatives who are seriously ill and to attend funerals or
memorial services? What kinds of problems, If any, do you see with the
current procedures?

The Immigration and Naturalization Service has no access to
information on how often consular officers deny visas to aliens to attend
funerals. Although the Department of State keeps statistics on the number
of aliens denied visas under section 214 (b) [presumption of immigrant
Intention], they do not break these down into sub-categories such as
"coming to a funeral/memorial service." Conventional wisdom would state
that most aliens, who are denied non-immigrant visitors visas to attend
funerals in the U.S., are denied on the basis of being intending immigrants.
Thus, when parole is granted to an alien to attend a funeral, the Service is
disregarding the finding of the consular officer who denied the visa and is
permitting the alien to bypass the usual questions about intent asked by an
immigration officer during the inspection at the port of entry.
The Service grants parole to aliens to attend the funeral of immediate
relatives based on the individual merits of each case. Most of the time we
do not grant parole to spouses or children to accompany the principal
In many cases parole is denied to other family members who
applicant.
wish to accompany the principal, in order to maintain ties for the family to
the country of claimed residence. In the case of unmarried applicants, we
may require the demonstration of other close family ties and/or employment
in the home country as evidence of such ties. There are exceptions, but it
should be kept in mind-that the applicants for parole have already been
found ineligible for nonimmigrant visas. Other criteria considered are how
many close relatives are already in the U.S. and whether the applicant has
an approved visa petition on file.
In the case of aliens seeking to visit immediate relatives who are
seriously ill, the same criteria apply plus a statement from a physician as to
the severity of the illness and prognosis for the patient.
A major problem is the lack of follow-up by the INS Parole Unit or
local offices to-determine what percentage of parolees complete the stated
As a result, there is
purpose of the parole and then depart the U.S.
heightened skepticism about parole applicants who come from nationalities
with a substantial record of overstaying or otherwise violating the terms of
their admission.
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Is there a middle ground between the interim regulations'
requirement for licensed professionals in the medical health field
and 'credible' evidence?

The Service believes that an appropriate compromise would be
the expansion of the group of recognized experts in the mental
health field to ensure that inaccessibility or cost do not deter
potentially eligible applicants from seeking the benefit. Such a
compromise can be accomplished through regulation.
Professionals in the mental health field are in the best
position to provide both an objective and informed assessment of
the circumstances surrounding the conditional resident's claim.
Substantial -weight cannot be given to affidavits and
statements of the applicant, friends, and relatives, as they are
not disinterested parties in the proceedings. Evidence provided by
these individuals, even if not "incredible," would naturally tend
to be biased on the applicant's behalf. It is also unlikely that
they have had training in the field of identifying and evaluating
the claims of individuals who have suffered extreme mental cruelty.
Nonprofessionals and professionals in fields other than mental
health care may be able to provide more objective opinions than
friends or relatives.
However, it is also unlikely that these
persons would have had extensive training in identifying and
evaluating cases of extreme mental cruelty.
Although some
individuals may indeed have such training, the Service would need
to evaluate the credentials of such persons on a case-by-case
basis, and an applicant would find it difficult- to judge in advance
the weight such testimony might carry.

,
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Questions What is the current status of the London preinspootion program? When wil the program be up and runnin! on a
permanent basis? what has been involved in establishing this
program that is, what hinds of negotiations have bon conducted
with the host government and with the airports? What actions and
dynamics have boon involved in developing this program and
getting it operational?
Answers Negotiations with the Government of the United Kingdom
concerning implementation of pro-inspection in London began the
week of June 15, 1992.
During the negotiations, discussions were held concerning the
form that the final agreement will take, privileges and
immunities issues, facilities, and extraterritorial authority.
working group has been established to specifically address the
facilities issues.

A

The dynamics involved with developing pro-inspection are very
extensive. Negotiations must be conducted with the Department of
State concerning the number of employees to be stationed abroad,
and the level and cost of support services to be provided by the
embassy. Clearance must be obtained via the National Security
Decision Directive 38 (NSDD-38) process. This process involves
obtaining comments from all interested bureaus within DOS and
approval by the American Ambassador in London.
In addition to the extensive negotiations with interested
parties, arrangements must be made for procuring equipment,
supplies and computer systems. Personnel actions must be
undertaken to staff positions, including writing job
descriptions, posting vacancies and the selection of qualified
applicants. Facilities issues must be coordinated between the
host government, the Office of Inspections and the engineering
branch to ensure that facilities meet the needs of the INS.
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Sentioe 110
Question. Now

amuy

Low does
airports?
shortages are we still
addressed?

inspectors does nN

now have

assigned

to

What staffLng
this compare to the past?
facing in this area, and when will they he

Augmentation of user fee revenue generated by provisions
Answer:
in the FY 1991 appropriation act resulted in INS generating an
A further staffing
additional 439 field positions for FY 1991.
INS
augmentation of 248 positions has been provided for FY 1992.
As of
currently has 2,169 positions authorized at the airports.
8/20/92, 1788 of these authorized positions were on duty and 381
vacant, with 104 committed to be filled. The existing authorized
force is projected to continue at the 2,169 level throughout FY
1993.
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Ouetions What future does
biometrics
teobnology have
for
Inigratics processing? Saw would an inspection process using such
technology operate? Now would it expedite processing?
Answer:
INS is evaluating the feasibility of selected use of
automated
inspect ions
technology.
The
process
combines
inspectional interviews with the use of biometrics technology. A
similar systom, involving the issuance of a computerized smart
card* is in use in the Netherlands.
INS is designing a system called INSPASS to be used by frequent
business travelers to facilitate their entry into the United States
at designated air ports of entry.
INS expects to conduct a six
month test of this innovative system upon completion of the
required System Design Life Cycle.
Applications for the INSPASS will be accepted at a designated INS
site, where the applicant will be interviewed and biometrics
technology used to capture identification data. The INSPASS will
be issued at the conclusion of the application procedure.
At the time of arrival at one of the designated air ports of entry,
the INSPASS holder will proceed to an automated inspections booth
for accelerated inspection processing.
The captured biometrics
data will be the basis for establishing identity and participation
in the program.
Although INSPASS presents a viable alternative to
current airport inspections procedures, it is important to note
that it is not intended to entirely replace those procedures. For
the test, INS has targeted a low risk group of passengers which
have been defined as frequent business travellers who are nationals
of the United States or certain other countries, for whom the
government has waived, in most instances, the nonimmigrant visa
requirement for short-term business visits.
INSPASS will expedite the processing of arriving INSPASS passengers
by totally automating the inspections process, including the query
against the lookout database, thus eliminating the interaction with
the inspector, as well as by providing additional unmanned
dedicated lanes for their inspection.
In addition, this will
allow INS to process more passengers, in a given time, without
Increasing on-duty staff.
Should the test prove successful, the INS will explore increasing
the enrollment population base of INSPASS travellers by expanding
the present definition of low-risk travellers.

ection 110

Questions Why are inspections
land border ports of entry?

at airports nor* thorough than at

Answer:
At airports, all non-immigrant aliens receive form 1-94
permits authorizing the length and conditions of their stays in the
United States.
These aliens come from throughout the world and
have a variety of documents. At land border ports, a majority of
the nonimmigrant aliens are visiting the border cities for less
than one day and don't require an 1-94. Many of these aliens are
commuters who enter the United States daily. Canadians are exempt
par-norts and visas when entering from Canada, so few of them

require an 1-94. Mexican nationals, with border crossing cards,
are exempt passports and also do not require 1-94 forms.
At land border ports, anyone who requires additional documentation,
like an 1-94, or additional checking is sent to the INS secondary
office and receives a thorough inspection. This cannot be done on

the traffic lane because it holds up the rest of the applicants.
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Question: Section 110(a) (2) provides that regulations concerning
information required to be included in passenger lists or
woaaifostu 'may not exceed the International standards of the
Zatornational Civil Aviation Organiuation.0 What are those
standards and are they consistent with U.S. federal immigration
las and Security interests?
Answer: The International Civil Aviation Organization (ICAO) has
no current standard concerning passenger manifest information.
However, ICAO has published a reoomanded practice regarding
passenger lists and manifests in the Facilitation Annex (Annex 9)
to the Convention on International Civil Aviation. ICAO
recommends against requiring passenger manifests at all, based on
their exclusive interest in passenger facilitation. Individual
government requirements or security interests are not issues
which are considered in formulating the airline industry's
recommendations.
However, if a manifest is required, the ICAO recommends that
only the following information may be included: Name of carrier,
marks or nationality and registration of the aircraft, the flight
number and flight date, point of embarkation and disembarkation,
rame and int
and each asseng ErJ
Enactment of a law incorporating this recommended practice,
which has not yet been adopted as an international standard,
would remove any flexibility the INS currently has in the
collection of arriving passenger information in advance of the
flight's arrival and would impede the INS in its ability to
collect information required for its departure and control system
concerning nonimmigrant aliens. The Nonimmigrant Information
System (NIIS) contains all the information currently collected on
the Arrival/Departure Form 1-94 which, by current regulation,
satisfies the statutory requirement of a passenger manifest.
Form 1-94 contains the full name, nationality, date of birth,
U.S. destination, sex and visa issuance post and U.S. address.
The NIIS system provides the INS with ability to track those
who have illegally overstayed their period of authorized
admission as well as provide information to other law enforcement
and intelligence agencies on entries and departures of
individuals whose interest and activities may be criminal and/or
prejudicial to the security and welfare of the United States.
Flexibility in the collection of dita is required to ensure that
the INS can provide needed information, not only to its
enforcement decision units, but also to other law enforcement
agencies as well. As enforcement needs change, P- is easier to
provide for these changes through regulation than through
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statutory changes.
$

Thus, adoption of this ICAO recommended

practice by statute would not be in the best interest *)f the

government.
The ATA has suggested that passenger manifest requirements
be limited to the information contained in the machine readable
zonp of travel documents:
full name, date of birth, nationality
and passport number. While this would provide more information
than provided under the ICAO passenger manifest recommended
practice, a statutory limitation on what information INS may
collect would constrain INS in the same way as mentioned above.

I
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Section 11o0
Questions Would you review the current situation regarding
document fraud at V.8. international airports? Now serious is
ow does this effort to
the problem and is it growing?
oiroinveont 0.9. migration controls impact the concept ot
reinstituting citison by-pass? Wat controls are necessary to
address this problem?
Answer: ZU.S. airports of entry have been experiencing a major
influx of applicants for admission presenting fraudulent or no
documents at time of entry. Applicants arriving with no
documents typically present fraudulent documents at the foreign
port of embarkation but destroy the documents or hand them over
to syndicate representatives before arriving in the U.S. During
FY 1991, 35,654 aliens were encountered with some type of
fraudulent document. At some major airports, INS intercepts 500
to 1,000 mala fide applicants for entry per month, most of whom
are in possession of fraudulent documents. Smuggling syndicates
typically are paid to assist these aliens, including fees for the
purchase or 'rent" of documents.
A number of the mala fide individuals make asylum claims
immediately after arrival. Most of those claims are frivolous
and merely a device to gain access into the U.S. The
time-consuming appeal (usually including a withholding of
deportation request) and removal process, combined with the
government's limited detention space, affords the alien an
opportunity to abscond at any time.
Consequently, the threat of formal exclusion and/or criminal
prosecution is not an effective deterrent to aliens attempting
entry with fraudulent documents, since there is little likelihood
that such action will be carried out. At the same time these
frivolous asylum claims contribute to workload backlogs in the
asylum hearing process thus delaying consideration and approval
of credible claims.
In an effort to address the problems associated with aliens
presenting fraudulent documents, the Department of Justice
submitted draft legislation to the Congress. The proposed
legislation, the "Port of Entry Inspections Improvement Act of
1992,' was introduced in the Senate by Senator Simpson as S 3214
and in the House by Representative Bill McCollum as H.R. 578.-The legislation would provide summary exclusion authority to
remove aliens presenting fraudulent or no documents and, at the
same time, provide protection for aliens with 'credible" asylum
claims.
The high rate of document fraud is only one factor when
considering decisions about citizen by-pass. On January 17,
1991, the U.S. citizen by-pass was totally discontinued in
response to security concerns during Operation Desert Storm.
response to industry and operational pressures, the INS
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instituted the Accelerated Citizen Examination (ACE) program in
June 1991. ACE permits faster inspections of United States
When implemented, ACE results in
Citizens at airports of entry.
selective queries of the ISIS database: however, all documents
continue to be examined. ACE was introduced in an attempt to
balance the often conflicting goals of facil.itation and security.
Unlike the citizen by-pass, ACE was never intended to bh a
regular inspectional procedure. It was, an! continues to be,
implemented during peak periods in order to meet the goal of

inspecting U.S. citizens within congressionally established
standards.
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Question: What is the service doing to address oonoerns that it
is unable to ezplaia its fee increases? Are there breakdowns
thatseoifioally show how various fee amounts have been
deteosatn*d? *bat is the specific procss for determining costs
that should be allocated to particular fees?
Answer: The most recent fee increase, effective April 11, 1991,
(published in the e
register on March 27, 1991), explained
the method and procedures used to set the fees. To determine the
amount of a fee, direct and indirect officer and clerical costs
per application are calculated. Projected overhead costs are
then spread over the total volume of cases. Also included are
the costs of non-revenue work such as the costs of processing all
benefit applications in the Virgin Islands and Guam, as well as
the total cost of the Asylum and Oversees programs.
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Moratorium on.ree Increase.

ow would a freese on foes impact the services
Question:
ability to address areas of concern# such as moving forward with
preinspetion stations, epoditing immediate relative petitions
for alien spouses of U.S. oitisens, hiring additional inspectors,
eta.?
Answer: Congress recently approved an Examination Fee Account
reprogramming that covered both FY 1992 and FY 1993. In this
reprogramming, the FY 1993 budget was based upon a proposed fee
increase of approximately 8 percent and this was stated in the
reprogramming document.
A freeze on examinations fees would cause the following
negative effects on the adjudications function:
o
A delay in improvements to make the adjudication of
applications more efficient and timely. Specifically, a freeze
on fees would delay the implementation of the Direct Mail
Program, including the expansion of the adjudications automation
initiatives (CLAIMS) into district offices.
o
A hiring freeze in district offices and service centers,
reducing the number of personnel available to implement programs
g
under the Immigration Act of 1990 and new regulations
those implementing the "temporary protected status," "family
unity" and "employment authorization" programs).
Ultimately, the freeze on the adjudications function
proposed in section 115 of this bill would lead to longer lines
and delays in servicing inquiries, thus adversely impacting alien
applicants.
Furthermore, freezing the Immigration User Fee at $5.00 will
probably have no immediate impact on our ability to process
passengers effectively through air and sea ports of entry or
establishing additional pre-inspection sites. However, a
statutory change that re qtires INS to process aliens through
airports in 30 minutes or less, rather than the current 45-minute
standard, would require an increase in staff and other
resources.
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Qustions

"

Nov nob revenue would be lost as a result of a
moratorium?

Answers The one year (fY 93) impact of a moratorium is estimated
as follows:

Loss of St percent fee increase in FY 93
*Loss of revenue from fees charged to
Asylum applicants for employment
authorization
Total All of Above

$25,477,000
19,200,000
44,677,000

*It is unclear whether the INS will be
under the moratorium.

0

ble to collect these fees

